ENDOTHELIAL DYSFUNCTION DURING INFLAMMATION AND ALLOIMMUNITY

EDITED BY: Olaf Penack and Thomas Luft PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Immunology







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2019 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88945-826-4 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-826-4

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

1

ENDOTHELIAL DYSFUNCTION DURING INFLAMMATION AND ALLOIMMUNITY

Topic Editors: Olaf Penack, Charité Medical University of Berlin, Germany Thomas Luft, Heidelberg University Hospital, Germany

Citation: Penack, O., Luft, T., eds. (2019). Endothelial Dysfunction During Inflammation and Alloimmunity. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-826-4

Table of Contents

- 04 Editorial: Endothelial Dysfunction During Inflammation and Alloimmunity Olaf Penack and Thomas Luft
- 06 Differential Mechanisms of Septic Human Pulmonary Microvascular Endothelial Cell Barrier Dysfunction Depending on the Presence of Neutrophils

Lefeng Wang, Sanjay Mehta, Yousuf Ahmed, Shelby Wallace, M. Cynthia Pape and Sean E. Gill

- **21** *Endothelial Dysfunction in Kidney Transplantation* Héloïse Cardinal, Mélanie Dieudé and Marie-Josée Hébert
- 29 The Increased Endogenous Sulfur Dioxide Acts as a Compensatory Mechanism for the Downregulated Endogenous Hydrogen Sulfide Pathway in the Endothelial Cell Inflammation

Da Zhang, Xiuli Wang, Xiaoyu Tian, Lulu Zhang, Guosheng Yang, Yinghong Tao, Chen Liang, Kun Li, Xiaoqi Yu, Xinjing Tang, Chaoshu Tang, Jing Zhou, Wei Kong, Junbao Du, Yaqian Huang and Hongfang Jin

- **46** Endothelial Activation: The Ang/Tie Axis in Sepsis Aleksandra Leligdowicz, Melissa Richard-Greenblatt, Julie Wright, Valerie M. Crowley and Kevin C. Kain
- 61 Vasa Vasorum Angiogenesis: Key Player in the Initiation and Progression of Atherosclerosis and Potential Target for the Treatment of Cardiovascular Disease

Daniel G. Sedding, Erin C. Boyle, Jasper A. F. Demandt, Judith C. Sluimer, Jochen Dutzmann, Axel Haverich and Johann Bauersachs

75 Pretransplant IgA-Anti-Beta 2 Glycoprotein I Antibodies as a Predictor of Early Graft Thrombosis After Renal Transplantation in the Clinical Practice: A Multicenter and Prospective Study

Jose M. Morales, Manuel Serrano, Jose Angel Martinez-Flores, Fracisco Javier Gainza, Roberto Marcen, Manuel Arias, Fernando Escuin, Dolores Pérez, Amado Andres, Miguel Angel Martínez, Naroa Maruri, Eva Alvarez, José Luis Castañer, Marcos López-Hoyos and Antonio Serrano

- 86 Endothelial to Mesenchymal Transition Represents a Key Link in the Interaction Between Inflammation and Endothelial Dysfunction Jin Gu Cho, Aram Lee, Woochul Chang, Myeong-Sok Lee and Jongmin Kim
- 97 The Role of the Endothelium During Antibody-Mediated Rejection: From Victim to Accomplice

Amy Rachael Cross, Denis Glotz and Nuala Mooney

- **104** Defenders and Challengers of Endothelial Barrier Function Nader Rahimi
- **114 CD95/Fas, Non-Apoptotic Signaling Pathways, and Kinases** Matthieu Le Gallo, Amanda Poissonnier, Patrick Blanco and Patrick Legembre





Editorial: Endothelial Dysfunction During Inflammation and Alloimmunity

Olaf Penack^{1*} and Thomas Luft^{2*}

¹ Hematology, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Berlin, Germany, ² Medizinische Fakultät Heidelberg, Universität Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Keywords: endothelial, dysfunction, alloimmune, transplantation, inflammation

Editorial on the Research Topic

Endothelial Dysfunction During Inflammation and Alloimmunity

Endothelial cells form the inner lining of blood and lymphatic vessels and they have frequent interactions with immune cells as well as foreign agents (1, 2). Endothelial function is crucially involved in physiologic immunity at different stages including recruitment of leukocytes, angiogenesis, and tissue repair (3–5). The term endothelial dysfunction is widely used to describe the non-physiologic activity of endothelial cells. Endothelial dysfunction plays a role in a variety of human diseases, such as arteriosclerosis, cancer, autoimmunity, and sepsis (6). More recently, a role of endothelial dysfunction during inflammatory diseases and transplantation has been demonstrated (7, 8). This research topic addresses the role of endothelial dysfunction during allo-immune reactions as well as during inflammatory diseases.

The first section deals with endothelial dysfunction and allo-antibody responses in organ transplantation. A mini review article by Cardinal et al. presents the evidence for endothelial injury, its causes and long-term consequences on graft outcomes in kidney transplantation. The authors describe the current view on the involvement of the endothelium on graft rejection including apoptotic pathways, autoantibody production, complement deposition, and microvascular rarefaction. Another concise review article by Cross et al. further deepens our understanding on the role of the endothelium during antibody-mediated rejection of solid organ transplants. The authors picture endothelial cells as "victims" of immune reactions, such as alloreactive lymphocytes and donor-specific antibodies. Subsequently, they discuss the potential role of endothelial cells as "accomplice" of graft rejection facilitating pro-inflammatory allo-responses by upregulation of MHCII molecules and antigen presentation. The original research article by Morales et al. shows that pre-transplantation levels of anti-beta-2-glycoprotein-I antibodies are useful as a biomarker to predict renal graft loss. The authors prospectively followed a large cohort of 740 renal transplant recipients and found a higher rate of vessel thrombosis and subsequent graft loss in the subgroup of patients with high antibody levels before transplant. This finding implicates that an interventional study on prophylactic anticoagulation in renal transplant recipients with elevated anti-beta-2-glycoprotein-I antibody levels is warranted.

The second section of the research topic addresses new findings on the role of endothelial cells in maintenance of vascular barrier function and potential implications for therapeutically targeting of vascular integrity. Disruption of vascular integrity and increased permeability are associated with inflammation and adverse outcome of organ transplantation. A review article by Rahimi highlights recent advances that have provided new insights into endothelial barrier function and mechanisms involved. He describes that endothelial barrier function and integrity are regulated by highly specialized transmembrane receptors through various distinct mechanisms

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by: Antoine Toubert, Paris Diderot University, France

*Correspondence: Olaf Penack olaf.penack@charite.de Thomas Luft Thomas.Luft@med.uni-heidelberg.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 06 November 2018 Accepted: 26 November 2018 Published: 07 December 2018

Citation:

Penack O and Luft T (2018) Editorial: Endothelial Dysfunction During Inflammation and Alloimmunity. Front. Immunol. 9:2886. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02886

4

and signaling cascades. Major pathways acting in destabilization of endothelial barrier function as well as potential implications for therapeutic interventions are explained. The role of the Angiopoietin 2/Tie2 Axis, which regulates vascular leakiness during sepsis (9), is addressed in the review article by Leligdowicz et al. The manuscript summarizes new findings on the mechanisms of Ang/Tie2-mediated regulation of vascular leakiness. Furthermore, the authors explain how the Ang/Tie2 pathway can serve clinically as prognostic biomarker and as therapeutic target using small molecules or monoclonal antibodies. Wang et al. present original research results on the mechanisms of sepsis-related injury of the pulmonary endothelium. In previous work in murine models, the authors found a role of Neutrophils in the damage of pulmonary microvasculature during sepsis (10, 11). In the current manuscript, they demonstrate in vitro that human pulmonary endothelial barrier dysfunction under septic conditions is caspase-dependent. Pan-caspase inhibition attenuated septic neutrophil-dependent pulmonary microvascular barrier dysfunction.

The third section contains four articles on different mechanistic aspects of endothelial cells dysfunction during inflammation and how endothelial dysfunction and inflammation are interlinked. Le Gallo et al. commence with a review of the CD95/Fas axis in modulating immune functions via induction of mainly non-apoptotic signaling pathways in

REFERENCES

- Piotti G, Palmisano A, Maggiore U, Buzio C. Vascular endothelium as a target of immune response in renal transplant rejection. *Front Immunol.* (2014) 5:505. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2014.00505
- Coenen DM, Mastenbroek TG, Cosemans J. Platelet interaction with activated endothelium: mechanistic insights from microfluidics. *Blood* (2017) 130:2819–28. doi: 10.1182/blood-2017-04-780825
- Eelen G, de Zeeuw P, Treps L, Harjes U, Wong BW, Carmeliet P. Endothelial cell metabolism. *Physiol Rev.* (2018) 98:3–58. doi: 10.1152/physrev.0000 1.2017
- Filipowska J, Tomaszewski KA, Niedzwiedzki L, Walocha JA, Niedzwiedzki T. The role of vasculature in bone development, regeneration and proper systemic functioning. *Angiogenesis* (2017) 20:291–302. doi: 10.1007/s10456-017-9541-1
- Shi X, Zhang W, Yin L, Chilian WM, Krieger J, Zhang P. Vascular precursor cells in tissue injury repair. *Transl Res.* (2017) 184:77–100. doi: 10.1016/j.trsl.2017.02.002
- Folkman J. Angiogenesis in cancer, vascular, rheumatoid and other disease. Nat Med. (1995) 1:27–31.
- Bruni C, Frech T, Manetti M, Rossi FW, Furst DE, De Paulis A, et al. Vascular leaking, a pivotal and early pathogenetic event in systemic sclerosis: should the door be closed? *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2045. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02045

endothelial cells. Zhang et al. demonstrate in an original research paper that the endogenous sulfide pathway is involved in endothelial cell inflammation. Cho et al. present novel knowledge on how inflammation and endothelial dysfunction are linked by a process that is termed "endothelial to mesenchymal transition." Vascular endothelial cells undergo dynamic phenotypic switching during inflammation. Endothelial to mesenchymal transition is a complex biological process in which endothelial cells lose their endothelial characteristics, acquire mesenchymal phenotypes, and express mesenchymal cell markers. This process contributes to vascular dysfunction and is involved in tissue fibrosis, pulmonary arterial hypertension and atherosclerosis. The research topic terminates with a review manuscript of Sedding et al. presenting current knowledge on the role of vasa vasorum angiogenesis in endothelial dysfunction during inflammatory arteriosclerotic plaque formation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the José Carreras Leukämie-Stiftung (11R2016) and the Wilhelm Sander–Stiftung (2014.150.1).

- Luft T, Benner A, Jodele S, Dandoy CE, Storb R, Gooley T, et al. EASIX in patients with acute graft-versus-host disease: a retrospective cohort analysis. *Lancet Haematol.* (2017) 4:e414–23. doi: 10.1016/S2352-3026(17)30108-4
- Han S, Lee SJ, Kim KE, Lee HS, Oh N, Park I, et al. Amelioration of sepsis by TIE2 activation-induced vascular protection. *Sci Transl Med.* (2016) 8:335ra355. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aad9260
- Gill SE, Rohan M, Mehta S. Role of pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell apoptosis in murine sepsis-induced lung injury *in vivo. Respir Res.* (2015) 16:109. doi: 10.1186/s12931-015-0266-7
- Wang L, Mehta S, Brock M, Gill SE. Inhibition of murine pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell apoptosis promotes recovery of barrier function under septic conditions. *Mediators Inflamm*. (2017) 2017:3415380. doi: 10.1155/2017/3415380

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Penack and Luft. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Differential Mechanisms of Septic Human Pulmonary Microvascular Endothelial Cell Barrier Dysfunction Depending on the Presence of Neutrophils

Lefeng Wang^{1,2}, Sanjay Mehta^{1,2,3}, Yousuf Ahmed^{1,2}, Shelby Wallace⁴, M. Cynthia Pape^{1,2} and Sean E. Gill^{1,2,3,4*}

¹ Centre for Critical Illness Research, Lawson Health Research Institute, London, ON, Canada, ² Department of Medicine, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ³ Division of Respirology, Western University, London, ON, Canada, ⁴ Department of Physiology and Pharmacology, Western University, London, ON, Canada

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thomas Luft, Universitätsklinikum Heidelberg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Nuala Mooney, Centre national de la recherche scientifique (CNRS), France Warren L. Lee, University of Toronto, Canada

> *Correspondence: Sean E. Gill sgill8@uwo.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 09 December 2017 Accepted: 16 July 2018 Published: 02 August 2018

Citation:

Wang L, Mehta S, Ahmed Y, Wallace S, Pape MC and Gill SE (2018) Differential Mechanisms of Septic Human Pulmonary Microvascular Endothelial Cell Barrier Dysfunction Depending on the Presence of Neutrophils. Front. Immunol. 9:1743. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01743 Sepsis is characterized by injury of pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (PMVEC) leading to barrier dysfunction. Multiple mechanisms promote septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction, including interaction with circulating leukocytes and PMVEC apoptotic death. Our previous work demonstrated a strong correlation between septic neutrophil (PMN)-dependent PMVEC apoptosis and pulmonary microvascular albumin leak in septic mice in vivo; however, this remains uncertain in human PMVEC. Thus, we hypothesize that human PMVEC apoptosis is required for loss of PMVEC barrier function under septic conditions in vitro. To assess this hypothesis, human PMVECs cultured alone or in coculture with PMN were stimulated with PBS or cytomix (equimolar interferon γ , tumor necrosis factor α , and interleukin 1 β) in the absence or presence of a pan-caspase inhibitor, Q-VD, or specific caspase inhibitors. PMVEC barrier function was assessed by transendothelial electrical resistance (TEER), as well as fluoroisothiocyanate-labeled dextran and Evans blue-labeled albumin flux across PMVEC monolayers. PMVEC apoptosis was identified by (1) loss of cell membrane polarity (Annexin V), (2) caspase activation (FLICA), and (3) DNA fragmentation [terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labeling (TUNEL)]. Septic stimulation of human PMVECs cultured alone resulted in loss of barrier function (decreased TEER and increased macromolecular flux) associated with increased apoptosis (increased Annexin V, FLICA, and TUNEL staining). In addition, treatment of septic PMVEC cultured alone with Q-VD decreased PMVEC apoptosis and prevented septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction. In septic PMN-PMVEC cocultures, there was greater trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux (both dextran and albumin) vs. PMVEC cultured alone. PMN presence also augmented septic PMVEC caspase activation (FLICA staining) vs. PMVEC cultured alone but did not affect septic PMVEC apoptosis. Importantly, pan-caspase inhibition (Q-VD treatment) completely attenuated septic PMN-dependent PMVEC barrier dysfunction. Moreover, inhibition of caspase 3, 8, or 9 in PMN–PMVEC cocultures also reduced septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction whereas inhibition of caspase 1 had no effect. Our data demonstrate that human PMVEC barrier

dysfunction under septic conditions *in vitro* (cytomix stimulation) is clearly caspase-dependent, but the mechanism differs depending on the presence of PMN. In isolated PMVEC, apoptosis contributes to septic barrier dysfunction, whereas PMN presence enhances caspase-dependent septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction independently of PMVEC apoptosis.

Keywords: human sepsis, endothelial barrier dysfunction, neutrophil, caspase activity, cell co-culture

INTRODUCTION

Sepsis, defined as organ dysfunction due to a dysregulated host response to infection, is the most common cause of death in Intensive Care Units (ICU), and is one of the leading healthcare expenses for patients in the hospital consuming up to 45% of total ICU costs (1-3). Mortality in sepsis is due to multiple organ dysfunction, most commonly the lung leading to acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), but also systemic organs such as heart, brain, and kidneys (1, 2, 4). Septic organ dysfunction is due to an overwhelming systemic inflammatory process, characterized by the enhanced production and release of a plethora of soluble inflammatory mediators, including bacterial-derived lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and various host-derived cytokines [e.g., tumor necrosis factor (TNF) α , interleukin (IL) 1 β , interferon (IFN) γ], as well as the activation of both circulating [e.g., polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN)] and tissue-resident (e.g., macrophages) inflammatory cells (4-6).

Septic organ dysfunction is also recognized to be due, in large part, to significant activation and dysfunction of the microvasculature of individual organs. Microvascular dysfunction is characterized by impaired barrier function (increased permeability leading to extra-vascular leak of protein-rich edema) and PMN influx into organs (7–10), microvascular thrombosis (11), and impaired distribution of blood flow in microvascular beds (12). Moreover, microvascular dysfunction is clinically important, as it has been documented early in the course of sepsis in humans, and is associated with increased mortality (13, 14), especially if it persists over time (15).

The mechanism of microvascular dysfunction in sepsis is primarily thought to be activation and dysfunction of microvascular endothelial cells (MVEC). This septic activation and dysfunction of MVEC leads to severe tissue edema, inflammation, and ultimately, organ dysfunction and failure. Multiple factors promote septic MVEC activation and dysfunction, including cytokine signaling, mechanical interaction with activated leukocytes, and exposure to harmful leukocytederived molecules, such as proteases and oxidants [e.g., nitric oxide (NO)] (4, 8, 16–21). Moreover, PMN interaction with pulmonary MVEC (PMVEC) has been shown to exacerbate the observed barrier dysfunction in response to stimulation with a mixture of pro-inflammatory cytokines (TNF α , IL1 β , and IFN γ) and this is thought to be due, at least in part, to PMN-derived NO (8, 22). Further evidence supporting the critical function for PMN in driving septic pulmonary microvascular permeability was provided by in vivo murine studies in which PMN were removed (9). Specifically, septic pulmonary microvascular permeability was found to be completely abrogated in septic mice *in vivo* in the absence of PMN or following antibody-mediated blocking of the CD18- β 2 integrin adhesion pathway (9).

Apoptosis is a tightly regulated form of cell death known to be important both in tissue homeostasis and under pathological conditions (i.e., sepsis). One of the hallmarks of apoptosis is activation of a family of cysteine proteases known as caspases (23, 24). In addition to caspase activation, apoptotic cell death is also associated with a loss of cell membrane polarization leading to phosphatidyl serine appearing on the outer leaflet of the cell membrane, and fragmentation of the DNA leading to condensed nuclei (23, 24).

Our previous in vivo studies in mice revealed both a temporal association and a strong correlation between septic PMVEC apoptosis and PMVEC barrier dysfunction, and importantly, this PMVEC apoptosis appeared to be dependent on PMN-PMVEC interaction (9, 25). However, further assessment of the role of apoptosis in septic murine PMVEC barrier dysfunction in vitro demonstrated that early septic barrier dysfunction in PMVEC cultured alone did not appear to be associated with PMVEC apoptosis (26). This finding was supported by multiple other studies that suggested that the connection between MVEC apoptosis and septic barrier dysfunction is unclear and appears to depend on MVEC type, as well as the specific stimulation and time course (26-31). Collectively, these studies highlight the importance of further studies examining the mechanisms responsible for septic MVEC barrier dysfunction, including more clinically relevant direct examination of human MVEC dysfunction and the specific contribution of PMN.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Reagents

Calcein-AM or calcein-red: Thermo Fisher Scientific (Burlington, ON, Canada); Caspase 1 inhibitor (Ac-YVAD-CMK): Sigma (Oakville, ON, Canada); Caspase 3 inhibitor (Z-DEVD-FMK): APExBIO(Boston,MA,USA);Caspase8inhibitor(Z-IETD-FMK): MBL International Corporation (Woburn, MA, USA); Caspase 9 inhibitor (Z-LEHD-FMK): MBL International Corporation (Woburn, MA, USA); CD31 Dynabeads: Life Technologies AS (Oslo, MN, USA); Endothelial Cell Growth Medium-2 (EGM-2): Lonza (Walkersville, MD, USA); Evans blue (EB)-labeled bovine serum albumin (BSA): Sigma (Oakville, ON, Canada); fluoroisothiocyanate (FITC) or Alexa Fluor 647-labeled Annexin V: BioLegend (San Diego, CA, USA); FITC-labeled dextran: Sigma (Oakville, ON, Canada); Human TNFα, IL1β, IFNγ: PeproTech (Rocky Hill, NJ, USA); Lymphocyte Separation Medium (LSM): MP Biomedical (Canada); Pan-caspase inhibitor (Q-VD-OPh hydrate): APExBIO (Boston, MA, USA); Sulforhodamine (SR) FLICA Poly Caspase Assay Kit: Immunohistochemistry Technologies (Bloomington, MN, USA); terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase dUTP nick end labeling (TUNEL) *In Situ* Cell Death Detection kit: Roche (Laval, QC, Canada); Type II collagenase: Worthington Biochemical Corporation (Lakewood, NJ, USA).

Isolation and Culture of Human PMVEC

PMVEC were isolated from human lung as previously reported (22). Briefly, human peripheral lung tissue isolated from a grossly normal-appearing region obtained during resectional surgery for localized lung cancer was rinsed in PBS, finely minced, and digested in 0.3% type II collagenase at 37°C with occasional agitation. The digested suspension was filtered, centrifuged at 200 g, and washed in PBS. The cell pellet was then resuspended in binding buffer (2 µM Na-citrate, 1.2 µM NaH₂PO₄H₂O, 5.6 µM Na₂HPO₄, 138.6 µM NaCl, and 0.1% BSA) and incubated at 4°C with magnetic Dynabeads coated with anti-human CD31 antibody. Bound cells were magnetically isolated and washed with binding buffer. Isolated cells were resuspended in 10% EGM-2 and placed at 37°C in 5% CO₂ until 50% confluent. PMVEC were monitored daily and quickly growing fibroblasts were removed mechanically under direct microscopy. Once PMVEC reached 50% confluence, they were harvested and re-purified using anti-CD31-coated magnetic microbeads as above. PMVEC were used for experiments at passages 4-10.

Isolation and Labeling of Human Blood Polymorphonuclear Leukocytes (PMN)

PMN were isolated from healthy human blood donors using LSM as described previously (22, 32). In some experiments, PMN were labeled with calcein-AM or calcein-red according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Experimental Conditions

PMVEC medium was changed to fresh 10% EGM-2 at 16 h before PMVEC stimulation. For PMVEC cultured alone, cytomix (equimolar human TNFα, IL1β, and IFNγ in PBS) was added to PMVEC at a final concentration of 30 ng/mL (vs. an equal volume of PBS control). For PMN-PMVEC coculture experiments, PMN and PMVEC were individually stimulated with cytomix at 0.3 and 3 ng/mL vs. PBS control (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material). After 3 h, PMN were added to the corresponding PMVEC monolayer (PMN:PMVEC ratio = 10:1), and cocultured together with or without cytomix stimulation for another 2 h (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material). Isolated PMVEC were treated with caspase inhibitors (Q-VD, Ac-YVAD-CMK, Z-DEVD-FMK, Z-IETD-FMK, and Z-LEHD-FMK) for the entire duration (5 h) of the study, but for PMVEC-PMN coculture studies, caspase inhibitors were applied to PMVEC for the 3 h prior to coculture and then for the 2 h of coculture.

Assessment of PMVEC Barrier Function

PMVEC were seeded at a concentration of 10⁴ cells/well on gelatin-coated 24-well cell-culture inserts (3.0 µm pore, VWR Scientific) in 10% EGM-2 as we have done previously (33). Once confluent, PMVEC monolayer permeability was assessed by (1) transendothelial electrical resistance (TEER; EVOM2 Endothelial Voltohmmeter; World Precision Instruments, Sarasota, FL, USA); (2) FITC-labeled dextran flux (FITCdextran, 4 kDa); and (3) EB-labeled BSA flux (EB-BSA, 67 kDa). Trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux from the upper chamber into the lower chamber of the cell-culture inserts was measured over exactly 1 h (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material). Briefly, 50 µL of EB-BSA (containing 33.5 µg of EB) and FITC-dextran $(125 \ \mu g)$ was added gently to the upper chamber (final volume 250 µL) of the cell-culture insert at 1 h before each indicated time point of assessment. At the same time, 150 µL of the same concentration of unlabeled BSA was added to the lower chamber. After exactly 1 h, inserts were removed and the media from the lower chamber collected. EB-BSA flux was determined by measuring absorbance (620 nm) and FITC-dextran flux was determined by measuring fluorescence (excitation 488 nm and emission 525 nm; Victor3 microplate reader, PerkinElmer, Woodbridge, ON, Canada). All leak measures (TEER, EB-BSA, and dextran) were normalized to a blank well containing only an insert with no PMVEC present.

Assessment of PMVEC Apoptosis

PMVEC apoptosis was detected by measuring caspase activation, loss of cell membrane polarization, and DNA fragmentation as we previously described (26). To detect caspase activation, PMVEC were stained with the FLICA Poly Caspase Assay Kit as per the manufacturer's instructions. For PMN–PMVEC coculture experiments, PMN were pre-labeled with calcein-AM to identify them during fluorescence microscopy. PMVEC were then fixed with methanol and Hoechst stain was used to identify nuclei. Cells were then imaged using fluorescent microscopy (FLICA excitation/emission: 550/590–600 nm; Hoechst excitation/emission: 361/486 nm). The number of FLICA and Hoechst positive cells per field of view was assessed through manual counting (two blinded reviewers) and automated counting using ImageJ (National Institutes of Health).

Loss of cell membrane polarization (as indicated by presence of cell surface phosphatidylserine) was assessed by staining PMVEC with FITC-conjugated Annexin V and propidium iodide (PI). Following stimulation with PBS or cytomix, the medium containing detached cells was collected, and the remaining attached cells lifted by Accutase. Both detached and attached PMVEC populations were pooled and stained with Annexin V and PI in binding buffer (0.1 M HEPES pH 7.4; 140 mM NaCl; 25 mM CaCl₂). PMVEC were then analyzed by flowcytometry (easyCyte Guava 12HT). Annexin V+/PI- cells were considered early-phase apoptotic cells, whereas Annexin V+/PI+ cells were considered live cells.

Late-stage apoptotic DNA fragmentation in PMVEC was examined by analysis of terminal deoxynucleotidyl TUNEL using the *In Situ* Cell Death Detection kit. For these studies, PMVEC were fixed in methanol following stimulation and then permeabilized with a 0.1% Triton X-100 solution. Following permeabilization, TUNEL staining was used to identify PMVEC with DNA fragmentation and Hoechst stain was used to label all PMVEC nuclei. Cells were imaged and the number of TUNEL and Hoechst positive cells per field of view was determined as above. In addition, for all FLICA and TUNEL experiments, all detached cells were collected and stained as above, cytospun onto a slide, and images captured.

Statistics

Data are reported as mean \pm SEM and were analyzed using GraphPad Prism 5. Differences between groups were assessed by *t*-tests (one measured variable) or by a two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni *post hoc* testing (two independent variables). Significance threshold was set at $\alpha = 0.05$ and experiments were replicated at least three times using three different primary human PMVEC. The correlation of septic PMVEC permeability (EB-BSA flux) with caspase activation (FLICA+EC) was assessed by Pearson's method.

RESULTS

Effects of Septic (Cytomix) Treatment on Human PMVEC Barrier Function and Apoptosis

To examine the relationship between human PMVEC barrier dysfunction and apoptosis under septic conditions, we initially characterized the time course of septic (cytomix 30 ng/mL) stimulation-induced barrier dysfunction of human PMVEC monolayers cultured alone over 6 h. In our previous doseresponse studies, this was the maximally effective cytomix dose that did not induce massive loss of PMVEC viability (22). PMVEC permeability was assessed by measuring trans-PMVEC ion movement using TEER. TEER was significantly reduced following cytomix stimulation of PMVEC compared to PBStreated PMVEC, with the greatest decrease in TEER occurring by 5–6 h post-stimulation, indicating peak permeability (**Figure 1A**).

Based on the time course of septic changes in TEER, we subsequently assessed specifically at 5 h post-cytomix treatment changes in PMVEC permeability to macromolecules, of greater relevance to human sepsis and ARDS, including EB-BSA (67 kDa) and FITC-dextran (4 kDa). Septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction was confirmed by significant increases in both BSA and dextran flux at 5 h post-cytomix stimulation vs. PBS treatment (**Figure 1B**). Basal trans-PMVEC flux of the smaller dextran molecule was significantly greater than the flux of the larger BSA (1.92 \pm 0.10% of total dextran loaded vs. 0.76 \pm 0.04% of total BSA loaded, respectively, p < 0.05). Moreover, this higher dextran flux vs. BSA flux under basal conditions resulted in the relative cytomix-induced increase being greater for BSA than for dextran (777 \pm 116% of PBS-treated vs. 454 \pm 47% of PBS-treated for BSA and dextran, respectively, p < 0.05).

We next assessed the effects of septic treatment of human PMVEC on markers of PMVEC apoptosis. Caspase activation, one of the molecular features of apoptosis, was assessed using the fluorescent marker FLICA. We observed a significant increase in



the number of FLICA+ PMVEC by 4 h post-cytomix vs. PBS, that remained similarly increased at 6 h (**Figures 2A,B**). Based on the time course of changes in caspase activation, we also assessed two other markers of PMVEC apoptosis specifically at 5 h post-cytomix treatment, including changes in PMVEC membrane polarization (Annexin V staining) and DNA fragmentation (TUNEL). We observed significant increases in both Annexin V+ (**Figures 2C,D**) and TUNEL+ (**Figures 2E,F**) PMVEC following cytomix stimulation vs. PBS.

Effect of Caspase Inhibition on Cytomix-Induced Permeability and Apoptosis in Human PMVEC Cultured Alone

To determine the contribution of PMVEC apoptosis to septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction, human PMVEC were cultured in the presence or absence of Q-VD, a pan-caspase inhibitor



post-cytomix. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared with respective PBS-treated group (two-way ANOVA or t-test). n = 4-7.

previously found to inhibit PMVEC apoptosis (26). Treatment of cytomix-stimulated PMVEC with Q-VD led to a significant restoration of PMVEC barrier function. Specifically, Q-VD treatment slightly attenuated the septic fall in PMVEC TEER (**Figure 3A**), but dramatically blunted the septic increases in trans-PMVEC macromolecule flux of both EB-BSA and FITC-dextran, compared to vehicle-treated septic PMVEC (**Figures 3B,C**). Furthermore, treatment of PMVEC with Q-VD completely abrogated the cytomix-induced increases in Annexin V+ and TUNEL+ PMVEC vs. vehicle treatment (**Figures 3D,E**).

Effects of Septic (Cytomix) Treatment on Human PMVEC Barrier Function and Apoptosis in the Presence of PMN

We have previously shown that PMN contribute to septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction and apoptosis in murine sepsis *in vivo* (9).

To assess a possible contribution of human PMN to septic human PMVEC barrier dysfunction and apoptosis, PMVEC were cocultured with PMN under basal (PBS) and septic (cytomix) conditions. Based on our previous studies, 30 ng/mL cytomix is an excessive stimulus for PMN–PMVEC cocultures, leading to massive loss of cell viability (22). As such, two lower cytomix doses were used for septic PMN–PMVEC coculture studies, low (0.3 ng/mL) and medium-dose (3 ng/mL) cytomix treatment. The presence of PMN slightly decreased PMVEC barrier function under basal conditions compared to PMVEC cultured alone, as indicated by significantly lower TEER (**Figure 4A**) and significantly higher EB-BSA and FITC-dextran flux (**Figures 4B,C**).

Although basal PMVEC TEER was lower in PMN–PMVEC coculture than in PMVEC alone, the presence of PMN had no effect on the septic decrease in PMVEC TEER vs. PMVEC cultured alone, at both low and medium cytomix doses (**Figure 4A**). By contrast, coculture of PMVEC with PMN significantly



50 μ M) following cytomix stimulation of human PMVEC cultured alone modestly attenuated the septic decrease in transendothelial electrical resistance (TEER) (A) but more markedly blunted the septic increases in macromolecular flux, including Evans blue-albumin (B) and fluoroisothiocyanate-dextran (C) vs. vehicle treatment (dimethyl sulfoxide). Furthermore, treatment of human PMVEC cultured alone with Q-VD also completely prevented the septic increase in the number of Annexin-V+/propidium iodide (PI)– (D) and TUNEL+ (E) cells. ** or ##p < 0.01 compared with cytomix or vehicle group, respectively (two-way ANOVA). n = 4-6.

enhanced septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction (increases in both EB-BSA and FITC-dextran flux) vs. PMVEC cultured alone, at both low and medium-dose cytomix (**Figures 4B,C**).

To assess the contribution of PMVEC apoptosis to PMNenhanced septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction, markers of apoptosis were examined in PMVEC cocultured with PMN under basal and septic conditions. Under basal conditions, the presence of PMN had no effect on PMVEC apoptosis vs. PMVEC cultured alone, as evidenced by all three measures of apoptosis (FLICA, Annexin V, and TUNEL; **Figure 5**). In PMVEC cultured alone, medium-dose cytomix stimulation (3 ng/mL) induced septic PMVEC apoptosis, but not low-dose cytomix stimulation (0.3 ng/mL; **Figure 5**). Compared to cytomix-treated PMVEC alone, the presence of PMN-enhanced septic PMVEC FLICA staining (this achieved significance at a medium cytomix dose, 3 ng/mL; **Figure 5A**), but PMN presence had no effect on the septic increases in other markers of PMVEC apoptosis, including both Annexin V and TUNEL staining (**Figures 5B,C**).

For both PMVEC cultured alone and PMVEC cocultured with PMN, septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction, as reflected by increased EB-BSA flux, was strongly correlated with PMVEC caspase activation, as indicated by an increased number of FLICA+ PMVEC (**Figures 6A,B**). Although the percentage increase in trans-PMVEC flux of dextran was smaller, because of higher basal flux of the smaller dextran molecule, compressing the septic signal, there were also significant correlations between PMVEC



FIGURE 4 | PMN coculture with PMVEC significantly augments septic trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux. Compared to human PMVEC alone, coculture of PMVEC with PMN led to significantly increased leak under basal (PBS) conditions, as assessed by three measures: transendothelial electrical resistance (TEER) (A), Evans blue (EB)-bovine serum albumin (BSA) (B), and fluoroisothicoyanate (FITC)-dextran (C). Cytomix treatment (0.3 and 3 ng/mL) of PMVEC cultured alone or in coculture with PMN increased permeability, including decreased TEER and increased EB-BSA and FITC-dextran flux. However, under septic conditions, PMN–PMVEC coculture only significantly augmented macromolecular flux (B,C) compared to PMVEC alone. **p < 0.01 compared with respective PBS-treated group; "p < 0.05 and "#p < 0.01 for PMN + PMVEC compared with PMVEC alone (two-way ANOVA). n = 6.

FLICA staining and trans-PMVEC dextran flux in both isolated PMVEC and in PMN-PMVEC coculture (data not shown).

Effect of Caspase Inhibition on Cytomix-Induced Permeability and Apoptosis in Human PMN–PMVEC-Coculture

To determine the contribution of caspase activation to PMNenhanced septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction, human PMN– PMVEC cocultures were treated with Q-VD vs. dimethyl sulfoxide vehicle. Q-VD treatment of PMVEC cocultured with PMN led to a partial, but significant restoration of PMVEC barrier function (**Figure 7**). Specifically, treatment with Q-VD significantly



FIGURE 5 | PMN coculture with PMVEC increases septic caspase activation but does not augment septic PMVEC apoptosis. In isolated PMVEC, only moderate-dose cytomix (3 ng/mL), but not low-dose (0.3 ng/mL), increased the number of apoptotic PMVEC as indicated by three complementary measures: (A) FLICA+ cells, (B) Annexin-V+/propidium iodide (PI)– cells, and (C) TUNEL+ cells. Cytomix stimulation of PMN–PMVEC cocultures increased PMVEC caspase activation (FLICA+) at both low- and moderate-doses but had negligible effects on other markers of apoptosis (Annexin-V+/PI– and TUNEL+). *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared with respective PBS-treated group; **p < 0.01 for PMN + PMVEC compared with PMVEC alone (two-way ANOVA). n = 3-4.

attenuated the septic decrease in PMVEC TEER compared to vehicle-treated PMVEC (**Figure 7A**). Moreover, Q-VD treatment also significantly blunted the increased trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux across PMVEC cocultured with PMN under septic conditions, including both EB-BSA (**Figure 7B**) and FITC-dextran (**Figure 7C**). Furthermore, the cytomix-induced increase in trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux across PMVEC cultured alone or in coculture with PMN was associated with the formation of PMVEC intercellular gaps and treatment with Q-VD significantly blunted this gap formation (Figure S2 and Materials and Methods of Data Sheet 1 in Supplementary Material).

In addition to blunting cytomix-induced macromolecular flux, Q-VD treatment of PMVEC cocultured with PMN also significantly reduced the sepsis-induced increases in Annexin V+ and TUNEL+ PMVEC vs. vehicle-treated (**Figures 7D,E**). To assess the potential contribution of other cell death sub-types, such as necroptosis and necrosis, further analysis of Annexin V Wang et al.



and PI staining of PMVEC cultured alone or in coculture with PMN was performed. Cytomix stimulation or treatment with Q-VD had no effect on PI staining, including the percentage of Annexin V-/PI+ or Annexin V+/PI+ PMVEC (**Figure 8**; **Table 1**). Importantly, while the percentage of Annexin V-/PI+ PMVEC appeared to increase following Q-VD treatment of PMVEC stimulated with cytomix in coculture with PMN, these differences did not reach significance (**Figure 8**; **Table 1**).

To further define the role of caspase activity in septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction, human PMVEC cultured alone or in coculture with PMVEC were treated with inhibitors against specific caspases, including caspase 1, 3, 8, and 9. In PMVEC cultured alone, inhibition of caspase 3 and 8 significantly attenuated cytomix-induced trans-PMVEC EB-BSA flux while inhibition of caspase 1 and 9 had no significant impact (**Figure 9A**). Similarly, treatment with caspase 3 or 8 inhibitors of PMN–PMVEC cocultures significantly reduced cytomix-stimulated EB-BSA flux

while inhibition of caspase 1 had no effect (**Figure 9B**). However, unlike PMVEC cultured alone (**Figure 9A**), treatment of PMVEC cocultured with PMN with a caspase 9 inhibitor significantly reduced cytomix-stimulated EB-BSA flux (**Figure 9B**).

DISCUSSION

In the present report, isolated human PMVEC were cultured either alone or in the presence of human PMN, under septic conditions induced by exposure to multiple sepsis-relevant proinflammatory cytokines, as an in vitro model of human sepsis. Septic stimulation of isolated human PMVEC resulted in significant barrier dysfunction associated with increased PMVEC presence of three markers of apoptosis, including FLICA (caspase activation), Annexin V (cell surface phosphatidyl serine), and TUNEL (DNA fragmentation) staining. Pan-caspase inhibition with the most potent chemical inhibitor available, Q-VD, in isolated PMVEC expectedly prevented septic PMVEC apoptosis (as evidenced by reduced Annexin V and TUNEL staining), and markedly blunted the septic increase in trans-PMVEC macromolecule flux (both BSA and dextran), but only slightly attenuated the septic decrease in TEER. When human PMN were cocultured with human PMVEC, septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction was exacerbated, and this was associated with greater septic PMVEC caspase activation (FLICA staining). By contrast, PMN-dependent septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction was not associated with any greater degree of septic PMVEC apoptosis (as assessed by both Annexin V and TUNEL staining). Pan-caspase inhibition in PMN-PMVEC cocultures using Q-VD markedly attenuated PMN-dependent septic increases in trans-PMVEC macromolecule flux (both BSA and dextran) but had no effect on septic decreases in TEER. Moreover, inhibition of caspase 3, 8, or 9 in PMN-PMVEC cocultures significantly reduced septic increases in trans-PMVEC EB-BSA flux whereas inhibition of caspase 1 had no effect.

The new definition of human sepsis incorporates the critical idea of septic organ dysfunction (34, 35), which is a primary determinant of the severity of sepsis, and especially of clinical outcomes such as mortality (4). Of all the organs, septic injury of the lung, termed ARDS, is the most common and the most serious in terms of adverse clinical outcomes (36). Organ dysfunction in human sepsis can be related to the actual infection and its dissemination, to the resulting systemic inflammation, and importantly, to organ-specific microvascular dysfunction and injury (11). Septic microvascular dysfunction is clinically relevant, as it is associated with more severe sepsis, greater organ dysfunction, and increased mortality in human sepsis (13, 14, 37, 38). Septic microvascular dysfunction is largely driven by activation and injury specifically of MVEC. For example, increased circulating numbers of EC and higher levels of soluble markers of EC activation/damage [e.g., intercellular adhesion molecule 1, von Willebrand factor, vascular endothelial (VE) growth factor receptor 1] correlate with more severe sepsis and higher mortality (39–45).

Multiple initiating mechanisms for MVEC activation and injury leading to loss of MVEC barrier function in sepsis have been postulated. These include the actions of cytokines



group (two-way ANOVA). n = 3-6.

and other soluble circulating molecules on MVEC, mechanical interaction of activated leukocytes and platelets with MVEC, and paracrine exposure to injurious molecules released by these circulating cells (8, 16–19, 46). Furthermore, septic MVEC barrier dysfunction and increased paracellular protein-fluid leak can also result from actin cytoskeleton-driven MVEC retraction, signaling-activated cleavage, and/or internalization of cell-cell junctional proteins (e.g., VE-cadherin), which may be associated with altered expression/function of

cytosolic adaptor proteins (e.g., β -catenin), or MVEC loss due to cell death and/or disruption of MVEC–matrix interactions (47, 48). The predominant mechanisms of septic PMVEC injury and dysfunction, of greatest direct relevance to human sepsis and ARDS, remain uncertain.

In the current study, we examined septic responses in human PMVEC, because of the clinically important and prognostic role of septic lung dysfunction leading to ARDS in septic humans, the central role of the pulmonary microvasculature



propidium iodide (PI)– PMVEC (yellow bar; suggestive of early apoptosis), but had no effect on PI staining, including specifically both Annexin V–/PI+ cells (red bar; indicative of pyroptosis) and Annexin V+/PI+ cells (white bar; later stage apoptosis and necrosis/necroptosis). The cytomix-induced increase in Annexin V staining was completely abrogated by Q-VD treatment. (B) Similarly, in PMN–PMVEC cocultures, cytomix treatment (3 ng/mL) increased Annexin V+/PI– PMVEC (yellow bar) and was not associated with any significant change in Annexin V–/PI+ (red bar) and Annexin V+/PI+ (white bar) PMVEC vs. PBS. The cytomix-induced increase in Annexin V+/PI– PMVEC was completely inhibited by Q-VD treatment. Complete data and variance are provided in **Table 1**.

in sepsis-associated ARDS, and the direct human relevance of such studies. Specifically, we assessed mechanisms driving septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction under two conditions, the presence or absence of PMN. In isolated PMVEC alone, the loss of PMVEC barrier function is strongly associated with increased PMVEC apoptosis and is caspase-dependent as inhibition of caspases through Q-VD treatment prevented **TABLE 1** | Effects of cytomix and Q-VD treatment on different types of cell death in isolated human PMVEC and in PMN–PMVEC cocultures.

Group/treatment	Annexin V-/	Annexin	Annexin	Annexin V+/
	propidium iodide (PI)— (%)	V+/PI– (%)	V–/PI+ (%)	PI+ (%)
EC alone				
PBS	84.0 ± 2.3	2.6 ± 0.1	1.1 ± 0.3	12.4 ± 2.2
PBS + Q-VD	79.1 ± 1.6	1.9 ± 0.2	1.3 ± 0.2	17.7 ± 1.8
Cytomix (30 ng/mL)	79.6 ± 1.6	$5.3 \pm 0.5^{**}$	1.5 ± 0.3	13.7 ± 1.8
Cytomix + Q-VD	81.7 ± 1.7	1.5 ± 0.2##	1.7 ± 0.2	15.2 ± 1.5
EC + PMN				
PBS	86.4 ± 0.4	3.2 ± 0.2	2.3 ± 0.2	8.1 ± 0.5
PBS + Q-VD	86.2 ± 1.0	2.7 ± 0.1	2.5 ± 0.6	8.6 ± 1.0
Cytomix (3 ng/mL)	82.4 ± 0.5	$6.8 \pm 1.4^{*}$	3.5 ± 0.2	7.3 ± 1.8
Cytomix + Q-VD	82.2 ± 1.9	$2.2 \pm 0.6^{\#}$	6.1 ± 1.8	9.6 ± 1.1

One-way ANOVA with Tukey HSD post hoc test for each column.

*p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 for cytomix vs. respective PBS.

***p < 0.01 for Q-VD-treated vs. cytomix.

n = 3–6.



FIGURE 9 | Effect of pan-caspase vs. selective caspase inhibition on septic hyper-permeability in human PMVEC alone or cocultured with PMN. (**A**) In isolated PMVEC, pan-caspase inhibition with Q-VD treatment markedly inhibited cytomix-induced trans-PMVEC bovine serum albumin (BSA) flux. Inhibition of caspase3 (C3-I) and caspase8 (C8-I) had a similar but smaller inhibitory effect on septic PMVEC hyper-permeability, but inhibition of caspase3 (C3-I) and no effect. (**B**) In PMN–PMVEC cocultures, pan-caspase inhibition with Q-VD almost completely inhibited septic PMVEC hyper-permeability, with similar effects of individual caspase3, caspase8, and caspase9 inhibition, and no effect on septic PMVEC hyper-permeability of inhibition of caspase1. **p < 0.01 for cytomix vs. non-cytomix treatment; *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 for caspase inhibitor treatments vs. cytomix alone (one-way ANOVA). n = 7–8.

septic PMVEC apoptosis and restored PMVEC barrier function. By contrast, the presence of PMN greatly enhanced septic human PMVEC barrier dysfunction/leak and increased septic PMVEC caspase activation but did not induce any greater degree of septic PMVEC apoptosis compared to isolated PMVEC alone. To date, there have been no studies specifically using human PMVEC in the presence of PMN to assess the connection between septic PMVEC apoptosis and barrier dysfunction. Thus, our comprehensive examination of human septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction in isolated PMVEC and in PMVEC cultured in the presence of PMN clearly establishes for the first time the contributions of apoptosis vs. caspase activation. Collectively, our study suggests that early septic cytomix-induced human PMVEC barrier dysfunction in the presence of PMN is caspase-dependent but is not mediated through PMVEC apoptosis.

The contribution of apoptosis to septic injury and dysfunction of isolated PMVEC in vitro has been uncertain. Specifically, there are conflicting data, based on studies examining barrier function in EC from many species and often EC types that are genotypically and phenotypically very distinct from PMVEC and thus of questionable direct relevance to septic lung biology; these include macrovascular pulmonary artery endothelial cells (PAEC) and EC from systemic vascular beds, including macrovascular (e.g., HUVEC) and microvascular (e.g., brain MVEC) (27-31). Most relevant to the present study, EC from different vascular beds exhibit markedly heterogeneous responses to inflammatory environments, especially with respect to the association of apoptosis with increased trans-EC permeability (26-31). Moreover, many studies of EC apoptosis inadequately characterize apoptosis using only one method (e.g., caspase activation or TUNEL) (23, 24, 26).

Death of PMVEC, possibly via apoptosis, has been presumed to play a central role in human ARDS, both in the setting of systemic disease like sepsis, but also in direct lung injury (e.g., pneumonia, acid aspiration) (49). There is more evidence to support PMVEC death and specifically apoptosis in various animal models of sepsis and resulting lung injury. We recently reported that PMVEC apoptosis appears to contribute to PMVEC injury and dysfunction in murine cecal ligation/ perforation (CLP)-induced sepsis in vivo (9, 25). For example, septic pulmonary microvascular barrier dysfunction in vivo was temporally associated with and highly correlated with enhanced PMVEC apoptosis, and moreover, inhibition of apoptosis in vivo following treatment with Q-VD (a synthetic pan-caspase inhibitor), significantly reduced septic pulmonary microvascular permeability (9, 25). Studies in murine CLP-sepsis by other groups have also demonstrated that inhibition of apoptosis through treatment with siRNA against caspases or FAS-associated death domain rescues septic EC dysfunction, including reducing septic hyper-permeability (46, 50, 51).

Other sub-types of cell death, such as pyroptosis or necrosis, may also be involved in the septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction. Importantly, each cell death sub-type is associated with a specific set of molecular markers (23, 24). For example, both necrosis and necroptosis are thought to be caspase-independent and associated with a loss of cell membrane integrity (i.e., necrotic cells stain positive with PI) (23, 24). Our observation that the increased in PMVEC barrier dysfunction under septic conditions is dependent on caspase activity as well as the apparent lack of any changes in the percentage of PI+ PMVEC under septic conditions or following treatment with Q-VD suggests that necrosis and necroptosis are likely not involved in septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction (23, 24). Pyroptosis is known to be dependent on caspase 1 activity and is also thought to be associated with the formation of pores in the cell membrane (23, 24). Our data found a lack of any significant effect of caspase 1 inhibition on cytomix-stimulated PMVEC barrier dysfunction as well as a lack of changes in the percentage of Annexin V-/PI+ PMVEC under any conditions. Together, this suggests that PMVEC barrier dysfunction.

Measurements of TEER and macromolecular permeability are known to reflect different aspects of EC barrier function, and not surprisingly, may be differentially regulated under various inflammatory conditions resulting in barrier dysfunction (52). Our data suggests that while apoptosis occurs in isolated human PMVEC under septic conditions in vitro and may be associated with cytomix-induced trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux, it does not appear to be associated with changes in TEER. For example, acute cytomix-induced PMVEC barrier dysfunction was consistent between TEER and both FITC-dextran and EB-albumin techniques. However, this acute septic cytokineinduced PMVEC barrier dysfunction was differentially affected by Q-VD pan-caspase inhibition, which rescued the increased septic macromolecular flux but not septic decreases in TEER. Thus, acute septic trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux appears to be caspase-dependent but septic changes in TEER are not, which is supported by our previous studies using mouse PMVEC (26). Other groups have also reported divergent TEER and macromolecule-leak measurements in studies with PAEC and corneal EC, and have suggested that TEER is inadequately sensitive to biologically important changes in EC barrier function (30, 31). Moreover, the most important feature of PMVEC barrier dysfunction clinically is the increased pulmonary leak of plasma macromolecules, especially albumin accompanied by fluid and resulting in the typical lung edema that characterizes the severe often refractory hypoxemic respiratory failure of septic ARDS (53, 54). The measurement of EB-BSA flux specifically assesses trans-PMVEC permeability to albumin, and is a marker of both paracellular and transcellular permeability pathways (55).

Caspases are multi-functional proteases and while most studies focus on their function in apoptosis, there is clear literature evidence supporting their function in several fundamental cellular processes other than apoptosis (56). Of relevance to this study, multiple caspases have been linked to cleavage and subsequent degradation of the adherens junction adaptor protein β -catenin, including caspases 3, 6, and 8 (57). Furthermore, caspase 3 has also been found to cleave γ -catenin (58). Consequently, it is possible that caspases may regulate PMVEC barrier function through controlling the formation and stability of cell–cell junctions *via* cleavage and processing of critical adapter proteins, such as β -catenin.

PMN have previously been linked to septic PMVEC permeability and this function for PMN was found to be dependent on inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) as the removal of PMN or iNOS deficiency/inhibition restored PMVEC barrier function (9, 32). Thus, it is likely that the mechanism through which PMN mediate PMVEC barrier function is dependent on oxidant/nitrosative stress. Oxidant stress has previously been linked to the activation of caspases, although this function has generally been assumed to lead to apoptosis. Specifically, oxidant stress leads to serial activation of BAX/BAK, mitochondria, and subsequently caspase 9 (59). Moreover, our current data that caspase 9 inhibition in PMVEC cocultured with PMN significantly attenuated cytomix-stimulated permeability but had no effect in PMVEC cultured alone supports this potential function for PMN-induced oxidant stress. Oxidant stress also activates calpains, a family of Ca2+-dependent, cytoplasmic cysteine proteases (60). Among several calpain isoforms, the most important and ubiquitously expressed in murine and human cells is calpain1 (µ-calpain). Calpains can cleave many peptide targets, including caspase 3 (60). Thus, it is very plausible that PMN-dependent oxidant stress may result in increased caspase activation and loss of PMVEC barrier function.

Another putative mechanism of microvascular barrier dysfunction is through disruption of MVEC--extracellular matrix (ECM) interactions resulting in increased MVEC detachment (61). For example, LPS-induced PAEC detachment has been found to be associated with caspase-dependent cleavage of α - and β -catenin as well as focal adhesion kinase, highlighting the ability of caspases to regulate not just inter-EC junctions, but also EC-ECM interactions (62, 63). Interestingly, while caspase inhibition prevented degradation of proteins involved in EC-ECM interactions and rescued EC detachment, it did not prevent LPS-induced disruption of inter-EC junctions or rescue LPS-induced leak (62).

It is likely that there are multiple mechanisms mediating septic EC barrier dysfunction, depending on EC species and type, septic conditions, and timing. For example, stimulation of macrovascular PAEC with a single cytokine (TNF α) resulted in apoptosis as early as 4 h post-stimulation that persisted at 20 h (30). While this apoptosis was also associated with increased permeability across the PAEC monolayer, treatment with Z-VAD did not rescue the enhanced permeability at any time point (30). Furthermore, $TNF\alpha$ has been found to drive loss of corneal EC barrier function through activation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase and subsequent disassembly of microtubules, as well as adherens and tight junctions (31). In addition, examination of barrier function in mouse renal MVEC following stimulation with TNFa demonstrated that increased permeability to albumin was associated with altered actin cytoskeleton, as well as formation of gaps between previously confluent cells and a loss of tight junctions and the EC glycocalyx (64). In both of these studies, inhibition of caspase activity (i.e., treatment with caspase inhibitors) had no effect on EC barrier dysfunction (62, 64).

We recognize that our study has limitations. For example, our *in vitro* model of human septic ARDS employed PMVEC

cultured alone or with PMN vs. the many different cell types normally present in the lung in vivo, such as pericytes and multiple types of circulating inflammatory cells, which interact with PMVEC. Moreover, PMVEC reside in vivo on a complete interstitial ECM, and there is an extensive glycocalyx on the surface of the PMVEC, all of which are missing or limited in the in vitro setting (65-69). Furthermore, our in vitro model employed stimulation with a mixture of three sepsis-relevant cytokines, which is still a less robust septic stimulus than EC would face in vivo (e.g., bacterial products such as LPS), as well as the potentially injurious effects of shear stresses associated with blood flow in vivo. However, use of this simplified in vitro model, as well as the comprehensive assessment of apoptosis (use of three different markers) and PMVEC permeability (use of three complementary measures) allowed for the examination of the function of specifically PMVEC over a comprehensive time course, and thereby the identification of potentially novel mechanisms mediating septic human PMVEC barrier dysfunction.

In addition, the coculture model means that inhibitors, e.g., Q-VD, may have a direct effect on PMN. However, while caspase inhibition has been found to inhibit neutrophil apoptosis and promote neutrophil survival (70), it should be noted that PMN were not exposed to inhibitors (e.g., Q-VD) for the first 3 h of incubation, but only for the final 2 h in cocultures. Moreover, prolonged PMN survival has been shown to increase EC injury and barrier dysfunction (71–73), which was not what we observed in Q-VD treated PMN–PMVEC cocultures. We also recognize that the small n = 3 we used to perform our linear correlation analysis could be considered a limitation as it challenges assumptions of normality and homoscedascity. However, we believe our correlation analysis is clearly valid, as it is solidly supported in the literature to use such small n's in order to calculate "p" values (74).

In conclusion, our current data suggest for the first time using human PMVEC cultured in the presence or absence of PMN that septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction in the absence of PMN is dependent on apoptosis and caspase activity. However, septic PMVEC barrier dysfunction in the presence of PMN appears to be independent of apoptosis, but very much still caspase-dependent. Future work will pursue the mechanisms of caspase-dependent human PMVEC barrier dysfunction in order to identify potential new therapeutic targets to prevent and treat human septic PMVEC dysfunction in ARDS, and potentially other systemic septic organ dysfunction.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the Western University Health Sciences Research Ethics Board with written informed consent from all healthy blood donors. All healthy blood volunteers gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Discarded lung tissue samples were obtained from the pathology department following removal of all clinical identifiers, and as such, the institutional review board waived the need for written informed consent from lung tissue donors. The protocol was approved by the Western University Health Sciences Research Ethics Board (Protocol #10536E).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LW, YA, SW, and MP performed experiments; LW, SM, YA, SW, MP, and SG analyzed data, interpreted results of experiments, and approved final version of manuscript; LW and SG prepared figures; LW, SM, and SG drafted, edited, and revised manuscript; SM and SG conception and design of research.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank the members of the Lung Research Group at Western University, especially, Drs. Ruud Veldhuizen and Lisa Cameron, as well as Dr. Gedas Cepinskas for helpful discussions.

FUNDING

This work was supported by research funding from the Ontario Thoracic Society (SG), Lawson Health Research Institute Internal Research Fund (SG), the Program of Experimental Medicine (SG and SM), and the Heart and Stroke Foundation of Ontario/ Canada grants #G-16-00014621 (SM and SG).

REFERENCES

- Husak L, Marcuzzi A, Herring J, Wen E, Yin L, Capan DD, et al. National analysis of sepsis hospitalizations and factors contributing to sepsis in-hospital mortality in Canada. *Healthc Q* (2010) 13:35–41. doi:10.12927/hcq.2010.21963
- Angus DC, Linde-Zwirble WT, Lidicker J, Clermont G, Carcillo J, Pinsky MR. Epidemiology of severe sepsis in the United States: analysis of incidence, outcome, and associated costs of care. *Crit Care Med* (2001) 29:1303–10. doi:10.1097/00003246-200107000-00002
- 3. Torio CM, Moore BJ. National inpatient hospital costs: the most expensive conditions by payer. *Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project*. (2013). Available from: http://www.hcup-us.ahrq.gov/reports/statbriefs/sb204-Most-Expensive-Hospital-Conditions.jsp?utm_source=AHRQ&utm_medium= AHRQSTAT&utm_content=Content&utm_term=HCUP&utm_campaign= AHRQ_SB_204_2016 (Accessed: June 24, 2016).
- Hotchkiss RS, Karl IE. The pathophysiology and treatment of sepsis. N Engl J Med (2003) 348:138–50. doi:10.1056/NEJMra021333
- Seeley EJ, Matthay MA, Wolters PJ. Inflection points in sepsis biology: from local defense to systemic organ injury. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2012) 303:L355–63. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00069.2012
- Lee WL, Slutsky AS. Sepsis and endothelial permeability. N Engl J Med (2010) 363:689–91. doi:10.1056/NEJMcibr1007320
- Razavi HM, Wang LF, Weicker S, Rohan M, Law C, McCormack DG, et al. Pulmonary neutrophil infiltration in murine sepsis: role of inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2004) 170:227–33. doi:10.1164/ rccm.200306-846OC
- Wang L, Taneja R, Razavi HM, Law C, Gillis C, Mehta S. Specific role of neutrophil inducible nitric oxide synthase in murine sepsis-induced lung injury in vivo. *Shock* (2012) 37:539–47. doi:10.1097/SHK.0b013e31824dcb5a
- Gill SE, Taneja R, Rohan M, Wang L, Mehta S. Pulmonary microvascular albumin leak is associated with endothelial cell death in murine sepsisinduced lung injury in vivo. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e88501. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0088501
- Granger DN, Kubes P. The microcirculation and inflammation: modulation of leukocyte-endothelial cell adhesion. *J Leukoc Biol* (1994) 55:662–75. doi:10.1002/jlb.55.5.662

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2018.01743/full#supplementary-material.

FIGURE S1 | Schematic of neutrophil (PMN)–pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell (PMVEC) coculture and septic stimulation. PMN and PMVEC were individually stimulated with cytomix (equimolar human tumor necrosis factor α , interleukin 1 β , and interferon γ in PBS) at 0.3 and 3 ng/mL vs. PBS control. After 3 h, PMN were added to the corresponding PMVEC monolayer (PMN:PMVEC ratio = 10:1), and cocultured together with or without cytomix stimulation for another 2 h. EC barrier function was assessed by measuring transendothelial electrical resistance (TEER) at 0, 3, and 5 h. To examine trans-PMVEC macromolecular flux, Evans blue (EB)-labeled bovine serum albumin (BSA; 67 kDa) and fluoroisothiocyanate (FITC)-labeled dextran (4 kDa) were added to the apical aspect of the PMVEC (upper chamber of the transwell) at 5 h post-cytomix. The transwell insert was removed at 6 h post-cytomix and the amount of EB-BSA and FITC-dextran in the lower chamber assessed. Note: for the sake of simplicity, the term EC refers specifically to PMVEC within all figures.

FIGURE S2 | Cytomix treatment of human PMVEC induces caspase-dependent intercellular gap formation. (A) Cytomix-treated isolated PMVEC had obvious intercellular gaps (arrows) at 5 h vs. PBS, and the gap area in each image was quantified as a percentage of the total PMVEC monolayer area, in both isolated PMVEC [(B) EC alone] and for PMN–PMVEC coculture [(C) EC + PMN]. The cytomix-induced increase in PMVEC intercellular gaps was completely prevented by pan-caspase inhibition in PMVEC pre-treated with Q-VD (B,C). N = 3-4/ group. **p < 0.01 for cytomix vs. respective PBS; ##p < 0.01 for Q-VD vs. cytomix alone.

- Tyml K. Critical role for oxidative stress, platelets, and coagulation in capillary blood flow impairment in sepsis. *Microcirculation* (2011) 18:152–62. doi:10.1111/j.1549-8719.2010.00080.x
- Lam C, Tyml K, Martin C, Sibbald W. Microvascular perfusion is impaired in a rat model of normotensive sepsis. *J Clin Invest* (1994) 94:2077–83. doi:10.1172/JCI117562
- De Backer D, Creteur J, Preiser J-C, Dubois M-J, Vincent J-L. Microvascular blood flow is altered in patients with sepsis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2002) 166:98–104. doi:10.1164/rccm.200109-016OC
- Trzeciak S, Dellinger RP, Parrillo JE, Guglielmi M, Bajaj J, Abate NL, et al. Early microcirculatory perfusion derangements in patients with severe sepsis and septic shock: relationship to hemodynamics, oxygen transport, and survival. Ann Emerg Med (2007) 49:.e1–2. doi:10.1016/j.annemergmed. 2006.08.021
- Sakr Y, Dubois M-J, De Backer D, Creteur J, Vincent J-L. Persistent microcirculatory alterations are associated with organ failure and death in patients with septic shock. *Crit Care Med* (2004) 32:1825–31. doi:10.1097/01. CCM.0000138558.16257.3F
- Farley KS, Wang LF, Razavi HM, Law C, Rohan M, McCormack DG, et al. Effects of macrophage inducible nitric oxide synthase in murine septic lung injury. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2006) 290:L1164–72. doi:10.1152/ ajplung.00248.2005
- Groeneveld ABJ. Vascular pharmacology of acute lung injury and acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Vascul Pharmacol* (2002) 39:247–56. doi:10.1016/ S1537-1891(03)00013-2
- Wang LF, Patel M, Razavi HM, Weicker S, Joseph MG, McCormack DG, et al. Role of inducible nitric oxide synthase in pulmonary microvascular protein leak in murine sepsis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2002) 165:1634–9. doi:10.1164/rccm.2110017
- Handa O, Stephen J, Cepinskas G. Role of endothelial nitric oxide synthasederived nitric oxide in activation and dysfunction of cerebrovascular endothelial cells during early onsets of sepsis. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2008) 295:H1712–9. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00476.2008
- Vandenbroucke E, Mehta D, Minshall R, Malik AB. Regulation of endothelial junctional permeability. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2008) 1123:134–45. doi:10.1196/ annals.1420.016

- Dejana E, Tournier-Lasserve E, Weinstein BM. The control of vascular integrity by endothelial cell junctions: molecular basis and pathological implications. *Dev Cell* (2009) 16:209–21. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2009.01.004
- Shelton JL, Wang L, Cepinskas G, Sandig M, Inculet R, McCormack DG, et al. Albumin leak across human pulmonary microvascular vs. umbilical vein endothelial cells under septic conditions. *Microvasc Res* (2006) 71:40–7. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2005.11.003
- Galluzzi L, Bravo-San Pedro JM, Vitale I, Aaronson SA, Abrams JM, Adam D, et al. Essential versus accessory aspects of cell death: recommendations of the NCCD 2015. *Cell Death Differ* (2015) 22:58–73. doi:10.1038/cdd.2014.137
- Galluzzi L, Vitale I, Abrams JM, Alnemri ES, Baehrecke EH, Blagosklonny MV, et al. Molecular definitions of cell death subroutines: recommendations of the Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death 2012. *Cell Death Differ* (2011) 19:107–20. doi:10.1038/cdd.2011.96
- Gill SE, Rohan M, Mehta S. Role of pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell apoptosis in murine sepsis-induced lung injury in vivo. *Respir Res* (2015) 16:1–13. doi:10.1186/s12931-015-0266-7
- Wang L, Mehta S, Brock M, Gill SE. Inhibition of murine pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell apoptosis promotes recovery of barrier function under septic conditions. *Mediators Inflamm* (2017) 2017:3415380–3415315. doi:10.1155/2017/3415380
- Lopez-Ramirez MA, Fischer R, Torres-Badillo CC, Davies HA, Logan K, Pfizenmaier K, et al. Role of caspases in cytokine-induced barrier breakdown in human brain endothelial cells. *J Immunol* (2012) 189:3130–9. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1103460
- Meguro T, Chen B, Parent AD, Zhang JH. Caspase inhibitors attenuate oxyhemoglobin-induced apoptosis in endothelial cells. *Stroke* (2001) 32:561–6. doi:10.1161/01.STR.32.2.561
- Petrache I, Birukov K, Zaiman AL, Crow MT, Deng H, Wadgaonkar R, et al. Caspase-dependent cleavage of myosin light chain kinase (MLCK) is involved in TNF-alpha-mediated bovine pulmonary endothelial cell apoptosis. *FASEB J* (2003) 17:407–16. doi:10.1096/fj.02-0672com
- Petrache I, Verin AD, Crow MT, Birukova A, Liu F, Garcia JG. Differential effect of MLC kinase in TNF-alpha-induced endothelial cell apoptosis and barrier dysfunction. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2001) 280: L1168–78. doi:10.1152/ajplung.2001.280.6.L1168
- Shivanna M, Rajashekhar G, Srinivas SP. Barrier dysfunction of the corneal endothelium in response to TNF-alpha: role of p38 MAP kinase. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* (2010) 51:1575–82. doi:10.1167/iovs.09-4343
- 32. Shelton JL, Wang L, Cepinskas G, Sandig M, Scott JA, North ML, et al. Inducible NO synthase (iNOS) in human neutrophils but not pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (PMVEC) mediates septic protein leak in vitro. *Microvasc Res* (2007) 74:23–31. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2007.02.008
- 33. Wang L, Taneja R, Wang W, Yao L-J, Veldhuizen RAW, Gill SE, et al. Human alveolar epithelial cells attenuate pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell permeability under septic conditions. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e55311. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0055311
- Singer M, Deutschman CS, Seymour CW, Shankar-Hari M, Annane D, Bauer M, et al. The Third International Consensus definitions for sepsis and septic shock (Sepsis-3). JAMA (2016) 315(8):801–10. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.0287
- Gotts JE, Matthay MA. Sepsis: pathophysiology and clinical management. BMJ (2016) 353:i1585. doi:10.1136/bmj.i1585
- Wheeler AP, Bernard GR. Acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome: a clinical review. *Lancet* (2007) 369:1553–64. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60604-7
- Spanos A, Jhanji S, Vivian-Smith A, Harris T, Pearse RM. Early microvascular changes in sepsis and severe sepsis. *Shock* (2010) 33:387–91. doi:10.1097/ SHK.0b013e3181c6be04
- De Backer D, Orbegozo Cortes D, Donadello K, Vincent J-L. Pathophysiology of microcirculatory dysfunction and the pathogenesis of septic shock. *Virulence* (2014) 5:73–9. doi:10.4161/viru.26482
- Endo S, Inada K, Nakae H, Takakuwa T, Kasai T, Yamada Y, et al. Blood levels of endothelin-1 and thrombomodulin in patients with disseminated intravascular coagulation and sepsis. *Res Commun Mol Pathol Pharmacol* (1995) 90:277–88.
- Cines DB, Pollak ES, Buck CA, Loscalzo J, Zimmerman GA, McEver RP, et al. Endothelial cells in physiology and in the pathophysiology of vascular disorders. *Blood* (1998) 91:3527–61.

- Mutunga M, Fulton B, Bullock R, Batchelor A, Gascoigne A, Gillespie JI, et al. Circulating endothelial cells in patients with septic shock. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2001) 163:195–200. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.163.1.9912036
- Reinhart K, Bayer O, Brunkhorst F, Meisner M. Markers of endothelial damage in organ dysfunction and sepsis. *Crit Care Med* (2002) 30:S302–12. doi:10.1097/00003246-200205001-00021
- Ware LB, Eisner MD, Thompson BT, Parsons PE, Matthay MA. Significance of von Willebrand factor in septic and nonseptic patients with acute lung injury. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2004) 170:766–72. doi:10.1164/rccm. 200310-1434OC
- Shapiro NI, Aird WC. Sepsis and the broken endothelium. Crit Care (2011) 15:135. doi:10.1186/cc10044
- Skibsted S, Jones AE, Puskarich MA, Arnold R, Sherwin R, Trzeciak S, et al. Biomarkers of endothelial cell activation in early sepsis. *Shock* (2013) 39:427–32. doi:10.1097/SHK.0b013e3182903f0d
- Matsuda N, Yamamoto S, Takano K-I, Kageyama S-I, Kurobe Y, Yoshihara Y, et al. Silencing of fas-associated death domain protects mice from septic lung inflammation and apoptosis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2009) 179:806–15. doi:10.1164/rccm.200804-534OC
- Alexander JS, Elrod JW. Extracellular matrix, junctional integrity and matrix metalloproteinase interactions in endothelial permeability regulation. J Anat (2002) 200:561–74. doi:10.1046/j.1469-7580.2002.00047_8.x
- Rodrigues SF, Granger DN. Blood cells and endothelial barrier function. *Tissue Barriers* (2015) 3:e978720. doi:10.4161/21688370.2014.978720
- Millar FR, Summers C, Griffiths MJ, Toshner MR, Proudfoot AG. The pulmonary endothelium in acute respiratory distress syndrome: insights and therapeutic opportunities. *Thorax* (2016) 71:462–73. doi:10.1136/thoraxjnl-2015-207461
- Matsuda N, Teramae H, Yamamoto S, Takano K-I, Takano Y, Hattori Y. Increased death receptor pathway of apoptotic signaling in septic mouse aorta: effect of systemic delivery of FADD siRNA. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2010) 298:H92–101. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00069.2009
- Matsuda N, Takano Y, Kageyama S-I, Hatakeyama N, Shakunaga K, Kitajima I, et al. Silencing of caspase-8 and caspase-3 by RNA interference prevents vascular endothelial cell injury in mice with endotoxic shock. *Cardiovasc Res* (2007) 76:132–40. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2007.05.024
- Yuan SY, Rigor RR. Regulation of Endothelial Barrier Function. Colloquium Series on Integrated Systems Physiology: From Molecule to Function. (Vol. 3), San Rafael, CA: Morgan & Claypool Publishers (2011). p. 1–146.
- Mehta D, Malik AB. Signaling mechanisms regulating endothelial permeability. *Physiol Rev* (2006) 86:279–367. doi:10.1152/physrev.00012.2005
- Matthay MA, Ware LB, Zimmerman GA. The acute respiratory distress syndrome. J Clin Invest (2012) 122:2731–40. doi:10.1172/JCI60331
- Lee WL, Liles WC. Endothelial activation, dysfunction and permeability during severe infections. *Curr Opin Hematol* (2011) 18:191–6. doi:10.1097/ MOH.0b013e328345a3d1
- Nhan TQ, Liles WC, Schwartz SM. Physiological functions of caspases beyond cell death. Am J Pathol (2006) 169:729–37. doi:10.2353/ajpath.2006.060105
- Van de Craen M, Berx G, Van den Brande I, Fiers W, Declercq W, Vandenabeele P. Proteolytic cleavage of beta-catenin by caspases: an in vitro analysis. *FEBS Lett* (1999) 458:167–70. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(99)01153-9
- Schmeiser K, Hammond EM, Roberts S, Grand RJ. Specific cleavage of gamma catenin by caspases during apoptosis. *FEBS Lett* (1998) 433:51–7. doi:10.1016/ S0014-5793(98)00850-3
- Tait SWG, Green DR. Mitochondria and cell death: outer membrane permeabilization and beyond. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2010) 11:621–32. doi:10.1038/ nrm2952
- Hu H, Li X, Li Y, Wang L, Mehta S, Feng Q, et al. Calpain-1 induces apoptosis in pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells under septic conditions. *Microvasc Res* (2009) 78:33–9. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2009.04.005
- Wu MH. Endothelial focal adhesions and barrier function. J Physiol (2005) 569:359–66. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2005.096537
- Bannerman DD, Sathyamoorthy M, Goldblum SE. Bacterial lipopolysaccharide disrupts endothelial monolayer integrity and survival signaling events through caspase cleavage of adherens junction proteins. *J Biol Chem* (1998) 273:35371–80. doi:10.1074/jbc.273.52.35371
- Lu Q, Rounds S. Focal adhesion kinase and endothelial cell apoptosis. Microvasc Res (2012) 83:56–63. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2011.05.003

- 64. Xu C, Wu X, Hack BK, Bao L, Cunningham PN. TNF causes changes in glomerular endothelial permeability and morphology through a Rho and myosin light chain kinase-dependent mechanism. *Physiol Rep* (2015) 3: e12636. doi:10.14814/phy2.12636
- Potter DR, Damiano ER. The hydrodynamically relevant endothelial cell glycocalyx observed in vivo is absent in vitro. *Circ Res* (2008) 102:770–6. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.107.160226
- Townsley MI. Structure and composition of pulmonary arteries, capillaries, and veins. *Compr Physiol* (2012) 2:675–709. doi:10.1002/cphy. c100081
- Yang Y, Schmidt EP. The endothelial glycocalyx: an important regulator of the pulmonary vascular barrier. *Tissue Barriers* (2013) 1:e23494.1-6. doi:10.4161/ tisb.23494
- Dente CJ, Steffes CP, Speyer C, Tyburski JG. Pericytes augment the capillary barrier in in vitro cocultures. J Surg Res (2001) 97:85–91. doi:10.1006/jsre. 2001.6117
- Edelman DA, Jiang Y, Tyburski J, Wilson RF, Steffes C. Pericytes and their role in microvasculature homeostasis. *J Surg Res* (2006) 135:305–11. doi:10.1016/j.jss.2006.06.010
- Wardle DJ, Burgon J, Sabroe I, Bingle CD, Whyte MKB, Renshaw SA. Effective caspase inhibition blocks neutrophil apoptosis and reveals Mcl-1 as both a regulator and a target of neutrophil caspase activation. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e15768. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0015768
- 71. Shelton JL, Wang L, Cepinskas G, Inculet R, Mehta S. Human neutrophilpulmonary microvascular endothelial cell interactions in vitro: differential

effects of nitric oxide vs. peroxynitrite. *Microvasc Res* (2008) 76:80-8. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2008.06.001

- 72. Parlato M, Souza-Fonseca-Guimaraes F, Philippart F, Misset B; Captain Study Group, Adib-Conquy M, et al. CD24-triggered caspase-dependent apoptosis via mitochondrial membrane depolarization and reactive oxygen species production of human neutrophils is impaired in sepsis. *J Immunol* (2014) 192:2449–59. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301055
- Fialkow L, Fochesatto Filho L, Bozzetti MC, Milani AR, Rodrigues Filho EM, Ladniuk RM, et al. Neutrophil apoptosis: a marker of disease severity in sepsis and sepsis-induced acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Crit Care* (2006) 10:R155. doi:10.1186/cc5090
- Weaver B, Koopman R. An SPSS macro to compute confidence intervals for Pearson's correlation. *Quant Methods Psychol* (2014) 10:29–39. doi:10.20982/ tqmp.10.1.p029

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Wang, Mehta, Ahmed, Wallace, Pape and Gill. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Endothelial Dysfunction in Kidney Transplantation

Héloïse Cardinal^{1,2,3}, Mélanie Dieudé^{1,2} and Marie-Josée Hébert^{1,2,3*}

¹ Research Centre, Centre hospitalier de l'Université de Montréal (CRCHUM), Montreal, QC, Canada, ² Canadian National Transplant Research Program, Montreal, QC, Canada, ³ University of Montreal, Montreal, QC, Canada

Kidney transplantation entails a high likelihood of endothelial injury. The endothelium is a target of choice for injury by ischemia-reperfusion, alloantibodies, and autoantibodies. A certain degree of ischemia-reperfusion injury inevitably occurs in the immediate post-transplant setting and can manifest as delayed graft function. Acute rejection episodes, whether T-cell or antibody-mediated, can involve the graft micro- and macrovasculature, leading to endothelial injury and adverse long-term consequences on graft function and survival. In turn, caspase-3 activation in injured and dying endothelial cells favors the release of extracellular vesicles (apoptotic bodies and apoptotic exosome-like vesicles) that further enhance autoantibody production, complement deposition, and microvascular rarefaction. In this review, we present the evidence for endothelial injury, its causes and long-term consequences on graft outcomes in the field of kidney transplantation.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thomas Luft, Universitätsklinikum Heidelberg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Philippe Saas, INSERM U1098 Interactions Hôte-Greffon-Tumeur & Ingénierie Cellulaire et Génique, France Christophe Picard, Établissement Français du Sang, France

*Correspondence:

Marie-Josée Hébert marie-josee.hebert@umontreal.ca

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 December 2017 Accepted: 04 May 2018 Published: 23 May 2018

Citation:

Cardinal H, Dieudé M and Hébert M-J (2018) Endothelial Dysfunction in Kidney Transplantation. Front. Immunol. 9:1130. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01130 Keywords: kidney transplantation, endothelial injury, apoptosis, necroptosis, alloantibodies, autoantibodies

INTRODUCTION

The endothelium plays an important role in vascular biology and regulation of renal function. Healthy endothelial cells are involved in vasodilation through nitric oxide (NO) release, which also inhibits platelet adhesion and aggregation, as well as leukocyte adhesion. Conversely, injured endothelial cells can develop a vasoconstrictive, pro-inflammatory, and procoagulant phenotype. Endothelial dysfunction is associated with traditional cardiovascular risk factors such as hypertension and diabetes, and it predicts atherosclerosis progression and cardiovascular events in the general population (1, 2). A large body of data shows that chronic kidney disease (CKD) is associated with endothelial dysfunction and/or apoptosis (3–7). Increased levels of circulating microparticles from apoptotic endothelial cells have been observed in patients with CKD (5, 6). Uremic solutes foster the production of these microparticles by endothelial cells (6), which in turn decrease NO release and impair endothelium-mediated dilation (5).

Kidney transplantation is the best mode of renal replacement therapy, improving both quality of life and life expectancy compared to dialysis (8, 9). Kidney transplantation restores renal function and improves endothelial function compared to dialysis (10, 11). Nevertheless, kidney transplantation entails a high likelihood of endothelial injury in the allograft. Given its intimate contact with the blood, the allograft endothelium is a target of choice for interactions with circulating inflammatory cells, cytokines, antibodies, and circulating pharmacological agents. First, a certain degree of ischemia-reperfusion injury (IRI) inevitably occurs in the immediate posttransplant setting and manifests as delayed graft function (DGF). IRI is associated with both tubular and endothelial damage, especially in the peritubular capillary network. Second, acute rejection episodes, whether T-cell or antibody-mediated, occur in 15–20% of kidney transplant recipients (2) and can involve the graft micro- and macrovasculature, leading to endothelial injury. This can alter renal blood flow

and impair renal function, both acutely and on the long-term, favoring renal fibrosis and loss of renal function.

Last, the most commonly used immunosuppressive agents may have divergent impact on the graft endothelium after transplantation. Mycophenolic acid may protect the endothelium, but calcineurin inhibitors have an adverse impact on endothelial function and glucocorticoids can worsen endothelial function under physiological conditions and improve it in the presence of inflammation. While these topics are reviewed elsewhere (12–14), here we present the evidence for allograft endothelial injury that is associated with IRI, alloimmunity, and autoimmunity in kidney transplantation and describe its long-term consequences on graft outcomes.

IRI INDUCES ENDOTHELIAL DAMAGE, MICROVASCULAR RAREFACTION AND ADVERSE GRAFT OUTCOMES

The kidney transplant procedure is inevitably associated with a certain degree of IRI. Donor type (deceased after cardiocirculatory arrest and neurologically deceased versus living) and length of cold and warm ischemic times are important risk factors for IRI (15). Clinically significant IRI manifests as DGF, or acute kidney injury (AKI) in the immediate posttransplant period. DGF is defined as the need for hemodialysis in the first week posttransplantation or failure of serum creatinine to decrease by more than 10% on the first three postoperative days, although other definitions have been used (16). Episodes of AKI are strong predictors of CKD in the general population (17–20). Similarly, DGF is associated with decreased long-term kidney graft survival (15, 21).

In the past decade, microvascular injury and endothelial dysfunction have emerged as pivotal elements in the pathogenesis of AKI (22, 23). In experimental models of IRI, renal perfusion in peritubular capillaries is compromised within minutes of unclamping (24). Endothelial dysfunction/injury and apoptosis compromise microcirculatory renal blood flow through decreased vasodilatory capacity, coagulation activation and the formation of microvascular thrombi, and increased rolling/adhesion of inflammatory cells (23, 25).

Because the regenerative capacity of endothelial cells in peritubular capillaries appears limited (26–28), microvascular damage occurring during an episode of AKI can lead to permanent peritubular capillary rarefaction (26–28). Loss of peritubular capillaries favors chronic hypoxia, leading to overexpression of hypoxia inducible factor 1 α (HIF-1 α), favoring transcription of fibrogenic genes such as transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) and connective tissue growth factor (CTGF). It also favors accumulation of α -smooth muscle actin (α -SMA) positive myofibroblasts and production of fibrogenic mediators (22, 23, 28–31).

These phenomena eventually lead to progressive interstitial fibrosis/tubular atrophy and renal dysfunction in animal models and in human AKI (31, 32). In kidney transplant patients, peritubular capillary loss, assessed by comparing capillary density on 3-month posttransplant biopsies with capillary density on preimplantation biopsies, is strongly associated with interstitial fibrosis/tubular atrophy and graft dysfunction 1 year posttransplant (33). Recent animal studies using *in vivo* imaging and electron microscopy in murine models of AKI demonstrated a tight correlation between peritubular capillary injury, rarefaction, and renal fibrosis (34, 35). Ultrastructural changes to peritubular capillaries include focal widening of the subendothelial space, higher numbers of endothelial vacuoles, reduced numbers of fenestrations, and increased thickness of the basement membrane (35). Human kidney biopsy samples with progressive renal fibrosis showed strikingly similar ultrastructural findings. Taken together, these studies support the concept that IRI-associated AKI can lead to microvascular rarefaction which in turn plays a pivotal role in favoring interstitial fibrosis and long-term renal dysfunction in patients with native kidney disease and in kidney transplant recipients.

Kidneys from older donors are more susceptible to IRI and more likely to develop DGF (36–39). Increasing age and the presence of age-associated disorders, such as hypertension and type 2 diabetes, favor the accumulation of senescent cells within the vasculature and the kidney. Senescence is characterized by proliferative arrest, cell flattening and enlargement, and the production of an array of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1 α , IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-8, matrix metalloproteiases, CTGF) known as senescence associated secretory phenotype (40). Senescent cells lack replicative potential and hence tissues with higher levels of senescent cells display lower repair capacity in the face of injury. Increased microvascular rarefaction and enhanced fibrosis have been observed following IRI in rodent models and in transplant patients (41, 42).

IMMUNE-MEDIATED VASCULAR AND ENDOTHELIAL INJURY IS ASSOCIATED WITH ADVERSE KIDNEY GRAFT OUTCOMES

Acute rejection episodes occur in 15-20% of kidney transplant recipients (2). T-cell mediated rejections that involve the tubulointerstitial compartment are responsive to corticosteroid therapy and are reversible in a majority of cases. However, vascular involvement by the rejection process, also termed graft endarteritis, is an important risk factor for decreased long-term graft survival (43, 44). Endarteritis has classically been regarded as a T-cell-mediated phenomenon (45), with both alloreactive CD8+ and CD4+ T-cells infiltrating the allograft small-sized arteries (46). However, mounting evidence shows that endarteritis often clusters with microvascular inflammation (glomerulitis, peritubular capillaritis) and antibody-mediated damage (47). The deleterious impact of donor-specific alloantibodies (DSA) is illustrated by recent data showing that antibody-mediated rejection with endarteritis entails a worse prognosis than cellmediated endarteritis alone (44). DSA can target class I human leukocyte antigen (HLA) molecules, which are constitutively expressed on all nucleated cells or class II HLA molecules, whose expression is restricted to B lymphocytes, antigen-presenting cells, and activated endothelial cells. Both class I and class II DSA can injure the endothelium though complement-dependent mechanisms and antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity. DSA class I binding also affects the graft endothelium by inducing intracellular signaling which results in migration, proliferation, and resistance to apoptosis and complement-induced death that can have an impact on vascular remodeling and chronic allograft rejection (48). The effect of HLA class II DSA on cell signaling remains to be fully defined given constraints in experimental systems due to the restricted expression of their antigenic target. Although DSA IgG have long been recognized as deleterious to the allograft, the clinical relevance of DSA IgM remains unclear. Some studies have reported associations between IgM DSA, rejection, and decreased graft survival (49, 50).

Even when the allograft arteries are not involved, DSA can affect the graft microcirculation, which is associated with adverse outcomes. A threefold increase in the risk of graft loss was reported in DSA-positive cases of rejection affecting only the microcirculation compared to pure cell-mediated tubulointerstitial rejection (44). In another study, diffuse C4d staining in peritubular capillaries, which marks antibody-mediated complement activation through the classical pathway, was an independent adverse prognostic factor in patients with concurrent cell-mediated rejection, whether or not the graft arteries were involved (51). Hence, the presence of antibody-mediated damage to the microcirculation has prognostic implications in cases of acute rejection, whether or not graft arterial involvement is also present.

Donor-specific antibodies lead to adverse outcomes by injuring the graft endothelium. In patients with antibody-mediated rejection, elevated levels of endothelial transcripts including von Willebrand's factor, caveolin 1, platelet/endothelial cell adhesion molecule, and E selectin have been found in the allograft tissue (52). The presence of circulating DSA and elevated endothelial transcripts in the allograft were associated with poorer long-term graft survival (52), even when evidence for complement activation was lacking (53). Taken together, these studies illustrate that endothelial injury in the allograft macro- or microvascular beds, especially when antibody-mediated, reduces graft survival. DSA-mediated endothelial damage can occur through both complement-dependent and independent pathways.

The persistence of cell- or antibody-mediated vascular and endothelial injury are closely linked with the development of allograft fibrosis and demise. In a swine kidney transplantation model, persistent inflammation in peritubular capillaries was strongly associated with the presence of proliferating α -actin positive myofibroblasts around peritubular capillaries and progression of interstitial fibrosis (54). Similar results were found in human kidney graft biopsies, where microvascular injury in peritubular capillaries (angioregression or capillary drop-out, apoptotic endothelial cells and lamination of the basement membrane) was strongly correlated with interstitial fibrosis, graft dysfunction, and proteinuria (55). Glomerular capillary loss was also associated with glomerular sclerosis and proteinuria.

Recent data suggest that, in addition to DSA, autoantibodies present at the time of transplantation or produced in the posttransplant period can accentuate and aggravate microvascular injury. This concept, coined "innate autoimmunity," was put forward by Carroll and co-workers, as they identified the aggravating role of naturally occurring polyspecific IgM autoantibodies targeting non muscle myosin heavy chain and glycogen phosphorylase in models of intestinal and skeletal muscle IRI (56-58). They also showed that blockade of this autoantibody attenuated tissue damage in a model of cardiac IRI (59). Our group identified anti-perlecan/LG3 IgG autoantibodies of the IgG1 and IgG3 sub-types that target a cryptic C-terminal fragment of perlecan (LG3), as predictors of renal dysfunction in a murine model of renal IRI and in renal transplant patients (60). Elevated levels of anti-perlecan/LG3 at the time of transplantation are associated with an increased risk of vascular rejection and DGF (60, 61). In patients with DGF, anti-perlecan/LG3 autoantibodies predict reduced long-term renal function (60). Anti-perlecan/LG3 autoantibodies exhibit a specific tropism for the ischemic vasculature. In experimental models of vascular rejection and renal IRI, deposition of anti-perlecan/LG3 autoantibodies was significantly increased by ischemia (60, 61). This led to enhanced activation of the classical complement pathway, C4d deposition, peritubular capillary rarefaction, and renal fibrosis. Other autoantibodies, such as anti-angiotensin II type 1 receptors (AT1R) and anti-fibronectin antibodies, have been implicated in accentuation of renal acute vascular rejection and transplant glomerulopathy (38, 39). Anti-AT1R IgG autoantibodies also increase the risk of acute rejection and graft loss in renal transplant patients (62, 63). Ischemia was shown to increase the contractile activity of AT1R autoantibodies in isolated renal artery rings (64), suggesting the possibility of enhanced renal vasoconstriction and ischemia. Collectively, these reports add further support to the notion that renal microvascular injury, either induced by IRI, allo- or autoantibodies or through synergistic interactions between these different factors, plays a major role in long-term renal allograft dysfunction.

ENDOTHELIAL CELL DEATH CONTRIBUTES TO VASCULAR REMODELING, AUTOIMMUNITY AND INFLAMMATION

The presence of dying renal cells in association with AKI or rejection episodes has been known for decades. However, the characterization of molecular pathways controlling regulated renal cell death responses is still an evolving field. Two major types of programmed cell death, apoptosis and necroptosis, have been characterized in association with AKI (23, 26, 65-73), although various death and inflammatory pathways such as ferroptosis and pyroptosis also likely contribute (74-76). Apoptosis can be initiated by two major initiating pathways: cell surface death receptors or mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization. Both pathways converge on an effector phase triggered by caspases-3 activation and responsible for definitive degradation of key nuclear and cytoskeletal substrates leading to morphological changes such as membrane blebbing and nuclear condensation. However, ligation of death receptors, such as tumor necrosis factor or Fas, in conditions when caspases are inhibited can also activate a regulated form of necrosis referred to as "necroptosis" [reviewed in Ref. (77, 78)]. In this context, receptor-interacting protein 1 (RIPK1) phosphorylates RIPK3

and mixed lineage kinase domain-like protein (MLKL) leading to cell swelling and rupture (77, 78). Necroptosis is associated with an important inflammatory response secondary to the release of damage-associated molecular patterns and to the activation of the inflammasome leading to caspase-1 activation and release of IL-1 β , IL-18, and IL-1 α . Like necroptosis, pyroptosis is a type of regulated necrotic cell death. Pyroptosis is characterized by caspase-11/gasdermin D-dependent plasma membrane rupture, is highly pro-inflammatory, and has a unique feature: the caspase-1 dependent maturation of pro-inflammatory cytokines in a multiprotein complex called the inflammasome during the cell death process (71, 75).

Apoptosis has classically been considered as an inert or antiinflammatory type of cell death, responsible for the physiological turnover of multiple cell types. During apoptosis, caspase activation inactivates mitochondrial DNA-induced type I interferon secretion and oxidizes danger signals. This inactivates danger associated molecular patterns (DAMP) molecules and prevents the development of an innate immune response to apoptotic cells (79). Effector caspase activation also leads to the release of chemotactic factors that recruit phagocytes and enhance the clearance of apoptotic cells, preventing secondary necrosis and the release of DAMP factors (79).

Nevertheless, the impact of apoptosis may vary according to cell type and in certain conditions also favor inflammatory responses. Apoptotic endothelial cells externalize phosphatidylserine (80), which binds Factor XII to promote coagulation (81). Apoptotic endothelial cells also interact with other cell types through the release of extracellular vesicles which can in turn promote inflammation. Extracellular vesicles include microvesicles, such as apoptotic bodies, that are produced by cytoplasmic membrane blebbing and shedding, and exosomes, that are smaller and stored in multivesicular bodies or alpha-granules (82). For example, endothelial apoptotic bodies that contain the full-length precursor and processed mature form of IL-1 α have pro-inflammatory effects when injected in the peritoneal cavity of mice (83). Both types of vesicles are involved in cellular crosstalk, as will be discussed later.

The relative importance of regulated death pathways in AKI or rejection-induced microvascular injury is only beginning to be unraveled. It is generally accepted that broad caspase inhibition can prevent apoptosis at the expense of increased necroptosis



FIGURE 1 | Factors contributing to endothelial dysfunction in transplantation. Ischemia-reperfusion injury that occurs at the time of transplantation can trigger endothelial apoptosis through caspase-3 activation which can in turn release apoptotic bodies with procoagulant activity. In addition, apoptotic endothelial cells also release apoptotic exosome-like vesicles that favor the recruitment of inflammatory cells (e.g., T cells) and the production of autoantibodies such as anti-perlecan/ LG3 antibodies (anti-LG3). The synergistic interactions between cellular alloimmunity and autoimmunity, donor-specific antibodies (DSA), and autoantibodies [anti-LG3, anti-angiotensin II type 1 receptors (AT1R)] amplify microvascular damage, through complement-dependent (C4d deposition) or -independent pathways, which leads to permanent peritubular capillary rarefaction. Loss of peritubular capillaries favors chronic hypoxia, leading to overexpression of hypoxia inducible factor 1 α (HIF-1 α), favoring transcription of fibrogenic genes such as transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) and connective tissue growth factor (CTGF). It also favors accumulation of collagen, α -smooth muscle actin (α -SMA) positive myofibroblasts and of fibrogenic mediators. These phenomena eventually lead to progressive interstitial fibrosis/tubular atrophy and renal graft dysfunction. and accentuated renal dysfunction (70, 78), a phenomenon well characterized in renal tubular epithelial cells (84, 85). Cardiac endothelial cells have also been shown to develop RIPK3dependent cell death after TNF-alpha treatment in vitro and following transplantation in vivo. RIPK3-/- mice show better preservation of microvascular integrity in a model of cardiac rejection (86). Whether RIPK-dependent death also occurs in the renal microvasculature during AKI and/or rejection remains to be evaluated. However, microvascular apoptosis, evaluated by caspase-3 activation, has been documented in models of renal IRI and rejection (23, 87). Also, inhibition of caspase-3 at the time of renal IRI has generally been associated with improved longterm renal function and reduced extracellular matrix deposition (78, 88, 89). Collectively, these results suggest an important role for caspase-3 in regulating renal vascular cell death whereas the importance of RIPK-dependent death remains to be characterized. While pyroptosis has been observed in renal tubular epithelial cells in a rat model of renal IRI (90), this type of cell death has not been described in endothelial cells.

Endothelial caspase-3 activation can promote vascular dysfunction through various and non-mutually exclusive pathways (Figure 1). It favors the release of a number of fibroproliferative mediators, such as CTGF, LG3, and translationally controlled tumor protein, which can in turn favor neointima formation and myointimal thickening (91-94). Endothelial caspase-3 activation also leads to the release of apoptotic bodies or membrane blebs with procoagulant activity (95, 96). Recently, we showed that, in addition to apoptotic bodies, endothelial caspase-3 activation prompts the release of a novel type of extracellular vesicles whose protein content and function are dramatically different from classic apoptotic bodies (97). These apoptotic exosome-like vesicles (ApoExo) are smaller than apoptotic bodies, ranging from 30 to 100 nm and carry active 20S proteasome complexes with pro-inflammatory activity. ApoExo injection in mice favors the recruitment of T and B cells in a model of vascular allograft rejection (97). Endothelial ApoExos also favor the production of autoantibodies such as anti-perlecan/LG3 antibodies, antinuclear antibodies, and anti-double-stranded DNA antibodies (97), which in turn further aggravate vascular inflammation. In animal models, renal IRI favors the release of ApoExos within the bloodstream, followed by augmented levels of anti-perlecan/LG3

REFERENCES

- Heitzer T, Schlinzig T, Krohn K, Meinertz T, Munzel T. Endothelial dysfunction, oxidative stress, and risk of cardiovascular events in patients with coronary artery disease. *Circulation* (2001) 104:2673–8. doi:10.1161/hc4601.099485
- Schachinger V, Britten MB, Zeiher AM. Prognostic impact of coronary vasodilator dysfunction on adverse long-term outcome of coronary heart disease. *Circulation* (2000) 101:1899–906. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.101.16.1899
- Ghiadoni L, Cupisti A, Huang Y, Mattei P, Cardinal H, Favilla S, et al. Endothelial dysfunction and oxidative stress in chronic renal failure. *J Nephrol* (2004) 17:512–9.
- Cardinal H, Raymond MA, Hebert MJ, Madore F. Uraemic plasma decreases the expression of ABCA1, ABCG1 and cell-cycle genes in human coronary arterial endothelial cells. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2007) 22:409–16. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfl619

antibodies (97). Collectively, these results highlight an important role for vascular caspase-3 activation in triggering the release of a number of mediators and extracellular vesicles that will, both at the local and systemic levels, initiate multiple positive feedback mechanisms that favor vascular remodeling, inflammation, and autoimmunity.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

Kidney transplantation is associated with an elevated likelihood of damage to the graft macro- and microvasculature, given the IRI that occurs at the time of transplantation and the physical location of the graft endothelium that makes it a target of choice for cell- or antibody-mediated alloimmune injury. IRI, alloimmune damage, and autoantibodies can activate programmed cell death pathways in the graft endothelium, which can in turn trigger microvascular rarefaction, interstitial fibrosis, and graft dysfunction. These pathways represent potential targets for pharmacological intervention that could be delivered in preservation solutions during the period cold ischemia, with the aim of improving long-term graft outcomes.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HC, MD, and M-JH reviewed the literature and drafted the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

HC is a research scholar of the Fonds de Recherche du Québec (FRQ) santé. M-JH holds the Shire Chair in Nephrology, Transplantation and Renal Regeneration of l'Université de Montréal. HC is an associate researcher on that chair. This work was supported by grants from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (MOP 15447 and MOP 123436) and the Kidney Foundation of Canada to M-JH and HC. We thank Shanshan Lan and Bing Yang for their contribution to **Figure 1**. We thank the J.-L. Levesque Foundation for renewed support. MD is the scientific integration manager of the Canadian National Transplantation Research Program (CNTRP). HC, MD, and M-JH are CNTRP investigators.

- Amabile N, Guerin AP, Leroyer A, Mallat Z, Nguyen C, Boddaert J, et al. Circulating endothelial microparticles are associated with vascular dysfunction in patients with end-stage renal failure. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2005) 16:3381–8. doi:10.1681/ASN.2005050535
- Faure V, Dou L, Sabatier F, Cerini C, Sampol J, Berland Y, et al. Elevation of circulating endothelial microparticles in patients with chronic renal failure. *J Thromb Haemost* (2006) 4:566–73. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2005.01780.x
- Goligorsky MS. Pathogenesis of endothelial cell dysfunction in chronic kidney disease: a retrospective and what the future may hold. *Kidney Res Clin Pract* (2015) 34:76–82. doi:10.1016/j.krcp.2015.05.003
- Laupacis A, Keown P, Pus N, Krueger H, Ferguson B, Wong C, et al. A study of the quality of life and cost-utility of renal transplantation. *Kidney Int* (1996) 50:235–42. doi:10.1038/ki.1996.307
- 9. Wolfe RA, Ashby VB, Milford EL, Ojo AO, Ettenger RE, Agodoa LY, et al. Comparison of mortality in all patients on dialysis, patients on dialysis

awaiting transplantation, and recipients of a first cadaveric transplant. *N Engl J Med* (1999) 341:1725–30. doi:10.1056/NEJM199912023412303

- Kocak H, Ceken K, Yavuz A, Yucel S, Gurkan A, Erdogan O, et al. Effect of renal transplantation on endothelial function in haemodialysis patients. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2006) 21:203–7. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfi119
- Sharma J, Kapoor A, Muthu R, Prasad N, Sinha A, Khanna R, et al. Assessment of endothelial dysfunction in Asian Indian patients with chronic kidney disease and changes following renal transplantation. *Clin Transplant* (2014) 28:889–96. doi:10.1111/ctr.12398
- 12. Olejarz W, Bryk D, Zapolska-Downar D. Mycophenolate mofetil a new atheropreventive drug? *Acta Pol Pharm* (2014) 71:353–61.
- Verhoeven F, Prati C, Maguin-Gate K, Wendling D, Demougeot C. Glucocorticoids and endothelial function in inflammatory diseases: focus on rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2016) 18:258. doi:10.1186/ s13075-016-1157-0
- Lamas S. Cellular mechanisms of vascular injury mediated by calcineurin inhibitors. *Kidney Int* (2005) 68:898–907. doi:10.1111/j.1523-1755.2005.00472.x
- Chapal M, Le Borgne F, Legendre C, Kreis H, Mourad G, Garrigue V, et al. A useful scoring system for the prediction and management of delayed graft function following kidney transplantation from cadaveric donors. *Kidney Int* (2014) 86:1130–9. doi:10.1038/ki.2014.188
- Yarlagadda SG, Coca SG, Garg AX, Doshi M, Poggio E, Marcus RJ, et al. Marked variation in the definition and diagnosis of delayed graft function: a systematic review. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2008) 23:2995–3003. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfn158
- Coca SG, Singanamala S, Parikh CR. Chronic kidney disease after acute kidney injury: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Kidney Int* (2012) 81: 442–8. doi:10.1038/ki.2011.379
- Ishani A, Xue JL, Himmelfarb J, Eggers PW, Kimmel PL, Molitoris BA, et al. Acute kidney injury increases risk of ESRD among elderly. J Am Soc Nephrol (2009) 20:223–8. doi:10.1681/ASN.2007080837
- Amdur RL, Chawla LS, Amodeo S, Kimmel PL, Palant CE. Outcomes following diagnosis of acute renal failure in U.S. veterans: focus on acute tubular necrosis. *Kidney Int* (2009) 76:1089–97. doi:10.1038/ki.2009.332
- Lo LJ, Go AS, Chertow GM, McCulloch CE, Fan D, Ordonez JD, et al. Dialysisrequiring acute renal failure increases the risk of progressive chronic kidney disease. *Kidney Int* (2009) 76:893–9. doi:10.1038/ki.2009.289
- Yarlagadda SG, Coca SG, Formica RN Jr, Poggio ED, Parikh CR. Association between delayed graft function and allograft and patient survival: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2009) 24:1039–47. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfn667
- Basile DP, Yoder MC. Renal endothelial dysfunction in acute kidney ischemia reperfusion injury. *Cardiovasc Hematol Disord Drug Targets* (2014) 14:3–14. doi:10.2174/1871529X1401140724093505
- Molitoris BA. Therapeutic translation in acute kidney injury: the epithelial/ endothelial axis. J Clin Invest (2014) 124:2355–63. doi:10.1172/JCI72269
- Yamamoto T, Tada T, Brodsky SV, Tanaka H, Noiri E, Kajiya F, et al. Intravital videomicroscopy of peritubular capillaries in renal ischemia. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2002) 282:F1150–5. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.00310.2001
- Goligorsky MS, Brodsky SV, Noiri E. NO bioavailability, endothelial dysfunction, and acute renal failure: new insights into pathophysiology. *Semin Nephrol* (2004) 24:316–23. doi:10.1016/j.semnephrol.2004.04.003
- Basile DP, Friedrich JL, Spahic J, Knipe N, Mang H, Leonard EC, et al. Impaired endothelial proliferation and mesenchymal transition contribute to vascular rarefaction following acute kidney injury. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2011) 300:F721–33. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.00546.2010
- Kwon O, Hong SM, Sutton TA, Temm CJ. Preservation of peritubular capillary endothelial integrity and increasing pericytes may be critical to recovery from postischemic acute kidney injury. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2008) 295:F351–9. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.90276.2008
- Basile DP, Donohoe D, Roethe K, Osborn JL. Renal ischemic injury results in permanent damage to peritubular capillaries and influences long-term function. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2001) 281:F887–99. doi:10.1152/ ajprenal.0050.2001
- Horbelt M, Lee SY, Mang HE, Knipe NL, Sado Y, Kribben A, et al. Acute and chronic microvascular alterations in a mouse model of ischemic acute kidney injury. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2007) 293:F688–95. doi:10.1152/ ajprenal.00452.2006

- Basile DP, Donohoe DL, Roethe K, Mattson DL. Chronic renal hypoxia after acute ischemic injury: effects of L-arginine on hypoxia and secondary damage. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2003) 284:F338–48. doi:10.1152/ ajprenal.00169.2002
- Basile DP. The endothelial cell in ischemic acute kidney injury: implications for acute and chronic function. *Kidney Int* (2007) 72:151-6. doi:10.1038/ sj.ki.5002312
- Basile DP. Rarefaction of peritubular capillaries following ischemic acute renal failure: a potential factor predisposing to progressive nephropathy. *Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens* (2004) 13:1–7. doi:10.1097/00041552-200401000-00001
- Steegh FM, Gelens MA, Nieman FH, van Hooff JP, Cleutjens JP, van Suylen RJ, et al. Early loss of peritubular capillaries after kidney transplantation. J Am Soc Nephrol (2011) 22:1024–9. doi:10.1681/ASN.2010050531
- Ehling J, Babickova J, Gremse F, Klinkhammer BM, Baetke S, Knuechel R, et al. Quantitative micro-computed tomography imaging of vascular dysfunction in progressive kidney diseases. J Am Soc Nephrol (2016) 27: 520–32. doi:10.1681/ASN.2015020204
- Babickova J, Klinkhammer BM, Buhl EM, Djudjaj S, Hoss M, Heymann F, et al. Regardless of etiology, progressive renal disease causes ultrastructural and functional alterations of peritubular capillaries. *Kidney Int* (2017) 91:70–85. doi:10.1016/j.kint.2016.07.038
- Lim WH, Clayton P, Wong G, Campbell SB, Cohney S, Russ GR, et al. Outcomes of kidney transplantation from older living donors. *Transplantation* (2013) 95:106–13. doi:10.1097/TP.0b013e318277b2be
- Slegtenhorst BR, Dor FJ, Elkhal A, Rodriguez H, Yang X, Edtinger K, et al. Mechanisms and consequences of injury and repair in older organ transplants. *Transplantation* (2014) 97:1091–9. doi:10.1097/TP.0000000000000072
- Tasaki M, Saito K, Nakagawa Y, Ikeda M, Imai N, Narita I, et al. Effect of donor-recipient age difference on long-term graft survival in living kidney transplantation. *Int Urol Nephrol* (2014) 46:1441–6. doi:10.1007/ s11255-014-0655-8
- Oberhuber R, Ge X, Tullius SG. Donor age-specific injury and immune responses. *Am J Transplant* (2012) 12:38–42. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03798.x
- van Willigenburg H, de Keizer PLJ, de Bruin RWF. Cellular senescence as a therapeutic target to improve renal transplantation outcome. *Pharmacol Res* (2018) 130:322–30. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2018.02.015
- Katsuumi G, Shimizu I, Yoshida Y, Minamino T. Vascular senescence in cardiovascular and metabolic diseases. *Front Cardiovasc Med* (2018) 5:18. doi:10.3389/fcvm.2018.00018
- Clements ME, Chaber CJ, Ledbetter SR, Zuk A. Increased cellular senescence and vascular rarefaction exacerbate the progression of kidney fibrosis in aged mice following transient ischemic injury. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e70464. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0070464
- Mueller A, Schnuelle P, Waldherr R, van der Woude FJ. Impact of the Banff '97 classification for histological diagnosis of rejection on clinical outcome and renal function parameters after kidney transplantation. *Transplantation* (2000) 69:1123–7. doi:10.1097/00007890-200003270-00017
- Lefaucheur C, Loupy A, Vernerey D, Duong-Van-Huyen JP, Suberbielle C, Anglicheau D, et al. Antibody-mediated vascular rejection of kidney allografts: a population-based study. *Lancet* (2013) 381:313–9. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(12)61265-3
- Solez K, Colvin RB, Racusen LC, Haas M, Sis B, Mengel M, et al. Banff 07 classification of renal allograft pathology: updates and future directions. *Am J Transplant* (2008) 8:753–60. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2008.02159.x
- Nankivell BJ, Alexander SI. Rejection of the kidney allograft. N Engl J Med (2010) 363:1451–62. doi:10.1056/NEJMra0902927
- Sis B, Einecke G, Chang J, Hidalgo LG, Mengel M, Kaplan B, et al. Cluster analysis of lesions in nonselected kidney transplant biopsies: microcirculation changes, tubulointerstitial inflammation and scarring. *Am J Transplant* (2010) 10:421–30. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2009.02938.x
- Valenzuela NM, Mulder A, Reed EF. HLA class I antibodies trigger increased adherence of monocytes to endothelial cells by eliciting an increase in endothelial P-selectin and, depending on subclass, by engaging FcgammaRs. *J Immunol* (2013) 190:6635–50. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1201434
- Babu A, Andreou A, Briggs D, Krishnan N, Higgins R, Mitchell D, et al. Clinical relevance of donor-specific IgM antibodies in HLA incompatible renal Transplantation: a retrospective single-center study. *Clin Transpl* (2016) 32:173–9.

- Everly MJ, Rebellato LM, Haisch CE, Briley KP, Bolin P, Kendrick WT, et al. Impact of IgM and IgG3 anti-HLA alloantibodies in primary renal allograft recipients. *Transplantation* (2014) 97:494–501. doi:10.1097/01. TP.0000441362.11232.48
- Herzenberg AM, Gill JS, Djurdjev O, Magil AB. C4d deposition in acute rejection: an independent long-term prognostic factor. J Am Soc Nephrol (2002) 13:234–41.
- Sis B, Jhangri GS, Bunnag S, Allanach K, Kaplan B, Halloran PF. Endothelial gene expression in kidney transplants with alloantibody indicates antibody-mediated damage despite lack of C4d staining. *Am J Transplant* (2009) 9:2312–23. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2009.02761.x
- 53. Sis B, Halloran PF. Endothelial transcripts uncover a previously unknown phenotype: C4d-negative antibody-mediated rejection. *Curr Opin Organ Transplant* (2010) 15:42–8. doi:10.1097/MOT.0b013e3283352a50
- Shimizu A, Yamada K, Sachs DH, Colvin RB. Persistent rejection of peritubular capillaries and tubules is associated with progressive interstitial fibrosis. *Kidney Int* (2002) 61:1867–79. doi:10.1046/j.1523-1755.2002.00309.x
- 55. Ishii Y, Sawada T, Kubota K, Fuchinoue S, Teraoka S, Shimizu A. Injury and progressive loss of peritubular capillaries in the development of chronic allograft nephropathy. *Kidney Int* (2005) 67:321–32. doi:10.1111/j.1523-1755.2005.00085.x
- Zhang M, Alicot EM, Carroll MC. Human natural IgM can induce ischemia/ reperfusion injury in a murine intestinal model. *Mol Immunol* (2008) 45:4036–9. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2008.06.013
- Zhang M, Alicot EM, Chiu I, Li J, Verna N, Vorup-Jensen T, et al. Identification of the target self-antigens in reperfusion injury. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203: 141–52. doi:10.1084/jem.20050390
- Zhang M, Austen WG Jr, Chiu I, Alicot EM, Hung R, Ma M, et al. Identification of a specific self-reactive IgM antibody that initiates intestinal ischemia/ reperfusion injury. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101:3886–91. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0400347101
- Zhang M, Michael LH, Grosjean SA, Kelly RA, Carroll MC, Entman ML. The role of natural IgM in myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury. J Mol Cell Cardiol (2006) 41:62–7. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2006.02.006
- Yang B, Dieude M, Hamelin K, Henault-Rondeau M, Patey N, Turgeon J, et al. Anti-LG3 antibodies aggravate renal ischemia-reperfusion injury and long-term renal allograft dysfunction. *Am J Transplant* (2016) 16:3416–29. doi:10.1111/ajt.13866
- Cardinal H, Dieude M, Brassard N, Qi S, Patey N, Soulez M, et al. Antiperlecan antibodies are novel accelerators of immune-mediated vascular injury. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13:861–74. doi:10.1111/ajt.12168
- Giral M, Foucher Y, Dufay A, Van Huyen JP, Renaudin K, Moreau A, et al. Pretransplant sensitization against angiotensin II type 1 receptor is a risk factor for acute rejection and graft loss. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13:2567–76. doi:10.1111/ajt.12397
- Taniguchi M, Rebellato LM, Cai J, Hopfield J, Briley KP, Haisch CE, et al. Higher risk of kidney graft failure in the presence of anti-angiotensin II type-1 receptor antibodies. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13:2577–89. doi:10.1111/ ajt.12395
- Lukitsch I, Kehr J, Chaykovska L, Wallukat G, Nieminen-Kelha M, Batuman V, et al. Renal ischemia and transplantation predispose to vascular constriction mediated by angiotensin II type 1 receptor-activating antibodies. *Transplantation* (2012) 94:8–13. doi:10.1097/TP.0b013e3182529bb7
- Nogae S, Miyazaki M, Kobayashi N, Saito T, Abe K, Saito H, et al. Induction of apoptosis in ischemia-reperfusion model of mouse kidney: possible involvement of Fas. J Am Soc Nephrol (1998) 9:620–31.
- Toronyi E, Lord R, Bowen ID, Perner F, Szende B. Renal tubular cell necrosis and apoptosis in transplanted kidneys. *Cell Biol Int* (2001) 25:267–70. doi:10.1006/cbir.2000.0620
- Jaffe R, Ariel I, Beeri R, Paltiel O, Hiss Y, Rosen S, et al. Frequent apoptosis in human kidneys after acute renal hypoperfusion. *Exp Nephrol* (1997) 5:399–403.
- Havasi A, Borkan SC. Apoptosis and acute kidney injury. *Kidney Int* (2011) 80:29–40. doi:10.1038/ki.2011.120
- Kishino M, Yukawa K, Hoshino K, Kimura A, Shirasawa N, Otani H, et al. Deletion of the kinase domain in death-associated protein kinase attenuates tubular cell apoptosis in renal ischemia-reperfusion injury. J Am Soc Nephrol (2004) 15:1826–34. doi:10.1097/01.ASN.0000131527.59781.F2

- Wang S, Zhang C, Hu L, Yang C. Necroptosis in acute kidney injury: a shedding light. *Cell Death Dis* (2016) 7:e2125. doi:10.1038/cddis.2016.37
- Kers J, Leemans JC, Linkermann A. An overview of pathways of regulated necrosis in acute kidney injury. *Semin Nephrol* (2016) 36:139–52. doi:10.1016/j. semnephrol.2016.03.002
- Linkermann A, Heller JO, Prokai A, Weinberg JM, De Zen F, Himmerkus N, et al. The RIP1-kinase inhibitor necrostatin-1 prevents osmotic nephrosis and contrast-induced AKI in mice. J Am Soc Nephrol (2013) 24:1545–57. doi:10.1681/ASN.2012121169
- Linkermann A, Brasen JH, Darding M, Jin MK, Sanz AB, Heller JO, et al. Two independent pathways of regulated necrosis mediate ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:12024–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1305538110
- 74. Linkermann A. Nonapoptotic cell death in acute kidney injury and transplantation. *Kidney Int* (2016) 89:46–57. doi:10.1016/j.kint.2015.10.008
- Linkermann A, Chen G, Dong G, Kunzendorf U, Krautwald S, Dong Z. Regulated cell death in AKI. JAm Soc Nephrol (2014) 25:2689–701. doi:10.1681/ASN.2014030262
- Linkermann A, Skouta R, Himmerkus N, Mulay SR, Dewitz C, De Zen F, et al. Synchronized renal tubular cell death involves ferroptosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA (2014) 111:16836–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.1415518111
- Weinlich R, Oberst A, Beere HM, Green DR. Necroptosis in development, inflammation and disease. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2017) 18:127–36. doi:10.1038/nrm.2016.149
- Hébert MJ, Jevnikar AM. The impact of regulated cell death pathways on alloimmune responses and graft injury. *Curr Transplant Rep* (2015) 2:242–58. doi:10.1007/s40472-015-0067-4
- Saas P, Daguindau E, Perruche S. Concise review: apoptotic cell-based therapies-rationale, preclinical results and future clinical developments. *Stem Cells* (2016) 34:1464–73. doi:10.1002/stem.2361
- Casciola-Rosen L, Rosen A, Petri M, Schlissel M. Surface blebs on apoptotic cells are sites of enhanced procoagulant activity: implications for coagulation events and antigenic spread in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1996) 93:1624–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.93.4.1624
- Yang A, Chen F, He C, Zhou J, Lu Y, Dai J, et al. The procoagulant activity of apoptotic cells is mediated by interaction with factor XII. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:1188. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.01188
- Ridger VC, Boulanger CM, Angelillo-Scherrer A, Badimon L, Blanc-Brude O, Bochaton-Piallat ML, et al. Microvesicles in vascular homeostasis and diseases. Position paper of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) Working Group on atherosclerosis and vascular biology. *Thromb Haemost* (2017) 117:1296–316. doi:10.1160/TH16-12-0943
- Berda-Haddad Y, Robert S, Salers P, Zekraoui L, Farnarier C, Dinarello CA, et al. Sterile inflammation of endothelial cell-derived apoptotic bodies is mediated by interleukin-1alpha. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108:20684–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1116848108
- Lau A, Wang S, Jiang J, Haig A, Pavlosky A, Linkermann A, et al. RIPK3mediated necroptosis promotes donor kidney inflammatory injury and reduces allograft survival. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13:2805–18. doi:10.1111/ ajt.12447
- Linkermann A, Hackl MJ, Kunzendorf U, Walczak H, Krautwald S, Jevnikar AM. Necroptosis in immunity and ischemia-reperfusion injury. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13:2797–804. doi:10.1111/ajt.12448
- Pavlosky A, Lau A, Su Y, Lian D, Huang X, Yin Z, et al. RIPK3-mediated necroptosis regulates cardiac allograft rejection. *Am J Transplant* (2014) 14:1778–90. doi:10.1111/ajt.12779
- Pallet N, Dieude M, Cailhier J, Hebert M. The molecular legacy of apoptosis in transplantation. *Am J Transplant* (2012) 12:1378–84. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2012.04015.x
- Zhang X, Zheng X, Sun H, Feng B, Chen G, Vladau C, et al. Prevention of renal ischemic injury by silencing the expression of renal caspase 3 and caspase 8. *Transplantation* (2006) 82:1728–32. doi:10.1097/01.tp.0000250764.17636.ba
- Yang C, Zhao T, Zhao Z, Jia Y, Li L, Zhang Y, et al. Serum-stabilized naked caspase-3 siRNA protects autotransplant kidneys in a porcine model. *Mol Ther* (2014) 22:1817–28. doi:10.1038/mt.2014.111
- Yang JR, Yao FH, Zhang JG, Ji ZY, Li KL, Zhan J, et al. Ischemia-reperfusion induces renal tubule pyroptosis via the CHOP-caspase-11 pathway. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2014) 306:F75–84. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.00117.2013

- Sirois I, Raymond MA, Brassard N, Cailhier JF, Fedjaev M, Hamelin K, et al. Caspase-3-dependent export of TCTP: a novel pathway for antiapoptotic intercellular communication. *Cell Death Differ* (2011) 18:549–62. doi:10.1038/ cdd.2010.126
- Laplante P, Sirois I, Raymond MA, Kokta V, Beliveau A, Prat A, et al. Caspase-3-mediated secretion of connective tissue growth factor by apoptotic endothelial cells promotes fibrosis. *Cell Death Differ* (2010) 17:291–303. doi:10.1038/cdd.2009.124
- Soulez M, Pilon EA, Dieude M, Cardinal H, Brassard N, Qi S, et al. The perlecan fragment LG3 is a novel regulator of obliterative remodeling associated with allograft vascular rejection. *Circ Res* (2012) 110:94–104. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.111.250431
- 94. Pilon EA, Dieude M, Qi S, Hamelin K, Pomerleau L, Beillevaire D, et al. The perlecan fragment LG3 regulates homing of mesenchymal stem cells and neointima formation during vascular rejection. *Am J Transplant* (2015) 15:1205–18. doi:10.1111/ajt.13119
- Gao C, Xie R, Yu C, Ma R, Dong W, Meng H, et al. Thrombotic role of blood and endothelial cells in uremia through phosphatidylserine exposure and microparticle release. *PLoS One* (2015) 10:e0142835. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0142835

- Dignat-George F, Boulanger CM. The many faces of endothelial microparticles. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2011) 31:27–33. doi:10.1161/ ATVBAHA.110.218123
- Dieude M, Bell C, Turgeon J, Beillevaire D, Pomerleau L, Yang B, et al. The 20S proteasome core, active within apoptotic exosome-like vesicles, induces autoantibody production and accelerates rejection. *Sci Transl Med* (2015) 7:318ra200. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aac9816

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Cardinal, Dieudé and Hébert. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Increased Endogenous Sulfur Dioxide Acts as a Compensatory Mechanism for the Downregulated Endogenous Hydrogen Sulfide Pathway in the Endothelial Cell Inflammation

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Olaf Penack, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

Reviewed by:

Adriane Feijo Evangelista, Barretos Cancer Hospital, Brazil Yuan Zhai, University of California, Los Angeles, United States

*Correspondence:

Yaqian Huang yaqianhuang@126.com; Hongfang Jin jinhongfang51@126.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 24 October 2017 Accepted: 09 April 2018 Published: 30 April 2018

Citation:

Zhang D, Wang X, Tian X, Zhang L, Yang G, Tao Y, Liang C, Li K, Yu X, Tang X, Tang C, Zhou J, Kong W, Du J, Huang Y and Jin H (2018) The Increased Endogenous Sulfur Dioxide Acts as a Compensatory Mechanism for the Downregulated Endogenous Hydrogen Sulfide Pathway in the Endothelial Cell Inflammation. Front. Immunol. 9:882. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00882

Frontiers in Immunology | www.frontiersin.org

Da Zhang^{1†}, Xiuli Wang^{1†}, Xiaoyu Tian¹, Lulu Zhang¹, Guosheng Yang², Yinghong Tao², Chen Liang¹, Kun Li³, Xiaoqi Yu³, Xinjing Tang⁴, Chaoshu Tang^{5,6}, Jing Zhou^{5,6}, Wei Kong^{5,6}, Junbao Du^{1,6}, Yaqian Huang^{1*} and Hongfang Jin^{1*}

¹ Department of Pediatrics, Peking University First Hospital, Beijing, China, ²Animal Center, Peking University First Hospital, Beijing, China, ³Key Laboratory of Green Chemistry and Technology, Ministry of Education, College of Chemistry, Sichuan University, Chengdu, China, ⁴State Key Laboratory of Natural and Biomimetic Drugs, Beijing Key Laboratory of Molecular Pharmaceutics and New Drug Delivery Systems, School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Peking University, Beijing, China, ⁵Department of Physiology and Pathophysiology, Peking University Health Science Centre, Beijing, China, ⁶Key Laboratory of Molecular Cardiology, Ministry of Education, Beijing, China

Endogenous hydrogen sulfide (H₂S) and sulfur dioxide (SO₂) are regarded as important regulators to control endothelial cell function and protect endothelial cell against various injuries. In our present study, we aimed to investigate the effect of endogenous H₂S on the SO₂ generation in the endothelial cells and explore its significance in the endothelial inflammation in vitro and in vivo. The human umbilical vein endothelial cell (HUVEC) line (EA.hy926), primary HUVECs, primary rat pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs), and purified aspartate aminotransferase (AAT) protein from pig heart were used for in vitro experiments. A rat model of monocrotaline (MCT)-induced pulmonary vascular inflammation was used for in vivo experiments. We found that endogenous H₂S deficiency caused by cystathionine-y-lyase (CSE) knockdown increased endogenous SO₂ level in endothelial cells and enhanced the enzymatic activity of AAT, a major SO₂ synthesis enzyme, without affecting the expressions of AAT1 and AAT2. While H₂S donor could reverse the CSE knockdown-induced increase in the endogenous SO₂ level and AAT activity. Moreover, H₂S donor directly inhibited the activity of purified AAT protein, which was reversed by a thiol reductant DTT. Mechanistically, H₂S donor sulfhydrated the purified AAT1/2 protein and rescued the decrease in the sulfhydration of AAT1/2 protein in the CSE knockdown endothelial cells. Furthermore, an AAT inhibitor ∟-aspartate- β -hydroxamate (HDX), which blocked the upregulation of endogenous SO₂/AAT generation induced by CSE knockdown, aggravated CSE knockdown-activated nuclear factor-κB pathway in the endothelial cells and its downstream inflammatory factors including ICAM-1, TNF- α , and IL-6. In *in vivo* experiment, H₂S donor restored the deficiency of endogenous H₂S production induced by MCT, and reversed the upregulation of endogenous SO₂/AAT

29

pathway *via* sulfhydrating AAT1 and AAT2. In accordance with the results of the *in vitro* experiment, HDX exacerbated the pulmonary vascular inflammation induced by the broken endogenous H_2S production in MCT-treated rat. In conclusion, for the first time, the present study showed that H_2S inhibited endogenous SO_2 generation by inactivating AAT *via* the sulfhydration of AAT1/2; and the increased endogenous SO_2 generation might play a compensatory role when H_2S/CSE pathway was downregulated, thereby exerting protective effects in endothelial inflammatory responses *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

Keywords: endothelial cells, inflammation, sulfhydration, H₂S, SO₂

INTRODUCTION

Hydrogen sulfide (H₂S), a new member of gaseous signal molecule family, has been found as a metabolic end product of sulfurcontaining amino acids and to be involved in various physiologic and pathophysiologic processes since the end of the last century (1, 2). Cystathionine- γ -lysase (CSE) is regarded as a predominant H₂S-generating enzyme in the cardiovascular tissues, and H₂S is generated with the substrates of cystathionine or cysteine, catalyzed by CSE (3, 4). The regulatory effect of endogenous H₂S on the endothelial cell function attracted great attention because of the importance of endothelial cells in the vascular injury and repair. H₂S was reported to stimulate the proliferation and migration of endothelial cells, promote endothelial cell angiogenesis, inhibit the endothelial cell inflammation, protect mitochondrial function, and mediate endothelial-dependent vasorelaxation, etc (5-8). Plenty of research demonstrated that H₂S protected the endothelial cells against various insults from hypoxia, highsalt, high-glucose, angiotensin II, and tumor necrosis factor-a (TNF- α), and so on (7, 9–12). Impaired endogenous H₂S production, bioavailability, and its function were involved in the pathogenesis of endothelium dysfunction-related diseases including hypertension, vascular complication of diabetes, atherosclerosis, restenosis, and aging, etc (13-15).

Recently, sulfur dioxide (SO₂), a brother of H₂S, attracted more and more concerns in the field (16, 17). SO_2 was found to be endogenously generated from the enzymatic reaction catalyzed by aspartate amino transferase (AAT) in the metabolic pathway of sulfur-containing amino acids (18). Endogenous SO₂/AAT pathway was discovered to exist in the endothelium, vascular smooth muscles, fibroblasts, cardiac myocytes, adipocyte, and alveolar epithelial cells and play an important role in the cardiovascular homeostasis (19-24). Our research group firstly put forward the hypothesis that endogenous SO₂ might be the fourth gaseous signal molecule involved in the regulation of cardiovascular system (25). Endogenous SO₂ was discovered to promote the nitric oxide production and enhance the nitric oxide-induced vasodialation (26). It could protect against acute lung injury induced by limb ischemic/reperfusion (I/R) or by lipopolysaccharide or by oleic acid in rats (27-29). Moreover, AAT1 overexpression could alleviate the lung inflammatory response caused by oleic acid in a mice model of acute lung injury (29).

Collectively, both H_2S and SO_2 are generated from the same metabolic pathway in the similar origin tissues and exert similar biological effect (24, 29–33). For instance, Xiao et al. discovered that H_2S mitigated cardiomyocyte injury caused by

hypoxic-reoxygenation *via* decreasing autophagy (30), while Chen et al. demonstrated that SO₂ also alleviated myocardial hypertrophy by inhibiting Ang II-activated autophagy in mice (31). Furthermore, the two gasotransmitters sometimes share the same signaling pathway, and even the same target residue. The activation of PI3K/Akt pathway mediated the protective effect of H₂S preconditioning on the cerebral I/R injury (32). Meanwhile, it was involved in SO₂ preconditioning-induced protection against myocardial I/R injury (24). H₂S can inactivate inflammatory response by inhibiting the phosphorylation and nuclear translocation of NF-κB p65 *via* sulfhydrating NF-κB p65 cysteine 38 (33), whereas SO₂ suppresses inflammatory response by sulfenylating NF-κB p65 at the same residue (29).

So, here comes the question that what is the significance of the coexistence of H₂S and SO₂ in the biologic tissues. Li and Luo et al. found that SO₂ increased endogenous H₂S production in the development of artherosclerosis and pulmonary hypertension, and the upregulation of endogenous H₂S pathway might be one of protective mechanisms responsible for endogenous SO₂ (23, 34). However, the impact of endogenous H₂S on the endogenous SO₂ production and its significance have been unclear. In the present study, we attempted to construct an endogenous H₂Sdefiency endothelial cell inflammation model by transfecting lentivirus-containing CSE shRNA using human umbilical vein endothelial cell (HUVEC) line (EA.hy926), investigate the effect of endogenous H₂S on the endothelium-derived SO₂ generation and explore its significance in the development of inflammatory response induced by the H₂S/CSE deficiency. In addition, we also used the primary HUVECs, rat pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) and rats with pulmonary vascular inflammation in the study to verify the effect of H₂S on the endogenous SO₂ production and its implication.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Cell Culture

The HUVEC line (EA.hy926) was purchased from China Infrastructure of Cell Line Resources Center, China. The cells were grown in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 1% streptomycin, and 1% penicillin (Gibco, USA). Primary HUVECs were kindly provided by professor Jing Zhou, Peking University Health Science Center, Beijing, China, and RPAECs (PriCells, Wuhan, China) were cultured in the specialized endothelial cell medium (PriCells, Wuhan, China) supplemented with 10% FBS and 100 IU/mL penicillin-streptomycin. The endothelial cells were maintained in a humidified atmosphere of 5% $\rm CO_2$ at 37°C.

CSE knockdown endothelial cells were obtained by infecting lentivirus containing CSE shRNA plus green fluorescent protein (GFP) cDNA (Cyagen, China). For the purpose of determining the appropriate concentration of lentivirus used for the treatment, the cells were seeded in 6-well plate, grown to 60-70% confluence, and transfected with different viral titers of lentivirus $(1 \times 10^4 \text{ to } 2 \times 10^5 \text{ TU/mL})$. After 12 h of the infection, freshly completed culture medium was replaced. After another 72 h, the green fluorescence of GFP was observed in the successfully transfected cells under fluorescence microscope. Moreover, the protein expression of CSE in the cells was detected by western blot and the H₂S level in cell supernatant was detected by H₂S-selective sensor. The screening results demonstrated that the appropriate concentration of lentivirus containing CSE shRNA plus GFP cDNA was 1×10^5 TU/mL (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material). The endothelial cells were seeded in T25 flasks and infected with lentiviral CSE shRNA (1×10^5 TU/mL) at 60–70% confluency. G418 antibiotics (200 µg/mL) was used for EA.hy926 cell screening for 2 week and G418 antibiotics (300 µg/mL) was used for primary HUVECs and primary RPAECs screening for 1 week. At the same time, vehicle lentivirus was used to infect the endothelial cells as the control according to the same protocol.

To explore the effect of endogenous H_2S deficiency on the SO₂/ AAT pathway in the endothelial cell and its mechanism, cells were randomly divided into vehicle group, CSE shRNA group, and CSE shRNA plus H_2S group. Cells in the CSE shRNA + H_2S group were pretreated with 200 μ M of H_2S donor sodium hydrosulfide hydrate (NaHS) for 24 h. Cells in the vehicle group and CSE shRNA group were incubated with equal volume of ddH₂O. NaHS was freshly dissolved in ddH₂O.

To investigate the significance of the increased endogenous SO₂ generation in the endothelial cell inflammation caused by CSE knockdown, cells were divided into vehicle group, CSE shRNA group, and CSE shRNA + L-aspartate- β -hydroxamate (HDX) group. Cells in the CSE shRNA + HDX group were pretreated with 200 μ M HDX for 24 h. Cells in the control group and CSE shRNA infected group were incubated with equal volume of ddH₂O. HDX is an inhibitor of AAT and freshly prepared.

Animal Preparation and Grouping

All animal care and experimental procedures complied strictly with the Animal Management Rule of the Ministry of Health of the People's Republic of China (Documentation 55, 2001). The protocol was specifically approved by the Animal Research Ethics Committee of Peking University First Hospital (permit number 201215 and 201326).

Eighteen male Wistar rats provided by the Animal Research Committee of the First Hospital, Peking University, weighing 160 ± 20 g, were randomly divided into three groups (n = 6each group): control group, monocrotaline (MCT) group, and MCT + H₂S group. On the first day, the rats of MCT and MCT + H₂S groups were administered with MCT (60 mg/kg) by intraperitoneal injection, while the rats of control group were injected with the same dose of saline (5, 35). The rats of MCT + H₂S group were injected daily with the H₂S donor, NaHS (56 $\mu mol/kg$), for 21 days, while the rats of the control and MCT groups were given the same dose of saline.

Another 21 male Wistar rats were divided into three groups (n = 7 each group): control group, MCT group, and MCT + HDX group. The rats in the MCT and MCT + HDX groups were administered with MCT (60 mg/kg) by intraperitoneal injection on day 1. The rats in the MCT + HDX group were given HDX orally at 25 mg/kg on days 0, 7, and 14 (36). The rats in the control group received the same dose of saline.

Rat Pulmonary Artery Pressure Measured by Right Heart Catheterization

Rats were anesthetized *via* intraperitoneal injection of 0.5% sodium pentobarbital (0.1 mL/100 g) after 21 days of MCT challenge. The pulmonary artery pressure was measured *via* right heart catheterization as previously described (22). Briefly, the right external jugular vein was exposed and a catheter was guided through the superior vena cava, right atrium, and right ventricle into the pulmonary artery. The extracorporal end of the catheter was connected to a pressure sensor (BL-410, Chengdu TME Technology, China) to record the continuous changes of pulmonary artery pressure, including systolic pulmonary artery pressure, diastolic pulmonary artery pressure, and mean pulmonary artery pressure.

Morphological Change of Pulmonary Arteries

The rat lung tissue was immersed in the 10% (wt/vol) paraformaldehyde for fixation and then embedded in paraffin. The lung tissue was sectioned at a thickness of 4 μ m. The elastic fiber in the pulmonary artery was stained using the modified Weigert's elastic fiber staining kit according to the manufacturer's protocol (Leagene, Beijing, China). The internal and external elastic lamina were shown as dark-purple color under microscope.

Western Blotting

The specific protein expression in the endothelial cell and lung tissues was detected by western blotting. After treatment, the cells and rat lung tissues were lysed in lysis buffer (50 mM Tris base, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 0.25% sodium deoxycholate, 1% NP-40, protease inhibitor cocktail, PH 7.4) (37). Protein concentration was determined using Bradford kit. Equal amounts of proteins were boiled and separated using 8-15% SDS-PAGE, and transferred using electrophoresis to a nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, USA). The primary antibody dilutions were 1:200 for CSE (Sigma, USA), 1:1,000 for AAT1 and AAT2 (Sigma, USA), 1:200 for ICAM-1 (Boster, China), 1:1,000 for NF-кВ p65 and IkBa (CST, USA), 1:500 for p-NF-kB p65 and p-IkBa (CST, USA), 1:2,000 for β -actin (Santa Cruz, CA, USA), and 1:2,000 for GAPDH (Kangcheng, China). Horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies were used at a dilution of 1:3,000-1:5,000 (Sigma, USA). The bands were visualized using a chemiluminescence detection kit on the FluorChem M MultiFluor System (Proteinsimple, USA). The densitometric analysis of the bands was performed using AlphaEaseFC (Alpha, USA). All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

Measurement of H₂S Level by an H₂S-Selective Sensor

The H₂S level in endothelial cell supernatant and rat lung tissues was measured using the free radical analyzer TBR4100 with an H₂S-selective sensor (ISO-H₂S-100, WPI, China) as previously described (38, 39). The rat lung homogenate was prepared by grinding with cold PBS buffer (pH 7.2, 0.01 M). Firstly, an H₂S-selective sensor was polarized with PBS buffer (pH 7.2, 0.05 M) until a stable baseline current was reached, and then the calibration curve of pA-H₂S concentration began to be plotted as follows. The sensor tip was immersed by 10 mm into 20 mL of PBS buffer solutioncontaining Na₂S at different concentrations (0.5, 1, 4, 8, 16, and 32 µM) sequentially. Then the calibration curve was constructed by plotting the signal output (pA) against the concentration (μM) of H₂S. Secondly, the sensor tip was immersed into each sample by 10 mm to detect the H₂S content in the sample according the calibration curve of pA-H₂S concentration. All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

Measurement of SO₂ Level by High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC) Analysis

SO₂ content in the supernatant of EA.hy926 cells, primary HUVECs and RPAECs supernatants, and rat lung tissues was examined by HPLC (Agilent 1100 series, Agilent Technologies, Palo Alto, CA, USA) as previously described (29). The rat lung homogenate was prepared by grinding with cold PBS buffer (pH 7.2, 0.01 M). In brief, the sample was mixed with 0.212 mM sodium borohydride in 0.05 M Tris-HCl (pH 8.5) and incubated at room temperature for 30 min; this mixture was subsequently combined with 70 mM monobromobimane in acetonitrile. Then, perchloric acid was added, followed by vortex mixing. After that, the mixtures were centrifuged at $12,400 \times g$ for 10 min, and the supernatant was neutralized by 2.0 M Tris and subsequently centrifuged again at 12,400× g for 10 min. Eventually, the neutralized supernatant was transferred and injected into an HPLC column. Sulfite-bimane adduct was detected by the excitation at 392 nm and the emission at 479 nm. All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

In Situ Detection of H₂S by Fluorescent Probe

The H₂S generation in the endothelial cells was *in situ* detected by H₂S fluorescent probe kindly provided by professor Xinjing Tang, Peking University Health Science Center, Beijing, China, as described previously (5). The cells were cultured using Lab-Tek chambered coverglass (Thermo, USA), rinsed with PBS for twice before incubation with the H₂S fluorescent probe, then subsequently incubated with H₂S fluorescent probes (100 μ M) for 30 min, and fixed with ice-cold 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min. Immunofluorescent images were obtained using a confocal laser-scanning microscope (TCS SP5, Leica, Wetzlar, Germany). Green fluorescent indicates endogenous H₂S in the cells and the fluorescent signal intensity was measured using Image J software (NIH, Bethesda, MD, USA). All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

In Situ Detection of Endogenous SO₂ by Fluorescent Probe

The SO₂ generation in endothelial cells was detected *in situ* by SO₂ fluorescent probe kindly provided by Professor Kun Li, College of Chemistry of Sichuan University, Sichuan, China. The specificity and sensitivity of this probe were previously verified (40, 41). The cells were cultured using Lab-Tek chambered coverglass (Thermo, USA) and subsequently incubated with SO₂ fluorescent probes (20 μ M) for 30 min and then rinsed twice with PBS prior to fixation with ice-cold 4% paraformaldehyde for 20 min. Then, cells were rinsed twice with PBS, each for 5 min before testing. Immunofluorescent images were obtained using a confocal laser-scanning microscope (TCS SP5, Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany). Blue fluorescent indicates endogenous SO₂ in the cells. The fluorescent signal intensity was measured using Image J software (NIH, Bethesda, MD, USA). All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

AAT Activity Detected by Colorimetry Assay

The activity of AAT in endothelial cells, purified AAT protein from pig heart, and rat lung tissues was tested by colorimetry assay (JianCheng, Nanjing, China) according to the manufacturer's instructions as described previously (18). AAT catalyzes the transfer of amino group and keto group in α -ketoglutaric acid and aspartic acid to form glutamic acid and oxaloacetic acid. Oxaloacetic acid is then decarboxylated by itself to form pyruvic acid, and the latter was reacted with 2,4-dinitrophenylhydrazine to produce the 2,4-dinitrophenylhydrazone which shows a red-brown color in alkaline solution and can be detected by colorimetric method. Pyruvic acid solution (2 mM) was used as the standard to plot the standard curve. Endothelial cells were homogenized in PBS with an ice-water bath and centrifuged at $5,000 \times g$ for 10 min at 4°C to get the supernatant. Equivalent AAT purified proteins (0.375 µg, Sigma, USA) were incubated at different concentrations of H_2S (100, 200, and 500 μ M) or double distilled water for 2 hr in 37°C water bath. In the 200 µM H₂S plus DTT treatment, purified AAT protein was pretreated with NaHS (200 μ M) for 1 h and then incubated with 1 mM DTT for a further 1 h in the continuous presence of NaHS. The rat lung homogenate was prepared by grinding with cold PBS buffer (pH 7.2, 0.01 M). AAT activity was expressed as Carmen's unit, which was calculated according to the standard curve after colorimetric determination. One unit of Carmen's is defined as follows: NADH is oxidized to NAD+ by pyruvic acid generated from 1 mL of the sample within 1 min at 25°C in the total reaction capacity of 3 mL, which causes the absorbance deceased by 0.001 at 340 nm wavelength using a light path length of 1 cm. All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

S-Sulfhydrtation Detected by Biotin Switch Analysis

S-sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in EA.hy926 cell line, primary HUVECs, RPAECs, and rat lung tissues was detected by biotin switch assay as described previously (33, 42). Endothelial cells or rat lung tissues were homogenized in

non-denaturing lysis buffer with protease inhibitors and centrifuged at 13,000× g for 20 min at 4°C. Supernatant reserved for sulfhydration analysis was incubated with blocking buffer (lysis buffer supplemented with 2.5% SDS and 20 mM S-methyl methanethiosulfonate) at 50°C for 30 min with continuous vortexing. The sample was added with acetone for removing S-methyl methanethiosulfonate at -20°C for 2 h. After acetone removal by centrifuge, the protein was resuspended in lysis buffer and incubated with EZ-link iodoacetyl-PEG2 biotin (10 mg/mL) at 4°C for 12 h. Biotinylated proteins were precipitated by UltraLink[™] Immobilized Neutravidin[™] for 4 h on a roller system (100 rpm) at 4°C and then washed three times with PBS. The sulfhydrated proteins were boiled with loading buffer without β -mercaptoethanol and centrifuged at 5,000× g for 10 min to get supernatant, and then subjected to western blot using 8% SDS-PAGE as described previously. All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

S-Sulfhydrtation Detected by Biotin Thiol Assay

S-sulfhydrtation of AAT1 and AAT2 in EA.hy926 cell line and purified AAT protein from pig heart was detected by the biotin thiol assay as described before (43). The schematic protocol is shown in Figure S2 in Supplementary Material. Cells were homogenized in non-denaturing lysis buffer with protease inhibitors and centrifuged at $13,000 \times g$ for 20 min at 4°C. The protein concentrations were determined by the BCA assay. Equal amount (1 mg) of total protein was incubated with 100 µM maleimide-PEG2-biotin (Thermo, USA) for 0.5 h on a roller system (100 rpm) at room temperature. Subsequently, the mixture was added with acetone at -20° C for 20 min. After washing for three times with 70% precooled acetone, the sample was centrifuged at $12,000 \times g$ for 5 min. The precipitate was resuspended in the buffer (0.1% SDS, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA and 0.5% Triton X-100, 50 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.5) mixed with streptavidin-agarose resin (Thermo, USA) and kept rotating overnight at 4°C. The beads were washed three times with PBS containing 0.5% Triton X-100 and centrifuged at $5,000 \times g$ for 5 min, and then the precipitate was mixed with 50 µL of loading buffer containing or not containing DTT (20 mM) with gentle shaking for 1.0 h on a roller system (100 rpm) at room temperature. After centrifugation at $5,000 \times g$ for 10 min, supernatant subjected to western blot using 8% SDS-PAGE as described previously. Equal amount (3 µg) of purified AAT protein (Sigma, USA) was incubated with NaHS (200 µM) for 2 h. The sulfhydrated AAT was separated and measured using the abovementioned protocol. All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

Expression of IκBα in Primary RPAECs Detected by Immunofluorescence

Immunofluorescent imaging was obtained using a confocal laserscanning microscope (TCS SP5, Leica, Germany). Briefly, RPAECs were rinsed with PBS before the fixation with 4% paraformaldehyde. The RPAECs were then incubated with the anti-I κ B α antibody (1:50, CST, USA) at 4°C overnight. RPAECs were subsequently incubated with the anti-mouse-FITC conjugated secondary antibody (Thermo, USA) at 37°C for 1 h. After washing, the slides were observed under confocal microscope (5). All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

Inflammatory Cytokine Levels Detected by Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA)

Inflammatory cytokines including TNF-α, IL-6, and ICAM-1 in the cell supernatant and rat lung tissue homogenates were measured using ELISA kits (eBioscience, CA, USA). Recombinant TNF- α , IL-6, and ICAM-1 were used as standard substances. Samples and standard substances were incubated separately with an equal volume of diluent in an microplate coated with specific primary antibody at room temperature for 2 h using a shaker. Subsequently, the supernatant was removed, and the wells were rinsed with washing solution and dried. Horseradish peroxidaseconjugated primary antibody was then added to the wells and incubated for 1 h. After rinsing with washing solution, 100 µL of substrate solution was added to each well to develop the chromogenic reaction for 15 min. Then, 50 µL of stop solution was added to each well to stop the reaction. A standard curve was made by absorbance at 450 nm as the vertical axis and standard substance concentration as the horizontal axis. The concentrations of inflammatory cytokines in the samples were then calculated (5). The protein concentration of rat lung tissue homogenate was determined with Bradford kit and used for adjusting the content of cytokines in the rat lung tissue. All experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

Statistical Analysis

Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Comparisons among groups were analyzed by one-way ANOVA using SPSS 17.0 (SPSS Inc., USA). Means between groups with equal variance were analyzed by least-significance difference (LSD). When equal variance not assumed, means between groups were analyzed using Tamhane. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Endogenous SO₂ Production Was Increased in CSE Knockdown Endothelial Cells

For the purpose of revealing the effect of endogenous CSE/H_2S pathway on endogenous SO_2 production, EA.hy926 cell line was treated with CSE shRNA followed by H_2S donor supplement. Compared with vehicle group, H_2S level in cell supernatant was decreased in endothelial cells of CSE shRNA group, while H_2S donor reimbursed the H_2S deficiency caused by CSE knockdown (**Figure 1A**). In *in situ* fluorescent probe experiment, the data showed that CSE knockdown decreased the endogenous H_2S level but promoted endogenous SO_2 production (**Figures 1B,C**). Moreover, H_2S donor NaHS inhibited the increase in endogenous SO_2 level in the CSE knockdown EA.hy926 cells (**Figures 1B,C**). To further confirm the above result, we selected primary HUVECs and RPAECs in addition to EA.hy926 cells (**Figures 1D-I**). Interestingly, the results in both primary endothelial cells were



FIGURE 1 | Endogenous SO₂ production was increased in cystathionine- γ -lyase (CSE) knockdown endothelial cells. The EA.hy926 cells, primary human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs), and primary rat pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) were transfected with vehicle lentivirus or lentivirus containing CSE shRNA, and then treated with or without H₂S donor (200 µM). (A) The H₂S level in cell supernatant was detected by H₂S-selective sensor in EA.hy926 cell. (B) H₂S generation in HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent SO₂ probe (blue color) in EA.hy926 cell. (C) The blue fluorescence intensity indicating endogenous SO₂ content was analyzed using Image J software in EA.hy926 cell. (D) The H₂S level in cell supernatant was detected by *in situ* fluorescent the sensor in primary HUVECs. (E) H₂S generation in primary HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S robe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary HUVECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent SO₂ probe (blue color). (F) The blue fluorescence intensity indicating endogenous SO₂ content was analyzed using Image J software in primary HUVECs. (G) The H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary RPAECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary RPAECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while SO₂ generation in primary RPAECs was detected by *in situ* fluorescent H₂S probe (green color), while

accordant with that in the EA.hy926 cell. Compared with the vehicle group, SO₂ level in both primary endothelial cells of CSE shRNA group was upregulated, while H₂S donor blunted the effect of CSE knockdown on the endogenous SO₂ level in both primary endothelial cells (**Figures 1E,F,H,I**). The results suggested that endogenous H₂S suppressed the SO₂ production in endothelial cells.

The Protein Expression of AAT1 and AAT2 in Endothelial Cells Was Not Affected by CSE Knockdown

In order to elucidate the target on which endogenous CSE/ H_2S inhibited SO₂ production, we first detected the protein expression of AAT1 and AAT2, the two key endogenous SO₂

producing enzymes in EA.hy926 cells. Compared with vehicle group, the expression of CSE in the endothelial cells of CSE shRNA group was markedly decreased (**Figure 2A**). However, there was no difference in the expressions of AAT1 and AAT2 in the endothelial cells between vehicle group and CSE shRNA group (**Figures 2B,C**). Next, the same protocol of the experiments was done on both kinds of primary cells. Compared with the vehicle group, the expression of CSE was both downregulated in primary HUVECs and primary RPAECs (**Figures 2D,G**), while the expression of AAT1 and AAT2 was not affected by CSE knockdown (**Figures 2E,F,H,I**). The results proved that AAT1 and AAT2 protein expressions were not involved in the inhibitory effect of endogenous H₂S/CSE on the endogenous SO₂ production.

The Endogenous H₂S/CSE Inhibited the AAT Activity

Aspartate aminotransferase activity is another important element involved in the regulation of endogenous SO₂ production. Therefore, we further detected the activity of AAT in the HUVECs and purified AAT protein. The result showed that activity of AAT was significantly increased in the CSE knockdown EA.hy926 cells. While compared with the vehicle cells, the exogenous supplementation of NaHS (200 μ M) reversed the increase in the AAT activity caused by CSE knockdown (**Figure 3A**). The similar results were observed in both primary endothelial cells as shown in **Figures 3B,C**. Furthermore, NaHS (100–500 μ M) directly inhibited the AAT activity in a concentration-dependent manner in purified AAT protein (**Figure 3D**), which further supported the direct inhibitory effect of H₂S on the AAT activity.

H₂S S-Sulfhydrated AAT to Inhibit AAT Activity

In in vitro experiment, DTT, a thiol reductant, could reverse the impact of H₂S on the AAT activity (Figure 3D), suggesting that the thiol group at the cysteine of AAT protein might be involved in the mechanisms by which H₂S suppressed AAT activity. Considering that S-sulfhydration, a special posttranslation modification on the thiol group at the cysteine, was reported to participate in the wide biological effects of H₂S, we detected the S-sulfhydration of AAT in the EA.hy926 cell, using modified biotin switch assay. The data showed that compared with vehicle group, S-sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 was sharply reduced in EA.hy926 cell of CSE shRNA group, while the supplementation of NaHS significantly reversed the decrease in the S-sulfhydration of AAT in the EA.hy926 cell caused by CSE knockdown (Figure 4A). Furthermore, we also used another method for detecting S-sulfhydration, known as biotin thiol assay. The results in Figure 4B are in accordance with those shown in Figure 4A, suggesting that H₂S can sulfhydrate AAT1 and AAT2.

Next, we detected S-sulfhydration of AAT by H_2S in both primary HUVECs and primary RPAECs using biotin switch assay. Compared with vehicle group, S-sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 was decreased significantly in both primary endothelial cells of CSE shRNA group, while the supplementation of NaHS significantly reversed the decrease in the S-sulfhydration of AAT (**Figures 4C,D**). Moreover, NaHS-induced S-sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the purified protein from pig heart, which was blocked by the treatment with a thiol reductant DTT (**Figure 4E**).

Collectively, the above data suggested that H_2S might inhibit the activity of AAT *via* the sulfhydration of AAT.

Upregulation of Endogenous SO₂ Production Exerted Compensatory Effects to Inhibit Inflammation Caused by Downregulated H₂S/CSE Pathway *In Vitro*

In order to explore the biological significance of elevated endogenous SO₂ levels induced by downregulation of endogenous H₂S/ CSE pathway, CSE knockdown EA.hy926 cells were treated with HDX, an AAT inhibitor. The results showed that compared with vehicle group, the SO₂ level in the EA.hy926 cell supernatant was sharply increased, and the further treatment by HDX reversed the increased SO₂ caused by CSE knockdown (**Figure 5A**). Meanwhile, the phosphorylation of NF- κ B p65 (pp65/p65) and the expression of ICAM-1 which denoted the inflammatory response in the EA.hy926 cell were also upregulated by CSE knockdown. However, the treatment of HDX aggravated the increase in the phosphorylation of NF- κ B p65 and the expression of ICAM-1, which resulted from the deficiency of endogenous H₂S/CSE pathway (**Figures 5B,C**).

Furthermore, the same protocol of the experiment was done on primary HUVECs. The ratio of phosphorylated IkBa/IkBa $(p-I\kappa B\alpha/I\kappa B\alpha)$, I $\kappa B\alpha$ protein level, the ratio of pp65/p65, and the expression of ICAM-1 were also detected by western blot. The inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF- α in primary HUVEC supernatant were detected by ELISA. Compared with the vehicle group, the SO₂ level in primary HUVECs was markedly increased by CSE knockdown, and HDX blocked the increase in SO2 content in cell supernatant (**Figure 6A**). The ratio of p-I κ B α /I κ B α , the ratio of pp65/p65, and the expression of ICAM-1 were all upregulated but IkBa protein level was reduced by CSE knockdown (Figures 6B-D). Meanwhile, the inflammatory cytokines, IL-6 and TNF- α , in primary HUVEC supernatant were elevated by CSE knockdown (Figures 6E,F). However, the treatment of HDX promoted the increase in IκBα and NF-κB p65 phosphorylation and the level of inflammatory cytokines, and aggravated the decrease in IkBa protein level, which resulted from the deficiency of endogenous H₂S/CSE pathway in the primary HUVECs (Figures 6B-F).

The results observed in the following primary RPAECs were in accordance with those in both EA.hy926 cells and primary HUVECs (**Figure 7**). HDX inhibited the increased SO₂ content in the supernatant of primary RPAECs but aggravated the decrease in I κ B α protein level and the increase in the phosphorylation of p65 and the levels of ICAM-1, IL-6, and TNF- α in cell supernatants induced by CSE knockdown.

Collectively, the above data implied that the upregulated endogenous SO_2 production might exert compensatory effects to inhibit the inflammation caused by H_2S/CSE deficiency.






Upregulation of Endogenous SO₂ Production Exerted Compensatory Effects to Inhibit Pulmonary Vascular Inflammation Caused by Downregulated H₂S/CSE Pathway *In Vivo*

In order to further elucidate the significance of upregulated endogenous SO₂ production induced by the deficiency of endogenous H₂S/CSE pathway in the development of vascular inflammation, we constructed a rat model of pulmonary hypertension in which the endogenous H₂S production was suppressed by MCT stimulation. The data showed that compared with the control group, the systolic, diastolic, and mean pulmonary arterial pressures in the rats of MCT group were increased, respectively (**Figures 8A–C**). Moreover, the thickened media of small pulmonary artery and the increased inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and TNF- α in the lung tissue in MCT-treated rat were demonstrated (**Figures 8D–F**). Simultaneously, the H₂S content in the lung tissue of rats in the MCT group was lower than that of the control group (**Figure 8G**). The supplement of H_2S donor NaHS rescued the pulmonary hypertension, pulmonary vascular remodeling and pulmonary vascular inflammation in the rats of MCT group (**Figures 8A–F**).

In the above rat model, the effect of H_2S on the endogenous SO_2/AAT pathway was examined. The results demonstrated that compared with the control group, SO_2 level, and AAT activity in the lung tissues of rats in the MCT group were increased significantly (**Figures 8H,I**). Moreover, the sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the lung tissues of MCT rats was decreased compared with the control group (**Figures 8J,K**). Compared with MCT group, SO_2 level and AAT activity in the lung tissues of the rats in the MCT + H_2S group were reduced, while sulfhydrated AAT1 and AAT2 were increased (**Figures 8H–K**), suggesting that the supplement of H_2S donor NaHS restored the H_2S level in the lung tissue of mCT rats, and subsequently blocked the upregulation of endogenous SO_2/AAT pathway.



AAT1 and AAT2 in the EA.hy926 cell detected by biotin switch assay. (B) Sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the EA.hy926 cell detected by biotin switch assay. (C) Sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (D) Sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary rate pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (E) Sulfhydration of purified AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary rate pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (E) Sulfhydration of purified AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary rate pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (E) Sulfhydration of purified AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary rate pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (E) Sulfhydration of purified AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary rate pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (E) Sulfhydration of purified AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary rate pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (E) Sulfhydration of purified AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary rate pulmonary artery endothelial cells (RPAECs) detected by biotin switch assay. (E) Sulfhydration of purified AAT1 and AAT2 in the primary fullow assay. * P < 0.05. Data are expressed as means \pm SEM, and all experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

Furthermore, the significance of upregulated SO₂/AAT pathway in the pulmonary vascular inflammation associated with the downregulation of endogenous H₂S production was explored in the MCT rats treated with an AAT inhibitor HDX. The data showed that compared with the MCT group, AAT activity and SO₂ level were suppressed significantly in the lung tissue of rats in the MCT + HDX group (Figures 9A,B). While HDX aggravated the increase in the phosphoralyation of NF-KB p65, ICAM-1 protein expression, the level of IL-6, and TNF- α in the lung tissue of MCT-treated rats (Figures 9C-F). In addition, the thickened media of small pulmonary artery in MCT-treated rats was exacerbated by HDX (Figure 9G), suggesting that the upregulation of endogenous SO₂ pathway might be an important compensatory response when the endogenous H₂S pathway collapsed in the development of pulmonary vascular inflammation and pulmonary vascular remodeling.

DISCUSSION

The impaired H₂S/CSE pathway was one of important pathogenesis of many cardiovascular diseases due to the lack of protective effect of endogenous H₂S on the heart and vessel. The facts that CSE knockout mice exhibited a series of marked cardiovascular pathological phenotypes further supported the significance of endogenous H₂S/CSE in the cardiovascular regulation and diseases. For example, Yuan et al. found that vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)-induced vascular solute hyperpermeability was blunted in the CSE gene deficient mice, suggesting that endothelium-derived H₂S protected the endothelial solute barrier function (44). Mani et al. discovered that CSE gene depletion promoted aortic intimal proliferation and accelerated atherosclerotic development in the ApoE knockout mice fed with atherogenic diet (45). CSE knockout mice were also found to exhibit a delayed



FIGURE 5 | Aspartate aminotransferase inhibitor L-aspartate- β -hydroxamate (HDX) aggravated the inflammation caused by cystathionine- γ -lyase CSE knockdown in EA.hy926 cell. (A) The SO₂ level in the supernatant of EA.hy926 cells detected by HPLC analysis. (B) The phosphorylation of NF- κ B p65 in the EA.hy926 cell detected by western blot. *P < 0.05. Data are expressed as means \pm SEM, and all experiments were performed independently for at least three times.



FIGURE 6 | Aspartate aminotransferase inhibitor L-aspartate- β -hydroxamate (HDX) aggravated the inflammation caused by cystathionine- γ -lyase (CSE) knockdown in primary human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs). (A) The SO₂ level in the supernatant of primary HUVECs detected by high-performance liquid chromatography analysis. (B) The phosphorylated and total IxB α in the primary HUVECs detected by western blot. (C) The phosphorylation of NF-xB p65 in the primary HUVECs detected by western blot. (D) The expression of ICAM-1 in the primary HUVECs detected by western blot. The levels of IL-6 (E) and TNF- α (F) in the supernatant of the primary HUVECs detected by ELISA. *P < 0.05. Data are expressed as means \pm SEM, and all experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

wound healing and a markedly reduced microvessel formation in response to VEGF (46). In the present study, we observed the variation of endogenous SO_2/AAT pathway, another protector in

the cardiovascular system, in a CSE knockdown endothelial cell model and further explored its pathological significance in the endothelial cell inflammation.



means \pm SEM, and all experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

Firstly, we observed the change of endogenous SO₂ generation in CSE knockdown EA.hy926 cells using SO₂ fluorescent probe. The results showed that endogenous SO₂ level in the CSE knockdown endothelial cells was markedly higher than that in the vehicle endothelial cells, while H₂S level in the culture supernatant and endothelial cells of CSE shRNA group was decreased compared with vehicle group. Moreover, H₂S donor NaHS raised the H₂S level in the supernatant and endothelial cells of CSE shRNA group, and blocked the increase in the SO₂ level caused by CSE knockdown. In accordance with the results obtained from the HUVEC line, the levels of SO₂ in the primary HUVECs and RPAECs were also increased by the impaired H₂S/CSE pathway, while the restoration of H_2S content in the primary endothelial cells abolished the increase in the endogenous SO_2 generation. The abovementioned data confirmed that the endogenous H_2S inhibited endothelium-derived SO_2 production.

Aspartate aminotransferase is regarded as the key enzyme generating endogenous SO_2 in the mammal animals. There are two kinds of AAT isoenzymes: AAT1 locates in the cytoplasm and AAT2 in the mitochondria (18, 47). Considering that the expression and activity of AAT are the major elements to control the endogenous SO_2 production (48), we measured the expression and activity of AAT in the CSE knockdown EA.hy926 cells to explore the mechanism by which endothelium-derived H₂S



repressed endogenous SO₂ generation. The western blot results showed that there was no difference in the expression of AAT1 and AAT2 in the EA.hy926 cells between vehicle group and CSE shRNA group, suggesting endogenous H₂S did not affect the expression of AAT protein. We further investigated the role of endogenous H₂S in the control of AAT activity. Interestingly, the enzymatic activity of AAT in the CSE shRNA endothelial cells was higher than that in the vehicle endothelial cells, while H₂S donor supplement alleviated the enhancement of AAT activity induced by CSE knockdown. The discrete regulation of the AAT protein expression and activity by H₂S in the EA.hy926 cells was completely reproduced in both primary endothelial cells. Moreover, in *in vitro* experiment, H₂S donor was found to directly inhibit activity of purified AAT protein in a concentrationdependent manner, which further supported the speculation that endogenous H₂S suppressed endothelium-derived SO₂ generation *via* inhibiting AAT activity. In fact, the detached regulation of the AAT expression and activity was reported, although the expression and activity of AAT were identically controlled in general. For example, Barouki et al. found that the regulation of AAT1 mRNA in the Fao rat hepatoma cell line by dexamethasone correlated with the variation of the AAT1 activity, suggesting that dexamethasone acted at the transcriptional level (49). However, cortisol acetate treatment did not alter AAT1 activity but reduced AAT1 mRNA in rat muscles (50). Therefore, we supposed that the discrete effects of H₂S on the AAT1/2 protein expression, and activity might result from the fact that H₂S regulated SO₂/AAT at a posttranslational level.

Secondly, we tested how H_2S inhibited AAT activity. It is well known that endogenous H_2S regulates various cellular processes



FIGURE 9 | Upregulation of endogenous SO₂ production exerted compensatory effects to inhibit pulmonary vascular inflammation caused by downregulated H₂S/ cystathionine γ -lyase (CSE) pathway *in vivo*. (A) Aspartate aminotransferase (AAT) activity in the rat lung tissues detected by colorimetry assay. (B) The SO₂ level in the rat lung tissues detected by high-performance liquid chromatography assay. (C) The ratio of pp65/p65 in the rat lung tissues detected by western blotting. (D) The expression of ICAM-1 in the rat lung tissues detected by western blotting. (E,F) The level of IL-6 and TNF- α in the rat lung tissue detected by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. (G) The morphological change of small pulmonary arteries in the rats observed following the staining by the modified Weigert's elastic fiber dye. The small pulmonary artery was indicated by dark arrow. The internal and external elastic lamina were shown as dark-purple color under microscope. **P* < 0.05. Data are expressed as means ± SEM, *n* = 7.

via S-sulfhydration of target proteins, a posttranslational modification at the thiol group in the cysteine residue in the proteins such as Keap1, P66Shc, and NF-KB (1, 33, 42, 51-53), while the thiol group in the cysteine residue is also the molecular target of redox regulation. Coincidentally, AAT expression and activity were controlled in an oxygen-related manner in a rodent model of acute ischemic stroke (54). In the present study, we found that DTT, a thiol reductant, could reverse the H₂S-induced decrease in the AAT activity in the *in vitro* experiment, suggesting the thiol group might be involved in the regulation of the AAT activity by H₂S. Therefore, we detected the sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the CSE knockdown EA.hy926 cells using the modified biotin switch assay (33). The data showed that CSE knockdown reduced the sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the endothelial cells, while H₂S donor enhanced the sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 in the EA.hy926 cells of CSE shRNA group. To confirm the fact that endogenous H₂S sulfhydrated AAT protein, we used biotin thiol assay (43), another method for detecting sulfhydration, to investigate the modification of AAT by H₂S. The change of sulfhydration of AAT detected by biotin thiol assay was similar to the results using modified biotin switch assay. Moreover, in the in vitro experiments we discovered that NaHS induced a marked sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2, which was blocked by DTT treatment. In the experiment on the primary HUVECs and RPAECs, the decrease in the sulfhydration of AAT1 and AAT2 caused by CSE knockdown was also rescued by NaHS. Those data suggested that sulfhydration of AAT might mediate the inhibitory effect of endogenous H₂S on the AAT activity.

On the basis of H₂S/CSE deficiency-induced inflammation endothelial cell model, we further investigated the pathological significance of CSE knockdown-enhanced endogenous SO2 production. We used HDX, an AAT inhibitor, to block the increased endogenous SO₂ production in the HUVEC line, primary HUVECs and RPAECs, and observed the changes of NF-kB pathway, a pivot regulator of cellular inflammation, and its downstream target genes including inflammatory cytokine ICAM-1, IL-6, and TNF- α . NF- κ B, consisting of p65 and p50 subunits, locates in the cytosol complexed with the inhibitory protein IkBa in an inactivated state. Inflammatory stimuli such as hypoxia can activate the phosphorylation of $I\kappa B\alpha$, leading to the IkB α degradation and dissociation from NF-kB. The released NF-kB is subsequently phosphorylated, translocates into the nucleus and increases the transcription of inflammatory cytokines (33). ICAM-1 is typically expressed on the surface of endothelial cells and of other inflammatory cells and mediates the binding of leukocytes to endothelial cell by coupling its ligand integrin. ICAM-1 is regarded as a classical marker of endothelial inflammation (55). Therefore, we detected the phosphorylated ΙκΒα, total ΙκΒα, phosphorylated NF-κB p65, and ICAM-1 protein in the endothelial cells and ICAM-1, IL-6, and TNF- α levels in the supernatant to reflect the endothelial cell inflammation. As we expected, HDX aggravated the increase in the expression of ICAM-1 and the phosphorylation of NF-κB p65 in the CSE knockdown EA.hy926 cells. Moreover, HDX was found to promote phosphorylation of IkBa, decrease IkBa protein level, and raise the phosphorylated NF-kB p65 in both primary endothelial cells. The effects of HDX on the inflammatory cytokines in the

supernatant of primary endothelial cells were in line with the regulation on the NF- κ B pathway. Therefore, we supposed that endogenous SO₂/AAT pathway was upregulated as a compensatory mechanism for the downregulated endogenous H₂S pathway in the endothelial cell inflammation.

Finally, we further explored the importance of upregulated SO₂/ AAT pathway following the broken H₂S/CSE pathway in the in vivo experiments. As previously reported, endogenous H₂S production in the rat lung tissues was downregulated by MCT treatment in a rat model of pulmonary vascular inflammation (5). Conversely, SO₂ content and AAT activity in the lung tissue of MCT-treated rats were enhanced, while the AAT1 and AAT2 sulfhydraton was reduced. More interestingly, the restoration of H₂S level reversed the upregulation of endogenous SO₂/AAT pathway, demonstrated by the facts that NaHS increased the sulfhydrated AAT1 and AAT2, inactivated the AAT activity and reduced SO₂ level in the lung tissue of rats in the MCT groups. Furthermore, as designed in the endothelial cell experiments, we used HDX and found that it inhibited the upregulation of endogenous SO₂/AAT pathway. As we expected, the pulmonary vascular inflammation reflected by the phosphorylation of NF-κB p65 and the elevated inflammatory cytokines including ICAM-1, IL-6, and TNF-α was exacerbated when the deficient H₂S-induced SO₂/AAT pathway was blocked by HDX. Moreover, in our previous studies, HDX was also found to exacerbate the MCT-induced pulmonary vascular inflammation, demonstrated by the fact that HDX enhanced NF-KB p65 and ICAM-1 expression in the pulmonary artery endothelial cells in an immunohistochemical study (56). As a result, HDX aggravated the thickened media of pulmonary artery in the MCT-treated rats in accordance with the findings previously reported (56, 57). The abovementioned results were in accordance with the data obtained from in vitro endothelial cell experiment. Therefore, we supposed that endogenous SO₂/AAT pathway was upregulated as a compensatory mechanism for the downregulated endogenous H₂S pathway in the endothelial cell inflammation.

In brief, we firstly demonstrated that endogenous H_2S inhibited endothelial cell-derived SO₂ generation through suppressing AAT activity *via* sulfhydration *in vitro* and *in vivo*. When injury factors impaired H_2S/CSE pathway, the endogenous SO₂ production was subsequently induced as a reserved protector to protect the endothelial cell functions such as anti-inflammatory effects. Our findings deepen the understanding of regulatory mechanism responsible for cardiovascular homeostasis, providing a new insight for the exploration of interaction among bioactive small molecules. More molecular and cellular biological studies, however, need to be done for disclosing the precise target and mechanisms by which endogenous H_2S functions.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the Animal Management Rule of the Ministry of Health of the People's

REFERENCES

 Zhang D, Du J, Tang C, Huang Y, Jin H. H₂S-induced sulfhydration: biological function and detection methodology. *Front Pharmacol* (2017) 8:608. doi:10.3389/fphar.2017.00608 Republic of China. The protocol was approved by the Animal Research Ethics Committee of Peking University First Hospital.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DZ, XW, XT and CL carried out the experimental work. DZ wrote the paper. HJ and YH designed and supervised the experiments. HJ, KL, XY and XT revised the primary manuscript. JZ, WK, JD and CT were responsible for the quality control and analysis. DZ, LZ, GY and YT participated in the data analysis. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China (81622004, 81370154, and 81670395), Beijing Municipal Natural Science Foundation (7171010), and National Youth Top-Notch Talent Support Program.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00882/full#supplementary-material.

FIGURE S1 | Transfection of cystathionine-y-lyase (CSE) shRNA lentivirus downregulated the H₂S/CSE pathway in EA.hy926 cell. The EA.hy926 human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) were, respectively, transfected with lentivirus containing CSE shRNA plus green fluorescent protein (GFP) cDNA at different concentrations, 1×10^4 , 2×10^4 , 4×10^4 , 1×10^5 , and 2×10^5 TU/mL to determine the appropriate concentration. (A) The GFP green fluorescence observed in the infected EA.hy926 cells after 72 h under fluorescence microscope. The images showed that more than 90% of cells showed green fluorescence at the lentivirus concentration of 1 \times 10⁵ and 2 \times 10⁵ TU/mL compared with control group, suggesting that the lentivirus was successfully transfected. (B) The expression of CSE in the EA.hy926 cells detected by western blot. Compared with the control group, the expression of CSE was decreased by 60.2% and 65.1% at the lentivirus concentration of 1×10^5 and 2×10^5 TU/mL. (C) The H₂S level in the supernatant of EA.hy926 cells was detected by H₂S-selective sensor. Compared with control group, the H₂S level in EA.hy926 cell supernatant was significantly decreased by 63.6% and 75%, respectively, which was similar to the change of CSE expression. * P < 0.05. Data are expressed as means \pm SEM, and all experiments were performed independently for at least three times.

FIGURE S2 | The schematic protocol of biotin thiol assay to detect the S-sulfhydration. The sample protein was incubated with maleimide-PEG2-biotin to alkylate both cysteine residue and sulfhydrated cysteine residue at the first step. At the subsequent step, the high-capacity affinity streptavidin–agarose resin was used to pull down the proteins which were alkylated by maleimide-PEG2-biotin at the first step. At the last step, the proteins were reacted with buffer with or without DTT, a thiol reductant, for 30 min followed by centrifugation. DTT was used for cleaving the mixed disulfide bond and releasing the sulfhydrated protein. Therefore, sulfhydrated protein separated from the mixture without DTT was used as negative control.

- Bian JS, Olson KR, Zhu YC. Hydrogen sulfide: biogenesis, physiology, and pathology. Oxid Med Cell Longev (2016) 2016:6549625. doi:10.1155/2016/ 6549625
- Kimura H. Production and physiological effects of hydrogen sulfide. Antioxid Redox Signal (2014) 20:783–93. doi:10.1089/ars.2013.5309

- 4. Yang G, Wu L, Jiang B, Yang W, Qi J, Cao K, et al. H₂S as a physiologic vaso-relaxant: hypertension in mice with deletion of cystathionine gamma-lyase. *Science* (2008) 322:587–90. doi:10.1126/science.1162667
- Feng S, Chen S, Yu W, Zhang D, Zhang C, Tang C, et al. H₂S inhibits pulmonary arterial endothelial cell inflammation in rats with monocrotalineinduced pulmonary hypertension. *Lab Invest* (2017) 97:268–78. doi:10.1038/ labinvest.2016.129
- Katsouda A, Bibli SI, Pyriochou A, Szabo C, Papapetropoulos A. Regulation and role of endogenously produced hydrogen sulfide in angiogenesis. *Pharmacol Res* (2016) 113:175–85. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2016.08.026
- Zong Y, Huang Y, Chen S, Zhu M, Chen Q, Feng S, et al. Downregulation of endogenous hydrogen sulfide pathway is involved in mitochondrion-related endothelial cell apoptosis induced by high salt. Oxid Med Cell Longev (2015) 2015:754670. doi:10.1155/2015/754670
- Sen U, Sathnur PB, Kundu S, Givvimani S, Coley DM, Mishra PK, et al. Increased endogenous H₂S generation by CBS, CSE, and 3MST gene therapy improves ex vivo renovascular relaxation in hyperhomocysteinemia. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* (2012) 303:41–51. doi:10.1152/ajpcell.00398.2011
- Shen Y, Guo W, Wang Z, Zhang Y, Zhong L, Zhu Y. Protective effects of hydrogen sulfide in hypoxic human umbilical vein endothelial cells: a possible mitochondria-dependent pathway. *Int J Mol Sci* (2013) 14:13093–108. doi:10.3390/ijms140713093
- Xie L, Gu Y, Wen M, Zhao S, Wang W, Ma Y, et al. Hydrogen sulfide induces keap1 S-sulfhydration and suppresses diabetes-accelerated atherosclerosis via Nrf2 activation. *Diabetes* (2016) 65:3171–84. doi:10.2337/db16-0020
- Laggner H, Hermann M, Esterbauer H, Muellner MK, Exner M, Gmeiner BM, et al. The novel gaseous vasorelaxant hydrogen sulfide inhibits angiotensin-converting enzyme activity of endothelial cells. *J Hypertens* (2007) 25: 2100–4. doi:10.1097/HJH.0b013e32829b8fd0
- Perna AF, Sepe I, Lanza D, Capasso R, Zappavigna S, Capasso G, et al. Hydrogen sulfide reduces cell adhesion and relevant inflammatory triggering by preventing ADAM17-dependent TNF-α activation. J Cell Biochem (2013) 114:1536–48. doi:10.1002/jcb.24495
- Greaney JL, Kutz JL, Shank SW, Jandu S, Santhanam L, Alexander LM. Impaired hydrogen sulfide-mediated vasodilation contributes to microvascular endothelial dysfunction in hypertensive adults. *Hypertension* (2017) 69:902–9. doi:10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.116.08964
- Altaany Z, Moccia F, Munaron L, Mancardi D, Wang R. Hydrogen sulfide and endothelial dysfunction: relationship with nitric oxide. *Curr Med Chem* (2014) 21:3646–61. doi:10.2174/0929867321666140706142930
- Monti M, Terzuoli E, Ziche M, Morbidelli L. H₂S dependent and independent anti-inflammatory activity of zofenoprilat in cells of the vascular wall. *Pharmacol Res* (2016) 113:426–37. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2016.09.017
- Meng ZQ, Li JL. Progress in sulfur dioxide biology: from toxicology to physiology. Sheng Li Xue Bao (2011) 63:593–600.
- Wang XB, Jin HF, Tang CS, Du JB. Significance of endogenous sulphurcontaining gases in the cardiovascular system. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* (2010) 37:745–52. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1681.2009.05249.x
- Du SX, Jin HF, Bu DF, Zhao X, Geng B, Tang CS, et al. Endogenously generated sulfur dioxide and its vasorelaxant effect in rats. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* (2008) 29:923–30. doi:10.1111/j.1745-7254.2008.00845.x
- Jin HF, Wang Y, Wang XB, Sun Y, Tang CS, Du JB. Sulfur dioxide preconditioning increases antioxidative capacity in rat with myocardial ischemia reperfusion (I/R) injury. *Nitric Oxide* (2013) 32:56–61. doi:10.1016/j.niox.2013.04.008
- Wang XB, Du JB, Cui H. Signal pathways involved in the biological effects of sulfur dioxide. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2015) 764:94–9. doi:10.1016/j. ejphar.2015.06.044
- Zhao X, Jin HF, Tang CS, Du JB. Effects of sulfur dioxide, on the proliferation and apoptosis of aorta smooth muscle cells in hypertension: experiments with rats. *Zhonghua Yi Xue Za Zhi* (2008) 88:1279–83.
- Sun Y, Tian Y, Prabha M, Liu D, Chen S, Zhang R, et al. Effects of sulfur dioxide on hypoxic pulmonary vascular structural remodeling. *Lab Invest* (2010) 90:68–82. doi:10.1038/labinvest.2009.102
- Li W, Tang C, Jin H, Du J. Regulatory effects of sulfur dioxide on the development of atherosclerotic lesions and vascular hydrogen sulfide in atherosclerotic rats. *Atherosclerosis* (2011) 215:323–30. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis. 2010.12.037
- 24. Wang XB, Huang XM, Ochs T, Li XY, Jin HF, Tang CS, et al. Effect of sulfur dioxide preconditioning on rat myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury by

inducing endoplasmic reticulum stress. *Basic Res Cardiol* (2011) 106:865–78. doi:10.1007/s00395-011-0176-x

- Liu D, Jin H, Tang C, Du J. Sulfur dioxide: a novel gaseous signal in the regulation of cardiovascular functions. *Mini Rev Med Chem* (2010) 10:1039–45. doi:10.2174/1389557511009011039
- Lu W, Sun Y, Tang C, Ochs T, Qi J, Du J, et al. Sulfur dioxide derivatives improve the vasorelaxation in the spontaneously hypertensive rat by enhancing the vasorelaxant response to nitric oxide. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood)* (2012) 237:867–72. doi:10.1258/ebm.2012.011304
- Zhao YR, Wang D, Liu Y, Shan L, Zhou JL. The PI3K/Akt, p38MAPK, and JAK2/STAT3 signaling pathways mediate the protection of SO₂ against acute lung injury induced by limb ischemia/reperfusion in rats. *J Physiol Sci* (2016) 66:229–39. doi:10.1007/s12576-015-0418-z
- Ma HJ, Huang XL, Liu Y, Fan YM. Sulfur dioxide attenuates LPS-induced acute lung injury via enhancing polymorphonuclear neutrophil apoptosis. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* (2012) 33:983–90. doi:10.1038/aps.2012.70
- Chen S, Huang Y, Liu Z, Yu W, Zhang H, Li K, et al. Sulfur dioxide suppresses inflammatory response by sulfenylating NF-κB p65 at cysteine 38 in a rat model of acute lung injury. *Clin Sci (Lond)* (2017) 131:2655–70. doi:10.1042/ CS20170274
- Xiao J, Zhu X, Kang B, Xu J, Wu L, Hong J, et al. Hydrogen sulfide attenuates myocardial hypoxia-reoxygenation injury by inhibiting autophagy via mTOR activation. *Cell Physiol Biochem* (2015) 37:2444–53. doi:10.1159/ 000438597
- 31. Chen Q, Zhang L, Chen S, Huang Y, Li K, Yu X, et al. Downregulated endogenous sulfur dioxide/aspartate aminotransferase pathway is involved in angiotensin II-stimulated cardiomyocyte autophagy and myocardial hypertrophy in mice. *Int J Cardiol* (2016) 225:392–401. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard. 2016.09.111
- Ji K, Xue L, Cheng J, Bai Y. Preconditioning of H₂S inhalation protects against cerebral ischemia/reperfusion injury by induction of HSP70 through PI3K/Akt/Nrf2 pathway. *Brain Res Bull* (2016) 121:68–74. doi:10.1016/j. brainresbull.2015.12.007
- Du J, Huang Y, Yan H, Zhang Q, Zhao M, Zhu M, et al. H₂S suppresses oxidized low-density lipoprotein (ox-LDL)-stimulated monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 generation from macrophages via the nuclear factor κB (NF-κB) pathway. J Biol Chem (2014) 14:9741–53. doi:10.1074/jbc.M113.517995
- 34. Luo L, Liu D, Tang C, Du J, Liu AD, Holmberg L, et al. Sulfur dioxide upregulates the inhibited endogenous hydrogen sulfide pathway in rats with pulmonary hypertension induced by high pulmonary blood flow. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2013) 433:519–25. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2013.03.014
- Gomez-Arroyo JG, Farkas L, Alhussaini AA, Farkas D, Kraskauskas D, Voelkel NF, et al. The monocrotaline model of pulmonary hypertension in perspective. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2012) 302:363–9. doi:10.1152/ ajplung.00212.2011
- Jin HF, Du SX, Zhao X, Wei HL, Wang YF, Liang YF, et al. Effects of endogenous sulfur dioxide on monocrotaline-induced pulmonary hypertension in rats. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* (2008) 29:1157–66. doi:10.1111/j.1745-7254.2008.00864.x
- Wei H, Zhang R, Jin H, Liu D, Tang X, Tang C, et al. Hydrogen sulfide attenuates hyperhomocysteinemia-induced cardiomyocytic endoplasmic reticulum stress in rats. *Antioxid Redox Signal* (2010) 12:1079–91. doi:10.1089/ ars.2009.2898
- Huang P, Chen S, Wang Y, Liu J, Yao Q, Huang Y, et al. Down-regulated CBS/ H₂S pathway is involved in high-salt-induced hypertension in Dahl rats. *Nitric* Oxide (2015) 46:192–203. doi:10.1016/j.niox.2015.01.004
- Zhao D, Liu TZ, Chan EC, Fein H, Zhang X. A novel enzymatic method for determination of homocysteine using electrochemical hydrogen sulfide sensor. *Front Biosci* (2007) 12:3774–80. doi:10.2741/2351
- Wu MY, He T, Li K, Wu MB, Huang Z, Yu XQ. A real-time colorimetric and ratiometric fluorescent probe for sulfite. *Analyst* (2013) 138:3018–25. doi:10.1039/c3an00172e
- Wu MY, Li K, Li CY, Hou JT, Yu XQ. A water-soluble near-infrared probe for colorimetric and ratiometric sensing of SO₂ derivatives in living cells. *Chem Commun (Camb)* (2014) 50:183–5. doi:10.1039/c3cc46468g
- 42. Xie ZZ, Shi MM, Xie L, Wu ZY, Li G, Hua F, et al. Sulfhydration of p66Shc at cysteine59 mediates the antioxidant effect of hydrogen sulfide. *Antioxid Redox Signal* (2014) 21:2531–4. doi:10.1089/ars.2013.5604
- 43. Gao XH, Krokowski D, Guan BJ, Bederman I, Majumder M, Parisien M, et al. Quantitative H₂S-mediated protein sulfhydration reveals metabolic

reprogramming during the integrated stress response. *Elife* (2015) 4:e10067. doi:10.7554/eLife.10067

- Yuan S, Pardue S, Shen X, Alexander JS, Orr AW, Kevil CG. Hydrogen sulfide metabolism regulates endothelial solute barrier function. *Redox Biol* (2016) 9:157–66. doi:10.1016/j.redox.2016.08.004
- Mani S, Li H, Untereiner A, Wu L, Yang G, Austin RC, et al. Decreased endogenous production of hydrogen sulfideaccelerates atherosclerosis. *Circulation* (2013) 127:2523–34. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.113.002208
- Papapetropoulos A, Pyriochou A, Altaany Z, Yang G, Marazioti A, Zhou Z, et al. Hydrogen sulfide is an endogenous stimulator of angiogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:21972–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.0908047106
- Balazy M, Abu-Yousef IA, Harpp DN, Park J. Identification of carbonyl sulfide and sulfur dioxide in porcine coronary artery by gas chromatography/mass spectrometry, possible relevance to EDHF. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2003) 311:728–34. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2003.10.055
- Huang Y, Shen Z, Chen Q, Huang P, Zhang H, Du S, et al. Endogenous sulfur dioxide alleviates collagen remodeling via inhibiting TGF-β/Smad pathway in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:19503. doi:10.1038/ srep19503
- Barouki R, Pavé-Preux M, Bousquet-Lemercier B, Pol S, Bouguet J, Hanoune J. Regulation of cytosolic aspartate aminotransferase mRNAs in the Fao rat hepatoma cell line by dexamethasone, insulin and cyclic AMP. *Eur J Biochem* (1989) 186:79–85. doi:10.1111/j.1432-1033.1989.tb15180.x
- Falduto MT, Young AP, Hickson RC. Exercise interrupts ongoing glucocorticoid-induced muscle atrophy and glutamine synthetase induction. *Am J Physiol* (1992) 263:E1157–63.
- Mustafa AK, Gadalla MM, Sen N, Kim S, Mu W, Gazi SK, et al. H₂S signals through protein S-sulfhydration. *Sci Signal* (2009) 96:ra72. doi:10.1126/ scisignal.2000464
- Paul BD, Snyder SH. H₂S signaling through protein sulfhydration and beyond. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2012) 13:499–507. doi:10.1038/nrm3391

- Yang G, Zhao K, Ju Y, Mani S, Cao Q, Puukila S, et al. Hydrogen sulfide protects against cellular senescence via S-sulfhydration of Keap1 and activation of Nrf2. *Antioxid Redox Signal* (2013) 18:1906–19. doi:10.1089/ars.2012.4645
- Rink C, Gnyawali S, Peterson L, Khanna S. Oxygen-inducible glutamate oxaloacetate transaminase as protective switch transforming neurotoxic glutamate to metabolic fuel during acute ischemic stroke. *Antioxid Redox Signal* (2011) 14:1777–85. doi:10.1089/ars.2011.3930
- Koh KK, Han SH, Quon MJ. Inflammatory markers and the metabolic syndrome: insights from therapeutic interventions. J Am Coll Cardiol (2005) 46:1978–85. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2005.06.082
- 56. Jiang XD, Liang C, Du SX, Chen SY, Du JB, Jin HF. Effects of endogenous sulfur dioxide on pulmonary vascular inflammation in rats with monocrotaline-induced pulmonary hypertension. *Zhong Hua Shi Yong Er Ke Lin Chuang Za Zhi* (2015) 30:55–7.
- 57. Yu W, Liu D, Liang C, Ochs T, Chen S, Chen S, et al. Sulfur dioxide protects against collagen accumulation in pulmonary artery in association with downregulation of the transforming growth factor β1/Smad pathway in pulmonary hypertensive rats. *J Am Heart Assoc* (2016) 5:e003910. doi:10.1161/ JAHA.116.003910

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Zhang, Wang, Tian, Zhang, Yang, Tao, Liang, Li, Yu, Tang, Tang, Zhou, Kong, Du, Huang and Jin. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Endothelial Activation: The Ang/Tie Axis in Sepsis

Aleksandra Leligdowicz[†], Melissa Richard-Greenblatt[†], Julie Wright[†], Valerie M. Crowley and Kevin C. Kain^{*}

Sandra Rotman Centre for Global Health, University Health Network and University of Toronto, Toronto, ON, Canada

Sepsis, a dysregulated host response to infection that causes life-threatening organ dysfunction, is a highly heterogeneous syndrome with no specific treatment. Although sepsis can be caused by a wide variety of pathogenic organisms, endothelial dysfunction leading to vascular leak is a common mechanism of injury that contributes to the morbidity and mortality associated with the syndrome. Perturbations to the angiopoietin (Ang)/Tie2 axis cause endothelial cell activation and contribute to the pathogenesis of sepsis. In this review, we summarize how the Ang/Tie2 pathway is implicated in sepsis and describe its prognostic as well as therapeutic utility in life-threatening infections.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thomas Luft, Universitätsklinikum Heidelberg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Adriane Feijo Evangelista, Barretos Cancer Hospital, Brazil Joerg Halter, Universität Basel, Switzerland

*Correspondence:

Kevin C. Kain kevin.kain@uhn.ca †Co-first authors.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 07 December 2017 Accepted: 05 April 2018 Published: 24 April 2018

Citation:

Leligdowicz A, Richard-Greenblatt M, Wright J, Crowley VM and Kain KC (2018) Endothelial Activation: The Ang/Tie Axis in Sepsis. Front. Immunol. 9:838. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00838 Keywords: endothelial dysfunction, Tie2 receptor, angiopoietins, sepsis, malaria, critical care

INTRODUCTION

Sepsis is a state of life-threatening organ dysfunction caused by a dysregulated host response to infection (1). Despite being a leading cause of global morbidity and mortality, sepsis has no known specific therapies (2). The current critical illness classification defines organ dysfunction by an increase in the Sequential [sepsis-related] Organ Failure Assessment (SOFA) score (3). However, sepsis is a heterogeneous syndrome that is not completely characterized using non-specific clinical variables. The use of generic classification models for complex, critically ill patients may impede

46

Abbreviations: ABIN2, A20-binding inhibitor of nuclear factor-kB-2; ABA, Ang2-blocking antibody; ABTAA, Ang2-binding and Tie2-activating antibody; ADAM-15, disintegrin and metalloproteinase domain-containing protein 15; ADMA, asymmetric dimethyl arginine; Ang, angiopoietin; ARDS, acute respiratory distress syndrome; BBB, blood brain barrier; BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor; Ca2+, calcium; CaM, calmodulin; CD36, cluster of differentiation 36; CDDO-EA, 2-cyano-3,12-dioxooleana- 1,9(11)-dien-28-oic acid ethyl amide; CM, cerebral malaria; COMP-Ang1, cartilage oligomatrix protein Ang1; EC, endothelial cell; ECM, experimental cerebral malaria; EPCR, endothelial protein C receptor; ER, endoplasmic reticulum; ET-1, endothelin-1; FOXO1, forkhead box protein O1; GPCR, G-protein-coupled receptor; PAMP, pathogenassociated molecular pattern; ICAM-1, intracellular adhesion molecule-1; ICU, intensive care unit; IP₃R, inositol triphosphate receptor; IQGAP, IQ motif containing GTPase activating protein; KLF2, Krüppel-like factor-2; iRBC, infected red blood cell; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; MAT, matrilin; mDia, mammalian diaphanous; MEF2, myocyte enhancer factor-2; miR-30, micro ribonucleic acid-30-5p; MLCK, myosin light-chain kinase; NF-κB, nuclear factor-κB; NO, nitric oxide; NOS, nitric oxide synthase; eNOS, endothelial nitric oxide; NFR2, nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2; p38 MAPK, p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase; p190RhoGAP, p190 Rho GTPase-activating protein; PfEMP-1, Plasmodium falciparum erythrocyte membrane protein-1; PI3K, phosphoinositide triphosphate kinase; Rac1, RAS-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1; rh-Ang1, recombinant Ang1; Rap1, Ras-related protein 1; RBC, red blood cell; rh, recombinant human; RhoA, Ras homolog gene family, member A; RhoGEF, Rho guanine nucleotide exchange factor; SOFA, sequential organ failure assessment; Src, proto-oncogene tyrosine-protein kinase; TRPC1, transient receptor potential channel-1; VE-cadherin, vascular endothelial-cadherin; VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor; VEGFR, vascular endothelial growth factor receptor; VE-PTP, vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase; WPB, Weibel-Palade bodies; p38 MAPK, p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase; PPAR, peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor.

appropriate triage and management and limit the application of personalized treatment strategies (4). A more comprehensive characterization of sepsis pathophysiology may reveal new opportunities for precision medicine-based therapies with either novel or repurposed agents that target specific pathways contributing to disease (4, 5).

Microvascular dysfunction is the endpoint of many lifethreatening infections (6), and a well-established relationship exists between endothelial injury and sepsis (7-9). Determining the severity of microbial infections is challenging early in the course of disease when clinical scoring systems have limited prognostic utility. Many classic markers of end-organ compromise (such as serum lactate, bilirubin, and creatinine clearance) are not informative until significant clinical deterioration has occurred. However, the timely recognition of sepsis is critical as early aggressive management can considerably reduce morbidity and mortality (10). Early prognostic indicators of critical illness severity are needed to improve early recognition, appropriate triage, management, and outcomes, as well as to enable rational health resource allocation. This review examines the role of the angiopoietin (Ang)/Tie2 axis in sepsis and summarizes its potential applications in the early recognition of sepsis and as a therapeutic target to improve clinical outcomes.

THE Ang/Tie AXIS IN SEPSIS

Vascular function and permeability are regulated by endothelialspecific receptor tyrosine kinases and their ligands, including the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF)-VEGF-receptors (VEGFRs), and the Ang-Tie receptors. The Tie1 and Tie2 receptors constitute the Tie receptor family and are almost exclusively expressed in the endothelium (11, 12). Tie2 functions as a receptor for the Ang family of proteins (Ang1, Ang2, and Ang4), while Tie1 is an orphan receptor that can be activated by Angs *via* its interaction with Tie2 (13). Binding of Angs to Tie2 in the stable vasculature promotes the formation of a Tie1/Tie2 heterodimer in a β_1 integrin-dependent manner, resulting in Tie2 trafficking to cell–cell junctions (14, 15).

During vascular quiescence, mesenchymal cells secrete Ang1, a strong Tie2 agonist, to support endothelial survival and vascular stability (16). Under these conditions, oligomerized Ang1 promotes the trans-association of Tie2 at cell-cell contacts and can also anchor Tie2 to the extracellular matrix (ECM) through binding fibronectin, collagen, and vitronectin with high affinity (17). In addition to forming adhesive structures between cell-cell and cell-substratum contacts, Tie2 activation by Ang1 induces a number of downstream signaling cascades as shown in Figure 1. Notably, the serine kinase, Akt, is activated and results in the phosphorylation of the Forkhead box protein O1 (FOXO1) transcription factor, leading to the nuclear exclusion of FOXO1 and decreased expression of its target genes (18–20). The inhibition of Foxo1 transcriptional activity in endothelial cells (ECs) induces expression of genes involved in vessel stability and the repression of genes involved in vascular destabilization, including Ang2. Consequently, during quiescence, Ang2 is constitutively expressed at low levels and co-localizes with von Willebrand factor (vWF) within the Weibel Palade bodies (WPBs) of ECs (21).

Upon stimulation of ECs by inflammatory cytokines or VEGF, Ang2 expression and secretion from WPB are increased, creating an autocrine regulatory mechanism of Tie2 signaling (36, 37). However, in contrast to Ang1, the action of Ang2 on Tie2 signaling has an additional level of complexity that is dependent on the microenvironment of ECs (38-41). While the Tie1/Tie2 heterodimeric complex enables both Ang1 and Ang2 to function as Tie2 agonists (14, 15), in the presence of an infection or inflammation ECs shed the Tie1 ectodomain, and Ang2 binding results in Tie2 antagonism (14). Similarly, Tie1 shedding decreases Ang1 agonistic activity (reduced Tie2 phosphorylation), demonstrating that Tie1 is required for the full activation of Tie2 (14, 15). Taken together, infection increases Ang2 expression and its release from WPBs, tipping the luminal Ang balance in favor of Ang2. Consequently, the increase in Ang2/Tie2 binding, particularly under conditions of enhanced Tie1 shedding, blocks Tie2 activation and contributes to the destabilization of the endothelium.

In addition, binding of Ang1 to Tie2 can also stimulate the association of vascular endothelial (VE)-protein tyrosine phosphatase (PTP) with the Tie receptor complex (42). Under conditions of hypoxia, such as that resulting from infection-induced reduction in laminar flow, VE-PTP expression is up-regulated (43), and a negative feedback loop is triggered to limit Tie2 activation (42, 44). As outlined in **Figure 2**, there are a number of mechanisms employed by ECs to modulate Ang/Tie2 signaling during infection-induced endothelial activation. Findings from our group (45–53) and many others (54–60) have shown that disruption of any of these components related to the Ang/Tie axis may result in endothelial dysregulation and microvascular leak, regardless of the microbial etiology.

Although beyond the scope of this review it should be noted that both coagulation and complement activation contribute to the course and outcome of sepsis. A connection between the Ang/Tie2 pathway and coagulation in sepsis was revealed in a proteomic analysis of septic patients with disseminated coagulation (DIC). Findings from this study demonstrated that changes in Tie2 signaling was an initiating event in septic DIC and, at least in a mouse model, restoring Tie2 activation was sufficient to mitigate thrombosis (78). Additionally, the anticoagulant, activated protein C (APC) has been shown to bind and activate Tie2, leading to improved endothelial barrier integrity (79). Still, little remains known about the interplay between complement activation and Ang/Tie2 pathways in sepsis; this is an area that requires further investigation.

THE Ang/Tie PATHWAY IN SEVERE BACTERIAL INFECTIONS

The incidence of severe sepsis in the United States is estimated at 3 cases per 1,000 population (80, 81). Mortality due to sepsis is high at approximately 20–55% (80–85), estimates that are relatively stable over nearly the past decade (86). Despite a high burden of disease and improved application of management strategies (87), there is a lack of effective treatments specific for sepsis (5, 88).

Gram-negative and Gram-positive infections occur with similar frequencies in hospitalized patients (89), and both can trigger



FIGURE 1 | Ang/Tie pathway regulation of vascular stability. In the absence of inflammation or infection (stable vasculature), Ang1 is secreted by mesenchymal cells (22, 23) and low levels of autocrine Ang2 are constitutively secreted (24). Binding of Angs to Tie2 promotes the interaction of Tie1 and Tie2 in a B1 integrindependent manner and regulates Ang-induced Tie2 trafficking to cell-cell junctions (14, 15). Under these conditions, endothelial Tie1 enhances the activity of Ang1 and is essential for Ang2 agonistic activity (14, 15). Oligomerized Ang1 also induces the translocation of Tie2 to cell-cell contacts and induces an Ang1-bridged Tie2 trans-association (17). The resulting phosphorylation of Tie2 leads to the activation a number of downstream signaling pathways that are involved in vessel stability and endothelial barrier function. Activation of the downstream serine kinase, AKT, leads to the phosphorylation and nuclear exclusion of FOXO1, and repression of its target genes which include Ang2 (18–20). Ang1 inhibition of NF-kB reporter gene activity via activation of ABIN2 dampens the expression of adhesion molecules and pro-inflammatory cytokines (25, 26), preventing further activation of the endothelium through localized inflammatory mediators. In parallel, Ang/Tie2 signaling stimulates the transcriptional activity of MEF2 through the PI3K/AKT pathway to induce the expression of a second transcription factor KFL2 to ultimately counteract VEGF-mediated vascular permeability (†eNOS expression; UVEGFR2 and ET-1 expression) (27). The increase in NO generated by eNOS combined with the negative regulation of Ang2 expression during quiescence significantly reduces luminal concentrations of Ang2 (28). In addition, KFL2 induces miR-30 expression, further blocking the transcription of Ang2 (29). The phosphorylation of Src, which generally culminates in the phosphodependent internalization of VE-cadherin, is also inhibited by Ang1/Tie2. Signaling through Ang1 leads to the activation of mDia, resulting in the sequestration of Src, and prevention of subsequent phosphorylation by VEGFR2 (30). At cell-cell junctions, Ang1/Tie2 also blocks VEGF signaling by promoting the interaction of VEGFR2 with VE-PTP (31). Lastly, activation of Tie2 can lead to the activation of the GTPase, Rac1, via IQGAP (32), Rap1 (33), or PI3K/Akt (34)-dependent pathways to stabilize the cortical actin cytoskeleton and maintain adherens and tight junctions between cells (35). In the presence of LPS, activation of the RhoA-specific GTPase activating protein, p190RhoGAP, by Rac1, is essential for shifting the balance away from RhoA rearrangement of the actin cytoskeleton and preventing vascular permeability (32, 35). Abbreviations: ABIN2, A20-binding inhibitor of nuclear factor-kB-2; Ang1, angiopoietin-1; Ang2, angiopoietin-2; EC, endothelial cell; eNOS, endothelial nitric oxide synthase; ER, endoplasmic reticulum; ET-1, endothelin-1; FOXO1, forkhead box protein O1; GPCR, G-protein-coupled receptor; IP₃R, inositol triphosphate receptor; IQGAP, IQ motif containing GTPase activating protein; KLF2, Krüppel-like factor-2; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; mDia, mammalian diaphanous; MEF2, myocyte enhancer factor-2; miR-30, microRNA-30-5p; NF-κB, nuclear factor-κB; NO, nitric oxide; PI3K, phosphoinositide triphosphate kinase; Rac1, RAS-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1; Rap1, Ras-related protein 1; RBC, red blood cell; RhoA, Ras homolog gene family, member A; Src, proto-oncogene tyrosine-protein kinase; TRPC1, transient receptor potential channel-1; VE-cadherin, vascular endothelial-cadherin; VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor; VEGFR2, vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2; VE-PTP, vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase; WPB, Weibel-Palade Body; P, phosphorylation.

sepsis mediated in part by the production of exotoxins or the release of bacterial cell wall components into the systemic circulation (32). These microbial products modulate many host response pathways, including in the Ang/Tie axis. The suppression of Ang1/Tie2 signaling and the associated microvascular leak are common features of many severe infections including bacterial sepsis (54). Reduced Tie2 activation during sepsis is the result of several perturbations to the pathway, including decreased Tie2 and Ang1 expression (24, 54, 57, 90–92), generation of soluble Tie receptors (14, 15, 40, 41, 66, 93, 94), and the antagonistic activity of Ang2 (14, 15).



FIGURE 2 | Endothelial activation: dysregulation of Ang/Tie signaling during severe infection. In response to inflammation, ECs release Ang2 from WPB into the vascular lumen, tipping Ang2:Ang1 ratios in favor of Ang2 (21). The release of ADMA, arginase, and hemoglobin from ruptured Plasmodium falciparum infected erythrocytes additionally decrease the availability of NO, enhancing WPB exocytosis (61, 62). Simultaneously, the presence of infection or TNF-α leads to Tie1 inactivation by ectodomain cleavage, thereby reducing the agnostic activity of Ang1 and promoting the antagonistic action of Ang2 (14, 15). Under conditions of hypoxia, such as an infection-induced reduction in laminar flow, VE-PTP expression is up-regulated (43), and a negative feedback loop is triggered that limits Tie2 activation by enhancing its association with VE-PTP (42). Interestingly, the transcription of Tie1 is also up-regulated in response to reduced laminar flow, despite ectodomain cleavage, suggesting an unknown role for the intracellular tyrosine kinase domain in signaling under these conditions (63). The resulting inactivation of Tie2 during infection and/or inflammation promotes FOXO1 transcriptional activity, thereby increasing Ang2 expression (15, 18, 20). The reduction in KFL2 expression associated with Tie2 inactivation stimulates VEGF-induced monocyte adhesion and vascular permeability (27, 64, 65). Furthermore, increased VEGFR2-signaling during infection leads to the activation of downstream pathways, such as PI3K/Akt and Src. Consequently, p38 MAPK-dependent activation of the protease, ADAM-15, induces Tie2 shedding and prevents its downstream signaling (66). In parallel, VEGFR2 activation of eNOS and Src further disrupt adherens junction complexes through S-nitrosylation of β-catenin (67) and phosphorylation of VE-cadherin (68, 69), respectively. Pathogens can indirectly lead to the activation of RhoA through GPCRs (70), for example, thrombin binding of protease-activated receptors (71, 72), to promote the formation of actin stress fibers that increase centripetal tension throughout the cytoskeleton (73). Furthermore, limited Tie2 activation during infection prevents p190RhoGAP inhibition of RhoA (35), and subsequent coupling of IP₃R and TRPC1 to form a Ca²⁺ channel in the plasma membrane (74). This rise in intracellular Ca²⁺ leads to CaM-dependent activation of MLCK to further support EC contraction (35, 75). Lastly, TLR activation by PAMPs triggers the downstream activation of NF-κB to induce the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines and adhesion molecules (76). This generates a positive feedback mechanism for endothelial destabilization, until infection and the associated inflammatory response are resolved (77). Abbreviations: ADAM-15, disintegrin and metalloproteinase domain-containing protein 15; ADMA, asymmetric dimethylarginine; Ang1, angiopoietin-1; Ang2, angiopoietin-2; Ca²⁺, calcium; CaM, calmodulin; CD36, cluster differentiation 36; EC, endothelial cell; eNOS, endothelial nitric oxide synthase; EPCR, endothelial protein C receptor ET-1, endothelin-1; FOXO1, forkhead box protein O1; GPCR, G-protein-coupled receptor; iRBC, Plasmodium-infected red blood cell; IP₃R, inositol triphosphate receptor; IQGAP, IQ motif containing GTPase activating protein; KLF2, Krüppel-like factor-2; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; mDia, mammalian diaphanous; MEF2, myocyte enhancer factor-2; miR-30, microRNA-30-5p; MLCK, myosin light-chain kinase; NF-xB, nuclear factor-xB; NO, nitric oxide; p190RhoGAP, p190Rho GTPase-activating protein; p38 MAPK, p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase; PAMPs, pathogenassociated molecular patterns; PI3K, phosphoinositide triphosphate kinase; Rac1, RAS-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1; Rap1, Ras-related protein 1; RhoA, Ras homolog gene family, member A; RhoGEF: Rho guanine nucleotide exchange factor; S-NO, S-nitrosylation; Src, proto-oncogene tyrosine-protein kinase; TRPC1, transient receptor potential channel-1; VE-cadherin, vascular endothelial-cadherin; VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor; VEGFR2, vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2; VE-PTP, vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase; WPB, Weibel-Palade Body; P, phosphorylation.

Preclinical models of sepsis that have been used to explore the mechanisms and consequences of Tie2 signaling have shown that Tie2 expression and phosphorylation are greatly reduced during systemic infection. Inhibition of Tie2 activation leads to the nuclear localization of FOXO1 and transcription of its target genes, resulting in increased microvascular permeability (14, 15, 57, 91, 92). Tie2 mRNA levels have been shown to decline in response to decreases in endothelial shear stress associated with severe infection in a nuclear factor (NF)-kB dependent manner (92, 95). In contrast, the downregulation of Tie2 protein on the EC surface is not mediated by NF-kB but rather by the proteolytic cleavage of the Tie2 extracellular domain (92). In vitro studies have demonstrated both constitutive and VEGF-stimulated Tie2 receptor cleavage result in the release of a 75-kDa soluble Tie2 (sTie2) protein (66, 94, 96). The cleavage of the Tie2 ectodomain prevents Ang/Tie2 signaling and the circulating sTie2 which is generated may then function as a ligand trap, binding, and further inhibiting Ang activity. Indeed, the intravenous administration of adenoviral vectors expressing sTie2 blocked Ang/Tie2 signaling in Mycoplasma pulmonis-infected mice (97). Notably, the presence of sTie2 has been documented in vivo (93, 98, 99) and its levels are significantly increased in septic versus nonseptic Intensive Care Units (ICU) patients (100). However, recent evidence incorporating mathematical and in vitro experimental modeling suggests that the molar ratio of sTie2:Ang1 levels found in patients with severe sepsis would have little influence on Ang/ Tie2 activation in vivo (101).

In addition to reducing Tie2 expression, bacterial infections may also alter the functional activation state of this receptor, contributing to a leaky microvascular phenotype. Murine models of sepsis demonstrate a significant decline in the phosphorylated Tie2:total Tie2 ratio following LPS administration (91). This may be due, at least partly, to the influence of Tie1 on Tie2 activation. As already discussed, under baseline conditions, Ang1 or Ang2 stimulation of Tie2 promotes its interaction with Tie1 to form a heteromeric complex that is translocated to areas of cell-cell contacts (14, 17, 102). Oligomerized Ang1 bridges Tie2 at cell junctions resulting in the formation of trans-associations with Tie2 that preferentially activate Akt and its downstream signaling pathways, maintaining vascular quiescence (17). However in the mouse model, both LPS challenge and M. pulmonis infection induce cleavage of the Tie1 ectodomain responsible for its interaction with Tie2, thereby reducing Tie2 activation (14, 15). During endotoxemia, Tie1 cleavage also promotes antagonistic Ang2 activity resulting in the suppression of Tie2 signaling. This restores FOXO1 activity and establishes a positive feedback loop whereby FOXO1-driven Ang2 expression promotes microvascular leak during infection (14, 15).

Interestingly in murine models, Gram-negative bacteria may increase Ang2 expression by a different mechanism than that of Gram-positive bacteria. LPS has been shown to increase Ang2 expression *via* nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidase 2 signaling through the inhibition of NF κ -B kinase subunit β /NF- κ B and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)/activator protein 1 pathways (103), as well as the histone/protein deacetylase, Sirtuins 3 (24). Although mice treated with Gram-positive cell wall components (peptidoglycan and lipoteichoic acid) also exhibit elevated levels of Ang2 (24, 104), a comparison of bacterial etiologies among septic ICU patients revealed that Ang2/Ang1 ratios were significantly higher among patients with Gram-negative than those with Gram-positive infections (105). Recent evidence suggests that increased circulating Ang2 in Gram-positive infections is not the result of *de novo* biosynthesis, but rather the stimulated secretion of intracellular storage pools in response to the binding of cell wall components to TLR2 (24). While mechanistic differences may account for the more robust Ang2 increase observed in Gramnegative bacterial infections, these findings require *in vivo* confirmation.

During sepsis, an increase in Ang1 or decrease in Ang2 levels can enhance survival in murine bacterial sepsis models (56, 90, 106, 107). The overexpression of Ang1 using an adenoviral construct expressing human Ang1 (rh-Ang1) was found to attenuate LPS-induced expression of endothelial adhesion molecules in mouse lungs and kidneys, resulting in decreased leukocyte infiltration into interstitial spaces and minimizing hemodynamic instability (106, 107). In these mice, endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) expression was preserved and inducible nitric oxide (NO) synthase activity was decreased, contributing to reduced microvascular permeability in major organs (106, 107). The corresponding anti-inflammatory and anti-permeability effects of overexpressing Ang1 ultimately resulted in reduced organ injury as well as enhanced survival in endotoxemic mice compared to their Fc-controls. Despite the observed protective effect, little remains known as to how elevated levels of Ang1 impact the innate immune response. However, a recent study demonstrated that the improved survival conferred by the administration of rh-Ang1 in a mouse model of cerebral malaria (CM) was independent of its direct effects on parasitemia as both mice receiving rh-Ang1 and the Fc control had comparable parasite burdens (45). These findings suggest that increasing Angl levels during severe infection does not impair the host's ability to resolve infection.

The protective effect observed with Ang1 has also been described in a cecal ligation and perforation (CLP) model of mice with one functional Ang2 allele ($Ang2^{\pm}$), suggesting Ang2 contributes to multi-organ dysfunction and death in sepsis (56). In contrast, compared to their wild-type littermates, $Ang2^{-/-}$ knockout mice developed acute kidney injury following LPS exposure (90). Interestingly, the complete loss of Ang2 was previously observed to result in developmental abnormalities in mouse vasculature (108) likely rendering $Ang2^{-/-}$ mice susceptible to LPS-induced kidney injury. Nevertheless, these pre-clinical studies suggest that increasing circulating Ang1 and reducing Ang2 are associated with improved endothelial function during bacterial sepsis.

Bacterial pathogens are an important cause of sepsis, at least in part, due to their ability to induce systemic microvascular dysfunction through their interactions with the Ang/Tie system. A detailed understanding of mechanisms that regulate this pathway, and the ways in which bacteria modulate Tie2 activity, may suggest intervention strategies to maintain endothelial quiescence and microvascular integrity during severe bacterial infections. Preclinical studies of Tie2 directed therapies are reviewed in a later section.

ENDOTHELIAL DYSFUNCTION IN MALARIA INFECTION

Malaria is an acute infectious disease caused by parasitic protozoa of the genus *Plasmodium*. Severe malaria is a sepsis syndrome that was responsible for an estimated 429,000 deaths in 2016 (109). It is typically caused by *Plasmodium falciparum* and is a complex multisystem disease with cerebral involvement (CM) being the most severe manifestation. Despite treatment with intravenous artesunate, CM has a reported case fatality rate of 30% in adults and 18% in children, with approximately one-third of survivors left with long-term neurological and neurocognitive deficits (110–114). While the pathophysiology of severe malaria is incompletely understood, it is characterized by marked inflammation, oxidative stress, and endothelial dysfunction and microvascular leak associated with disruption of the Ang/Tie2 axis.

The interaction between parasitized red blood cells (RBCs) and the host endothelium is central to the pathobiology of malaria infection and the development of severe disease. *P. falciparum*infected RBCs (iRBCs) express the *P. falciparum* erythrocyte membrane protein 1 (PfEMP-1) on their cell surface, which mediates binding of the iRBCs to host EC receptors, including intracellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), cluster of differentiation 36 (CD36), endothelial protein C receptor (EPCR), and gC1qR (115–118). This cytoadhesion leads to organ-specific sequestration of iRBCs, resulting in microvascular obstruction, impaired perfusion, hypoxia and metabolic derangements (119), all of which can contribute to endothelial activation (37, 63, 120, 121).

Endothelial stability is mediated in large part by two distinct but inter-related pathways, the Ang/Tie2 axis and the NO biosynthetic pathway (discussed below). Similar to bacterial sepsis, Ang1 has been shown to play a protective role in the severe malaria models (45), while several human studies have demonstrated a positive correlation between increased circulating Ang2 levels and poor clinical outcomes in pediatric and adult malaria infections (49, 52, 61, 122–124). Increased levels of Ang2 have also been implicated in the pathogenesis of placental malaria and its associated adverse birth outcomes, including stillbirth and fetal growth restriction (125–127).

The murine model of experimental CM (ECM) recapitulates several features of human severe and CM (128-132), including Ang dysregulation (45, 133). Deletion of the Ang1 locus increased susceptibility to ECM, while restoring circulating Ang1 levels maintained blood-brain barrier (BBB) integrity and enhanced survival, demonstrating that Ang1 is required to stabilize the microvasculature and improve outcome (45). The pathophysiology of human CM is debated, but likely results from both parasite and host determinants (134-138). Similar to ECM, recent human MRI data has provided evidence that BBB dysfunction and microvascular leak may contribute to BBB breakdown and cerebral edema in both adult and pediatric patients with CM (139, 140). In both pre-clinical and clinical studies, higher levels of Ang1 are associated with better outcomes, whereas higher levels of Ang2 correlate with disease severity and mortality. Thus, interventions that enhance Ang1 and/or Tie2 expression and activation may be beneficial in reducing malaria-associated adverse outcomes.

Nitric oxide is produced by a family of NO synthases (NOS) that use L-arginine as a substrate and the cofactor tetrahydrobiopterin. The rupture of iRBCs releases free hemoglobin, arginase, and contributes to the generation of asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) in the circulation (Figure 2). These compounds collectively limit NO bioavailability via several mechanisms. Hemoglobin does so by reacting with NO, converting it to a biologically inactive nitrate. Proteolysis of erythrocyte proteins releases ADMA (an endogenous inhibitor of NOS) as well as arginase and converts arginine to ornithine, limiting the pool of arginine available for NO production (62, 141). Reduced levels of bioavailable NO lower the threshold for cytokine-induced EC activation and exocytosis of vWF and Ang2 from WPBs (21). Therefore, malaria infection fosters microenvironment conditions that facilitate the release of Ang2 and promote the switch from a quiescent to an activated endothelial phenotype. Interventions that improve NO bioavailability may be promising candidates for the treatment of severe malaria [discussed in Ref. (142-144)].

Less is known about the role of the Tie2 component of the pathway in malaria infection but reduced expression of Tie2 is observed in the lungs of malaria-infected mice (54) and increased levels of circulating sTie2 are observed in human severe malaria (48). These observations support the hypothesis that therapeutics that increase Tie2 expression may restore endothelial quiescence and reduce the risk of ALI and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) in human malaria infection (145). Ang/Tie2 targeted therapeutics in the treatment of malaria are discussed later in this review.

BENCH TO BEDSIDE: THE Ang/Tie PATHWAY COMPONENTS AS BIOMARKERS OF LIFE-THREATENING INFECTIONS

Septic shock is the quintessential state of systemic endothelial dysfunction and microvascular leak. Over the last two decades, multiple studies of adult and pediatric populations have consistently shown that sepsis is marked by decreased levels of circulating Ang1 and increased levels of Ang2 [reviewed in Ref. (146-148)] and that the Ang2/Ang1 ratio can risk-stratify patients with critical illness. Notably, increased levels of Ang2 or a higher Ang2/ Angl ratio predict mortality in septic patients (50, 53, 56, 100, 149-163). Among critically ill patients admitted to ICUs, plasma levels of Ang2 or the Ang2/Ang1 ratio increased across the spectrum of patients with sepsis and septic shock independent of the infecting pathogen (53, 56, 60, 150, 153, 155, 156, 158, 160, 161, 163-168). Ang2 levels correlated with surrogates of disease severity, including markers of tissue hypoperfusion, such as serum lactate (56, 60, 151, 155, 161), kidney injury (151, 154, 161), hepatic dysfunction (151), coagulopathy (151, 152), and markers of systemic inflammation (56, 60, 167). Ang2 levels were also associated with other clinical correlates of disease severity including Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation II (APACHE II) scores (56, 155, 161, 167), ICU length of stay (60), bacteremia (159), positive fluid balance (151, 162), need

for corticosteroid support (151), and measures of organ failure (50, 53, 56, 60, 151–155, 160, 161, 164, 167, 169). Importantly, Ang2 levels measured early in the course of sepsis, including within 24 h of symptoms onset (158, 163, 166, 168), presentation to an Emergency Department (56, 150), and admission to ICU (50, 53, 60, 155, 157, 159, 160, 162, 164, 165), were associated with disease severity and predicted hospital mortality.

The circulating mediators of Tie2 signaling are particularly valuable in predicting outcomes of lung injury, likely owing to the high level of Tie2 expression in pulmonary vascular endothelium (147). In the lungs, Ang2 contributes to microvascular leak leading to pulmonary edema, ALI, and ARDS (55, 163, 168–173) [reviewed in Ref. (174)]. Elevated levels of circulating Ang2 not only correlate with disease severity, but also predict the degree of pulmonary microvascular leak (100, 163), duration of mechanical ventilation (163, 175), the partial pressure arterial oxygen to fraction of inspired oxygen (PaO₂/FiO₂) ratio (161–163, 168), and mortality (163, 169, 172, 173, 176, 177). Ang2 levels were a strong predictor of death in infection-mediated ARDS (149), an association that holds regardless of the inflammatory trigger.

Ang1 and Ang2 proteins have been evaluated as potential biomarkers of malaria disease severity and mortality, with Ang2 levels predicting not only in-hospital but also post-discharge mortality in children with severe malaria (46). Increased circulating levels of circulating Ang2 and decreased levels of Ang1 are associated with both severe P. falciparum (48, 49, 52, 122-124, 141, 178-183) and severe Plasmodium vivax infections (184-186) [reviewed in Ref. (187)]. Furthermore, the degree of Ang derangement correlates with the severity and outcome of P. falciparum infection (48, 49, 61, 122, 141, 181–184, 188), including anemia, jaundice, hypoglycemia (180), kidney injury (178, 180, 182), respiratory distress (181), CM (48, 52, 122, 178, 180, 189), and death (48, 49, 52, 61, 141, 180, 182, 189-191). Incorporating Ang2 concentrations into clinical scoring tools significantly improved the prediction accuracy of the models for mortality (48). Moreover, circulating Ang2 levels were informative in monitoring response to therapy and were predictive of short and long-term mortality (61, 122, 192).

THERAPEUTIC INTERVENTIONS TARGETING THE Ang/Tie AXIS

The observation that the Ang/Tie2 pathway contributes to disease pathobiology and that circulating ligands of Tie2, Ang1, and Ang2 can risk-stratify critically ill patients suggests that this pathway is a therapeutic target to prevent microvascular leak associated with sepsis. Off target effects of corticosteroids and HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors, both of which can reduce the severity of critical illness (193–198), have been shown to modulate Ang1 and Ang2 levels (199, 200) [reviewed in Ref. (36, 201, 202)]. Ang/ Tie2-directed anti-angiogenic pharmacotherapies are in preclinical and clinical trials for the treatment of several malignancies and neovascular eye diseases [reviewed in Ref. (203)]; however, the development of adjunctive therapies for the management of sepsis and other critical illnesses associated with microvascular dysfunction have lagged behind. To date, pre-clinical studies with interventions that have stabilized the Tie2 receptor provide evidence that targeting this pathway may enable precision medicine approaches to improve outcomes of severe infections in humans [**Table 1**; reviewed in Ref. (146, 148)].

Studies using murine models of sepsis have demonstrated that therapeutic compounds that augment Ang1 expression can attenuate many of the adverse outcomes associated with endotoxemia. Increased Ang1, driven by adenovirus-mediated rh gene delivery prior to an LPS challenge, preserved eNOS activity in lung tissue and reduced lung injury, prevented up-regulation of cellular adhesion molecules, improved hemodynamics, and reduced mortality (106, 204). A more potent and stable Tie2 phosphorylating molecule, cartilage oligomatrix protein (COMP)-Ang1 (215) similarly prevented adhesion molecule expression and conferred renal protection in the sepsis model (107). Although these findings establish the protective benefit of sustaining Tie2 phosphorylation through Ang1 treatment in sepsis, the use of an adenoviral delivery vector is problematic for translation to human therapy. Subsequent studies demonstrated that rh Ang1 (rh-Ang1) delivered systemically to mice undergoing cecal ligation and perforation (CLP) stabilized endothelial barrier function, preventing pulmonary capillary leak, and decreased leukocyte infiltration into both lungs and kidneys by suppressing ICAM-1 expression (35). Despite the short half-life of rh-Ang1 (216), treatment was able to avert multi-organ dysfunction and increased survival following CLP (59). Matrilin-1-Ang1 (MAT.Ang1) was developed as a stable Ang1 variant amenable to direct intravenous administration; it too stabilized the endothelium in the setting of LPS-induced endotoxemia (58).

Ang1 therapy has also been shown to mitigate the adverse sequelae of severe malaria infection. Using BowAng1, a rh Ang1 protein capable of phosphorylating Tie2 (217), it was demonstrated that its addition to artesunate therapy preserved the integrity of the BBB and improved survival in a murine model of CM, even when administered during the late stage of infection (45). Other therapeutic agents that increase Angl expression also prevent BBB leak and improve survival in ECM. Mice treated with the ethyl amide of a synthetic oleanane triterpenoid, 2-cyano-3,12-dioxooleana-1,9(11)-dien-28-oic acid (CDDO-EA), had increased Ang1, reduced Ang2 and Ang2:Ang1 ratio, and this was associated with improved BBB integrity (208). Similarly, treatment of malaria infected mice with the PPAR-y agonist rosiglitazone in combination with artesunate at the onset of neurological symptoms achieved higher plasma and brain levels of Ang1 and a lower Ang2:Ang1 ratio compared to mice treated with artesunate alone. Furthermore, these mice had enhanced BBB integrity, improved survival and better cognitive and motor outcomes than mice treated with anti-malarials alone (133). Rosiglitazone has entered human clinical trials. To date, a randomized clinical trial of rosiglitazone in young adults with uncomplicated malaria showed reduced levels of pro-inflammatory mediators, a lower Ang2:Ang1 ratio, and higher levels of brain-derived neurotrophic factor, a protein involved in neuronal survival and proliferation (133, 218). A phase IIa study has shown rosiglitazone to be safe and well tolerated in pediatric patients with uncomplicated malaria and is currently being tested in a phase IIb trial in children with severe malaria (219).

TABLE 1 | Ang/Tie2-targeted therapies in pre-clinical studies of sepsis.

Compound(s)	Description	Pre-clinical studies/model
AdhAng1/rAAV.ANG1/AdAng1	Adenovirus construct expressing rh Ang1	Mouse—endotoxemia (106, 204) Mouse—ECM (45)
rh-Ang1	Commercial rh Ang1 protein (R&D Systems)	Mouse—endotoxemia (35) Mouse—Gram-negative sepsis (205)
COMP-Ang1	Adenovirus expressing rh-Ang1 variant: N-terminal is replaced with short coiled-coil domain of COMP for increased stability, solubility and Tie2 activating potency over rh-Ang1	Mouse—endotoxemia (107)
MAT.Ang1	rh-Ang1 variant: central coiled-coil N-terminal of Ang1 is replaced with short coiled-coil domain of matrilin for increased stability and solubility over rh-Ang1	Mouse—sepsis (58)
BOWAng1	rhAng1 variant: C-terminal fibrinogen-like domain of Ang1 protein fused to human IgG Fc fragment, engineered to tetramer conformation for optimal Tie2 phosphorylation	Mouse-ECM (45)
ANGPT1	Human Ang1 gene plasmid transfected into syngeneic MSCs for engraftment into injured pulmonary vasculature	Mouse-endotoxemia (206, 207)
CDDO-EA	Synthetic oleanane triterpenoid, activator of Nrf2. Increased Ang1 and decreased Ang2 levels in plasma, and reduced cerebrovascular leak in ECM model	Mouse—ECM (208)
Rosiglitazone	PPAR- γ agonist increased Ang1 levels in brains of ECM models	Mouse-ECM (133)
LC10, LOC06, ABA	Selective anti-Ang2 antibodies inhibit Ang2 binding to Tie2	Mouse-polymicrobial sepsis (24, 204)
ABTAA	Ang2 clustering converts antibody into Tie2 activating ligand	Mouse—endotoxemia, Gram-positive bacteremia, polymicrobial sepsis (24)
Angpt-2 siRNA	Ang2 siRNA highly specific for pulmonary endothelium, reduced Ang2 expression in murine lung tissue and resulted in increased Tie2 phosphorylation	Mouse-endotoxemia, polymicrobial sepsis (209)
rh-Ang2	Commercial rh Ang2 protein (R&D Systems)	Mouse—Gram-negative sepsis (205) Rabbit—Gram-negative sepsis (210)
AKB-9778	Small molecule inhibitor of VE-PTP; promotes Tie2 activation	Mouse—endotoxemia (33) Mouse—stroke/BBB permeability (211) Mouse—choroidal neovascularization and ischemic retinopathy (43, 212)
Vasculotide	Synthetic tetrameric polyethylene glycol-clustered Tie2 agonist	Mouse—polymicrobial sepsis (213) Mouse—influenza infection (214)

Therapeutic agents that target Tie2 by augmenting Ang1 levels, inhibiting Ang2, or promoting Tie2,

Abbreviations: ABA, Ang2-blocking antibody; ABTAA, Ang2-binding and Tie2 agonist antibody; Angiopoietin (Ang), CDDO-EA, 2-cyano-3,12-dioxooleana-1,9(11)-dien-28-oic acid ethyl amide; COMP, cartilage oligomeric matrix protein; ECM, experimental cerebral malaria; Fc, IgG, immunoglobulin; MAT, matrilin; nrf2, nuclear factor-like 2; siRNA, small interfering RNA; rh, recombinant human; VE-PTP, vascular endothelial protein tyrosine phosphatase.

Other novel modes of augmenting Ang1 expression are currently in preclinical trials. Preliminary work utilizing cell-based therapy has demonstrated that mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) transfected with Ang1 are able to engraft the pulmonary endothelium damaged during sepsis, preserve pulmonary endothelial integrity, and ameliorate ALI/ARDS (206, 207).

In contrast to the constitutive expression of Ang1, Ang2 is released in response to infectious triggers with considerable dynamic range (56, 168), making this molecule an appealing target for pharmacologic inhibition in sepsis. In preclinical trials, lung-targeted small interfering RNA (siRNA) against Ang2 delivered both pre- and post-sepsis induction reduced pulmonary inflammatory cytokine levels, ICAM-1 expression, neutrophil organ infiltration, and overall disease severity while improving survival (209). Functional inhibition of Ang2/Tie2 binding using anti-Ang2 antibodies decreased rates of hemodynamic shock and mortality in murine sepsis and ARDS models (24, 204).

Furthermore, the novel Ang2-binding and Tie2-activating antibody (ABTAA) utilizes a mechanism through which Ang2 clustering converts the antibody-antigen cluster into a Tie2 activating ligand, thus allowing simultaneous Ang2 inhibition and Tie2 activation (24). When compared to the conventional anti-Ang2 antibody, ABTAA conferred increased protection against microvascular dysfunction, end-organ damage, and mortality in CLP, endotoxemia, and Staphylococcus aureus models of sepsis (24). In combination with broad-spectrum antibiotics (imipenem/cilastatin), ABTAA improved survival to 70%, compared to 20% survival in animals treated with antibiotics alone in the CLP model (24). Seemingly paradoxically, studies in murine and rabbit models of pyelonephritis and sepsis found that rh-Ang2 administration prolonged survival in Gram-negative sepsis (205, 210). Notably, these studies did not assess Tie2 phosphorylation status, leaving the mechanism of Ang2-mediated survival in these models unclear.

In light of these findings, further analyses have been performed examining the role of simultaneous Ang2 inhibition and Tie2 activation in vascular protection during sepsis (24). When treated with the antibody ABTAA, mice with high-grade CLP had significantly improved survival rates (40%) compared to the conventional Ang2-blocking antibody (ABA; 13%). These findings were further extended to two other sepsis models used in this study: endotoxemia (rate of survival increase: 63% ABTAA vs 33% ABA) and S. aureus bacteremia (rate of survival increase: 55% ABTAA vs. 9% ABA). In these models, it was observed that ABTAA ameliorated endotoxemic and CLP-induced sepsis by preserving endothelial glycocalyx and microvascular integrity of major organs (24). Taken together, these studies underline the importance of Tie2 activation in ameliorating the progression of sepsis and demonstrate that solely blocking Ang2 is insufficient for preserving endothelial integrity during severe bacterial sepsis.

In addition to targeting the Tie2 receptor through Ang1 and Ang2, several other agents have been used to maintain Tie2 phosphorylation in animal models of sepsis. For example, pharmacologic inhibition of the Tie2 phosphatase, VE-PTP, with AKB-9778 stabilized the pulmonary endothelium following LPS administration in mice (33), offering another potential mechanism to modulate the activity of Tie2 in sepsis. This compound has already been used in human trials to treat diabetic macular edema and ocular neovascularization (43, 212). Alternatively, Vasculotide, a synthetic polyethylene glycol-clustered Tie2 agonist, has been shown to sustain Tie2 activation in vivo. Its administration both pre- and post-CLP reduced end-organ dysfunction and mortality in the murine abdominal sepsis model (155). Vasculotide administration also preserved pulmonary endothelial barrier function and survival following murine infection with several strains of influenza. Importantly, the protective effect was realized even with therapy delayed up to 72 h after infection, conditions similar to typical septic patient presentations (214). Unlike interventions that manipulate Ang1 or Ang2 expression, Vasculotide is highly specific for the Tie2 receptor and does not displace Ang1 or Ang2. As such, Vasculotide may avoid interfering with off-target effects of Ang1 during the dynamic host sepsis response.

Although the pathophysiology Tie2-mediated vascular dysfunction in sepsis remains incompletely understood, the effects of these therapies in preclinical sepsis models warrant further investigation to develop human Tie2-directed therapies.

REFERENCES

- Singer M, Deutschman CS, Seymour CW, Shankar-Hari M, Annane D, Bauer M, et al. The Third International Consensus Definitions for Sepsis and Septic Shock (Sepsis-3). *JAMA* (2016) 315:801–10. doi:10.1001/jama. 2016.0287
- Cohen J, Vincent JL, Adhikari NK, Machado FR, Angus DC, Calandra T, et al. Sepsis: a roadmap for future research. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2015) 15: 581–614. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(15)70112-X
- Vincent JL, Moreno R, Takala J, Willatts S, De Mendonca A, Bruining H, et al. The SOFA (Sepsis-related Organ Failure Assessment) score to describe organ dysfunction/failure. On behalf of the Working Group on Sepsis-Related

CONCLUSION

The Ang/Tie2 axis plays an essential role in maintaining endothelial barrier stability and its disruption during systemic infection contributes to the pathologic cascade that culminates in end-organ failure and death. In addition to its mechanistic role in the pathobiology of sepsis, components of the Ang/Tie2 system can function as prognostic biomarkers of disease severity and outcomes, and potentially serve as important therapeutic targets in the management of sepsis.

The dysregulation of Ang/Tie2 signaling is "pathogen agnostic" and appears to represent a final common pathway in many different types of microbial infections, including bacterial and parasitic processes described in this review. As such, therapeutic interventions to restore Tie2 activity may be useful in the early management of serious infections where there is a high degree of diagnostic uncertainty. Furthermore, use of Ang/Tie2 adjunctive therapy in sepsis may confer protection against the collateral systemic damage that results in significant morbidity and mortality. The pathophysiology Tie2-mediated microvascular dysfunction in sepsis remains incompletely understood, but the findings from preclinical sepsis models warrant further investigation with the aim of developing human Tie2-directed therapies to improve outcomes of life-threatening infections.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AL, MR-G, JW, VC, and KK conceived the ideas for preparing this review. AL, MR-G, JW, VC, and KK contributed to the writing, editing, and approval of the final review.

FUNDING

This work was supported by a Collaborative Research Agreement Grant from Intellectual Ventures/Global Good (KK), the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) grants MOP-13721, MOP-115160, MOP-136813, a CIHR Foundation grant FDN-148439 (KK.), the Canada Research Chair Program (KK), a CIHR Banting fellowship (AL), Mitacs Elevate Fellowship (MR-G.) and donations from Kim Kertland and the Tesari Foundation. KK. is named an inventor on a patent "Biomarkers for early determination of a critical or life-threatening response to illness and/or treatment response" held by University Health Network.

Problems of the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine. *Intensive Care Med* (1996) 22:707–10. doi:10.1007/BF01709751

- Calfee CS. Precision medicine: an opportunity to improve outcomes of patients with sepsis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2016) 194:137–9. doi:10.1164/ rccm.201604-0697ED
- Matthay MA, Liu KD. New strategies for effective therapeutics in critically ill patients. JAMA (2016) 315:747–8. doi:10.1001/jama.2016.0661
- Page AV, Liles WC. Biomarkers of endothelial activation/dysfunction in infectious diseases. *Virulence* (2013) 4:507–16. doi:10.4161/viru.24530
- Ince C, Mayeux PR, Nguyen T, Gomez H, Kellum JA, Ospina-Tascon GA, et al. The endothelium in sepsis. *Shock* (2016) 45:259–70. doi:10.1097/ SHK.00000000000473

- Lee WL, Liles WC. Endothelial activation, dysfunction and permeability during severe infections. *Curr Opin Hematol* (2011) 18:191–6. doi:10.1097/ MOH.0b013e328345a3d1
- 9. Lee WL, Slutsky AS. Sepsis and endothelial permeability. N Engl J Med (2010) 363:689–91. doi:10.1056/NEJMcibr1007320
- Rhodes A, Evans LE, Alhazzani W, Levy MM, Antonelli M, Ferrer R, et al. Surviving sepsis campaign: international guidelines for management of sepsis and septic shock: 2016. *Crit Care Med* (2017) 45:486–552. doi:10.1097/ CCM.00000000002255
- Partanen J, Armstrong E, Makela TP, Korhonen J, Sandberg M, Renkonen R, et al. A novel endothelial cell surface receptor tyrosine kinase with extracellular epidermal growth factor homology domains. *Mol Cell Biol* (1992) 12:1698–707. doi:10.1128/MCB.12.4.1698
- Dumont DJ, Yamaguchi TP, Conlon RA, Rossant J, Breitman ML. tek, a novel tyrosine kinase gene located on mouse chromosome 4, is expressed in endothelial cells and their presumptive precursors. *Oncogene* (1992) 7:1471–80.
- Brindle NP, Saharinen P, Alitalo K. Signaling and functions of angiopoietin-1 in vascular protection. *Circ Res* (2006) 98:1014–23. doi:10.1161/01.RES. 0000218275.54089.12
- Korhonen EA, Lampinen A, Giri H, Anisimov A, Kim M, Allen B, et al. Tie1 controls angiopoietin function in vascular remodeling and inflammation. *J Clin Invest* (2016) 126:3495–510. doi:10.1172/JCI84923
- Kim M, Allen B, Korhonen EA, Nitschke M, Yang HW, Baluk P, et al. Opposing actions of angiopoietin-2 on Tie2 signaling and FOXO1 activation. *J Clin Invest* (2016) 126:3511–25. doi:10.1172/JCI84871
- Koh GY. Orchestral actions of angiopoietin-1 in vascular regeneration. Trends Mol Med (2013) 19:31–9. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2012.10.010
- Fukuhara S, Sako K, Minami T, Noda K, Kim HZ, Kodama T, et al. Differential function of Tie2 at cell-cell contacts and cell-substratum contacts regulated by angiopoietin-1. *Nat Cell Biol* (2008) 10:513–26. doi:10.1038/ncb1714
- Kim I, Kim HG, So JN, Kim JH, Kwak HJ, Koh GY. Angiopoietin-1 regulates endothelial cell survival through the phosphatidylinositol 3'-Kinase/Akt signal transduction pathway. *Circ Res* (2000) 86:24–9. doi:10.1161/ 01.RES.86.1.24
- Kontos CD, Cha EH, York JD, Peters KG. The endothelial receptor tyrosine kinase Tie1 activates phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and Akt to inhibit apoptosis. *Mol Cell Biol* (2002) 22:1704–13. doi:10.1128/MCB.22.6.1704-1713.2002
- Daly C, Wong V, Burova E, Wei Y, Zabski S, Griffiths J, et al. Angiopoietin-1 modulates endothelial cell function and gene expression via the transcription factor FKHR (FOXO1). *Genes Dev* (2004) 18:1060–71. doi:10.1101/gad. 1189704
- Fiedler U, Scharpfenecker M, Koidl S, Hegen A, Grunow V, Schmidt JM, et al. The Tie-2 ligand angiopoietin-2 is stored in and rapidly released upon stimulation from endothelial cell Weibel-Palade bodies. *Blood* (2004) 103:4150–6. doi:10.1182/blood-2003-10-3685
- 22. Suri C, Jones PF, Patan S, Bartunkova S, Maisonpierre PC, Davis S, et al. Requisite role of angiopoietin-1, a ligand for the TIE2 receptor, during embryonic angiogenesis. *Cell* (1996) 87:1171–80. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 81813-9
- Sundberg C, Kowanetz M, Brown LF, Detmar M, Dvorak HF. Stable expression of angiopoietin-1 and other markers by cultured pericytes: phenotypic similarities to a subpopulation of cells in maturing vessels during later stages of angiogenesis in vivo. *Lab Invest* (2002) 82:387–401. doi:10.1038/labinvest.3780433
- Zeng H, He X, Tuo QH, Liao DF, Zhang GQ, Chen JX. LPS causes pericyte loss and microvascular dysfunction via disruption of Sirt3/angiopoietins/ Tie-2 and HIF-2alpha/Notch3 pathways. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:20931. doi:10.1038/ srep20931
- Hughes DP, Marron MB, Brindle NP. The antiinflammatory endothelial tyrosine kinase Tie2 interacts with a novel nuclear factor-kappaB inhibitor ABIN-2. *Circ Res* (2003) 92:630–6. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000063422.38690. DC
- Tadros A, Hughes DP, Dunmore BJ, Brindle NP. ABIN-2 protects endothelial cells from death and has a role in the antiapoptotic effect of angiopoietin-1. *Blood* (2003) 102:4407–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2003-05-1602
- Sako K, Fukuhara S, Minami T, Hamakubo T, Song H, Kodama T, et al. Angiopoietin-1 induces Kruppel-like factor 2 expression through a phosphoinositide 3-kinase/AKT-dependent activation of myocyte enhancer factor 2. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284:5592–601. doi:10.1074/jbc.M806928200

- Matsushita K, Morrell CN, Cambien B, Yang SX, Yamakuchi M, Bao C, et al. Nitric oxide regulates exocytosis by S-nitrosylation of N-ethylmaleimidesensitive factor. *Cell* (2003) 115:139–50. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00803-1
- Demolli S, Doebele C, Doddaballapur A, Lang V, Fisslthaler B, Chavakis E, et al. MicroRNA-30 mediates anti-inflammatory effects of shear stress and KLF2 via repression of angiopoietin 2. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* (2015) 88:111–9. doi:10.1016/j.yjmcc.2015.10.009
- Gavard J, Patel V, Gutkind JS. Angiopoietin-1 prevents VEGF-induced endothelial permeability by sequestering Src through mDia. *Dev Cell* (2008) 14:25–36. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2007.10.019
- Hayashi M, Majumdar A, Li X, Adler J, Sun Z, Vertuani S, et al. VE-PTP regulates VEGFR2 activity in stalk cells to establish endothelial cell polarity and lumen formation. *Nat Commun* (2013) 4:1672. doi:10.1038/ncomms2683
- David S, Ghosh CC, Mukherjee A, Parikh SM. Angiopoietin-1 requires IQ domain GTPase-activating protein 1 to activate Rac1 and promote endothelial barrier defense. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2011) 31:2643–52. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.233189
- Frye M, Dierkes M, Kuppers V, Vockel M, Tomm J, Zeuschner D, et al. Interfering with VE-PTP stabilizes endothelial junctions in vivo via Tie-2 in the absence of VE-cadherin. J Exp Med (2015) 212:2267–87. doi:10.1084/ jem.20150718
- Welch HC, Coadwell WJ, Stephens LR, Hawkins PT. Phosphoinositide 3-kinase-dependent activation of Rac. *FEBS Lett* (2003) 546:93–7. doi:10.1016/ S0014-5793(03)00454-X
- Mammoto T, Parikh SM, Mammoto A, Gallagher D, Chan B, Mostoslavsky G, et al. Angiopoietin-1 requires p190 RhoGAP to protect against vascular leakage in vivo. J Biol Chem (2007) 282:23910–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.M702169200
- 36. Ghosh CC, Thamm K, Berghelli AV, Schrimpf C, Maski MR, Abid T, et al. Drug repurposing screen identifies foxo1-dependent angiopoietin-2 regulation in sepsis*. *Crit Care Med* (2015) 43:e230–40. doi:10.1097/CCM. 000000000000993
- Mandriota SJ, Pepper MS. Regulation of angiopoietin-2 mRNA levels in bovine microvascular endothelial cells by cytokines and hypoxia. *Circ Res* (1998) 83:852–9. doi:10.1161/01.RES.83.8.852
- Maisonpierre PC, Suri C, Jones PF, Bartunkova S, Wiegand SJ, Radziejewski C, et al. Angiopoietin-2, a natural antagonist for Tie2 that disrupts in vivo angiogenesis. *Science* (1997) 277:55–60. doi:10.1126/science.277.5322.55
- Daly C, Pasnikowski E, Burova E, Wong V, Aldrich TH, Griffiths J, et al. Angiopoietin-2 functions as an autocrine protective factor in stressed endothelial cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:15491–6. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0607538103
- Scharpfenecker M, Fiedler U, Reiss Y, Augustin HG. The Tie-2 ligand angiopoietin-2 destabilizes quiescent endothelium through an internal autocrine loop mechanism. *J Cell Sci* (2005) 118:771–80. doi:10.1242/jcs.01653
- Yuan HT, Khankin EV, Karumanchi SA, Parikh SM. Angiopoietin 2 is a partial agonist/antagonist of Tie2 signaling in the endothelium. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29:2011–22. doi:10.1128/MCB.01472-08
- 42. Winderlich M, Keller L, Cagna G, Broermann A, Kamenyeva O, Kiefer F, et al. VE-PTP controls blood vessel development by balancing Tie-2 activity. *J Cell Biol* (2009) 185:657–71. doi:10.1083/jcb.200811159
- Shen J, Frye M, Lee BL, Reinardy JL, McClung JM, Ding K, et al. Targeting VE-PTP activates TIE2 and stabilizes the ocular vasculature. *J Clin Invest* (2014) 124:4564–76. doi:10.1172/JCI74527
- 44. Saharinen P, Eklund L, Miettinen J, Wirkkala R, Anisimov A, Winderlich M, et al. Angiopoietins assemble distinct Tie2 signalling complexes in endothelial cell-cell and cell-matrix contacts. *Nat Cell Biol* (2008) 10:527–37. doi:10.1038/ncb1715
- 45. Higgins SJ, Purcell LA, Silver KL, Tran V, Crowley V, Hawkes M, et al. Dysregulation of angiopoietin-1 plays a mechanistic role in the pathogenesis of cerebral malaria. *Sci Transl Med* (2016) 8:358ra128. doi:10.1126/ scitranslmed.aaf6812
- 46. Conroy AL, Hawkes M, McDonald CR, Kim H, Higgins S, Barker KR, et al. Host biomarkers are associated with response to therapy and long-term mortality in pediatric severe malaria. *Open Forum Infect Dis* (2016) 3:1–10. doi:10.1093/ofid/ofw134
- Conroy AL, Gelvez M, Hawkes M, Rajwans N, Tran V, Liles WC, et al. Host biomarkers are associated with progression to dengue haemorrhagic fever: a nested case-control study. *Int J Infect Dis* (2015) 40:45–53. doi:10.1016/ j.ijid.2015.07.027

- Conroy AL, Glover SJ, Hawkes M, Erdman LK, Seydel KB, Taylor TE, et al. Angiopoietin-2 levels are associated with retinopathy and predict mortality in Malawian children with cerebral malaria: a retrospective case-control study*. *Crit Care Med* (2012) 40:952–9. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e3182373157
- Erdman LK, Dhabangi A, Musoke C, Conroy AL, Hawkes M, Higgins S, et al. Combinations of host biomarkers predict mortality among Ugandan children with severe malaria: a retrospective case-control study. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e17440. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0017440
- Ricciuto DR, dos Santos CC, Hawkes M, Toltl LJ, Conroy AL, Rajwans N, et al. Angiopoietin-1 and angiopoietin-2 as clinically informative prognostic biomarkers of morbidity and mortality in severe sepsis. *Crit Care Med* (2011) 39:702–10. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e318206d285
- Page AV, Kotb M, McGeer A, Low DE, Kain KC, Liles WC. Systemic dysregulation of angiopoietin-1/2 in streptococcal toxic shock syndrome. *Clin Infect Dis* (2011) 52:e157–61. doi:10.1093/cid/cir125
- 52. Lovegrove FE, Tangpukdee N, Opoka RO, Lafferty EI, Rajwans N, Hawkes M, et al. Serum angiopoietin-1 and -2 levels discriminate cerebral malaria from uncomplicated malaria and predict clinical outcome in African children. *PLoS One* (2009) 4:e4912. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0004912
- Mikacenic C, Hahn WO, Price BL, Harju-Baker S, Katz R, Kain KC, et al. Biomarkers of endothelial activation are associated with poor outcome in critical illness. *PLoS One* (2015) 10:e0141251. doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0141251
- Ghosh CC, David S, Zhang R, Berghelli A, Milam K, Higgins SJ, et al. Gene control of tyrosine kinase TIE2 and vascular manifestations of infections. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:2472–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1519467113
- Agrawal A, Matthay MA, Kangelaris KN, Stein J, Chu JC, Imp BM, et al. Plasma angiopoietin-2 predicts the onset of acute lung injury in critically ill patients. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2013) 187:736–42. doi:10.1164/rccm. 201208-1460OC
- David S, Mukherjee A, Ghosh CC, Yano M, Khankin EV, Wenger JB, et al. Angiopoietin-2 may contribute to multiple organ dysfunction and death in sepsis*. *Crit Care Med* (2012) 40:3034–41. doi:10.1097/CCM. 0b013e31825fdc31
- 57. Ghosh CC, Mukherjee A, David S, Knaus UG, Stearns-Kurosawa DJ, Kurosawa S, et al. Impaired function of the Tie-2 receptor contributes to vascular leakage and lethality in anthrax. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109:10024–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1120755109
- Alfieri A, Watson JJ, Kammerer RA, Tasab M, Progias P, Reeves K, et al. Angiopoietin-1 variant reduces LPS-induced microvascular dysfunction in a murine model of sepsis. *Crit Care* (2012) 16:R182. doi:10.1186/cc11666
- David S, Park JK, Meurs M, Zijlstra JG, Koenecke C, Schrimpf C, et al. Acute administration of recombinant angiopoietin-1 ameliorates multiple-organ dysfunction syndrome and improves survival in murine sepsis. *Cytokine* (2011) 55:251–9. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2011.04.005
- Davis JS, Yeo TW, Piera KA, Woodberry T, Celermajer DS, Stephens DP, et al. Angiopoietin-2 is increased in sepsis and inversely associated with nitric oxide-dependent microvascular reactivity. *Crit Care* (2010) 14:R89. doi:10.1186/cc9020
- Yeo TW, Lampah DA, Gitawati R, Tjitra E, Kenangalem E, Piera K, et al. Angiopoietin-2 is associated with decreased endothelial nitric oxide and poor clinical outcome in severe falciparum malaria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:17097–102. doi:10.1073/pnas.0805782105
- Omodeo-Sale F, Cortelezzi L, Vommaro Z, Scaccabarozzi D, Dondorp AM. Dysregulation of L-arginine metabolism and bioavailability associated to free plasma heme. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* (2010) 299:C148–54. doi:10.1152/ ajpcell.00405.2009
- Woo KV, Qu X, Babaev VR, Linton MF, Guzman RJ, Fazio S, et al. Tiel attenuation reduces murine atherosclerosis in a dose-dependent and shear stress-specific manner. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121:1624–35. doi:10.1172/ JCI42040
- Babaei S, Teichert-Kuliszewska K, Zhang Q, Jones N, Dumont DJ, Stewart DJ. Angiogenic actions of angiopoietin-1 require endothelium-derived nitric oxide. Am J Pathol (2003) 162:1927–36. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64326-X
- Atkins GB, Jain MK. Role of Kruppel-like transcription factors in endothelial biology. *Circ Res* (2007) 100:1686–95. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000267856. 00713.0a
- Findley CM, Cudmore MJ, Ahmed A, Kontos CD. VEGF induces Tie2 shedding via a phosphoinositide 3-kinase/Akt dependent pathway to modulate

Tie2 signaling. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2007) 27:2619–26. doi:10.1161/ ATVBAHA.107.150482

- Thibeault S, Rautureau Y, Oubaha M, Faubert D, Wilkes BC, Delisle C, et al. S-nitrosylation of beta-catenin by eNOS-derived NO promotes VEGF-induced endothelial cell permeability. *Mol Cell* (2010) 39:468–76. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2010.07.013
- Esser S, Lampugnani MG, Corada M, Dejana E, Risau W. Vascular endothelial growth factor induces VE-cadherin tyrosine phosphorylation in endothelial cells. J Cell Sci (1998) 111(Pt 13):1853–65.
- Gavard J, Gutkind JS. VEGF controls endothelial-cell permeability by promoting the beta-arrestin-dependent endocytosis of VE-cadherin. *Nat Cell Biol* (2006) 8:1223–34. doi:10.1038/ncb1486
- Yu OM, Brown JH. G protein-coupled receptor and RhoA-stimulated transcriptional responses: links to inflammation, differentiation, and cell proliferation. *Mol Pharmacol* (2015) 88:171–80. doi:10.1124/mol.115.097857
- van Nieuw Amerongen GP, van Delft S, Vermeer MA, Collard JG, van Hinsbergh VW. Activation of RhoA by thrombin in endothelial hyperpermeability: role of Rho kinase and protein tyrosine kinases. *Circ Res* (2000) 87:335–40. doi:10.1161/01.RES.87.4.335
- Mehta D, Malik AB. Signaling mechanisms regulating endothelial permeability. *Physiol Rev* (2006) 86:279–367. doi:10.1152/physrev.00012.2005
- Kimura K, Ito M, Amano M, Chihara K, Fukata Y, Nakafuku M, et al. Regulation of myosin phosphatase by Rho and Rho-associated kinase (Rhokinase). *Science* (1996) 273:245–8. doi:10.1126/science.273.5272.245
- 74. Jho D, Mehta D, Ahmmed G, Gao XP, Tiruppathi C, Broman M, et al. Angiopoietin-1 opposes VEGF-induced increase in endothelial permeability by inhibiting TRPC1-dependent Ca2 influx. *Circ Res* (2005) 96:1282–90. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000171894.03801.03
- Wysolmerski RB, Lagunoff D. Involvement of myosin light-chain kinase in endothelial cell retraction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1990) 87:16–20. doi:10.1073/pnas.87.1.16
- Kawai T, Akira S. Signaling to NF-kappaB by toll-like receptors. Trends Mol Med (2007) 13:460–9. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2007.09.002
- Ding J, Song D, Ye X, Liu SF. A pivotal role of endothelial-specific NF-kappaB signaling in the pathogenesis of septic shock and septic vascular dysfunction. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:4031–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0900105
- Higgins SJ, De Ceunynck K, Kellum JA, Chen X, Gu X, Chaudhry SA, et al. Tie2 protects the vasculature against thrombus formation in systemic inflammation. J Clin Invest (2018) 128(4):1471–84. doi:10.1172/JCI97488
- Minhas N, Xue M, Jackson CJ. Activated protein C binds directly to Tie2: possible beneficial effects on endothelial barrier function. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2017) 74:1895–906. doi:10.1007/s00018-016-2440-6
- Angus DC, Linde-Zwirble WT, Lidicker J, Clermont G, Carcillo J, Pinsky MR. Epidemiology of severe sepsis in the United States: analysis of incidence, outcome, and associated costs of care. *Crit Care Med* (2001) 29:1303–10. doi:10.1097/00003246-200107000-00002
- Kumar G, Kumar N, Taneja A, Kaleekal T, Tarima S, McGinley E, et al. Nationwide trends of severe sepsis in the 21st century (2000–2007). *Chest* (2011) 140:1223–31. doi:10.1378/chest.11-0352
- Liu V, Escobar GJ, Greene JD, Soule J, Whippy A, Angus DC, et al. Hospital deaths in patients with sepsis from 2 independent cohorts. *JAMA* (2014) 312:90–2. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.5804
- Levy MM, Dellinger RP, Townsend SR, Linde-Zwirble WT, Marshall JC, Bion J, et al. The Surviving Sepsis Campaign: results of an international guideline-based performance improvement program targeting severe sepsis. *Crit Care Med* (2010) 38:367–74. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e3181cb0cdc
- Kaukonen KM, Bailey M, Suzuki S, Pilcher D, Bellomo R. Mortality related to severe sepsis and septic shock among critically ill patients in Australia and New Zealand, 2000–2012. JAMA (2014) 311:1308–16. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.2637
- 85. Boussekey N, Cantrel J, Dorchin Debrabant L, Langlois J, Devos P, Meybeck A, et al. Epidemiology, prognosis, and evolution of management of septic shock in a French intensive care unit: a five years survey. *Crit Care Res Pract* (2010) 2010:436427. doi:10.1155/2010/436427
- Rhee C, Dantes R, Epstein L, Murphy DJ, Seymour CW, Iwashyna TJ, et al. Incidence and trends of sepsis in US hospitals using clinical vs claims data, 2009–2014. JAMA (2017) 318:1241–9. doi:10.1001/jama.2017.13836
- Gupta RG, Hartigan SM, Kashiouris MG, Sessler CN, Bearman GM. Early goal-directed resuscitation of patients with septic shock: current evidence and future directions. *Crit Care* (2015) 19:286. doi:10.1186/s13054-015-1011-9

- Angus DC. The search for effective therapy for sepsis: back to the drawing board? JAMA (2011) 306:2614–5. doi:10.1001/jama.2011.1853
- Mayr FB, Yende S, Angus DC. Epidemiology of severe sepsis. Virulence (2014) 5:4–11. doi:10.4161/viru.27372
- Kurniati NF, van Meurs M, Vom Hagen F, Jongman RM, Moser J, Zwiers PJ, et al. Pleiotropic effects of angiopoietin-2 deficiency do not protect mice against endotoxin-induced acute kidney injury. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2013) 28:567–75. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfs336
- Mofarrahi M, Nouh T, Qureshi S, Guillot L, Mayaki D, Hussain SN. Regulation of angiopoietin expression by bacterial lipopolysaccharide. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2008) 294:L955–63. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00449.2007
- Kurniati NF, Jongman RM, vom Hagen F, Spokes KC, Moser J, Regan ER, et al. The flow dependency of Tie2 expression in endotoxemia. *Intensive Care Med* (2013) 39:1262–71. doi:10.1007/s00134-013-2899-7
- 93. Findley CM, Mitchell RG, Duscha BD, Annex BH, Kontos CD. Plasma levels of soluble Tie2 and vascular endothelial growth factor distinguish critical limb ischemia from intermittent claudication in patients with peripheral arterial disease. J Am Coll Cardiol (2008) 52:387–93. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2008.02.045
- 94. Reusch P, Barleon B, Weindel K, Martiny-Baron G, Godde A, Siemeister G, et al. Identification of a soluble form of the angiopoietin receptor TIE-2 released from endothelial cells and present in human blood. *Angiogenesis* (2001) 4:123–31. doi:10.1023/A:1012226627813
- Hay DC, Beers C, Cameron V, Thomson L, Flitney FW, Hay RT. Activation of NF-kappaB nuclear transcription factor by flow in human endothelial cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2003) 1642:33–44. doi:10.1016/S0167-4889(03) 00084-3
- Singh N, Macnamara E, Rashid S, Ambati J, Kontos CD, Higgins E, et al. Systemic soluble Tie2 expression inhibits and regresses corneal neovascularization. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2005) 332:194–9. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2005.04.108
- Fuxe J, Lashnits E, O'Brien S, Baluk P, Tabruyn SP, Kuhnert F, et al. Angiopoietin/Tie2 signaling transforms capillaries into venules primed for leukocyte trafficking in airway inflammation. *Am J Pathol* (2010) 176:2009–18. doi:10.2353/ajpath.2010.090976
- Chung NA, Makin AJ, Lip GY. Measurement of the soluble angiopoietin receptor tie-2 in patients with coronary artery disease: development and application of an immunoassay. *Eur J Clin Invest* (2003) 33:529–35. doi:10.1046/ j.1365-2362.2003.01173.x
- Harris AL, Reusch P, Barleon B, Hang C, Dobbs N, Marme D. Soluble Tie2 and Flt1 extracellular domains in serum of patients with renal cancer and response to antiangiogenic therapy. *Clin Cancer Res* (2001) 7:1992–7.
- 100. van der Heijden M, van Nieuw Amerongen GP, van Hinsbergh VW, Groeneveld AB. The interaction of soluble Tie2 with angiopoietins and pulmonary vascular permeability in septic and nonseptic critically ill patients. *Shock* (2010) 33:263–8. doi:10.1097/SHK.0b013e3181b2f978
- 101. Alawo DOA, Tahir TA, Fischer M, Bates DG, Amirova SR, Brindle NPJ. Regulation of angiopoietin signalling by soluble Tie2 ectodomain and engineered ligand trap. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:3658. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-03981-6
- 102. Saharinen P, Kerkela K, Ekman N, Marron M, Brindle N, Lee GM, et al. Multiple angiopoietin recombinant proteins activate the Tiel receptor tyrosine kinase and promote its interaction with Tie2. *J Cell Biol* (2005) 169:239–43. doi:10.1083/jcb.200411105
- 103. Menden H, Welak S, Cossette S, Ramchandran R, Sampath V. Lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-mediated angiopoietin-2-dependent autocrine angiogenesis is regulated by NADPH oxidase 2 (Nox2) in human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells. J Biol Chem (2015) 290:5449–61. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M114.600692
- 104. Lee JY, Linge HM, Ochani K, Lin K, Miller EJ. N-ethylmaleimide sensitive factor (NSF) inhibition prevents vascular instability following gram-positive pulmonary challenge. *PLoS One* (2016) 11:e0157837. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0157837
- 105. Hahn WO, Mikacenic C, Price BL, Harju-Baker S, Katz R, Himmelfarb J, et al. Host derived biomarkers of inflammation, apoptosis, and endothelial activation are associated with clinical outcomes in patients with bacteremia and sepsis regardless of microbial etiology. *Virulence* (2016) 7:387–94. doi:10.1080/21505594.2016.1144003
- 106. Witzenbichler B, Westermann D, Knueppel S, Schultheiss HP, Tschope C. Protective role of angiopoietin-1 in endotoxic shock. *Circulation* (2005) 111:97–105. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000151287.08202.8E

- 107. Kim DH, Jung YJ, Lee AS, Lee S, Kang KP, Lee TH, et al. COMP-angiopoietin-1 decreases lipopolysaccharide-induced acute kidney injury. *Kidney Int* (2009) 76:1180–91. doi:10.1038/ki.2009.387
- 108. Gale NW, Thurston G, Hackett SF, Renard R, Wang Q, McClain J, et al. Angiopoietin-2 is required for postnatal angiogenesis and lymphatic patterning, and only the latter role is rescued by Angiopoietin-1. *Dev Cell* (2002) 3:411–23. doi:10.1016/S1534-5807(02)00217-4
- 109. WHO. World Malaria Report 2016. Geneva: World Health Organization (2016).
- Boivin MJ. Effects of early cerebral malaria on cognitive ability in Senegalese children. J Dev Behav Pediatr (2002) 23:353–64. doi:10.1097/00004703-200210000-00010
- 111. Boivin MJ, Bangirana P, Byarugaba J, Opoka RO, Idro R, Jurek AM, et al. Cognitive impairment after cerebral malaria in children: a prospective study. *Pediatrics* (2007) 119:e360–6. doi:10.1542/peds.2006-2027
- Fernando SD, Rodrigo C, Rajapakse S. The 'hidden' burden of malaria: cognitive impairment following infection. *Malar J* (2010) 9:366. doi:10.1186/1475-2875-9-366
- 113. John CC, Bangirana P, Byarugaba J, Opoka RO, Idro R, Jurek AM, et al. Cerebral malaria in children is associated with long-term cognitive impairment. *Pediatrics* (2008) 122:e92–9. doi:10.1542/peds.2007-3709
- 114. Idro R, Kakooza-Mwesige A, Asea B, Ssebyala K, Bangirana P, Opoka RO, et al. Cerebral malaria is associated with long-term mental health disorders: a cross sectional survey of a long-term cohort. *Malar J* (2016) 15:184. doi:10.1186/s12936-016-1233-6
- 115. Rowe JA, Claessens A, Corrigan RA, Arman M. Adhesion of *Plasmodium falciparum*-infected erythrocytes to human cells: molecular mechanisms and therapeutic implications. *Expert Rev Mol Med* (2009) 11:e16. doi:10.1017/S1462399409001082
- 116. Turner L, Lavstsen T, Berger SS, Wang CW, Petersen JE, Avril M, et al. Severe malaria is associated with parasite binding to endothelial protein C receptor. *Nature* (2013) 498:502–5. doi:10.1038/nature12216
- 117. Turner E, Brewster JA, Simpson NA, Walker JJ, Fisher J. Imidazole-based erythrocyte markers of oxidative stress in preeclampsia – an NMR investigation. *Reprod Sci* (2009) 16:1040–51. doi:10.1177/1933719109340928
- 118. Biswas AK, Hafiz A, Banerjee B, Kim KS, Datta K, Chitnis CE. *Plasmodium falciparum* uses gC1qR/HABP1/p32 as a receptor to bind to vascular endothelium and for platelet-mediated clumping. *PLoS Pathog* (2007) 3:1271–80. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.0030130
- 119. Medana IM, Turner GD. Human cerebral malaria and the blood-brain barrier. *Int J Parasitol* (2006) 36:555–68. doi:10.1016/j.ijpara.2006.02.004
- 120. Oh H, Takagi H, Suzuma K, Otani A, Matsumura M, Honda Y. Hypoxia and vascular endothelial growth factor selectively up-regulate angiopoietin-2 in bovine microvascular endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem* (1999) 274:15732–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.22.15732
- 121. Simon MP, Tournaire R, Pouyssegur J. The angiopoietin-2 gene of endothelial cells is up-regulated in hypoxia by a HIF binding site located in its first intron and by the central factors GATA-2 and Ets-1. *J Cell Physiol* (2008) 217:809–18. doi:10.1002/jcp.21558
- 122. Conroy AL, Phiri H, Hawkes M, Glover S, Mallewa M, Seydel KB, et al. Endothelium-based biomarkers are associated with cerebral malaria in Malawian children: a retrospective case-control study. *PLoS One* (2010) 5:e15291. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0015291
- Jain A, Kaushik R, Kaushik RM. Malarial hepatopathy: clinical profile and association with other malarial complications. *Acta Trop* (2016) 159:95–105. doi:10.1016/j.actatropica.2016.03.031
- 124. Petersen JE, Mkumbaye SI, Vaaben AV, Manjurano A, Lyimo E, Kavishe RA, et al. Plasma Ang2 and ADAM17 levels are elevated during clinical malaria; Ang2 level correlates with severity and expression of EPCR-binding PfEMP1. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:35950. doi:10.1038/srep35950
- 125. Ataíde R, Murillo O, Dombrowski JG, Souza RM, Lima FA, Lima GFMC, et al. Malaria in pregnancy interacts with and alters the angiogenic profiles of the placenta. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* (2015) 9:e0003824. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0003824
- 126. Conroy AL, Silver KL, Zhong K, Rennie M, Ward P, Sarma JV, et al. Complement activation and the resulting placental vascular insufficiency drives fetal growth restriction associated with placental malaria. *Cell Host Microbe* (2013) 13:215–26. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2013.01.010
- 127. Silver KL, Zhong K, Leke RGF, Taylor DW, Kain KC. Dysregulation of angiopoietins is associated with placental malaria and low birth weight. *PLoS One* (2010) 5:e9481. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0009481

- Lamb TJ, Brown DE, Potocnik AJ, Langhorne J. Insights into the immunopathogenesis of malaria using mouse models. *Expert Rev Mol Med* (2006) 8:1–22. doi:10.1017/S1462399406010581
- Riley EM, Couper KN, Helmby H, Hafalla JC, de Souza JB, Langhorne J, et al. Neuropathogenesis of human and murine malaria. *Trends Parasitol* (2010) 26:277–8. doi:10.1016/j.pt.2010.03.002
- Hunt NH, Grau GE, Engwerda C, Barnum SR, van der Heyde H, Hansen DS, et al. Murine cerebral malaria: the whole story. *Trends Parasitol* (2010) 26:272–4. doi:10.1016/j.pt.2010.03.006
- Stevenson MM, Gros P, Olivier M, Fortin A, Serghides L. Cerebral malaria: human versus mouse studies. *Trends Parasitol* (2010) 26:274–5. doi:10.1016/ j.pt.2010.03.008
- 132. de Souza JB, Hafalla JC, Riley EM, Couper KN. Cerebral malaria: why experimental murine models are required to understand the pathogenesis of disease. *Parasitology* (2010) 137:755–72. doi:10.1017/S0031182009991715
- 133. Serghides L, McDonald CR, Lu Z, Friedel M, Cui C, Ho KT, et al. PPARgamma agonists improve survival and neurocognitive outcomes in experimental cerebral malaria and induce neuroprotective pathways in human malaria. *PLoS Pathog* (2014) 10:e1003980. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat. 1003980
- 134. Patnaik JK, Das BS, Mishra SK, Mohanty S, Satpathy SK, Mohanty D. Vascular clogging, mononuclear cell margination, and enhanced vascular permeability in the pathogenesis of human cerebral malaria. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* (1994) 51:642–7. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.1994.51.642
- 135. Brown H, Hien TT, Day N, Mai NT, Chuong LV, Chau TT, et al. Evidence of blood-brain barrier dysfunction in human cerebral malaria. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* (1999) 25:331–40. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2990.1999. 00188.x
- Brown HC, Chau TT, Mai NT, Day NP, Sinh DX, White NJ, et al. Bloodbrain barrier function in cerebral malaria and CNS infections in Vietnam. *Neurology* (2000) 55:104–11. doi:10.1212/WNL.55.1.104
- 137. Medana IM, Day NP, Sachanonta N, Mai NT, Dondorp AM, Pongponratn E, et al. Coma in fatal adult human malaria is not caused by cerebral oedema. *Malar J* (2011) 10:267. doi:10.1186/1475-2875-10-267
- Mohanty S, Mishra SK, Patnaik R, Dutt AK, Pradhan S, Das B, et al. Brain swelling and mannitol therapy in adult cerebral malaria: a randomized trial. *Clin Infect Dis* (2011) 53:349–55. doi:10.1093/cid/cir405
- Seydel KB, Kampondeni SD, Valim C, Potchen MJ, Milner DA, Muwalo FW, et al. Brain swelling and death in children with cerebral malaria. *N Engl J Med* (2015) 372:1126–37. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1400116
- 140. Mohanty S, Benjamin LA, Majhi M, Panda P, Kampondeni S, Sahu PK, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging of cerebral malaria patients reveals distinct pathogenetic processes in different parts of the brain. *mSphere* (2017) 2:1–14. doi:10.1128/mSphere.00193-17
- 141. Yeo TW, Lampah DA, Tjitra E, Gitawati R, Darcy CJ, Jones C, et al. Increased asymmetric dimethylarginine in severe falciparum malaria: association with impaired nitric oxide bioavailability and fatal outcome. *PLoS Pathog* (2010) 6:e1000868. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000868
- 142. Weinberg JB, Lopansri BK, Mwaikambo E, Granger DL. Arginine, nitric oxide, carbon monoxide, and endothelial function in severe malaria. *Curr Opin Infect Dis* (2008) 21:468–75. doi:10.1097/QCO.0b013e32830ef5cf
- 143. John CC, Kutamba E, Mugarura K, Opoka RO. Adjunctive therapy for cerebral malaria and other severe forms of *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther* (2010) 8:997–1008. doi:10.1586/eri.10.90
- 144. Miller LH, Ackerman HC, Su XZ, Wellems TE. Malaria biology and disease pathogenesis: insights for new treatments. *Nat Med* (2013) 19:156–67. doi:10.1038/nm.3073
- 145. Taylor WRJ, Hanson J, Turner GDH, White NJ, Dondorp AM. Respiratory manifestations of malaria. *Chest* (2012) 142:492–505. doi:10.1378/chest. 11-2655
- 146. Lukasz A, Kümpers P, David S. Role of angiopoietin/tie2 in critical illness: promising biomarker, disease mediator, and therapeutic target? *Scientifica* (*Cairo*) (2012) 2012:160174–8. doi:10.6064/2012/160174
- Parikh SM. Dysregulation of the angiopoietin-Tie-2 axis in sepsis and ARDS. Virulence (2013) 4:517–24. doi:10.4161/viru.24906
- 148. van der Heijden M, van Nieuw Amerongen GP, Chedamni S, van Hinsbergh VWM, Johan Groeneveld AB. The angiopoietin-Tie2 system as a therapeutic target in sepsis and acute lung injury. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2009) 13:39–53. doi:10.1517/14728220802626256

- Calfee CS, Gallagher D, Abbott J, Thompson BT, Matthay MA. Plasma angiopoietin-2 in clinical acute lung injury. *Crit Care Med* (2012) 40:1731–7. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e3182451c87
- 150. Fang Y, Li C, Shao R, Yu H, Zhang Q, Zhao L. Prognostic significance of the angiopoietin-2/angiopoietin-1 and angiopoietin-1/Tie-2 ratios for early sepsis in an emergency department. *Crit Care* (2015) 19:879. doi:10.1186/ s13054-015-1075-6
- 151. Fisher J, Douglas JJ, Linder A, Boyd JH, Walley KR, Russell JA. Elevated plasma angiopoietin-2 levels are associated with fluid overload, organ dysfunction, and mortality in human septic shock. *Crit Care Med* (2016) 44:2018–27. doi:10.1097/CCM.000000000001853
- 152. Jesmin S, Wada T, Gando S, Sultana SS, Zaedi S. The dynamics of angiogenic factors and their soluble receptors in relation to organ dysfunction in disseminated intravascular coagulation associated with sepsis. *Inflammation* (2013) 36:186–96. doi:10.1007/s10753-012-9534-6
- 153. Kranidioti H, Orfanos SE, Vaki I, Kotanidou A, Raftogiannis M, Dimopoulou I, et al. Angiopoietin-2 is increased in septic shock: evidence for the existence of a circulating factor stimulating its release from human monocytes. *Immunol Lett* (2009) 125:65–71. doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2009.06.006
- 154. Kümpers P, Hafer C, David S, Hecker H, Lukasz A, Fliser D, et al. Angiopoietin-2 in patients requiring renal replacement therapy in the ICU: relation to acute kidney injury, multiple organ dysfunction syndrome and outcome. *Intensive Care Med* (2010) 36:462–70. doi:10.1007/s00134-009-1726-7
- 155. Kümpers P, Lukasz A, David S, Horn R, Hafer C, Faulhaber-Walter R, et al. Excess circulating angiopoietin-2 is a strong predictor of mortality in critically ill medical patients. *Crit Care* (2008) 12:R147. doi:10.1186/cc7130
- 156. Kümpers P, van Meurs M, David S, Molema G, Bijzet J, Lukasz A, et al. Time course of angiopoietin-2 release during experimental human endotoxemia and sepsis. *Crit Care* (2009) 13:R64. doi:10.1186/cc7866
- 157. Lin S-M, Chung F-T, Kuo C-H, Chou P-C, Wang T-Y, Chang P-J, et al. Circulating angiopopietin-1 correlates with the clinical course of multiple organ dysfunction syndrome and mortality in patients with severe sepsis. *Medicine* (2015) 94:e878. doi:10.1097/MD.00000000000878
- 158. Luz Fiusa MM, Costa-Lima C, de Souza GR, Vigorito AC, Penteado Aranha FJ, Lorand-Metze I, et al. A high angiopoietin-2/angiopoietin-1 ratio is associated with a high risk of septic shock in patients with febrile neutropenia. *Crit Care* (2013) 17:R169. doi:10.1186/cc12848
- 159. Mankhambo LA, Banda DL, Group IS, Jeffers G, White SA, Balmer P, et al. The role of angiogenic factors in predicting clinical outcome in severe bacterial infection in Malawian children. *Crit Care* (2010) 14:R91. doi:10.1186/cc9025
- 160. Palud A, Parmentier-Decrucq E, Pastre J, De Freitas Caires N, Lassalle P, Mathieu D. Evaluation of endothelial biomarkers as predictors of organ failures in septic shock patients. *Cytokine* (2015) 73:213–8. doi:10.1016/j. cyto.2015.02.013
- 161. Siner JM, Bhandari V, Engle KM, Elias JA, Siegel MD. Elevated serum angiopoietin 2 levels are associated with increased mortality in sepsis. *Shock* (2009) 31:348–53. doi:10.1097/SHK.0b013e318188bd06
- 162. van der Heijden M, Pickkers P, van Nieuw Amerongen GP, van Hinsbergh VWM, Bouw MPWJM, van der Hoeven JG, et al. Circulating angiopoietin-2 levels in the course of septic shock: relation with fluid balance, pulmonary dysfunction and mortality. *Intensive Care Med* (2009) 35:1567–74. doi:10.1007/ s00134-009-1560-y
- 163. van der Heijden M, van Nieuw Amerongen GP, Koolwijk P, van Hinsbergh VWM, Groeneveld ABJ. Angiopoietin-2, permeability oedema, occurrence and severity of ALI/ARDS in septic and non-septic critically ill patients. *Thorax* (2008) 63:903–9. doi:10.1136/thx.2007.087387
- 164. Giuliano JS, Lahni PM, Harmon K, Wong HR, Doughty LA, Carcillo JA, et al. Admission angiopoietin levels in children with septic shock. *Shock* (2007) 28:650–4. doi:10.1097/shk.0b013e318123867b
- 165. Giuliano JS, Tran K, Li F-Y, Shabanova V, Tala JA, Bhandari V. The temporal kinetics of circulating angiopoietin levels in children with sepsis. *Pediatr Crit Care Med* (2014) 15:e1–8. doi:10.1097/PCC.0b013e3182a553bb
- 166. LymperopoulouK, VelissarisD, KotsakiA, AntypaE, GeorgiadouS, TsaganosT, et al. Angiopoietin-2 associations with the underlying infection and sepsis severity. *Cytokine* (2015) 73:163–8. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2015.01.022
- 167. Orfanos SE, Kotanidou A, Glynos C, Athanasiou C, Tsigkos S, Dimopoulou I, et al. Angiopoietin-2 is increased in severe sepsis: correlation with inflammatory mediators. *Crit Care Med* (2007) 35:199–206. doi:10.1097/01. CCM.0000251640.77679.D7

- Parikh SM, Mammoto T, Schultz A, Yuan H-T, Christiani D, Karumanchi SA, et al. Excess circulating angiopoietin-2 may contribute to pulmonary vascular leak in sepsis in humans. *PLoS Med* (2006) 3:e46. doi:10.1371/journal. pmed.0030046
- 169. Yehya N, Thomas NJ, Meyer NJ, Christie JD, Berg RA, Margulies SS. Circulating markers of endothelial and alveolar epithelial dysfunction are associated with mortality in pediatric acute respiratory distress syndrome. *Intensive Care Med* (2016) 42:1137–45. doi:10.1007/s00134-016-4352-1
- 170. Bhandari V, Choo-Wing R, Lee CG, Zhu Z, Nedrelow JH, Chupp GL, et al. Hyperoxia causes angiopoietin 2-mediated acute lung injury and necrotic cell death. *Nat Med* (2006) 12:1286–93. doi:10.1038/nm1494
- 171. Fremont RD, Koyama T, Calfee CS, Wu W, Dossett LA, Bossert FR, et al. Acute lung injury in patients with traumatic injuries: utility of a panel of biomarkers for diagnosis and pathogenesis. *J Trauma* (2010) 68:1121–7. doi:10.1097/TA.0b013e3181c40728
- 172. Gallagher DC, Parikh SM, Sukhatme VP, Balonov K, Talmor D, Miller A. Circulating angiopoietin 2 correlates with mortality in a surgical population with ALI/ARDS. *Crit Care Med* (2006) 34:A28. doi:10.1097/00003246-200612002-00103
- 173. Wada T, Jesmin S, Gando S, Yanagida Y, Mizugaki A, Sultana S, et al. The role of angiogenic factors and their soluble receptors in acute lung injury (ALI)/ acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) associated with critical illness. *J Inflamm* (2013) 10:6. doi:10.1186/1476-9255-10-6
- 174. Terpstra ML, Aman J, van Nieuw Amerongen GP, Groeneveld ABJ. Plasma biomarkers for acute respiratory distress syndrome: a systematic review and meta-analysis*. *Crit Care Med* (2014) 42:691–700. doi:10.1097/01. ccm.0000435669.60811.24
- 175. Uchida T, Ito H, Yamamoto H, Ohno N, Asahara M, Yamada Y, et al. Elevated levels of angiopoietin-2 as a biomarker for respiratory failure after cardiac surgery. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2014) 28:1293–301. doi:10.1053/ j.jvca.2014.03.004
- 176. Ong T, McClintock DE, Kallet RH, Ware LB, Matthay MA, Liu KD. Ratio of angiopoietin-2 to angiopoietin-1 as a predictor of mortality in acute lung injury patients. *Crit Care Med* (2010) 38:1845–51. doi:10.1097/ CCM.0b013e3181eaa5bf
- 177. Zinter MS, Spicer A, Orwoll BO, Alkhouli M, Dvorak CC, Calfee CS, et al. Plasma angiopoietin-2 outperforms other markers of endothelial injury in prognosticating pediatric ARDS mortality. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2016) 310:L224–31. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00336.2015
- 178. Conroy AL, Lafferty EI, Lovegrove FE, Krudsood S, Tangpukdee N, Liles WC, et al. Whole blood angiopoietin-1 and -2 levels discriminate cerebral and severe (non-cerebral) malaria from uncomplicated malaria. *Malar J* (2009) 8:295. doi:10.1186/1475-2875-8-295
- 179. MacMullin G, Mackenzie R, Lau R, Khang J, Zhang H, Rajwans N, et al. Host immune response in returning travellers infected with malaria. *Malar J* (2012) 11:148. doi:10.1186/1475-2875-11-148
- 180. Prapansilp P, Medana I, Mai NT, Day NP, Phu N, Yeo TW, et al. A clinicopathological correlation of the expression of the angiopoietin-Tie-2 receptor pathway in the brain of adults with *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria. *Malar J* (2013) 12:50. doi:10.1186/1475-2875-12-50
- 181. Abdi AI, Fegan G, Muthui M, Kiragu E, Musyoki JN, Opiyo M, et al. *Plasmodium falciparum* antigenic variation: relationships between widespread endothelial activation, parasite PfEMP1 expression and severe malaria. *BMC Infect Dis* (2014) 14:1399. doi:10.1186/1471-2334-14-170
- 182. Hanson J, Lee SJ, Hossain MA, Anstey NM, Charunwatthana P, Maude RJ, et al. Microvascular obstruction and endothelial activation are independently associated with the clinical manifestations of severe falciparum malaria in adults: an observational study. *BMC Med* (2015) 13:122. doi:10.1186/ s12916-015-0365-9
- 183. Rubach MP, Mukemba J, Florence S, Lopansri BK, Hyland K, Volkheimer AD, et al. Impaired systemic tetrahydrobiopterin bioavailability and increased oxidized biopterins in pediatric falciparum malaria: association with disease severity. *PLoS Pathog* (2015) 11:e1004655. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1004655
- 184. Barber BE, William T, Grigg MJ, Parameswaran U, Piera KA, Price RN, et al. Parasite biomass-related inflammation, endothelial activation, microvascular dysfunction and disease severity in vivax malaria. *PLoS Pathog* (2015) 11:e1004558. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1004558
- 185. Gomes LT, Alves-Junior ER, Rodrigues-Jesus C, Nery AF, Gasquez-Martin TO, Fontes CJ. Angiopoietin-2 and angiopoietin-2/angiopoietin-1 ratio as

indicators of potential severity of *Plasmodium vivax* malaria in patients with thrombocytopenia. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e109246. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0109246

- 186. Yeo TW, Lampah DA, Tjitra E, Piera K, Gitawati R, Kenangalem E, et al. Greater endothelial activation, Weibel-Palade body release and host inflammatory response to *Plasmodium vivax*, compared with *Plasmodium falciparum*: a prospective study in Papua, Indonesia. *J Infect Dis* (2010) 202:109–12. doi:10.1086/653211
- 187. de Jong GM, Slager JJ, Verbon A, van Hellemond JJ, van Genderen PJJ. Systematic review of the role of angiopoietin-1 and angiopoietin-2 in *Plasmodium* species infections: biomarkers or therapeutic targets? *Malar J* (2016) 15:581. doi:10.1186/s12936-016-1624-8
- Weinberg JB, Yeo TW, Mukemba JP, Florence SM, Volkheimer AD, Wang H, et al. Dimethylarginines: endogenous inhibitors of nitric oxide synthesis in children with falciparum malaria. *J Infect Dis* (2014) 210:913–22. doi:10.1093/infdis/jiu156
- 189. Jain V, Lucchi NW, Wilson NO, Blackstock AJ, Nagpal AC, Joel PK, et al. Plasma levels of angiopoietin-1 and -2 predict cerebral malaria outcome in Central India. *Malar J* (2011) 10:383. doi:10.1186/1475-2875-10-383
- 190. Hawkes M, Opoka RO, Namasopo S, Miller C, Thorpe KE, Lavery JV, et al. Inhaled nitric oxide for the adjunctive therapy of severe malaria: protocol for a randomized controlled trial. *Trials* (2011) 12:e92. doi:10.1186/ 1745-6215-12-176
- 191. Moxon CA, Chisala NV, Wassmer SC, Taylor TE, Seydel KB, Molyneux ME, et al. Persistent endothelial activation and inflammation after *Plasmodium falciparum* infection in Malawian children. *J Infect Dis* (2013) 209:610–5. doi:10.1093/infdis/jit419
- 192. Brouwers J, Noviyanti R, Fijnheer R, de Groot PG, Trianty L, Mudaliana S, et al. Platelet activation determines angiopoietin-1 and VEGF levels in malaria: implications for their use as biomarkers. *PLoS One* (2014) 8:e64850. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064850
- 193. Björkhem-Bergman L, Bergman P, Andersson J, Lindh JD. Statin treatment and mortality in bacterial infections – a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS One* (2010) 5:e10702. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0010702
- 194. Kwong JC, Li P, Redelmeier DA. Influenza morbidity and mortality in elderly patients receiving statins: a cohort study. *PLoS One* (2009) 4:e8087. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0008087
- 195. Leung S, Pokharel R, Gong MN. Statins and outcomes in patients with bloodstream infection: a propensity-matched analysis. *Crit Care Med* (2012) 40:1064–71. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e31823bc9e7
- 196. Minneci PC, Deans KJ, Eichacker PQ, Natanson C. The effects of steroids during sepsis depend on dose and severity of illness: an updated metaanalysis. *ClinMicrobiolInfect*(2009)15:308–18.doi:10.1111/j.1469-0691.2009. 02752.x
- 197. Mortensen EM, Nakashima B, Cornell J, Copeland LA, Pugh MJ, Anzueto A, et al. Population-based study of statins, angiotensin II receptor blockers, and angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors on pneumonia-related outcomes. *Clin Infect Dis* (2012) 55:1466–73. doi:10.1093/cid/cis733
- 198. Vandermeer ML, Thomas AR, Kamimoto L, Reingold A, Gershman K, Meek J, et al. Association between use of statins and mortality among patients hospitalized with laboratory-confirmed influenza virus infections: a multistate study. J Infect Dis (2012) 205:13–9. doi:10.1093/infdis/jir695
- 199. Köksal BT, Ozbek OY, Bayraktar N, Yazici AC. Evaluation of angiopoietin 1 and 2, vascular endothelial growth factor, and tumor necrosis factor alpha levels in asthmatic children. *Allergy Asthma Proc* (2014) 35:482–8. doi:10.2500/aap.2014.35.3793
- 200. Lee P-H, Kim B-G, Seo H-J, Park J-S, Lee J-H, Park S-W, et al. Circulating angiopoietin-1 and -2 in patients with stable and exacerbated asthma. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol* (2016) 116:339–43. doi:10.1016/j.anai.2015. 12.011
- 201. Fedson DS. Treating the host response to emerging virus diseases: lessons learned from sepsis, pneumonia, influenza and Ebola. *Ann Transl Med* (2016) 4:421–421. doi:10.21037/atm.2016.11.03
- 202. van Meurs M, Kümpers P, Ligtenberg JJM, Meertens JHJM, Molema G, Zijlstra JG. Bench-to-bedside review: angiopoietin signalling in critical illness – a future target? *Crit Care* (2009) 13:207. doi:10.1186/cc7153
- 203. Saharinen P, Eklund L, Alitalo K. Therapeutic targeting of the angiopoietin-TIE pathway. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2017) 16:635–61. doi:10.1038/nrd. 2016.278

- Ziegler T, Horstkotte J, Schwab C, Pfetsch V, Weinmann K, Dietzel S, et al. Angiopoietin 2 mediates microvascular and hemodynamic alterations in sepsis. J Clin Invest (2013) 123:3436–45. doi:10.1172/JCI66549
- 205. Tzepi IM, Giamarellos-Bourboulis EJ, Carrer DP, Tsaganos T, Claus RA, Vaki I, et al. Angiopoietin-2 enhances survival in experimental sepsis induced by multidrug-resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. J Pharmacol Exp Ther (2012) 343:278–87. doi:10.1124/jpet.112.195180
- 206. Mei SH, McCarter SD, Deng Y, Parker CH, Liles WC, Stewart DJ. Prevention of LPS-induced acute lung injury in mice by mesenchymal stem cells overexpressing angiopoietin 1. *PLoS Med* (2007) 4:e269. doi:10.1371/journal. pmed.0040269
- 207. Xu J, Qu J, Cao L, Sai Y, Chen C, He L, et al. Mesenchymal stem cell-based angiopoietin-1 gene therapy for acute lung injury induced by lipopolysaccharide in mice. *J Pathol* (2008) 214:472–81. doi:10.1002/path.2302
- Crowley VM, Ayi K, Lu Z, Liby KT, Sporn M, Kain KC. Synthetic oleanane triterpenoids enhance blood brain barrier integrity and improve survival in experimental cerebral malaria. *Malar J* (2017) 16:463. doi:10.1186/ s12936-017-2109-0
- 209. Stiehl T, Thamm K, Kaufmann J, Schaeper U, Kirsch T, Haller H, et al. Lung-targeted RNA interference against angiopoietin-2 ameliorates multiple organ dysfunction and death in sepsis. *Crit Care Med* (2014) 42:e654–62. doi:10.1097/CCM.00000000000524
- 210. Safioleas K, Giamarellos-Bourboulis EJ, Carrer DP, Pistiki A, Sabracos L, Deliveliotis C, et al. Reverse kinetics of angiopoietin-2 and endotoxins in acute pyelonephritis: implications for anti-inflammatory treatment? *Cytokine* (2016) 81:28–34. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2016.01.019
- 211. Gurnik S, Devraj K, Macas J, Yamaji M, Starke J, Scholz A, et al. Angiopoietin-2-induced blood-brain barrier compromise and increased stroke size are rescued by VE-PTP-dependent restoration of Tie2 signaling. *Acta Neuropathol* (2016) 131:753–73. doi:10.1007/s00401-016-1551-3
- 212. Campochiaro PA, Sophie R, Tolentino M, Miller DM, Browning D, Boyer DS, et al. Treatment of diabetic macular edema with an inhibitor of vascular endothelial-protein tyrosine phosphatase that activates Tie2. *Ophthalmology* (2015) 122:545–54. doi:10.1016/j.ophtha.2014.09.023
- 213. Kumpers P, Gueler F, David S, Slyke PV, Dumont DJ, Park JK, et al. The synthetic tie2 agonist peptide vasculotide protects against vascular

leakage and reduces mortality in murine abdominal sepsis. *Crit Care* (2011) 15:R261. doi:10.1186/cc10523

- Sugiyama MG, Armstrong SM, Wang C, Hwang D, Leong-Poi H, Advani A, et al. The Tie2-agonist vasculotide rescues mice from influenza virus infection. *Sci Rep* (2015) 5:11030. doi:10.1038/srep11030
- 215. Cho C-H, Kammerer RA, Lee HJ, Steinmetz MO, Ryu YS, Lee SH, et al. COMP-Angl: a designed antiopoietin-1 variant with nonleaky angiogenic activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101:6. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0307574101
- Zhu YG, Qu JM, Zhang J, Jiang HN, Xu JF. Novel interventional approaches for ALI/ARDS: cell-based gene therapy. *Mediators Inflamm* (2011) 2011: 560194. doi:10.1155/2011/560194
- 217. Davis S, Papadopoulos N, Aldrich TH, Maisonpierre PC, Huang T, Kovac L, et al. Angiopoietins have distinct modular domains essential for receptor binding, dimerization and superclustering. *Nat Struct Biol* (2003) 10:38–44. doi:10.1038/nsb880
- 218. Boggild AK, Krudsood S, Patel SN, Serghides L, Tangpukdee N, Katz K, et al. Use of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma agonists as adjunctive treatment for *Plasmodium falciparum* malaria: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Clin Infect Dis* (2009) 49:841–9. doi:10.1086/605431
- 219. Varo R, Crowley VM, Sitoe A, Madrid L, Serghides L, Bila R, et al. Safety and tolerability of adjunctive rosiglitazone treatment for children with uncomplicated malaria. *Malar J* (2017) 16:215. doi:10.1186/s12936-017-1858-0

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Leligdowicz, Richard-Greenblatt, Wright, Crowley and Kain. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Vasa Vasorum Angiogenesis: Key Player in the Initiation and Progression of Atherosclerosis and Potential Target for the Treatment of Cardiovascular Disease

Daniel G. Sedding^{1*}, Erin C. Boyle², Jasper A. F. Demandt³, Judith C. Sluimer^{3,4}, Jochen Dutzmann¹, Axel Haverich² and Johann Bauersachs¹

¹ Department of Cardiology and Angiology, Hannover Medical School, Hannover, Germany, ²Department of Cardiothoracic, Transplantation, and Vascular Surgery, Hannover Medical School, Hannover, Germany, ³Department of Pathology, Cardiovascular Research Institute Maastricht, Maastricht University, Maastricht, Netherlands, ⁴BHF Centre for Cardiovascular Science, Edinburgh University, Edinburgh, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Olaf Penack, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

Reviewed by:

Ralf Dressel, Universitätsmedizin Göttingen, Germany Cesario Bianchi, University of Mogi das Cruzes, Brazil

*Correspondence: Daniel G. Sedding sedding.daniel@mh-hannover.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 23 November 2017 Accepted: 22 March 2018 Published: 17 April 2018

Citation:

Sedding DG, Boyle EC, Demandt JAF, Sluimer JC, Dutzmann J, Haverich A and Bauersachs J (2018) Vasa Vasorum Angiogenesis: Key Player in the Initiation and Progression of Atherosclerosis and Potential Target for the Treatment of Cardiovascular Disease. Front. Immunol. 9:706. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00706 Plaque microvascularization and increased endothelial permeability are key players in the development of atherosclerosis, from the initial stages of plaque formation to the occurrence of acute cardiovascular events. First, endothelial dysfunction and increased permeability facilitate the entry of diverse inflammation-triggering molecules and particles such as low-density lipoproteins into the artery wall from the arterial lumen and vasa vasorum (VV). Recognition of entering particles by resident phagocytes in the vessel wall triggers a maladaptive inflammatory response that initiates the process of local plaque formation. The recruitment and accumulation of inflammatory cells and the subsequent release of several cytokines, especially from resident macrophages, stimulate the expansion of existing VV and the formation of new highly permeable microvessels. This, in turn, exacerbates the deposition of pro-inflammatory particles and results in the recruitment of even more inflammatory cells. The progressive accumulation of leukocytes in the intima, which trigger proliferation of smooth muscle cells in the media, results in vessel wall thickening and hypoxia, which further stimulates neoangiogenesis of VV. Ultimately, this highly inflammatory environment damages the fragile plaque microvasculature leading to intraplaque hemorrhage, plaque instability, and eventually, acute cardiovascular events. This review will focus on the pivotal roles of endothelial permeability, neoangiogenesis, and plaque microvascularization by VV during plaque initiation, progression, and rupture. Special emphasis will be given to the underlying molecular mechanisms and potential therapeutic strategies to selectively target these processes.

Keywords: atherosclerosis, inflammation, vasa vasorum, plaque angiogenesis, unstable plaque

Abbreviations: ApoE, apolipoprotein E; BET, bromodomain and extra terminal domain; BRD4, bromodomain-containing protein 4; CD40, cluster of differentiation 40; DIT, diffuse intimal thickening; Fbn, fibrillin; FGF2, fibroblast growth factor-2; HIF, hypoxia-inducible transcription factors; ICAM, intercellular adhesion molecule; LDL, low-density lipoprotein; LDLR, low-density lipoprotein receptor; PFKFB3, 6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6-biphosphatase 3; PIGF, placental growth factor; qPCR, quantitative polymerase chain reaction; ROS, reactive oxygen species; rPAI-1, recombinant plasminogen activator inhibitor-1; TGF, transforming growth factor; TNF α , tumor necrosis factor α ; VCAM, vascular cell adhesion molecule; VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor; VSMCs, vascular smooth muscle cells; VV, vasa vasorum.

INTRODUCTION

As atherosclerotic lesions progress, they can become unstable, and plaque rupture or erosion followed by luminal thrombosis is the primary cause of clinical complications such as myocardial infarction, stroke, and sudden death (1-4). Despite sophisticated interventional and surgical treatment options, the morbidity and mortality from acute cardiovascular events remain unacceptably high. While cholesterol-lowering (5), anti-inflammatory (6), and anti-platelet therapies offer benefits in survival when used in primary or secondary prevention, the benefits of such treatments are still limited and not sufficient in the prevention of acute complications in all treated patients. Specifically, 61% of primary major cardiovascular adverse events are not prevented with current statin treatment regimens in patients as recently shown in the WOSCOPS trial (5). Thus, there is a clear need for novel strategies to both prevent atherosclerotic plaque development as well as to stabilize existing atherosclerotic plaques. Flow-limiting lesions have long been the focus of therapeutic approaches; however, attention has now shifted to the importance of cellular plaque composition rather than the stenotic features alone. Indeed, the cellular features and composition of atherosclerotic plaques have emerged as the most robust predictors of future cardiovascular events (7). Microvessel expansion within the arterial wall and their impact on plaque progression is an area of increasing interest, albeit the precise mechanisms still remain to be determined (8-13). Therefore, the present review will focus on the role of vasa vasorum (VV) neovascularization in atherosclerotic plaque progression and its impact on plaque stability. Furthermore, resulting treatment options focusing on VV neovascularization are discussed.

PHYSIOLOGICAL ADAPTION OF VV TO THE GROWTH OF THE ARTERIAL WALL

It was recognized in the early twentieth century that the vessel wall architecture is structurally dynamic and changes with growth and aging (14). At birth, the innermost layer of the vessels is comprised solely of endothelial cells attached to an underlying matrix and surrounded by an internal elastic lamina, while the medial layer has lamellar units consisting of vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs), connective tissue, and elastic fibers. The collagen-rich adventitia comprises fibroblasts, perivascular nerves, pericytes, adipocytes, as well as resident leukocyte populations. Due to a pressure gradient, the diffusion of solutes through a permeable medium like the vessel wall is facilitated by the high intra-arterial pressure and is dependent on the permeability of the endothelial layer. With growth, the thickness of the intimal layer increases and the intimal layer gains a higher level of cellular complexity. This process is referred to as diffuse intimal thickening and is now considered a developmental process associated with the growth of the arteries rather than being linked to atherosclerosis itself (15).

While diffusion is responsible for the exchange of nutrients of thin-walled blood vessels, at a critical thickness of more than 0.5 mm, diffusion alone is insufficient (16–18). Hypoxic conditions that arise in the vessel wall of larger blood vessels give rise

to VV, defined as arterial microvessels that supply nutrients and oxygen to the adventitia and outer media of the parent vessel.

CORRELATION BETWEEN ARTERIAL WALL NEOVASCULARIZATION AND ATHEROSCLEROSIS PROGRESSION

While the thickness of the blood vessel wall is an important parameter governing the neovascularization of VV, other stimuli such as inflammation can trigger neovascularization. For example, even though the murine arterial wall does not exceed the 0.5 mm diffusion limit, VV are seen in atherosclerotic mouse arteries (19-21). In atherosclerotic pigs, vessel wall thickening and plaque development follow the growth of VV in atherosclerotic models (22, 23). The structure of VV is different in non-diseased versus diseased arteries. Early low-resolution X-ray images failed to detect VV in non-diseased human coronary arteries, but in diseased vessels, the presence of a dense microvascular plexus was observed (24). This pattern was also seen in coronary arteries from hypercholesterolemic pigs, where the longitudinal VV externa (defined as first-order VV) originate from the coronary artery as seen in healthy pigs or human arteries. These longitudinal VV further branch to form circumferential arches around the vessel wall, which are defined as second-order VV. Non-diseased porcine coronary arteries display a significantly higher density of first-order VV than the second-order VV. By contrast, the second-order vessel density is twofold greater than the first-order vessel density in hypercholesterolemic pigs (22). Interestingly, the branching patterns of VV reflect the dichotomous tree structure with a hierarchical branching pattern, as seen in the physiological systemic circulation structure. In further findings, Gõssl et al. demonstrated that VV are not connected by a plexus but rather are end arteries (25). Using ex vivo micro-CT scans, we could demonstrate that this pathological sprouting pattern can also be observed in VV of small animal models of atherosclerosis, namely, apolipoprotein E^{-/-} (ApoE)/LDLR^{-/-} mice, and can be prevented by an antiangiogenic therapeutic approach (26, 27). Moreover, structural hierarchy in adventitial VV was also later demonstrated in vivo in diseased LDLR-/-ApoB 100/100 mice by using high-resolution confocal microscopy (28). During VV neoangiogenesis, the branched vessels further branch, occupying the space between two larger vessels. However, in the presence of angiogenesis inhibitors, the newly formed neovessels collapse whereas the larger vessels remain intact. Taken together, data from different animal models demonstrate the presence of some rare, stable, larger VV in healthy vessels. By contrast, under pathological conditions, before and during atherosclerotic plaque progression, neovessels branch out, significantly expand, and exert a disarrayed structure (28).

Thus, microvessels are rarely present in the healthy intima of the vessel wall but are usually observed in pathological conditions such as atherosclerosis. Indeed, a link between atherosclerosis and intraplaque neovascularization was first observed by Koester (29) and Winternitz et al. (30) while the first insights into the mechanism behind the association between atherosclerosis and intraplaque neovascularization was presented by Paterson (31), who was able to identify the rupture of capillaries accompanied by erythrocyte and platelet leakage into the plaque as the cause of plaque progression, rupture, and coronary thrombosis (intraplaque hemorrhage). Further research in the past three decades has largely focused on the role of intraplaque neovascularization in plaque progression and rupture (3, 32-34), confirming the presence of an expansive network of intraplaque neovessels in human stenotic lesions in close proximity to inflammatory infiltration and the necrotic core. Intraplaque hemorrhages are an important trigger for plaque progression, instability, and rupture (3, 35). However, intraplaque neovascularization is also associated with plaque vulnerability and plaque erosion, even in the absence of intraplaque hemorrhage. Moreover, microvessels in the plaque express high levels of cell adhesion molecules (CAM) like intercellular adhesion molecule (ICAM), vascular cell adhesion molecule (VCAM), E-selectin, and cluster of differentiation 40, which facilitate the further recruitment of inflammatory cells into the plaque (36, 37).

One practical example of the importance of VV for vessel integrity and patency can be seen in saphenous veins used for coronary artery bypass graft surgery (38, 39). During the process of saphenous vein harvesting, the connective tissue containing VV is stripped from the vein (38, 40, 41). This often manifests in venospasm (42), which can progress into vein-graft disease and even vein-graft failure, a process analogous to atherosclerosis (40, 43). In addition, venous VV play an important role in vein relaxation, and any damage to the venous VV during saphenous vein harvesting severely impairs flow-induced vasodilation of the graft (43–45).

VV EXPANSION AND PLAQUE ANGIOGENESIS

It has been proposed that VV formation occurs as response to the nutritional needs of the artery's outer medial layer, as the metabolic needs exceed the diffusion levels of oxygen from the luminal blood (17, 18). Under hypoxic conditions, hypoxiainducible transcription factors (HIF)-1 and HIF-2 induce the transcription of proangiogenic genes like vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (46, 47). Hypoxic conditions in the blood vessel wall also upregulate the expression of important enzymes required for the synthesis of heparan sulfate in microvascular endothelial cells, providing binding sites for fibroblast growth factor-2 (FGF2) (48), which is a known potent stabilizing agent for VV and a promoter of endothelial cell growth (28). In hypercholesterolemic LDLR^{-/-} ApoB100/100 mice, FGF2 is the primary angiogenic growth factor expressed in the adventitial VV, and quantitative polymerase chain reaction measurements have shown an eightfold increase in FGF2 mRNA in hypercholesterolemic mice compared with age- and sex-matched chow-fed mice (21). In hypercholesterolemic mice, FGF2 stimulates the formation of complex VV networks not seen in healthy mice. Tanaka and colleagues delivered FGF2 to the adventitia of ApoE^{-/-} mice demonstrating its role in the expansion of VV and acceleration of plaque progression (49). Other studies investigating the role of placental growth factor (PlGF), a member of the VEGF family of proteins, have shown that the delivery of PIGF into the periadventitial space of the carotid artery significantly increases adventitial neovascularization and macrophage accumulation in hypercholesterolemic rabbits (50). In ApoE^{-/-}PIGF^{-/-} mice, the absence of PIGF significantly reduces macrophage accumulation and plaque size (51).

However, and in contrast to the above described "nutritional demand" theory, observations in hypercholesterolemic pigs revealed that VV begin to sprout even before aortic wall thickening and this sprouting is in turn preceded by the infiltration of inflammatory cells into the adventitia (22, 23). Several factors could contribute to the above phenomena, including the secretion of angiogenic growth factors by inflammatory cells infiltrating from the adventitia or by periadventitial fat cells (52, 53). Taken together, it remains to be determined whether hypoxia and nutritional needs, or rather inflammatory stimuli and angiogenic growth factors, induced by the accumulation of pathological particles in the subintimal space, are the initial triggers responsible for VV expansion.

While we have gained tremendous insight from the above studies regarding the sequence of pathophysiological events (Figure 1), there are only limited and correlative studies in humans available, suggesting that the infiltration of inflammatory cells into the plaque can be limited by the inhibition of VV angiogenesis and vice versa, resulting in a plaque stabilizing effect (54). Studies in cancer patients revealed a regression of angiogenic blood vessels upon antiangiogenic therapy and, importantly, their reversal to a normal, stable and mature phenotype (55). This normalization of the tumor vasculature is accompanied by a decrease in microvessel density and blood vessel diameter, and at the same time, by an increase in the perivascular cell coverage. As a result, vascular permeability and the interstitial fluid pressure are decreased, resulting in an improved oxygenation of the tumor cells. Hypoxia is a hallmark of solid tumors and drives the production of angiogenic factors. Therefore, by improving tumor oxygenation, normalization of the tumor microvasculature inhibits tumor growth (56). This concept is also valid for VV, where a truncated mutant of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (rPAI-1₂₃), a potent antiangiogenic protein, has been shown to limit plaque area and plaque volume, and decrease inflammatory cell accumulation and necrotic area, resulting in a reduction in blood vessel stenosis (21, 56). Interestingly, the treatment with rPAI-123 only affects the microvasculature, leaving the larger VV unaffected (28).

EFFECTS OF CARDIOVASCULAR RISK FACTORS ON VV EXPANSION

Studies in experimental animal models on the role of cardiovascular risk factors on VV formation and adventitial remodeling processes are scarce and have yielded varying results (57–59). High cholesterol levels have been associated with an increase in the density of the VV while increased adventitial matrix deposition was observed in hypertensive animals (59). Interestingly, animal models of diabetes mellitus show attenuated growth of VV (60), whereas patients with diabetes mellitus display increased microvessel density, an increased number of



inflammatory cells, and more intraplaque hemorrhage (61). Intraplaque hemorrhage, in turn, aggravates atherosclerosis progression due to the increased hemoglobin-haptoglobin complex deposition, which results in oxidative stress-mediated endothelial dysfunction (62). Thus, taken together, there are only limited and partially contradictory data regarding the direct impact of classical cardiovascular risk factors on the development of VV.

By contrast, there is good evidence that chronic inflammation drives angiogenesis, plaque progression, and the occurrence of cardiovascular events. Elevated levels of inflammatory markers are associated with an increased cardiovascular risk (4), and reduced inflammatory levels were shown to yield an equivalent benefit to cardiovascular outcome as the reduction of lipid levels, the classical therapeutic target (63). In humans, a clear correlation between adventitial inflammation, chronic infiltration of CD68⁺ macrophages, and VV expansion was demonstrated (64). Furthermore, perivascular inflammation in autoimmune rheumatoid arthritis, which is associated with an increase in cardiovascular risk, goes along with enhanced VV formation (65).

As a proof of principle, the randomized placebo-controlled multicenter CANTOS trial clinically showed that targeting inflammation potently reduces cardiovascular events. Patients with previous myocardial infarction receiving canakinumab, a monoclonal neutralizing antibody targeting IL-1 β , had a significantly lower rate of recurrent cardiovascular events (66). These effects were particularly pronounced in patients with effective reduction of inflammation as evidenced by low C-reactive protein levels during treatment (66). As inflammation is a key trigger of VV expansion, one consequence of dampening inflammation would be to reduce VV neoangiogenesis. Thus, targeting inflammation is a promising strategy to prevent VV growth, plaque progression, and subsequent cardiovascular events.

VASCULAR INFLAMMATION AS A TRIGGER FOR VV FORMATION – "FROM OUTSIDE IN"

Inflammatory mediators are well-known potent triggers of neovascularization in different settings like tumor development or acute ischemic damage [for review see Ref. (67, 68)]. Inflammation and neovascularization tend to feed each other in a vicious cycle in that inflammatory cells in the plaque increase oxygen demand, thereby triggering further neovascularization. Furthermore, as neovascularization progresses, the inherent leakiness of the neovessels, together with the increased expression of adhesion molecules, results in the recruitment of more inflammatory cells into the plaque. Increased expression of angiogenic chemokines like IL-1β have been detected in human atherosclerotic plaques (69) and further increase endothelial cell permeability, allowing the infiltration of leukocytes into the plaque (70). Moreover, continuous inflammatory stimulation causes an irreversible change in endothelial cells to a phenotype consistent with a migratory and proangiogenic state (71).

There was a long-held belief that the infiltration of inflammatory cells, mainly macrophages, occurred through the luminal side of the artery during atherosclerosis progression. By contrast, it has more recently been proposed that vascular inflammation is initiated in the adventitia and progresses toward the media and intima (72). The detection of resident macrophages and T cells in the adventitia further fueled this hypothesis (73). Furthermore, the adventitia is the main site for the acute inflammatory response following vascular injury induced by balloon angioplasty in porcine coronary arteries (74). Adhesion molecules attracting circulating inflammatory cells (VCAM-1 and P-selectin) are expressed most prominently in VV endothelial cells following injury (74). In agreement with these findings, we recently showed that adventitial inflammation is mandatory for the activation of medial smooth muscle cells and subsequent neointima formation (75). Data from a rat model of aortic transplantation between histocompatible strains further supported this hypothesis. In this model, the VV in the adventitia of the aortic allografts triggered a robust angiogenic response in the allograft. Moreover, infiltrating leukocytes were detected in the adventitial VV of the graft, suggesting a role for VV as conduits for the entry of inflammatory cells into the graft (76). Further studies in mice documented the presence of adventitial immune cells already in young wild-type mice, but the number of these adventitial immune cells, especially T-cells, was dramatically increased in hypercholesterolemic ApoE^{-/-} mice (77). Immune cells were further found to organize into tertiary lymphoid structures in the mouse adventitia (73) and are predominantly found in regions next to the external elastic lamina and the atherosclerotic plaque (78).

Studies in humans are consistent with the abovementioned observations in animal experiments. The presence of resident immune cells (T cells, B cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells) in the adventitia was documented in human atherosclerotic arteries (79), and an infiltration of inflammatory cells is observed from the adventitia of the plaque along with the formation of adventitial lymph follicles (80, 81). O'Brien et al. have confirmed the expression of VCAM-1, ICAM-1, and E-selectin, which mediate the recruitment of inflammatory cells, primarily on the intimal and medial VV in human coronary artery segments from patients with atherosclerotic plaques (36, 37). Moreover, leukocytes are present near the adventitial VV even in aortas from healthy children (82). Taken together, there is accumulating evidence that adventitial immune cells play a pivotal role in atherosclerotic disease development and progression and are associated with and probably trigger the growth of VV. However, future research is required to clarify the relevance of this association in human atherosclerosis.

INCREASED PERMEABILITY OF VV FUELS ATHEROSCLEROTIC PLAQUE PROGRESSION

Endothelial cell junctions are responsible for maintaining vessel wall integrity and preventing the leakage of intravascular components to the extravascular space. Consequently, increased permeability across the endothelial cell layer is an early indicator of vascular dysfunction or the induction of endothelial cell sprouting. As angiogenic processes are initiated, vessel permeability increases, enabling the deposition of serum proteins that form a provisional matrix, triggering and facilitating proangiogenic inflammatory cell adhesion and (trans-) migration. Both local as well as systemic inflammation results in increased permeability of endothelial cell junctions. This process is similar for the early VV expansion phase, where increased endothelial permeability facilitates the infiltration of lipoproteins, inflammatory cells, and red blood cells before and during VV angiogenesis (32). Examination of atherosclerotic coronary arteries in humans showed the lack of mural cells which stabilize endothelial cells and vessel structure

and prevent leakage in adventitial VV microvessels invading the medial layer (34). Thus, the sprouting and expanding immature plaque VV are highly fragile and permeable, and thus susceptible to hemorrhage.

Extravasated erythrocytes undergo hemolysis upon exposure to plaque lipids. The released hemoglobin undergoes oxidation and free heme or iron is released, triggering a cycle where hemoglobin interacts with plaque lipids resulting in further oxidation of plaque lipids. Oxidized lipids, in turn, trigger an upregulation of the heme oxygenase-1 in endothelial cells, which catalyzes the formation of active iron, thus further increasing lipid toxicity and endothelial cell damage (83). These events contribute to a thinning of the fibrous cap, making it more prone to rupture (84). This is supported by rabbit data where exogenous erythrocyte injection enhanced plaque progression (85). Moreover, magnetic resonance imaging studies in humans show a direct correlation between intraplaque hemorrhage, plaque growth, and an increase in the volume of the lipid-rich necrotic core (86).

Erythrocytes leaking out into the plaque also act as a source of free cholesterol, increasing the risk of plaque rupture by triggering an influx of macrophages to remove the cell debris (87). Furthermore, the mechanisms regulating the influx and efflux of phagocytic macrophages and clearance of cholesterol, erythrocytic debris, and apoptotic macrophages from the blood vessel walls are largely impaired in advanced atherosclerotic plaques, resulting in the accumulation of free cholesterol from membranes of extravasated erythrocytes in the necrotic core. This, in turn, triggers an inflammatory response and further infiltration of macrophages, resulting in the damage of neighboring cells due to the action of proteases and reactive oxygen species.

To further exploit therapeutic strategies to target pathological VV expansion, reliable preclinical models have to be established which allow an adequate translation of results into the clinical scenario in humans. Unfortunately, most of the available models, especially in small animals, exhibit profound differences in plaque characteristics and VV formation as compared with human arteries and thus suffer from severe limitations regarding their translational relevance. As we will discuss in the following section, only recently have new small animal models been established that more closely resemble the correlation of expanding VV with spontaneous plaque rupture as seen in humans.

ANIMAL MODELS TO STUDY VV AND PLAQUE RUPTURE IN ATHEROSCLEROSIS

Current knowledge on the significance of neovascularization in atherosclerosis is mainly based on studies with human atheroma tissue. A direct association between plaque rupture and intraplaque neovascularization has not been confirmed, as there was a lack of suitable animal models of atherosclerosis. Wildtype rats are particularly resistant to developing atherosclerosis, even on high-fat diets (88) and are therefore not suitable to study plaque neovascularization. As intraplaque microvessels are rare or absent in wild-type pigs, pigs are not often used to study intraplaque neovascularization. However, plaque neovascularization in pigs can be induced with a combination of vascular injury and high cholesterol diets (89). More recently, further pig models have been developed to study intra-plaque neovascularization (90–92). Moreover, a very promisig model of a transgenic Yucatan mini pig overexpressing pro-protein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9 (PCSK9) showed a more humanized plaque phenotype upon high cholesterol diet. Plaques show intra-plaque and adventitial angiogenesis and micro vessels, although their frequency and microvascular density remains to be determined and quantified (93). More often, intraplaque neovascularization has been investigated in small animal models such as genetically modified mice and rats (94) as well as in rabbits (95, 96).

Atherosclerotic plaques in rabbits are induced by feeding them with a high cholesterol diet in addition to repeated endothelial denudations (97). ApoE^{-/-} or LDLR^{-/-} mice have been extensively used as standard models in atherosclerosis research (98). Moreover, ApoE^{-/-}/LDLR^{-/-} double knockout mice kept on a high-fat diet develop plaques rich in lipid content, which until recently, was considered to be the best model of human plaque composition containing foam cells, necrotic cores, and VSMCrich fibrous caps (99). Moreover, these mice exert an extensive angiogenic activity in the adventitia and develop prominent adventitial and intimal plaque VV (19, 100). Since these mice most closely mimicked atherosclerotic plaques in humans, we and others have used this model extensively during the last years to study VV formation in mice (26, 27, 101). It is commonly supported by cardiovascular pathologists trained in human and experimental pathology (102, 103) that murine plaques most closely resemble human plaque morphology. However, morphology of the recent model of PCSK9-overexpressing mini pig (93) certainly bears strong humanlike features too. Possibly, this is explained by very severe hypercholesterolemia in both PCKS9-mini pigs and apoE/LDLRko models, compared to non-transgenic pigs. However, despite the similarities to human plaque architecture, these models do not develop plaque rupture or thrombosis and are thus unsuitable to investigate correlations of VV formation and plaque instability/rupture.

In a further model utilizing vein grafts in ApoE*3-Leiden mice, the developing atherosclerotic lesions were shown to be even more similar to human plaques, including intraplaque neovascularization together with intimal dissections and intramural thrombus formation (104, 105). Immunostaining studies of histological sections have demonstrated an insufficient pericyte coverage, indicative of leaky and immature microvessels. Importantly, these microvessels were surrounded by extravasated erythrocytes suggesting micro-hemorrhages similar to those found in human plaques (105). Therefore, this model very closely resembles plaque phenotypes in which VV neovascularization is accompanied by intraplaque hemorrhages and plaque ruptures. On the other hand, this model is difficult to establish as it requires a complex vein-graft transplantation surgery and the results are prone to high variability. In a recently established mouse model, a heterozygous mutation (C1039G^{+/-}) in the fibrillin 1 gene (*fbn1*) was created,

resulting in the fragmentation of the elastic fibers in the medial layer. When back crossed to $ApoE^{-/-}$ mice, the resulting $ApoE^{-/-}$ Fbn1C1039G^{+/-} on a Western-type diet develop spontaneous plaque ruptures (106). Furthermore, these mice spontaneously develop plaques that closely resemble unstable lesions in human plaques, while displaying intraplaque neovascularization and hemorrhages as well as sporadic spontaneous plaque ruptures manifesting into myocardial infarctions (107). Overall, this novel mouse model will facilitate the design of further studies shedding light on the complex interaction of VV formation and plaque progression up to plaque ruptures and the resulting vascular complications. Moreover, this model will be helpful to study novel therapeutic approaches and will allow a better translation efficacy of the gained results into the human/clinical situation.

ANTIANGIOGENIC STRATEGIES IN THE PREVENTION AND TREATMENT OF ATHEROSCLEROSIS

As VV and their dysfunction are associated with the initiation and progression of the atherosclerotic process and are later implicated in plaque destabilization, several preventive therapeutic opportunities can be envisioned. One logical consequence would be to target the inflammatory- and angiogenic factors or the endothelial cell response to these factors by targeting cell-specific and cell state-specific signaling events which regulate endothelial cell differentiation, integrity, metabolism, inflammatory- or angiogenic response (**Figure 2**).

INHIBITING VASCULAR GROWTH FACTORS

Investigations in animal models have shown that inhibiting vascular growth factors can dampen the expansion of VV. We and others could show that thalidomide (27, 108), endostatin (109), angiostatin (20), angiopoietin-2 (Ang-2) blocking antibodies (110), and rPAI-1₂₃ (21, 111) all block VV neovessel formation and slow the progression of atherosclerotic lesions. However, from the cancer field, it is also established that antiangiogenic therapies often have transient effects as there are multiple compensatory mechanisms that take over (112). Therefore, a future strategy could be to combine antiangiogenic factors with antiinflammatory treatment regimens for the long-term treatment of atherosclerosis.

PRESERVING VASCULAR INTEGRITY

Microvessel quality is determined by its ultrastructural composition: the morphology and integrity of endothelial cells and their junctions, and the extent of pericyte coverage. Defective microvessels are a major source of intraplaque hemorrhage in humans and as already discussed, intraplaque hemorrhage is thought to originate from microvessel hyperpermeability. Restoring microvessel integrity might therefore reduce intraplaque hemorrhage risk and prevent subsequent plaque aggravation. Interesting targets to restore integrity are the main orchestrators



cardiovascular diseases.

of angiogenesis and vascular maturation: VEGF, its receptors, and the angiopoietin family. VEGFs loosen endothelial junctions to allow angiogenic sprouting, which inherently causes vessel leakage in parallel. Several VEGF subtypes, with high affinity for the VEGFR-2 receptor (i.e., VEGF-A and VEGF-F), are able to induce vascular hyperpermeability in a time-dependent and tissuespecific manner (113). VEGF (preferably subtype-specific) inhibition or normalization could be a promising approach to reduce plaque microvessel dysfunction, in addition to its antiangiogenic properties. However, given the extensive physiologically important functions of VEGF, it would be desirable to interfere with downstream players of the VEGF pathway as identified by Laakkonen et al., e.g., SNAI2, RCAN1, MYCN, and NR4A1. Moreover, despite promising effects of VEGF therapy on tumor angiogenesis, serious adverse effects on cardiovascular events (angina pectoris, arterial thrombosis, cerebral- or myocardial ischemia and infarction) have been shown for the VEGF-A inhibitor bevacizumab (114). This is of particular relevance for its potential use as therapy for atherosclerosis, as a history of atherosclerosis greatly enhances the risk of cardiovascular events. The so-called "Janus" face of VEGF is explained by its positive effect on maintenance and regeneration of arterial endothelium, as opposed to its destabilizing effect on microvascular endothelium. Similar concerns for the increased risk of stroke have been described for the intraocular use of the VEGF-A inhibitor ranibizumab (115), suggesting that VEGF inhibition in general should be used with caution.

In addition, Ang-2 increases vascular permeability and decreases pericyte recruitment. Despite the beneficial effects of Ang-2 inhibition in several types of cancer (116, 117), a study

examining effects of Ang-2 inhibition in atherosclerosis did not affect murine atherosclerosis and importantly found no impact on adventitial microvessel density (110). Interestingly, angiopoietin-1 (Ang-1), the counterpart of Ang-2, increases the stability of the junctions between the endothelial cells, hence promoting vessel maturity, stability, and reducing leakiness (118). Moreover, it was shown that the balance between Ang-1 and -2 correlates with intraplaque microvessel density in human atherosclerotic plaques, in which the relative abundance of Ang-2 increases microvessel quantity (119).

In addition to endothelial malformations, surrounding pericytes were found to be absent in a majority of microvessels in ruptured plaques (34), clearly linking these cells to plaque destabilization. Unfortunately, little is known about the role of pericytes in endothelial dysfunction and research regarding their relative contribution to plaque development is lacking. From other fields we know that platelet derived growth factor beta (PDGF-B) plays a role in pericyte recruitment at the blood–brain barrier (120, 121). Mice deficient in the PDGF-B retention motif (PDGF-B^{ret/ret}) have diminished pericyte coverage leading to permeability of the blood–brain barrier (122). Moreover, the recombinant humanized monoclonal antibody against VEGF-A, bevacuzimab, was shown to reduce vascular leakage by restoring pericyte function through induction of PDGF-B expression *in vivo* in a hindlimb ischemia mouse model (123).

Endothelial barrier integrity is also typically hampered in numerous types of cancer. Firstly, tumor cells constitute an important source of the aforementioned VEGFs. Secondly, pro-inflammatory cytokines like IL-8, often overexpressed by cancerous cells, evoke enhanced endothelial permeability via both VEGF-dependent and -independent mechanisms (124, 125). Also, transforming growth factor-\u03b31 (TGF-\u03b31), produced by many cancer type cells in humans (126), is implicated in vascular leakage. In vitro data show TGF-B1 inhibits Ang-1 production (127) and stimulates VEGF release (128) in multiple cell lines thereby driving angiogenesis and vascular leakage. Interestingly, in the light of cardiovascular event prevention, the extensively used HMGCoA-reductase inhibitors ("statins") have shown to increase apoptotic cell death of pericytes both in vitro and in vivo, possibly counteracting their antiatherogenic features by destabilizing plaques (129). Although pericyte presence in coronary arteries and large blood vessels has been shown (130), their function there remains elusive. However, it is suggested they may play a role in the impairment of adequate microvascular reperfusion after myocardial infarction treatment (131).

In summary, there are several pathways and mechanisms involved in endothelial barrier destabilization, and thus multiple plausible targets to prevent this. VEGF subtypes appear especially interesting as these keep emerging as important players in different pathways. Unfortunately, VEGFs are involved in important physiological processes and therefore perhaps it is not surprising that multiple trials with VEGF inhibiting compounds show also harmful effects (e.g., hypertension, arterial thromboembolic events, and cardiotoxicity). Moreover, as previously addressed, current mouse models are not sufficient for reliably studying the contribution of intraplaque microvessels to plaque aggravation. Hence, advances in animal models to study intraplaque microvessels are needed to gain more insight in this important but underexposed contributor in atherosclerotic plaque development.

MODULATING ENDOTHELIAL CELL METABOLISM TO PREVENT VV DYSFUNCTION

Endothelial cells have the ability to switch between a mature quiescent state and an angiogenic state. Angiogenesis is an energy-intensive process and requires increased endothelial cell metabolism to support sprouting, migration, and proliferation. Restricting endothelial cell metabolism is a recently recognized strategy that can be used for the inhibition of angiogenesis. Several important recent reviews focus on the strategies that could be used to exploit endothelial metabolism for the development of antiangiogenesis therapy (132–135). As angiogenic endothelial cells rely heavily on glycolysis for ATP generation (136), inhibitors of the key glycolysis enzyme 6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6-biphosphatase 3 (PFKFB3) have been shown to maintain endothelial cells in a quiescent state, reducing injury- and inflammation-induced pathological angiogenesis *in vivo* (135, 137).

Upregulation of CAM has been observed in VV endothelial cells, facilitating the recruitment of circulating leukocytes. In tumor models, inhibition of PFKFB3 impairs nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B) transcriptional activity in endothelial cells by targeting the phosphorylation of p65 and I κ B α , which in turn decreases CAM expression (138). As VV play an important role

in the recruitment of inflammatory cells into atherosclerotic plaques, specific reduction of CAMs by a PFKFB3 inhibitor could impact plaque initiation and progression.

We suspect that modulating endothelial cell metabolism could be used to develop strategies to stabilize VV neovessels and therefore might be of help in controlling the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis. Pericytes near the parental endothelial layer are known to surround the VV microvessel endothelium, stabilizing it, and thus establishing a mature, nonleaky vessel phenotype (139). Studies in cancer models have shown that PFKFB3 inhibitors can decrease pericyte glycolysis and impair their migration and proliferation. PFKFB3 inhibitors also promote cell quiescence and tighter cell–cell junctions (138), resulting in a tighter pericyte layer covering the endothelial cell layer and leading to the maturation and normalization of the tumor vasculature. Thus, targeting pericyte cell metabolism could be advantageous in stabilizing VV structure (13, 140, 141).

Experimentally used glycolysis inhibitors result in transient and incomplete inhibition of glycolysis. To maintain cell homeostasis, glycolysis flux is required to avoid detrimental systemic side effects (137, 142). And in fact, it can be assumed, that blocking VV neoangiogenesis could create an environment that is highly hypoxic and could worsen cell necrosis and promote plaque development. Therefore, incomplete or partial inhibition of glycolysis might very likely be advantageous in this setting.

EPIGENETIC MODIFICATION TO RENDER ENDOTHELIAL CELLS LESS SENSITIVE TO INFLAMMATORY STIMULI

Epigenetic regulation of gene expression via DNA methylation and histone posttranslational modifications can modulate gene expression by affecting the binding of specific transcription factors. Recent research has revealed the role of several epigenetic modifications in the pathology of atherosclerosis. These modifications are specific to particular cell types and affect specific stages of the disease (143, 144). The following section elaborates the involvement of two specific inflammatory triggers that result in epigenetic modifications in atherosclerosis and the mechanisms that could be specifically targeted to reduce the sensitivity of the VV endothelial cells to inflammatory triggers. Exposure of endothelial cells to oxidized low-density lipoproteins (oxLDL) upregulates expression of DNA methyltransferase (DNMT) 1. DNMT1 then methylates the promoter encoding the antiinflammatory transcription factor Krüppel-like factor 2 (KLF2), resulting in its repression. Inhibition of DNMT1 by 5-aza-2'deoxycytidine prevents methylation of the KLF2 promoter (145), and therefore this strategy could suppress the response of the endothelium to oxLDL by blocking the inflammatory and angiogenic signaling mechanisms.

Brown et al. recently uncovered the signaling mechanisms involved in inflammatory cytokine-mediated epigenetic changes that occur in endothelial cells. These epigenetic changes further drive the inflammatory processes (143). When endothelial cells are exposed to tumor necrosis factor α (TNF α), the transcription factor NF- κ B locates to enhancers and promoters genome-wide,

where it recruits bromodomain-containing protein 4 (BRD4). Through the recruitment of BRD4, $TNF\alpha$ rapidly induces new super enhancers (inflammatory super enhancers) that drive NF- κ B-mediated pro-inflammatory gene expression. Inhibiting BRD4 in endothelial cells decreases the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines and CAM and attenuates leukocyte extravasation and plaque burden in a mouse model of atherosclerosis. Similarly, inhibition of bromodomain and extra terminal domain (BET) proteins, as occurring in BRD4, by the use of specific inhibitors like, i.e., I-BET and JQ1, have also shown positive results by dampening endothelial inflammation (146).

Epigenetic changes also regulate endothelial cell responses to hypoxia, as has been shown in cancer biology. BET inhibitors impair endothelial cell response to hypoxia thereby reducing hypoxia-induced angiogenesis (147). Investigations adapting these mechanisms to atherosclerosis research would elucidate the role of BET inhibitors in modulating the response of VV to hypoxic conditions.

Investigation of the specific responses that occur in VV under hypoxic and inflammatory conditions would help identify the best target molecules for therapeutic modalities. Similarly, specific targeting of epigenetic regulators of the neovasculature could provide a method for site-specific targeting to maintain the VV endothelial cells in a quiescent and mature state.

THERAPEUTIC POSSIBILITIES OF MICRORNAs (miRNAs) TO TACKLE VV DYSFUNCTION

MicroRNAs are small non-coding RNAs that can target multiple genes and inhibit gene expression. miRNA dysfunction is associated with atherosclerosis (148), and multiple different miRNAs, as well as target genes, can affect the progression of atherosclerosis. The therapeutic use of miRNAs is complicated by the fact that each miRNA can target mRNA of several different, completely unrelated genes and these effects may further be influenced by the cell type, its activation and/or differentiation state, and its microenvironment (149). miR-126 is thought to have atheroprotective effects as it reduces the inflammatory response by decreasing the expression of leukocyte adhesion molecules and inhibits angiogenesis in mature endothelial cells (150). However, under hypoxic conditions, or in the case of a injured vessel wall, miR-126 stimulates the formation of neovessels, thereby assuming a proangiogenic function (151-153). Therefore, given the hypoxic conditions in the VV, upregulation of miR-126 may have adverse effects assuming a proatherogenic response, resulting in a localized proliferation of unstable neovessels. Other miRNAs identified with potential therapeutic uses include miR-221 and miR-222 (154). While miR-221/222 support endothelial quiescence, they also downregulate endothelial nitric oxide synthase (155), causing endothelial dysfunction. miRNA-221/222 also simulate VSMC proliferation and accelerate neointima formation (156), which is a contributing factor for plaque progression.

Inhibition of endothelial cell-specific miRNAs like miR-92a augments angiogenesis during cardiac regeneration (157) and

has a favorable effect on re-endothelialization and neointima formation after vascular injury (158). Special features of miRNAs such as cell-specific expression and cell- and activation state dependent regulation make them attractive targets for precise therapeutic approaches. While miRNA-targeting strategies hold a valid therapeutic potential, their feasibility, safety, and effectiveness in the prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis will have to be determined.

CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Substantial scientific evidence documents a clear association between the expansion of VV and plaque neovascularization with atherosclerotic plaque growth and progression toward an inflammatory and unstable plaque phenotype leading to plaque rupture and related clinical events. In physiological conditions, VV enable the access of oxygen and nutrients to the vessel wall. However, when expanding due to pathological stimuli, VV set the milieu for plaque growth and function as carriers of cholesterol, inflammatory cells, erythrocytes, provisional extracellular matrix, or other atherogenic molecules into the growing plaque (Figure 1). Conversely, prevention of new VV growth or stabilization of existing physiological VV was documented to be followed by a reduction in plaque growth and increased plaque stability. Despite these clear associations, there is a gap in the knowledge regarding the precise mechanisms regulating pathological VV expansion.

Consequently, therapeutic approaches specifically targeting the expanding microvessels in developing plaques will have to be established and evaluated. In particular, advances in the understanding of the metabolic and epigenetic players involved in the regulation of disease-specific functions of endothelial cells will enable the development of new treatment modalities for an effective and safe targeting of VV and thus for the prevention and treatment of atherosclerosis and the related cardiovascular diseases (**Figure 2**).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DS, EB, JAFD, and JS performed literature search and analysis and wrote the content of the manuscript. AH and JB contributed by editing and proofreading. JD designed the figures and edited the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Some parts of the figures were adapted from "Creative Commons" (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0/).

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG) Cluster of excellence REBIRTH (from Regenerative Biology to Reconstructive Therapy EXC 62).

REFERENCES

- Dzau VJ, Braun-Dullaeus RC, Sedding DG. Vascular proliferation and atherosclerosis: new perspectives and therapeutic strategies. *Nat Med* (2002) 8(11):1249–56. doi:10.1038/nm1102-1249
- Naghavi M, Libby P, Falk E, Casscells SW, Litovsky S, Rumberger J, et al. From vulnerable plaque to vulnerable patient: a call for new definitions and risk assessment strategies: part II. *Circulation* (2003) 108(15):1772–8. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000087480.94275.97
- Virmani R, Kolodgie FD, Burke AP, Finn AV, Gold HK, Tulenko TN, et al. Atherosclerotic plaque progression and vulnerability to rupture: angiogenesis as a source of intraplaque hemorrhage. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2005) 25(10):2054–61. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000178991.71605.18
- Libby P, Hansson GK. Inflammation and immunity in diseases of the arterial tree: players and layers. *Circ Res* (2015) 116(2):307–11. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.116.301313
- 5. Vallejo-Vaz AJ, Robertson M, Catapano AL, Watts GF, Kastelein JJ, Packard CJ, et al. Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol lowering for the primary prevention of cardiovascular disease among men with primary elevations of low-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels of 190 mg/dL or above: analyses from the WOSCOPS (West of Scotland Coronary Prevention Study) 5-year randomized trial and 20-year observational follow-up. *Circulation* (2017) 136(20):1878–91. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.117.027966
- Ridker PM, Everett BM, Thuren T, MacFadyen JG, Chang WH, Ballantyne C, et al. Antiinflammatory therapy with canakinumab for atherosclerotic disease. N Engl J Med (2017) 377(12):1119–31. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1707914
- Hellings WE, Peeters W, Moll FL, Piers SR, van Setten J, Van der Spek PJ, et al. Composition of carotid atherosclerotic plaque is associated with cardiovascular outcome: a prognostic study. *Circulation* (2010) 121(17): 1941–50. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.887497
- Gingras M, Farand P, Safar ME, Plante GE. Adventitia: the vital wall of conduit arteries. J Am Soc Hypertens (2009) 3(3):166–83. doi:10.1016/j.jash. 2009.03.002
- Mulligan-Kehoe MJ. The vasa vasorum in diseased and nondiseased arteries. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol (2010) 298(2):H295–305. doi:10.1152/ ajpheart.00884.2009
- Sakakura K, Nakano M, Otsuka F, Ladich E, Kolodgie FD, Virmani R. Pathophysiology of atherosclerosis plaque progression. *Heart Lung Circ* (2013) 22(6):399–411. doi:10.1016/j.hlc.2013.03.001
- Mulligan-Kehoe MJ, Simons M. Vasa vasorum in normal and diseased arteries. *Circulation* (2014) 129(24):2557–66. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 113.007189
- Haverich A. A surgeon's view on the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis. *Circulation* (2017) 135(3):205–7. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116. 025407
- Boyle EC, Sedding DG, Haverich A. Targeting vasa vasorum dysfunction to prevent atherosclerosis. *Vascul Pharmacol* (2017) 96-98:5–10. doi:10.1016/j. vph.2017.08.003
- Wolkoff K. Über die histologische Struktur der Coronaraterien des menschlichen Herzens. Virchows Arch path Anat (1923) 241:42–58. doi:10.1007/ BF01942462
- Stary HC, Blankenhorn DH, Chandler AB, Glagov S, Insull W, Richardson M, et al. A definition of the intima of human arteries and of its atherosclerosis-prone regions. A report from the Committee on Vascular Lesions of the Council on Arteriosclerosis, American Heart Association. *Circulation* (1992) 85(1):391–405. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.85.1.391
- Geiringer E. Intimal vascularisation and atherosclerosis. J Pathol Bacteriol (1951) 63(2):201–11. doi:10.1002/path.1700630204
- Heistad DD, Marcus ML. Role of vasa vasorum in nourishment of the aorta. Blood Vessels (1979) 16:225–38.
- Heistad DD, Marcus ML, Larsen GE, Armstrong ML. Role of vasa vasorum in nourishment of the aortic wall. *Am J Physiol* (1981) 240:H781–7.
- Moulton KS, Heller E, Konerding MA, Flynn E, Palinski W, Folkman J. Angiogenesis inhibitors endostatin or TNP-470 reduce intimal neovascularization and plaque growth in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Circulation* (1999) 99:1726–32. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.99.13.1726
- 20. Moulton KS, Vakili K, Zurakowski D, Soliman M, Butterfield C, Sylvin E, et al. Inhibition of plaque neovascularization reduces macrophage

accumulation and progression of advanced a therosclerosis. $Proc\,Natl\,Acad\,Sci$ $U\,S\,A$ (2003) 100:4736–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.0730843100

- Drinane M, Mollmark J, Zagorchev L, Moodie K, Sun B, Hall A, et al. The antiangiogenic activity of rPAI-1(23) inhibits vasa vasorum and growth of atherosclerotic plaque. *Circ Res* (2009) 104(3):337–45. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.108.184622
- Kwon HM, Sangiorgi G, Ritman EL, McKenna C, Holmes DR Jr, Schwartz RS, et al. Enhanced coronary vasa vasorum neovascularization in experimental hypercholesterolemia. *J Clin Invest* (1998) 101(8):1551–6. doi:10.1172/ JCI1568
- Herrmann J, Lerman LO, Rodriguez-Porcel M, Holmes DR Jr, Richardson DM, Ritman EL, et al. Coronary vasa vasorum neovascularization precedes epicardial endothelial dysfunction in experimental hypercholesterolemia. *Cardiovasc Res* (2001) 51(4):762–6. doi:10.1016/S0008-6363(01)00347-9
- Barger AC, Beeuwkes R III, Lainey LL, Silverman KJ. Hypothesis: vasa vasorum and neovascularization of human coronary arteries. A possible role in the pathophysiology of atherosclerosis. *N Engl J Med* (1984) 310(3):175–7. doi:10.1056/NEJM198401193100307
- Gõssl M, Malyar NM, Rosol M, Beighley PE, Ritman EL. Impact of coronary vasa vasorum functional structure on coronary vessel wall perfusion distribution. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2003) 285:H2019–26. doi:10.1152/ ajpheart.00399.2003
- Kampschulte M, Brinkmann A, Stieger P, Sedding DG, Dierkes C, Bohle RM, et al. Quantitative CT imaging of the spatio-temporal distribution patterns of vasa vasorum in aortas of apoE-/-/LDL-/- double knockout mice. *Atherosclerosis* (2010) 212(2):444–50. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2010. 07.010
- Kampschulte M, Gunkel I, Stieger P, Sedding DG, Brinkmann A, Ritman EL, et al. Thalidomide influences atherogenesis in aortas of ApoE-/-/LDLR-/double knockout mice: a nano-CT study. *Int J Cardiovasc Imaging* (2014) 30:795–802. doi:10.1007/s10554-014-0380-5
- Mollmark JI, Park AJ, Kim J, Wang TZ, Katzenell S, Shipman SL, et al. Fibroblast growth factor-2 is required for vasa vasorum plexus stability in hypercholesterolemic mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2012) 32(11): 2644–51. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.112.252544
- 29. Koester W. Endarteritis and arteritis. Berl Klin Wochenschr (1876) 13:454–5.
- Winternitz MC, Thomas RM, LeCompte PM. The biology of arteriosclerosis. *Am J Med Sci* (1938) 196(2):284. doi:10.1097/00000441-193808000-00030
- Paterson JC. Capillary rupture with intimal hemorrhage as a cause of pulmonary thrombosis. *Am Heart J* (1939) 18(4):451–7. doi:10.1016/S0002-8703(39)90671-X
- Kockx MM, Cromheeke KM, Knaapen MW, Bosmans JM, De Meyer GR, Herman AG, et al. Phagocytosis and macrophage activation associated with hemorrhagic microvessels in human atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb* Vasc Biol (2003) 23(3):440–6. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000057807.28754.7F
- Dunmore BJ, McCarthy MJ, Naylor AR, Brindle NP. Carotid plaque instability and ischemic symptoms are linked to immaturity of microvessels within plaques. *J Vasc Surg* (2007) 45(1):155–9. doi:10.1016/j. jvs.2006.08.072
- 34. Sluimer JC, Kolodgie FD, Bijnens AP, Maxfield K, Pacheco E, Kutys B, et al. Thin-walled microvessels in human coronary atherosclerotic plaques show incomplete endothelial junctions relevance of compromised structural integrity for intraplaque microvascular leakage. *J Am Coll Cardiol* (2009) 53(17):1517–27. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2008.12.056
- Moreno PR, Purushothaman KR, Fuster V, Echeverri D, Truszczynska H, Sharma SK, et al. Plaque neovascularization is increased in ruptured atherosclerotic lesions of human aorta: implications for plaque vulnerability. *Circulation* (2004) 110(14):2032–8. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000143233. 87854.23
- 36. O'Brien KD, Allen MD, McDonald TO, Chait A, Harlan JM, Fishbein D, et al. Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 is expressed in human coronary atherosclerotic plaques. Implications for the mode of progression of advanced coronary atherosclerosis. *J Clin Invest* (1993) 92:945–51. doi:10.1172/ JCI116670
- 37. O'Brien KD, McDonald TO, Chait A, Allen MD, Alpers CE. Neovascular expression of E-selectin, intercellular adhesion molecule-1, and vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 in human atherosclerosis and their relation to intimal leukocyte content. *Circulation* (1996) 93(4):672–82. doi:10.1161/01. CIR.93.4.672

- Kachlik D, Lametschwandtner A, Rejmontova J, Stingl J, Vanek I. Vasa vasorum of the human great saphenous vein. *Surg Radiol Anat* (2003) 24(6):377–81. doi:10.1007/s00276-002-0067-9
- Kachlik D, Baca V, Stingl J, Sosna B, Lametschwandtner A, Minnich B, et al. Architectonic arrangement of the vasa vasorum of the human great saphenous vein. J Vasc Res (2007) 44(2):157–66. doi:10.1159/000099142
- Ahmed SR, Johansson BL, Karlsson MG, Souza DS, Dashwood MR, Loesch A. Human saphenous vein and coronary bypass surgery: ultrastructural aspects of conventional and "no-touch" vein graft preparations. *Histol Histopathol* (2004) 19(2):421–33. doi:10.14670/HH-19.421
- 41. Lametschwandtner A, Minnich B, Kachlik D, Setina M, Stingl J. Threedimensional arrangement of the vasa vasorum in explanted segments of the aged human great saphenous vein: scanning electron microscopy and three-dimensional morphometry of vascular corrosion casts. *Anat Rec A Discov Mol Cell Evol Biol* (2004) 281(2):1372–82. doi:10.1002/ar. a.20098
- Souza D. A new no-touch preparation technique. Technical notes. Scand J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg (1996) 30(1):41–4. doi:10.3109/14017439609107239
- Loesch A, Dashwood MR. On the sympathetic innervation of the human greater saphenous vein: relevance to clinical practice. *Curr Vasc Pharmacol* (2009) 7(1):58–67. doi:10.2174/157016109787354150
- Maurice G, Wang X, Lehalle B, Stoltz JF. [Modeling of elastic deformation and vascular resistance of arterial and venous vasa vasorum]. *J Mal Vasc* (1998) 23(4):282–8.
- Crotty TP. The venous valve agger and plasma noradrenaline-mediated venodilator feedback. *Phlebology* (2007) 22(3):116–30. doi:10.1258/ 026835507780807293
- Pages G, Pouyssegur J. Transcriptional regulation of the vascular endothelial growth factor gene – a concert of activating factors. *Cardiovasc Res* (2005) 65(3):564–73. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2004.09.032
- Lisy K, Peet DJ. Turn me on: regulating HIF transcriptional activity. Cell Death Differ (2008) 15(4):642–9. doi:10.1038/sj.cdd.4402315
- Li J, Shworak NW, Simons M. Increased responsiveness of hypoxic endothelial cells to FGF2 is mediated by HIF-1alpha-dependent regulation of enzymes involved in synthesis of heparan sulfate FGF2-binding sites. J Cell Sci (2002) 115(Pt 9):1951–9.
- Tanaka K, Nagata D, Hirata Y, Tabata Y, Nagai R, Sata M. Augmented angiogenesis in adventitia promotes growth of atherosclerotic plaque in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Atherosclerosis* (2011) 215(2):366–73. doi:10.1016/j. atherosclerosis.2011.01.016
- Nagy JA, Dvorak AM, Dvorak HF. VEGF-A(164/165) and PlGF: roles in angiogenesis and arteriogenesis. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* (2003) 13(5):169–75. doi:10.1016/S1050-1738(03)00056-2
- Khurana R, Moons L, Shafi S, Luttun A, Collen D, Martin JF, et al. Placental growth factor promotes atherosclerotic intimal thickening and macrophage accumulation. *Circulation* (2005) 111(21):2828–36. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.104.495887
- 52. Gurtner GC, Werner S, Barrandon Y, Longaker MT. Wound repair and regeneration. *Nature* (2008) 453(7193):314–21. doi:10.1038/nature07039
- Fukumura DAI, Jain RK. Imaging angiogenesis and the microenvironment. *APMIS* (2008) 116(7–8):695–715. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0463.2008.01148.x
- Kolodgie FD, Narula J, Yuan C, Burke AP, Finn AV, Virmani R. Elimination of neoangiogenesis for plaque stabilization: is there a role for local drug therapy? *J Am Coll Cardiol* (2007) 49(21):2093–101. doi:10.1016/j.jacc. 2006.10.083
- Jain RK, Finn AV, Kolodgie FD, Gold HK, Virmani R. Antiangiogenic therapy for normalization of atherosclerotic plaque vasculature: a potential strategy for plaque stabilization. *Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med* (2007) 4(9):491–502. doi:10.1038/ncpcardio0979
- Goel S, Duda DG, Xu L, Munn LL, Boucher Y, Fukumura D, et al. Normalization of the vasculature for treatment of cancer and other diseases. *Physiol Rev* (2011) 91(3):1071–121. doi:10.1152/physrev.00038.2010
- Chobanian AV. 1989 Corcoran lecture: adaptive and maladaptive responses of the arterial wall to hypertension. *Hypertension* (1990) 15(6 Pt 2):666–74. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.15.6.666
- Kai H, Kuwahara F, Tokuda K, Shibata R, Kusaba K, Niiyama H, et al. Coexistence of hypercholesterolemia and hypertension impairs adventitial vascularization. *Hypertension* (2002) 39(2 Pt 2):455–9. doi:10.1161/hy0202. 103001

- Herrmann J, Samee S, Chade A, Rodriguez Porcel M, Lerman LO, Lerman A. Differential effect of experimental hypertension and hypercholesterolemia on adventitial remodeling. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2005) 25(2): 447–53. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000152606.34120.97
- Veerman KJ, Venegas-Pino DE, Shi Y, Khan MI, Gerstein HC, Werstuck GH. Hyperglycaemia is associated with impaired vasa vasorum neovascularization and accelerated atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein-E deficient mice. *Atherosclerosis* (2013) 227(2):250–8. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2013. 01.018
- Moreno PR, Fuster V. New aspects in the pathogenesis of diabetic atherothrombosis. J Am Coll Cardiol (2004) 44(12):2293–300. doi:10.1016/j. jacc.2004.07.060
- Purushothaman M, Krishnan P, Purushothaman KR, Baber U, Tarricone A, Perez JS, et al. Genotype-dependent impairment of hemoglobin clearance increases oxidative and inflammatory response in human diabetic atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2012) 32(11):2769–75. doi:10.1161/ ATVBAHA.112.252122
- Pirillo A, Norata GD, Catapano AL. LOX-1, OxLDL, and atherosclerosis. Mediators Inflamm (2013) 2013:152786. doi:10.1155/2013/152786
- Halle M, Christersdottir T, Back M. Chronic adventitial inflammation, vasa vasorum expansion, and 5-lipoxygenase up-regulation in irradiated arteries from cancer survivors. *FASEB J* (2016) 30(11):3845–52. doi:10.1096/fj.201600620R
- Hollan I, Meroni PL, Ahearn JM, Cohen Tervaert JW, Curran S, Goodyear CS, et al. Cardiovascular disease in autoimmune rheumatic diseases. *Autoimmun Rev* (2013) 12(10):1004–15. doi:10.1016/j.autrev.2013.03.013
- 66. Ridker PM, MacFadyen JG, Everett BM, Libby P, Thuren T, Glynn RJ, et al. Relationship of C-reactive protein reduction to cardiovascular event reduction following treatment with canakinumab: a secondary analysis from the CANTOS randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* (2018) 391(10118):319–28. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32814-3
- Carmeliet P. Angiogenesis in health and disease. Nat Med (2003) 9(6):653–60. doi:10.1038/nm0603-653
- Norrby K. Mast cells and angiogenesis. APMIS (2002) 110(5):355–71. doi:10.1034/j.1600-0463.2002.100501.x
- Simonini A, Moscucci M, Muller DW, Bates ER, Pagani FD, Burdick MD, et al. IL-8 is an angiogenic factor in human coronary atherectomy tissue. *Circulation* (2000) 101(13):1519–26. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.101.13.1519
- Arroyo AG, Iruela-Arispe ML. Extracellular matrix, inflammation, and the angiogenic response. *Cardiovasc Res* (2010) 86(2):226–35. doi:10.1093/cvr/ cvq049
- De Smet F, Segura I, De Bock K, Hohensinner PJ, Carmeliet P. Mechanisms of vessel branching: filopodia on endothelial tip cells lead the way. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2009) 29(5):639–49. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA. 109.185165
- Maiellaro K, Taylor WR. The role of the adventitia in vascular inflammation. Cardiovasc Res (2007) 75(4):640–8. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2007.06.023
- Galkina E, Kadl A, Sanders J, Varughese D, Sarembock IJ, Ley K. Lymphocyte recruitment into the aortic wall before and during development of atherosclerosis is partially L-selectin dependent. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203(5):1273–82. doi:10.1084/jem.20052205
- Okamoto E, Couse T, De Leon H, Vinten-Johansen J, Goodman RB, Scott NA, et al. Perivascular inflammation after balloon angioplasty of porcine coronary arteries. *Circulation* (2001) 104(18):2228–35. doi:10.1161/hc4301. 097195
- Dutzmann J, Koch A, Weisheit S, Sonnenschein K, Korte L, Haertle M, et al. Sonic hedgehog-dependent activation of adventitial fibroblasts promotes neointima formation. *Cardiovasc Res* (2017) 113(13):1653–63. doi:10.1093/ cvr/cvx158
- Thaunat O, Louedec L, Graff-Dubois S, Dai J, Groyer E, Yacoub-Youssef H, et al. Antiangiogenic treatment prevents adventitial constrictive remodeling in graft arteriosclerosis. *Transplantation* (2008) 85(2):281–9. doi:10.1097/TP. 0b013e318160500a
- 77. Moos MP, John N, Grabner R, Nossmann S, Gunther B, Vollandt R, et al. The lamina adventitia is the major site of immune cell accumulation in standard chow-fed apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2005) 25(11):2386–91. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000187470.31662.fe
- 78. Grabner R, Lotzer K, Dopping S, Hildner M, Radke D, Beer M, et al. Lymphotoxin beta receptor signaling promotes tertiary lymphoid
organogenesis in the aorta adventitia of aged ApoE-/- mice. J Exp Med (2009) 206(1):233–48. doi:10.1084/jem.20080752

- Houtkamp MA, de Boer OJ, van der Loos CM, van der Wal AC, Becker AE. Adventitial infiltrates associated with advanced atherosclerotic plaques: structural organization suggests generation of local humoral immune responses. *J Pathol* (2001) 193(2):263–9. doi:10.1002/1096-9896(2000) 9999:9999<::AID-PATH774>3.0.CO;2-N
- Thaunat O, Field AC, Dai J, Louedec L, Patey N, Bloch MF, et al. Lymphoid neogenesis in chronic rejection: evidence for a local humoral alloimmune response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) 102(41):14723–8. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0507223102
- Watanabe M, Sangawa A, Sasaki Y, Yamashita M, Tanaka-Shintani M, Shintaku M, et al. Distribution of inflammatory cells in adventitia changed with advancing atherosclerosis of human coronary artery. *J Atheroscler Thromb* (2007) 14(6):325–31. doi:10.5551/jat.E489
- Wick G, Romen M, Amberger A, Metzler B, Mayr M, Falkensammer G, et al. Atherosclerosis, autoimmunity, and vascular-associated lymphoid tissue. *FASEB J* (1997) 11(13):1199–207. doi:10.1096/fasebj.11.13.9367355
- Nagy E, Eaton JW, Jeney V, Soares MP, Varga Z, Galajda Z, et al. Red cells, hemoglobin, heme, iron, and atherogenesis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2010) 30(7):1347–53. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.110.206433
- Tabas I. Consequences and therapeutic implications of macrophage apoptosis in atherosclerosis: the importance of lesion stage and phagocytic efficiency. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2005) 25(11):2255–64. doi:10.1161/01. ATV.0000184783.04864.9f
- Kolodgie FD, Gold HK, Burke AP, Fowler DR, Kruth HS, Weber DK, et al. Intraplaque hemorrhage and progression of coronary atheroma. N Engl J Med (2003) 349(24):2316–25. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa035655
- Takaya N, Yuan C, Chu B, Saam T, Polissar NL, Jarvik GP, et al. Presence of intraplaque hemorrhage stimulates progression of carotid atherosclerotic plaques: a high-resolution magnetic resonance imaging study. *Circulation* (2005) 111(21):2768–75. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 104.504167
- Ishihara T, Sano J, Yamanami S, Yamashita Y, Takahashi M, Uchino F, et al. Foamy cells associated with phagocytosis of glutaraldehyde-treated red blood cells and red cell membranes. *Acta Pathol Jpn* (1987) 37(4):627–37.
- Xiangdong L, Yuanwu L, Hua Z, Liming R, Qiuyan L, Ning L. Animal models for the atherosclerosis research: a review. *Protein Cell* (2011) 2(3):189–201. doi:10.1007/s13238-011-1016-3
- Nam SC, Lee WM, Jarmolych J, Lee KT, Thomas WA. Rapid production of advanced atherosclerosis in swine by a combination of endothelial injury and cholesterol feeding. *Exp Mol Pathol* (1973) 18(3):369–79. doi:10.1016/ 0014-4800(73)90032-4
- Prescott MF, McBride CH, Hasler-Rapacz J, Von Linden J, Rapacz J. Development of complex atherosclerotic lesions in pigs with inherited hyper-LDL cholesterolemia bearing mutant alleles for apolipoprotein B. *Am J Pathol* (1991) 139(1):139–47.
- Hamamdzic D, Wilensky RL. Porcine models of accelerated coronary atherosclerosis: role of diabetes mellitus and hypercholesterolemia. J Diabetes Res (2013) 2013:761415. doi:10.1155/2013/761415
- Xu X, Mao W, Chai Y, Dai J, Chen Q, Wang L, et al. Angiogenesis inhibitor, endostar, prevents vasa vasorum neovascularization in a swine atherosclerosis model. J Atheroscler Thromb (2015) 22:1100–12. doi:10.5551/jat.26906
- Al-Mashhadi RH, Sørensen CB, Kragh PM, Christoffersen C, Mortensen MB, Tolbod LP, et al. Familial hypercholesterolemia and atherosclerosis in cloned minipigs created by DNA transposition of a human PCSK9 gainof-function mutant. *Sci Transl Med* (2013) 5(166):166ra1. doi:10.1126/ scitranslmed.3004853
- 94. Ohtani K, Egashira K, Hiasa K, Zhao Q, Kitamoto S, Ishibashi M, et al. Blockade of vascular endothelial growth factor suppresses experimental restenosis after intraluminal injury by inhibiting recruitment of monocyte lineage cells. *Circulation* (2004) 110(16):2444–52. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000145123.85083.66
- Celletti FL, Waugh JM, Amabile PG, Brendolan A, Hilfiker PR, Dake MD. Vascular endothelial growth factor enhances atherosclerotic plaque progression. *Nat Med* (2001) 7(4):425–9. doi:10.1038/86490
- 96. Giannarelli C, Ibanez B, Cimmino G, Garcia Ruiz JM, Faita F, Bianchini E, et al. Contrast-enhanced ultrasound imaging detects intraplaque neovascularization in an experimental model of atherosclerosis. *JACC Cardiovasc Imaging* (2010) 3(12):1256–64. doi:10.1016/j.jcmg.2010.09.017

- Hutter R, Speidl WS, Valdiviezo C, Sauter B, Corti R, Fuster V, et al. Macrophages transmit potent proangiogenic effects of oxLDL in vitro and in vivo involving HIF-1alpha activation: a novel aspect of angiogenesis in atherosclerosis. *J Cardiovasc Transl Res* (2013) 6(4):558–69. doi:10.1007/ s12265-013-9469-9
- 98. Kowala MC, Recce R, Beyer S, Gu C, Valentine M. Characterization of atherosclerosis in LDL receptor knockout mice: macrophage accumulation correlates with rapid and sustained expression of aortic MCP-1/JE. *Atherosclerosis* (2000) 149(2):323–30. doi:10.1016/S0021-9150(99)00342-1
- Nakashima Y, Plump AS, Raines EW, Breslow JL, Ross R. ApoE-deficient mice develop lesions of all phases of atherosclerosis throughout the arterial tree. *Arterioscler Thromb* (1994) 14(1):133–40. doi:10.1161/01.ATV. 14.1.133
- 100. Lucerna M, Zernecke A, de Nooijer R, de Jager SC, Bot I, van der Lans C, et al. Vascular endothelial growth factor-A induces plaque expansion in ApoE knock-out mice by promoting de novo leukocyte recruitment. *Blood* (2007) 109(1):122–9. doi:10.1182/blood-2006-07-031773
- 101. Langheinrich AC, Michniewicz A, Sedding DG, Walker G, Beighley PE, Rau WS, et al. Correlation of vasa vasorum neovascularization and plaque progression in aortas of apolipoprotein E(-/-)/low-density lipoprotein(-/-) double knockout mice. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2006) 26:347–52. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000196565.38679.6d
- 102. Bentzon JF, Falk E. Atherosclerotic lesions in mouse and man: is it the same disease? *Curr Opin Lipidol* (2010) 21(5):434–40. doi:10.1097/ MOL.0b013e32833ded6a
- Heeneman S, Lutgens E, Schapira KB, Daemen MJ, Biessen EA. Control of atherosclerotic plaque vulnerability: insights from transgenic mice. *Front Biosci* (2008) 13:6289–313. doi:10.2741/3155
- 104. Lardenoye JH, de Vries MR, Lowik CW, Xu Q, Dhore CR, Cleutjens JP, et al. Accelerated atherosclerosis and calcification in vein grafts: a study in APOE*3 Leiden transgenic mice. *Circ Res* (2002) 91(7):577–84. doi:10.1161/01.RES. 0000036901.58329.D7
- 105. de Vries MR, Niessen HW, Lowik CW, Hamming JF, Jukema JW, Quax PH. Plaque rupture complications in murine atherosclerotic vein grafts can be prevented by TIMP-1 overexpression. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(10):e47134. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0047134
- 106. Van Herck JL, De Meyer GR, Martinet W, Van Hove CE, Foubert K, Theunis MH, et al. Impaired fibrillin-1 function promotes features of plaque instability in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Circulation* (2009) 120(24):2478–87. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.872663
- 107. Van der Donckt C, Van Herck JL, Schrijvers DM, Vanhoutte G, Verhoye M, Blockx I, et al. Elastin fragmentation in atherosclerotic mice leads to intraplaque neovascularization, plaque rupture, myocardial infarction, stroke, and sudden death. *Eur Heart J* (2015) 36(17):1049–58. doi:10.1093/ eurheartj/ehu041
- 108. Gossl M, Herrmann J, Tang H, Versari D, Galili O, Mannheim D, et al. Prevention of vasa vasorum neovascularization attenuates early neointima formation in experimental hypercholesterolemia. *Basic Res Cardiol* (2009) 104(6):695–706. doi:10.1007/s00395-009-0036-0
- 109. Moulton KS, Olsen BR, Sonn S, Fukai N, Zurakowski D, Zeng X. Loss of collagen XVIII enhances neovascularization and vascular permeability in atherosclerosis. *Circulation* (2004) 110(10):1330–6. doi:10.1161/01.CIR. 0000140720.79015.3C
- 110. Theelen TL, Lappalainen JP, Sluimer JC, Gurzeler E, Cleutjens JP, Gijbels MJ, et al. Angiopoietin-2 blocking antibodies reduce early atherosclerotic plaque development in mice. *Atherosclerosis* (2015) 241(2):297–304. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.05.018
- 111. Mollmark J, Ravi S, Sun B, Shipman S, Buitendijk M, Simons M, et al. Antiangiogenic activity of rPAI-1-23 promotes vasa vasorum regression in hypercholesterolemic mice through a plasmin-dependent mechanism. *Circ Res* (2011) 108(12):1419–28. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.111.246249
- 112. Fernando NT, Koch M, Rothrock C, Gollogly LK, D'Amore PA, Ryeom S, et al. Tumor escape from endogenous, extracellular matrix-associated angiogenesis inhibitors by up-regulation of multiple proangiogenic factors. *Clin Cancer Res* (2008) 14(5):1529–39. doi:10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-07-4126
- 113. Laakkonen JP, Lappalainen JP, Theelen TL, Toivanen PI, Nieminen T, Jauhiainen S, et al. Differential regulation of angiogenic cellular processes and claudin-5 by histamine and VEGF via PI3K-signaling, transcription factor

SNAI2 and interleukin-8. Angiogenesis (2017) 20(1):109-24. doi:10.1007/ s10456-016-9532-7

- 114. Scappaticci FA, Skillings JR, Holden SN, Gerber HP, Miller K, Kabbinavar F, et al. Arterial thromboembolic events in patients with metastatic carcinoma treated with chemotherapy and bevacizumab. *J Natl Cancer Inst* (2007) 99(16):1232–9. doi:10.1093/jnci/djm086
- Dafer RM, Schneck M, Friberg TR, Jay WM. Intravitreal ranibizumab and bevacizumab: a review of risk. *Semin Ophthalmol* (2007) 22(3):201–4. doi:10.1080/08820530701543024
- 116. Holopainen T, Saharinen P, D'Amico G, Lampinen A, Eklund L, Sormunen R, et al. Effects of angiopoietin-2-blocking antibody on endothelial cell-cell junctions and lung metastasis. *J Natl Cancer Inst* (2012) 104(6):461–75. doi:10.1093/jnci/djs009
- 117. Leow CC, Coffman K, Inigo I, Breen S, Czapiga M, Soukharev S, et al. MEDI3617, a human anti-angiopoietin 2 monoclonal antibody, inhibits angiogenesis and tumor growth in human tumor xenograft models. *Int* J Oncol (2012) 40(5):1321–30. doi:10.3892/ijo.2012.1366
- 118. Thurston G, Suri C, Smith K, McClain J, Sato TN, Yancopoulos GD, et al. Leakage-resistant blood vessels in mice transgenically overexpressing angiopoietin-1. *Science* (1999) 286(5449):2511–4. doi:10.1126/science.286. 5449.2511
- 119. Post S, Peeters W, Busser E, Lamers D, Sluijter JP, Goumans MJ, et al. Balance between angiopoietin-1 and angiopoietin-2 is in favor of angiopoietin-2 in atherosclerotic plaques with high microvessel density. *J Vasc Res* (2008) 45(3):244–50. doi:10.1159/000112939
- 120. Abramsson A, Lindblom P, Betsholtz C. Endothelial and nonendothelial sources of PDGF-B regulate pericyte recruitment and influence vascular pattern formation in tumors. J Clin Invest (2003) 112(8):1142–51. doi:10.1172/ JCI200318549
- 121. Lindblom P, Gerhardt H, Liebner S, Abramsson A, Enge M, Hellstrom M, et al. Endothelial PDGF-B retention is required for proper investment of pericytes in the microvessel wall. *Genes Dev* (2003) 17(15):1835–40. doi:10.1101/gad.266803
- 122. Armulik A, Genove G, Mae M, Nisancioglu MH, Wallgard E, Niaudet C, et al. Pericytes regulate the blood-brain barrier. *Nature* (2010) 468(7323): 557–61. doi:10.1038/nature09522
- 123. Xiao L, Yan K, Yang Y, Chen N, Li Y, Deng X, et al. Anti-vascular endothelial growth factor treatment induces blood flow recovery through vascular remodeling in high-fat diet induced diabetic mice. *Microvasc Res* (2016) 105:70–6. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2016.01.005
- 124. Schraufstatter IU, Chung J, Burger M. IL-8 activates endothelial cell CXCR1 and CXCR2 through Rho and Rac signaling pathways. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2001) 280(6):L1094–103. doi:10.1152/ajplung.2001. 280.6.L1094
- 125. Gavard J, Hou X, Qu Y, Masedunskas A, Martin D, Weigert R, et al. A role for a CXCR2/phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase gamma signaling axis in acute and chronic vascular permeability. *Mol Cell Biol* (2009) 29(9):2469–80. doi:10.1128/MCB.01304-08
- Bierie B, Moses HL. Tumour microenvironment: TGFbeta: the molecular Jekyll and Hyde of cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* (2006) 6(7):506–20. doi:10.1038/ nrc1926
- 127. Enholm B, Paavonen K, Ristimaki A, Kumar V, Gunji Y, Klefstrom J, et al. Comparison of VEGF, VEGF-B, VEGF-C and Ang-1 mRNA regulation by serum, growth factors, oncoproteins and hypoxia. *Oncogene* (1997) 14(20):2475–83. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1201090
- Pertovaara L, Kaipainen A, Mustonen T, Orpana A, Ferrara N, Saksela O, et al. Vascular endothelial growth factor is induced in response to transforming growth factor-beta in fibroblastic and epithelial cells. *J Biol Chem* (1994) 269(9):6271–4.
- 129. Bababeygy SR, Polevaya NV, Youssef S, Sun A, Xiong A, Prugpichailers T, et al. HMG-CoA reductase inhibition causes increased necrosis and apoptosis in an in vivo mouse glioblastoma multiforme model. *Anticancer Res* (2009) 29(12):4901–8.
- Warmke N, Griffin KJ, Cubbon RM. Pericytes in diabetes-associated vascular disease. J Diabetes Complications (2016) 30(8):1643–50. doi:10.1016/j. jdiacomp.2016.08.005
- 131. O'Farrell FM, Attwell D. A role for pericytes in coronary no-reflow. Nat Rev Cardiol (2014) 11(7):427–32. doi:10.1038/nrcardio.2014.58

- Bierhansl L, Conradi L-C, Treps L, Dewerchin M, Carmeliet P. Central role of metabolism in endothelial cell function and vascular disease. *Physiology* (2017) 32(2):126–40. doi:10.1152/physiol.00031.2016
- 133. Missiaen R, Morales-Rodriguez F, Eelen G, Carmeliet P. Targeting endothelial metabolism for anti-angiogenesis therapy: a pharmacological perspective. Vascul Pharmacol (2017) 90(Suppl C):8–18. doi:10.1016/j.vph. 2017.01.001
- Potente M, Carmeliet P. The link between angiogenesis and endothelial metabolism. Annu Rev Physiol (2017) 79(1):43-66. doi:10.1146/ annurev-physiol-021115-105134
- Teuwen LA, Draoui N, Dubois C, Carmeliet P. Endothelial cell metabolism: an update anno 2017. *Curr Opin Hematol* (2017) 24:240–7. doi:10.1097/MOH. 00000000000335
- 136. De Bock K, Georgiadou M, Schoors S, Kuchnio A, Wong BW, Cantelmo AR, et al. Role of PFKFB3-driven glycolysis in vessel sprouting. *Cell* (2013) 154:651–63. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.06.037
- 137. Schoors S, De Bock K, Cantelmo AR, Georgiadou M, Ghesquiere B, Cauwenberghs S, et al. Partial and transient reduction of glycolysis by PFKFB3 blockade reduces pathological angiogenesis. *Cell Metab* (2014) 19(1):37–48. doi:10.1016/j.cmet.2013.11.008
- 138. Cantelmo AR, Conradi LC, Brajic A, Goveia J, Kalucka J, Pircher A, et al. Inhibition of the glycolytic activator PFKFB3 in endothelium induces tumor vessel normalization, impairs metastasis, and improves chemotherapy. *Cancer Cell* (2016) 30(6):968–85. doi:10.1016/j.ccell. 2016.10.006
- 139. Campagnolo P, Cesselli D, Al Haj Zen A, Beltrami AP, Kränkel N, Katare R, et al. Human adult vena saphena contains perivascular progenitor cells endowed with clonogenic and proangiogenic potential. *Circulation* (2010) 121(15):1735–45. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.899252
- Ivanova EA, Bobryshev YV, Orekhov AN. Intimal pericytes as the second line of immune defence in atherosclerosis. World J Cardiol (2015) 7(10): 583–93. doi:10.4330/wjc.v7.i10.583
- Ivanova EA, Orekhov AN. Cellular model of atherogenesis based on pluripotent vascular wall pericytes. *Stem Cells Int* (2016) 2016:7. doi:10.1155/ 2016/7321404
- 142. Schoors S, Cantelmo AR, Georgiadou M, Stapor P, Wang X, Quaegebeur A, et al. Incomplete and transitory decrease of glycolysis. *Cell Cycle* (2014) 13:16–22. doi:10.4161/cc.27519
- 143. Brown JD, Lin CY, Duan Q, Griffin G, Federation A, Paranal RM, et al. NF-kappaB directs dynamic super enhancer formation in inflammation and atherogenesis. *Mol Cell* (2014) 56(2):219–31. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2014. 08.024
- 144. Zaina S, Heyn H, Carmona FJ, Varol N, Sayols S, Condom E, et al. DNA methylation map of human atherosclerosis. *Circ Cardiovasc Genet* (2014) 7(5):692–700. doi:10.1161/CIRCGENETICS.113.000441
- 145. Kumar A, Kumar S, Vikram A, Hoffman TA, Naqvi A, Lewarchik CM, et al. Histone and DNA methylation-mediated epigenetic downregulation of endothelial Kruppel-like factor 2 by low-density lipoprotein cholesterol. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2013) 33(8):1936–42. doi:10.1161/ ATVBAHA.113.301765
- 146. Ferri E, Petosa C, McKenna CE. Bromodomains: structure, function and pharmacology of inhibition. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2016) 106:1–18. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2015.12.005
- 147. da Motta LL, Ledaki I, Purshouse K, Haider S, De Bastiani MA, Baban D, et al. The BET inhibitor JQ1 selectively impairs tumour response to hypoxia and downregulates CA9 and angiogenesis in triple negative breast cancer. *Oncogene* (2017) 36:122–32. doi:10.1038/onc.2016.184
- Hosin AA, Prasad A, Viiri LE, Davies AH, Shalhoub J. MicroRNAs in atherosclerosis. J Vasc Res (2014) 51(5):338–49. doi:10.1159/000368193
- Welten SMJ, Goossens EAC, Quax PHA, Nossent AY. The multifactorial nature of microRNAs in vascular remodelling. *Cardiovasc Res* (2016) 110(1):6–22. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvw039
- Harris TA, Yamakuchi M, Ferlito M, Mendell JT, Lowenstein CJ. MicroRNA-126 regulates endothelial expression of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105(5):1516–21. doi:10.1073/pnas.0707493105
- 151. Fish JE, Santoro MM, Morton SU, Yu S, Yeh R-F, Wythe JD, et al. miR-126 regulates angiogenic signaling and vascular integrity. *Dev Cell* (2008) 15:272–84. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2008.07.008

- 152. van Solingen C, Seghers L, Bijkerk R, Duijs JGM, Roeten MK, van Oeveren-Rietdijk AM, et al. Antagomir-mediated silencing of endothelial cell specific microRNA-126 impairs ischemia-induced angiogenesis. *J Cell Mol Med* (2009) 13(8a):1577–85. doi:10.1111/j.1582-4934.2008. 00613.x
- 153. Voellenkle C, van Rooij J, Guffanti A, Brini E, Fasanaro P, Isaia E, et al. Deepsequencing of endothelial cells exposed to hypoxia reveals the complexity of known and novel microRNAs. RNA (2012) 18(3):472–84. doi:10.1261/ rna.027615.111
- 154. Chistiakov DA, Sobenin IA, Orekhov AN, Bobryshev YV. Human miR-221/222 in physiological and atherosclerotic vascular remodeling. *Biomed Res Int* (2015) 2015:354517. doi:10.1155/2015/354517
- 155. Suarez Y, Fernandez-Hernando C, Pober JS, Sessa WC. Dicer dependent microRNAs regulate gene expression and functions in human endothelial cells. *Circ Res* (2007) 100(8):1164–73. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000265065. 26744.17
- 156. Liu X, Cheng Y, Zhang S, Lin Y, Yang J, Zhang C. A necessary role of miR-221 and miR-222 in vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and neointimal hyperplasia. *Circ Res* (2009) 104(4):476–87. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.108.185363

- 157. Bonauer A, Carmona G, Iwasaki M, Mione M, Koyanagi M, Fischer A, et al. MicroRNA-92a controls angiogenesis and functional recovery of ischemic tissues in mice. *Science* (2009) 324(5935):1710–3. doi:10.1126/ science.1174381
- Daniel JM, Penzkofer D, Teske R, Dutzmann J, Koch A, Bielenberg W, et al. Inhibition of miR-92a improves re-endothelialization and prevents neointima formation following vascular injury. *Cardiovasc Res* (2014) 103(4):564–72. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvu162

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Sedding, Boyle, Demandt, Sluimer, Dutzmann, Haverich and Bauersachs. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Pretransplant IgA-Anti-Beta 2 Glycoprotein I Antibodies As a Predictor of Early Graft Thrombosis after Renal Transplantation in the Clinical Practice: A Multicenter and Prospective Study

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Olaf Penack, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

Reviewed by:

Adriane Feijo Evangelista, Barretos Cancer Hospital, Brazil Katja Kotsch, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

*Correspondence:

Manuel Serrano aserrano@h12o.es

[†]JM Morales and Manuel Serrano contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

> Received: 22 August 2017 Accepted: 21 February 2018 Published: 12 March 2018

Citation:

Morales JM, Serrano M, Martinez-Flores JA, Gainza FJ, Marcen R, Arias M, Escuin F, Pérez D, Andres A, Martínez MA, Maruri N, Alvarez E, Castañer JL, López-Hoyos M and Serrano A (2018) Pretransplant IgA-Anti-Beta 2 Glycoprotein I Antibodies As a Predictor of Early Graft Thrombosis after Renal Transplantation in the Clinical Practice: A Multicenter and Prospective Study. Front. Immunol. 9:468. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00468 Jose M. Morales^{1,2†}, Manuel Serrano^{1,2*†}, Jose Angel Martinez-Flores^{1,2}, Fracisco Javier Gainza³, Roberto Marcen^{4,5}, Manuel Arias^{6,7}, Fernando Escuin⁸, Dolores Pérez^{1,2}, Amado Andres^{1,2}, Miguel Angel Martínez^{1,2}, Naroa Maruri³, Eva Alvarez³, José Luis Castañer^{4,5}, Marcos López-Hoyos^{6,7} and Antonio Serrano^{1,2}

Background: Graft thrombosis is a devastating complication after renal transplantation. We recently described the association of anti-beta-2-glycoprotein-I (IgA-ab2GP1) antibodies with early graft loss mainly caused by thrombosis in a monocenter study.

Methods: Multicenter prospective observational cohort study.

Setting and participants: Seven hundred forty patients from five hospitals of the Spanish Forum Renal Group transplanted from 2000 to 2002 were prospectively followed-up for 10 years.

Outcomes: Early graft loss and graft loss by thrombosis.

Measurements: The presence of IgA anti-B2GP1 antibodies in pretransplant serum was examined using the same methodology in all the patients.

Results: At transplantation, 288 patients were positive for IgA-B2GP1 (39%, Group-1) and the remaining were negative (Group-2). Graft loss at 6 months was higher in Group-1 (12.5 vs. 4.2% p < 0.001), vessel thrombosis being the most frequent cause of early graft loss, especially in Group-1 (6.9 vs. 0.4% p < 0.001). IgA-aB2GP1 was the most important independent risk factor for graft thrombosis (hazard ratio: 13.83; 95% CI: 3.17–60.27, p < 0.001). Furthermore, the, presence of IgA-aB2GP1 was associated with early graft loss and delayed graft function. At 10 years, survival figures were also lower in Group-1: graft survival was lower compared with Group-2 (60.4 vs. 76.8%, p < 0.001). Mortality was significantly higher in Group-1 (19.8 vs. 12.2%, p = 0.005).

Limitations: Patients were obtained during a 3-year period (1 January 2000–31 December 2002) and kidneys were only transplanted from brain-dead donors. Nowadays, the patients are older and the percentage of sensitized and retransplants is high.

Conclusion: In a prospective observational multicenter study, we were able to corroborate that pretransplant presence of IgA-aB2GP1 was the main risk factor for graft thrombosis and early graft loss. Therefore, a prospective study is needed to evaluate the efficacy and safety of prophylactic anticoagulation to avoid this severe complication.

Keywords: graft thrombosis, kidney transplant, autoimmunity, autoantibodies, antiphospholipid syndrome, antiphospholipid antibodies, B2GP1, IgA

INTRODUCTION

The introduction of modern immunosuppression, advances in the control of infections, better methodologies, and improvement in histocompatibility tests in recent decades have substantially increased short- and long-term results after renal transplantation. However, the percentage of patients who suffer graft loss in the first months posttransplant (mainly by thrombosis) has remained unchanged (5–8%) (1).

Humoral immune response to the allograft after kidney transplantation is one of the main factors responsible for the deterioration of graft function, or even graft loss. The main target of this immune attack is the donor major histocompatibility complex (alloreactivity) (2). It has been recently described that antibody-based autoimmune responses may also affect the outcome of renal transplantation (3). The main antigens associated with an autoimmune-mediated allograft response are angiotensin 1 receptor (4), endotelin 1 receptor (5), LG3 fragment of perlecan (6), and β_2 glycoprotein I (B2GP1) (7).

Antiphospholipid antibodies (aPL) are a group of autoantibodies directed against phospholipid-binding plasma proteins, including both those circulating in the blood and/or located in the plasma membrane of blood vessel cells. Antiphospholipid syndrome (APS) is an autoimmune disorder characterized by the presence of circulating aPL associated with vessels thrombosis or adverse pregnancy outcome (8).

B2GP1 is a protein that is mainly synthesized not only in the liver but also in kidney and heart. It is localized in plasma and in the membrane of endothelial cells, the platelets being the most frequent antigen recognized by pathogenic aPL (9, 10). The prevalence of anti-B2GP1 antibodies of IgA isotype (IgA-aB2GP1) is higher in patients with chronic kidney disease than in the general population (30 vs. 1.5%) (11), and an association between these antibodies in patients undergoing hemodialysis and thrombotic events and mortality has been found (12, 13).

We recently described the association of a variety of IgA anti-beta-2 glycoprotein-I (aB2GP1) antibodies with early loss of kidney grafts, mainly from thrombosis (7). This observation was confirmed in a large historical cohort of patients transplanted over a 12-year period in a single hospital (14).

Our work has aimed to corroborate the association of IgA aB2GP1 with early graft thrombosis after renal transplantation in a prospective multicenter study.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design

We performed an observational, "non-interventional" followup study that included patients transplanted in five hospitals of the Spanish Forum Renal Group cohort. The original series ("Forum Renal") included all transplanted patients, without exclusions, during 2000–2002 in 14 renal transplant units in Spain (N = 2,600).

In our study, only patients from the five units with stored pretransplant serum samples were included, it not being possible to include the patients from the remaining centers because pretransplant serum samples were not available. Patients with hemolytic uremic syndrome, factor V Leiden, or primary APS were excluded.

A total of 740 patients who had received a kidney transplant in a 3-year period (from 01/01/2000 to 12/31/2002) were evaluated in a 10-year prospective follow-up study. Presence of aPL was examined in pretransplant serum samples used for donor–recipient crossmatch (disposition algorithm and flow diagram, **Figure 1**).

The centers and number of patients in each center included in the study were as follows: Unit-1 (N = 269): "Hospital 12 de Octubre" (Madrid); Unit-2 (N = 86): "Hospital Ramon y Cajal" (Madrid); Unit-3 (N = 63): "Hospital Marques de Valdecilla" (Santander); Unit-4 (N = 282): "Hospital de Cruces" (Bilbao); and Unit-5 (N = 20): "Hospital la Paz" (Madrid).

Primary Aim

The primary aim is to confirm the prevalence of pretransplant IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies and its influence on outcomes after kidney transplantation in a multicenter study. Main endpoints: (A) early graft loss and (B) graft loss by thrombosis. Secondary endpoint: delayed graft function (DGF).

Secondary Aims

The secondary aims are to perform a Replication Study comparing the results from the hospitals 2 to 5 with the results from hospital 1 that had previously described such a prevalence. Secondary endpoints: prevalence of IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies, graft and patient survival, and causes of graft loss and death.

Abbreviations: OR, odds ratio; HR, hazard ratio; BMI, body mass index; PRA, panel reactive antibody score; aB2GP1, anti-beta-2 glycoprotein-I; aCL, anti-cardiolipin.



Ethical Issues

The "Forum renal" study (prospective observational and noninterventional) was approved by all the Ethics Committees and Nephrology Departments of the 14 hospitals, assuring data confidentiality (15, 16). The patients were not asked to sign an informed consent because the Spanish legislation does not require it for observational studies without intervention. This study was approved by the ethics committee of the five hospitals, assuring data confidentiality. To control the center effect, each participating hospital was assigned a blinded code.

In addition, prior to centralizing the laboratory and database work, the study was submitted for approval to the Hospital 12 de Octubre Ethics Committee for Clinical Research and it received a favorable report (Reference Number CEIC-14/021).

Patients

Seven hundred forty patients (99.1% Caucasian) received a kidney transplant from heart-beating (brain dead) donors. Although an exhaustive coagulation study was not performed, all patients were negative for Factor V Leiden (disposition algorithm and outcomes, **Figure 1**). No patient was diagnosed of hemolytic uremic syndrome as an original disease. All of them were complement-dependent cytotoxicity crossmatch negative. All 740 patients were followed-up for a period of up to 10 years or until graft failure or death.

Database

The donor and recipient characteristics were stored in an anonymized database. The pretransplant variables included were gender, age, original disease, serology, immunological data, time on dialysis, and pretransplant conditions. In this way, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, diabetes, body mass index (BMI), smoking, and pretransplant cardiovascular disease were recorded. Immunosuppressive drug treatment was also included.

After surgery, incidence of thrombotic events, cardiovascular events, neoplasia, DGF, and acute rejection (AR) episodes were recorded. Patient and graft survival (GS), and causes of mortality and graft loss were also recorded.

Immunosuppressive Treatment

The most frequently used immunosuppressive protocol (88.5% of patients) was based on triple therapy with calcineurin inhibitors, mainly tacrolimus, associated with steroids and MMF with or without induction. In patients older than 60 years who received kidneys from donors older than 60 years, immunosuppression regimen was based on Cyclosporine (CsA), steroids, and MMF with or without induction. Immunosuppressive treatments in all the patients are described in Table S1 in Supplementary Material.

Definitions

Thrombotic Events

Thrombotic events were defined as venous thrombosis, arterial thrombosis, graft thrombosis, pulmonary thromboembolism acute stroke, or transient ischemic attack. Thrombotic episodes were diagnosed by imaging techniques or by histological study (9).

Graft Thrombosis

Graft thrombosis was diagnosed with imaging techniques. Furthermore, most of the patients who suffered graft thrombosis underwent a transplactectomy. Immediately after the surgery, the kidneys were studied in the Pathology Department, the results of macroscopic and histopathology analysis confirmed the presence of graft thrombosis.

Graft Loss

Death of the patient or loss of kidney function that requires the beginning of permanent renal replacement therapy. It is considered early graft loss if it occurs in the first 6 months after the transplant. Censored graft loss is graft loss excluding death of the patient.

Delayed Graft Function

Delayed graft function is a form of posttransplantation acute renal failure defined as a temporary graft non-function that requires hemodialysis during the first week after surgery. DFG was diagnosed once discarded hyperacute rejection, vascular complications, and urinary tract obstruction.

Arterial Hypertension

Arterial hypertension was defined as blood pressure greater than 140/90 mm Hg.

Primary Non-Function

Primary non-function was considered to exist in grafts with good perfusion that never functioned in which a biopsy study had excluded other causes of graft dysfunction as AR.

Cardiovascular Event

Cardiovascular event was considered if at least one of the following was present: heart failure, angina, coronary revascularization, myocardial infarction, stroke, or peripheral bypass.

Acute Rejection

Acute rejection was applied to acute deterioration in allograft function associated with specific histopathologic changes in the graft.

Clinically Suspected AR

Clinically suspected AR is defined as patients with AR clinical criteria lacking histological data that confirmed the diagnostic.

Panel Reactive Antibody Score (PRA)

Panel Reactive Antibody Score was defined as the percentage of the general population to which the patient reacts by preformed antibodies. PRA was studied by complement-mediated cytotoxicity using pooled lymphocyte panel with at least 35 unrelated genotypes. Patients were considered as "sensitized" with PRA values \geq 50%.

Hyperlipidemia

Hyperlipidemia was defined as when hypertriglyceridemia (>150 mg/dL) or hypercholesterolemia (>200 mg/dL) were seen.

Diabetes Mellitus

Diabetes mellitus was diagnosed in patients with fasting plasma glucose greater than 126 mg/dL (7.0 mmol/L).

Normal Weight

Normal weight was defined by a BMI range from 18.5 to 25 kg/ m^2 . Overweight was defined when BMI is >30 kg/m².

Laboratory Determinations

Autoantibodies were measured in pretransplant serum used for crossmatch or in a serum sample obtained up to 15 days before transplantation. All the aPL determinations were performed in center 1.

IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies were quantified in all the centers by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) using the QUANTA Lite B2 GPI IgA (INOVA Diagnostics Inc., San Diego, CA, USA). A unique assay lot was used for the analysis of the samples from centers 2, 3, 4, and 5.

The anti-cardiolipin (aCL) and aBGPI antibodies of IgG and IgM isotypes in patients from center 1 were measured with QUANTA Lite aCL IgG, QUANTA Lite B2 GPI IgG, QUANTA Lite aCL IgM, and QUANTA Lite B2 GPI IgM (INOVA Diagnostics Inc.). In patients from centers 2, 3, 4 and 5, these were measured using BioPLex 2200 multiplex immunoassay system APLS IgG and IgM (Bio-Rad, Hercules CA, USA).

Antibody levels higher than 18 U/mL were considered positive for aPL of IgG and IgM isotypes and higher than 20 U/mL were considered positive for IgA-aB2GP1. The cutoff values were those recommended by the manufacturer, which coincided with those determined in the healthy population in our country (17, 18).

Statistical Methods

Results were expressed as mean \pm SE, or absolute frequency and percentage. Association between qualitative variables was determined with Pearson's Chi-square test or Fisher's exact test, when appropriate. Comparisons were performed using the Mann–Whitney *U* test in scaled variables with two categories. Probabilities less than 0.05 were considered significant.

Survival was calculated using the Kaplan–Meier Method and differences between the distributions of survival were assessed with the log-rank test.

Multivariate analyzes of graft loss and graft thrombosisassociated variables were performed using Cox regression (proportional hazards model). The relative measure of an effect was expressed as hazard ratio (HR).

Multivariate analysis of DGF (dichotomous outcome concentrated in a very short period of time) was performed using logistic regression model (19). Probabilities less than 0.05 were considered significant.

The policy regarding donor-recipient selection was based on trying to match recipients and donors with similar ages. Therefore, donor age is a recipient age-dependent variable. Donor age was not included as a statistical analysis variable except when studying DGF because it is more associated with donor age than recipient age in the literature (20).

Data were processed and analyzed using Medcalc for Windows version 16.1 (MedCalc Software, Ostend, Belgium).

RESULTS

Antiphospholipid Antibodies

The average pretransplant levels of aCL antibodies were IgM 5.4 U/mL \pm 0.7 and IgG 4.0 U/mL \pm 0.4. Mean levels of aB2GP1 antibodies were as follows: IgM 4.3 U/mL \pm 0.8, IgG were 4.1 U/mL \pm 0.5, and IgA were 32.4 U/mL \pm 1.8 (Table S2 in Supplementary Material). Patients whose antibody levels were above the cutoff were considered positive. Prevalence of aCL positive patients was 1.1% for IgM and 1.2% for IgG. Prevalence of aB2GP1 antibodies patients was 1.6% for IgM and 1.2% for IgG.

Patients with IgA-aB2GP1 Antibodies

Two hundred eighty-eight (38.9%) patients were positive for IgAaB2GP1 antibodies (Group-1) and 452 were negative (Group-2). Patients in Group-1, were immunologically less complex and there were fewer retransplanted patients (10.8 vs. 17.5%; p = 0.017) and less hyperimmunized patients (6.6 vs. 11.9%; p = 0.024). The prevalence of dyslipidemia and hypertension was slightly higher in Group-1. The remaining pretransplant characteristics did not differ between both groups (**Table 1**). The correlation between recipient age and IgA-aB2GP1 levels was very weak (Correlation coefficient r = 0.184, 95% CI: 0.114–0.253).

Clinical Events and Course in the Early Posttransplant Period (6 Months)

Thirty-six patients in Group-1 (12.5%) lost their graft during the first semester after transplantation vs. 19 in the Group-2 (4.2%, p < 0.001). At 3 months, the percentage of patients with graft

TABLE 1 Pretransplant condition of patients in Group-1 (positive for IgA-
aB2GP1 antibodies) and in Group-2 (negative patients).

	Group-1 (<i>N</i> = 288)		Group-2 (N = 452)			
Condition	Patients/ mean	%/SE	Patents/ mean	%/SE	P-value	
Sex (women)	107	37.2%	198	43.8%	N.S.	
Age (years)ª	51.9	±0.8	47.4	±0.6	<0.001	
Donor age (years)ª	47.9	±1	44.2	±0.8	N.S.	
Body mass index ^a	25.5	±0.3	24.9	±0.2	N.S.	
Time on dialysis (months) ^a	36.5	±2.2	28.8	±2.0	N.S.	
Type of dialysis						
Hemodialysis	217	75.3%	342	75.7%	N.S.	
Peritoneal dialysis	58	20.1%	100	22.1%	N.S.	
Both	12	4.2%	8	1.8%	N.S.	
Undialyzed	1	0.3%	2	0.4%	N.S.	
Panel reactive antibody	5	1.7%	19	4.2%	N.S.	
score (PRA) at						
transplantation >50%						
Historical PRA >50%	19	6.6%	54	11.9%	0.024	
Previous kidney transplant	31	10.8%	79	17.5%	0.017	
Cold ischemia (h) ^a	19.5	±0.3	19.8	±0.3	N.S.	
Associated conditions						
Diabetes mellitus	36	12.5%	41	9.1%	N.S.	
Type 1 diabetes	14	4.9%	17	3.8%	N.S.	
Type 2 diabetes	22	7.6%	24	5.3%	N.S.	
Dyslipidemia	90	31.2%	98	21.7%	0.004	
Hypertension	230	79.9%	311	68.8%	0.001	
Causes CKD						
Chronic glomerulonephritis	73	25.3	137	30.3%	N.S.	
Interstitial kidney disease	41	14.2%	59	13.1%	N.S.	
Nephroangiosclerosis	20	6.9%	40	8.8%	N.S.	
Polycystic kidney disease	47	16.3%	71	15.7%	N.S.	
Diabetes mellitus	27	9.4%	29	6.4%	N.S.	
Unknown	45	15.6%	67	14.8%	N.S.	
Others	35	12.2%	49	10.8%	N.S.	

N.S., non-significant.

^aMann–Whitney test was used because variable is not normally distributed.

loss in the Group-1 was also significantly higher than in Group-2 (10.8 vs. 2.9%, p < 0.001) (**Table 2**). Differences between patients with early graft loss (<6 months) and remaining patients were age (55.7 ± 1.7 vs. 48.6 ± 0.5 years, p < 0.001), presence of DGF (50.9 vs. 23.8%, p < 0.001), positivity for IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies (65.5 vs. 36.8%, p < 0.001), and a higher proportion of patients with nephroangiosclerosis as cause of end-stage renal disease (ESRD) (20 vs. 7.2%, p = 0.001) (**Table 3**). As the risk of graft loss and graft thrombosis is partially dependent on the donor factors, we performed an analysis of same-donor paired kidneys (21) showing the same results (data not shown).

A Kaplan–Meier survival analysis showed significantly lower 6-month GS rates in Group-1 (HR: 3.10, 95% CI: 180–5.35, p < 0.001, **Figure 2A**). Graft thrombosis was the most common cause of graft loss (22 patients, 61% of losses), this occurring more frequently in Group-1 (6.9 vs. 0.4%, p < 0.001, **Figure 2B**).

Delayed graft function was also significantly higher in Group-1 (35.8 vs. 19.5%; p < 0.001). There were no differences regarding AR episodes in both groups (**Table 2**).

TABLE 2 | Posttransplant events of patients in Group-1 (positive for IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies) and in Group-2 (negative patients).

	Group-1 (N = 288)		Group-2 (N = 452)			
Condition	Patients/ mean	%/SE	Patents/ mean	%/SE	P-value	
Delayed graft function (DGF)	103	35.8%	88	19.5%	<0.001	
Graft loss on the complete	114	39.6%	105	23.2%	< 0.001	
follow-up (global 29.6%)						
First-month (global 3.9%)	20	6.9%	9	2%	0.001	
First-trimester (global 5.9%)	31	10.8%	13	2.9%	<0.001	
First semester (global 7.4%)	36	12.5%	19	4.2%	< 0.001	
First year (global 8.5%)	38	13.2%	25	5.5%	<0.001	
Causes graft loss first semeste	ər					
Acute rejection (AR)	7	2.4%	1	0.2%	0.014	
Non-functioning graft	1	0.3%	6	1.3%	N.S.	
Death (with a functioning	4	1.4%	4	0.9%	N.S.	
kidney)						
Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs)	1		0		N.S.	
Infections	3		0		N.S.	
Sudden death	0		2		N.S.	
Others	0		2		N.S.	
Graft thrombosis	20	6.9%	2	0.4%	< 0.001	
Others	4	1.4%	6	1.3%	N.S.	
Graft loss from month 7	78	27.1%	86	19%	< 0.001	
to end of follow-up						
AR .	5	1.7%	0	0%	0.019	
Death (with a functioning kidney)	41	14.2%	47	10.4%	N.S.	
CVDs	9		11		N.S.	
Infections	8		7		N.S.	
Cancer	6		10		N.S.	
Sudden death	3		3		N.S.	
Others	15		16		N.S.	
Chronic allograft	26	9%	32	7.1%	N.S.	
nephropathy	20	0,0	02	,0		
Others	6	2.1%	7	1.5%	N.S.	
Cardiovascular events						
Myocardial infarction	7	2.4%	18	4%	N.S.	
Stroke	18	6.3%	9	2%	0.005	
Angina pectoris	9	3.1%	7	1.5%	N.S.	
Patients with AR episodes	28	9.7%	43	9.5%	N.S.	
Death in follow-up	57	19.8%	55	12.2%	0.005	
Death first semester	11	3.8%	8	1.8%	N.S.	
Death from months 7 to 24	46	16%	47	10.4%	0.034	

N.S., non-significant.

IgA anti-B2GP1 Antibodies Are an Independent Risk Factor for Early Graft Loss

Early graft loss-associated factors that were significant in the univariate analysis (Table 3) were included in a multivariate analysis [Table 4 (A)].

Presence of IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies continued to be an independent and significant risk factor for graft loss after adjusting for other risk factors (HR: 2.49; 95% CI: 1.40–4.43, p = 0.002). Recipient age, presence of DGF, and nephroangiosclerosis as cause of ESRD were also independent risk factors for early graft loss [**Table 4** (A)].

Condition	Early graft loss (N = 55)		Functioning graft (N = 685)			
	N/ mean	%/SE	N/ mean	%/SE	Р	
Sex (women)	17	30.9%	288	42%	N.S.	
Age (years) ^a	55.7	±1.7	48.6	±0.5	<0.001	
Donor age (years)ª	55.2	±2.2	44.9	±0.7	<0.001	
Body mass index ^a	25.6	±0.6	25.1	±0.2	N.S.	
Time on dialysis (months)ª	44.9	±7.1	32.6	±1.6	N.S.	
Pretransplant clinical characteristics						
Diabetes mellitus	5	9.1%	72	10.5%	N.S.	
Type 1 diabetes	2	3.6%	29	4.2%	N.S.	
Type 2 diabetes	3	5.5%	43	6.3%	N.S.	
Dyslipidemia	18	32.7%	170	24.8%	N.S.	
Hypertension	44	80%	497	72.6%	N.S.	
Patients IgA-aB2GP1 positive	36	65.5%	252	36.8%	<0.001	
Causes CKD						
Chronic glomerulonephritis	15	27.3%	195	28.5%	N.S.	
Interstitial kidney disease	9	16.4%	91	13.3%	N.S.	
Nephroangiosclerosis	11	20%	49	7.2%	0.002	
Polycystic kidney disease	6	10.9%	112	16.4%	N.S.	
Diabetes mellitus	3		53		N.S.	
Unknown	4		108		N.S.	
Others	7		77		N.S.	
Transplant-associated factors						
Previous kidney transplant	13		97		N.S.	
Panel reactive antibody score	4	7.3%	20	2.9%	N.S.	
(PRA) at time of transplant >50%						
Historical PRA >50%	7		66		N.S.	
Cold ischemia (h) ^a	20.7	±0.6	19.6	±0.2	N.S.	
DGF	28	50.9 %	163		<0.001	

N.S., non-significant.

The variables that were selected for the multivariate analysis are marked in bold. ^aMann–Whitney test was used because variable is not normally distributed.

IgA-aB2GP1 Antibodies Are an Independent Risk Factor for Graft Thrombosis

IgA-aB2GP1, cold ischemia time, and age were identified in univariate analysis as significant and associated factors for graft thrombosis (Table S3 in Supplementary Material). In a Cox proportional regression multivariate analysis, cold ischemia time, DGF, and especially IgA-aB2GP1-ab (HR: 13.83; 95% CI: 3.17-60.27; p < 0.001) were identified as independent risk factors for graft thrombosis [**Table 4** (B)].

No significant differences were observed between the group I patients who suffered graft loss due to thrombosis and the remaining patients of this same group who had cardiovascular risk factors: dyslipidemia (5.6 vs. 7.6%; p = 0.533), hypertension (6.1% vs. 10.3%; p = 0.255), type 2 diabetes (9.1 vs. 6.8%; p = 0.681), and BMI (23.9 ± 0.8 vs. 25.6 0.3; p = 0.128).

IgA-aB2GP1 Antibodies Are an Independent Risk Factor for DGF

Variables previously significantly associated to DGF (Table S4 in Supplementary Material) were analyzed in a logistic regression univariate analysis. Those that continued to be significant were studied in a multivariate analysis: donor age, BMI, hypertension,





FIGURE 2 | Early graft loss. **(A)** Evolution of graft survival (GS) at the first 6 months of the follow-up. GS in patients in Group-1 (positive for IgAaB2GP1 antibodies, red line) was significantly lower than that observed in Group-2 (blue line). HR, hazard ratio (Kaplan–Meier analysis). **(B)** Graft loss by thrombosis in the 6 months after transplantation was significantly higher in patients in Group-1 (red) than in patients in Group-2 (blue).

and especially IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies [odds ratio (OR): 2.08, 95% CI: 1.47–2.95; p < 0.001] were identified as independent risk factors for DGF [**Table 4** (C)].

Late Posttransplant Period (from 7 Months to 10 Years)

Graft survival (**Figure 3**) was significantly lower (Kaplan–Meier analysis) in Group-1, both non-censored GS (HR: 1.63; 95% CI: 1.19–2.25; p = 0.002) and death-censored GS (HR: 1.80; 95% CI: 1.12–2.89; p = 0.009).

Causes of graft loss in this period were similar in both groups except for death with a functioning kidney that was more frequent in Group-1 patients (OR: 1.60; 95% CI: 1.02–2.51; p = 0.042).

Complete Follow-up (0–120 Months)

Non-censored GS was 70.4% at 10 years when the total group was considered. GS analysis (Kaplan–Meier) showed that graft loss

TABLE 4 | Multivariate analysis

Factors		Univariate			Multivariate	
	Hazard ratio (HR)	95% CI	P-value	HR	95% CI	P-value
A. Early graft loss						
Patients IgA-aB2GP1 positive	3.11	1.78-5.41	<0.001	2.49	1.40-4.43	0.002
Recipient age (years)	1.04	1.02-1.06	< 0.001	1.02	1.00-1.05	0.042
Nephroangiosclerosis	3.01	1.55-5.82	0.001	2.61	1.32-5.17	0.006
Delayed graft function (DGF)	3.14	1.85–5.33	<0.001	2.35	1.37-4.04	0.002
B. Early graft loss by thrombosis						
IgA-aB2GP1 positive	16.09	3.76-68.85	<0.001	13.83	3.17-60.27	<0.001
DGF	4.29	1.83-10.03	< 0.001	2.42	1.01-5.81	0.047
Cold ischemia time (h)	1.09	1.01-1.17	0.024	1.09	1.056-3.233	0.041
	Odds ratio (OR)	95% CI	P-value	OR	95% CI	P-value
C. DGF						
IgA-aB2GP1 positive	2.30	1.65-3.22	< 0.001	2.08	1.47-2.95	<0.001
Donor age (years)	1.02	1.01-1.03	<0.001	1.02	1.01-1.03	0.003
Cold ischemia (h)	1.04	1.01-1.07	0.011	1.03	1.00-1.07	0.050
Body index mass	1.07	1.04-1.11	<0.001	1.06	1.02-1.10	0.002
Hypertension	1.67	1.12-2.49	0.012	1.56	1.03-2.37	0.039
Time on dialysis (months)	1.00	1.00-1.01	0.307	-	-	_

(A) Cox proportional regression multivariate analysis (p < 0.001) of graft loss-associated variables significant in univariate analysis. (B) Cox proportional regression multivariate analysis (p < 0.001) of variables associated with graft loss by thrombosis. (C) Logistic regression multivariate analysis (p < 0.001) of DGF-associated variables significant in univariate analysis. The variables that were selected for the multivariate analysis are marked in bold.

was higher in Group-1 vs. Group-2: survival was 60.4 vs. 76.8%; HR: 1.91; 95% CI: 1.45–2.52; *p* < 0.001 (**Figure 3B**, dotted lines).

Death-censored GS (Kaplan–Meier analysis) was lower in Group-1 than Group-2: 76.1 vs. 86.5%; HR: 2.34; 95% CI: 1.61–3.39; p < 0.001 (**Figure 3B**, solid lines).

Global mortality in the follow-up was 15.1%, this being significantly higher in Group-1 (19.8 vs. 12.2%, p = 0.005; **Table 2**). Therefore, survival probability was lower in Group-1 (HR: 1.53; 95% CI: 1.07–2.18; p = 0.015, **Figure 4A**).

GS and Outcomes Excluding Center 1

When patients from centers 2, 3, 4, and 5 were considered alone with the exclusion of center 1, GS (**Figure 3C**) was also significantly lower in Group-1 vs. Group-2 patients, at 6 months (86.9 vs. 94.1%; HR: 2.30; 95% CI: 1.24–4.24; p = 0.007) and at 10 years (71.6 vs. 86.5%; HR 2.07 95% CI: 1.47–2.91; p < 0.001).

Notably, graft thrombosis (6 vs. 0.7%; OR: 8.66; 95% CI: 1.92–39.16; p = 0.005; **Figure 4B**) and DGF (39.7 vs. 22.4%; OR: 2.28; 95% CI: 1.52–3.40; p < 0.001) were significantly more frequent in patients in Group-1 than observed in Group-2 patients.

Remarkably, in a Cox proportional regression multivariate analysis (Table S5 in Supplementary Material), IgA-aB2GP1 antibodies continued to be an independent and significant risk factor associated with early graft-loss (HR: 1.90; 95% CI: 1.00–3.61; p = 0.049) and graft thrombosis (HR: 8.28; 95% CI: 1.75–39.07; p = 0.008). Likewise, IgA-aB2GP1 continued to be an independent risk factor for DGF in a multivariate logistic regression analysis (OR: 2.19; 95% CI: 1.43–3.37; p < 0.001).

Mortality was also higher on Group-1 (21.6 vs. 12.5%; *p* = 0.008; HR: 1.81; 95% CI 1.15–2.85; *p* = 0.009).

DISCUSSION

We previously described that the presence of pretransplant IgAaB2GP1 is an independent risk factor for early graft loss in two unicenter studies (7, 14) and graft thrombosis (14) after renal transplantation. For the first time, herein, we have been able to demonstrate in an observational, multicenter, and prospective study including 740 renal transplant patients from five hospitals of Spain that preformed IgA-aB2GP1 is an independent risk factor for early graft thrombosis. Therefore, the presence of pretransplant IgA-aB2GP1 may be considered as a new tool to predict early graft loss by thrombosis after renal transplantation. In addition, these important results can be the rationale to investigate if prophylactic treatment of pretransplant IgA-aB2GP1 positive patients could improve this catastrophic early complication.

In this study we found that 55 (7.4%) of renal transplant patients suffered early loss in the first 6 posttransplant months and 22 of them (40%) due to graft thrombosis. Therefore, graft thrombosis was the main cause of early graft loss, representing 3% of the total group, a percentage almost similar to the other series (22). In addition, it is important to consider that these findings were obtained from a database representing the clinical practice in our country, including all transplanted patients from brain-death donors during 2000-2002, without exclusions. Notably, 90% of patients with graft thrombosis exhibited pretransplant IgA-aB2GP1 and consequently this parameter was the most important significant risk factor for graft thrombosis. This interesting finding was also corroborated when only centers 2, 3, 4, and 5 were analyzed. This partial analysis that excluded center 1 was done in order to demonstrate that the data from center 1 were not conditioning the final results. Therefore, the relationship between renal graft thrombosis and the presence of pretransplant IgA-aB2GP1 seems to be very clearly significant.



FIGURE 3 | Graft survival (GS) on the complete follow-up. (A) GS from the end of the sixth month to the end of follow-up. Death-censored GS (solid line) vs. uncensored GS (dotted line). (B) GS during the 10 years of follow-up. Death-censored GS (solid line) vs. uncensored GS (dotted line). (C) Graft loss in the follow-up excluding Center 1 patients (uncensored data). Red lines patients in Group-1. Blue lines patients in Group-2.



FIGURE 4 | **(A)** Mortality in patients in Group-1 (red) vs. Group-2 (blue) in the follow-up. Solid lines: excluding center 1. Dotted lines: complete study. **(B)** Graft-loss by graft thrombosis excluding center 1. Observation: the survival curves from the study that excludes center 1 and the survival curves from the complete study are so similar that they practically overlap and impede a correct visualization.

The prevalence of anti-B2GP1 IgA was significantly lower in retransplanted patients than in those receiving a first transplant. This finding confirms that observed in previous studies, that is, that the prevalence of these autoantibodies is lower in patients who have undergone immunosuppressant treatment prior to transplantation, either due to an autoimmune illness or a previous transplant (11, 14).

The prevalence of hyperlipidemia and hypertension in Group-1 patients is higher than in those in Group-2. We could hypothesize that this higher prevalence could be related to their older age; however, there is no known explanation for this finding. The presence of these factors could affect the development of vascular conditions such as arteriosclerosis. However, as the

82

prevalence of hyperlipidemia and hypertension does not show significant differences in the group I patients who have lost the graft due to thrombosis and the remaining group I patients who did not suffer graft loss, these factors do not seem to affect the vascular thrombosis of the graft.

Although it is known that the binding of antibodies with B2GP1 is critical to the development of events APS, the physiological functions of are unknown. Thus, the specific mechanism by which the antibodies act remains elusive (23).

Studies with electron microscopy suggest that the tridimensional structure of B2GP1 is not limited to a single conformation and it has been suggested that the geometry of the B2GP1 can alter their potential to interact with autoantibodies (24, 25).

Membrane-bound B2GP1 acquires a J-shaped structure and binding of anti-B2GP1 antibodies stabilizes the interaction of the protein with membrane phospholipids that is hypothesized to potentiate signaling through several receptors associated with prothrombotic cellular actions (26). Patients receiving a graft should undergo surgery, a known "second hit" to trigger the event. The risk of thrombotic events in carriers of IgA-aB2GP1 is higher for carriers of other thrombosis-associated risk factors such as smoking, infections, prolonged immobilization, use of estrogens, or surgical procedures (27). However, the contribution of these factors as second hits in association with IgA-aB2GP1 needs to be established in subsequent studies.

Since not all IgA-aB2GP1 positive patients develop thrombotic complications (18), the next step should be to find a marker that would identify the patients with a higher risk of thrombosis among those are IgA-aB2GP1 positive (28). We recently described that the presence of circulating immune complexes (CIC) of IgA bounded to B2GP1 was associated with occurrence of recent thrombotic events (29) and are a predictor of acute thrombotic events, including graft thrombosis after renal transplantation (30). However, we have not been able to detect the presence of CIC as, unfortunately, although the conditions of preservation of serum samples were adequate for the determination of IgA-aB2GP1, these conditions were not consistent with the maintenance of stable CIC and they had not been reliably determined in the present group of patients in some centers.

On the other hand, global results of this population at 10 years may be considered to be in agreement with other series of renal transplantation with deceased donors: patient survival 84.9%, DCGS and NCGS of 81 and 70.4%, respectively. It is important to note that our patients were closely followed-up in the renal transplant offices under the umbrella of a national health service with universal and lifelong support. These findings are in agreement with previous results in Spain (31). As we noted previously, IgAB2GP1 positive patients show lower survival figures than negative patients. Notably, the immunosuppressive protocol was based on calcineurin inhibitors and MMF. Only six patients did not receive calcineurin inhibitors as an initial immunosuppressive protocol, and therefore, we cannot discuss if m-TOR inhibitors can be useful in the prevention of vascular lesions associated with aPL (32). Furthermore, prior results have demonstrated a superior capacity of CNI over m-TOR inhibitors to inhibit alloantibodies production in renal transplantation (33, 34).

One of the main limitations is that these results were obtained during the first 3 years of the twenty-first century. Currently, donors and patients are older, show a high percentage of sensitized and retransplants as well as new forms of renal transplantation and with non-heart-beating donors. At present, and with these demographic changes, short- and long-term results could be different. At this point, such a limitation makes it necessary to design a long-term study.

Determination of IgA-aB2GPI antibodies in patients from all the centers was performed with the same diagnostic system (Quanta Lite ELISA). However, a different diagnostic system was used to quantify aPL of IgG and IgM isotype for center 1 (ELISA) than in rest of the centers (multiplex immunoassay). This change of methodology is irrelevant because the efficiency in determination of aPL of IgG and IgM isotypes using ELISA and multiplex diagnostic systems is very similar (35, 36). Furthermore, the average amount of antibody levels and the proportion of aPL of IgG and IgM isotype-positive patients was similar to those described in previous studies (7, 11).

The need to include the determination of aB2GP1 IgA in diagnostic protocols has been suggested recently. Currently, the IgA isotype is not included among the APS classification criteria of the APS, so that very few centers perform the IgA determination aB2GP1. For this reason, cases of IgA-mediated thrombosis are clearly underdiagnosed (37).

In summary, for the first time, we have been able to corroborate in a large cohort of patients from five hospitals that the presence of pretransplant IgA-aB2GP1 is an independent risk factor for graft thrombosis after renal transplantation, a devastating condition without available prevention and treatment. This finding can be the rationale for a prospective study to demonstrate if prophylactic anticoagulation can be useful to improve this early complication.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The study was submitted to the Ethics Committee for Clinical Research (ECCR) of Hospital "12 de Octubre" and received a favorable report (Reference Number CEIC-14/021).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AS and JM conceived the project, designed the research, discussed the results, and wrote the manuscript. AS, MS, and JM-F performed the antiphospholipid determinations and were responsible for the database and the statistical analysis. JM, JG, MA, RM, FE, AA, NM, and EA were responsible for the patients' care and clinical data collection. AS, MS, JM-F, JC, and ML-H were responsible for coordination of the Organ Transplant Waiting List Serum Bank. MM evaluated the histopathology. All authors contributed to the data interpretation, reviewed the manuscript, and agreed with the final version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Margarita Sevilla for her excellent technical assistance and Barbara Shapiro for her excellent work of translation and English revision of the paper. This work was supported by grant PI14-00360 and PI17-00147 from Spanish "Fondo de Investigaciones Sanitarias" (Institute of Health Carlos III cofunded with European Regional Development Funds) and by a grant from Astellas Pharma Inc.

REFERENCES

- Hamed MO, Chen Y, Pasea L, Watson CJ, Torpey N, Bradley JA, et al. Early graft loss after kidney transplantation: risk factors and consequences. *Am J Transplant* (2015) 15(6):1632–43. doi:10.1111/ajt.13162
- 2. Patel R, Terasaki PI. Significance of the positive crossmatch test in kidney transplantation. *N Engl J Med* (1969) 280(14):735–9. doi:10.1056/NEJM196904032801401
- Sigdel TK, Sarwal MM. Moving beyond HLA: a review of nHLA antibodies in organ transplantation. *Hum Immunol* (2013) 74(11):1486–90. doi:10.1016/j. humimm.2013.07.001
- Giral M, Foucher Y, Dufay A, Van Huyen JP, Renaudin K, Moreau A, et al. Pretransplant sensitization against angiotensin II type 1 receptor is a risk factor for acute rejection and graft loss. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13(10):2567–76. doi:10.1111/ajt.12397
- Dragun D, Catar R, Philippe A. Non-HLA antibodies in solid organ transplantation: recent concepts and clinical relevance. *Curr Opin Organ Transplant* (2013) 18(4):430–5. doi:10.1097/MOT.0b013e3283636e55
- Soulez M, Pilon EA, Dieude M, Cardinal H, Brassard N, Qi S, et al. The perlecan fragment LG3 is a novel regulator of obliterative remodeling associated with allograft vascular rejection. *Circ Res* (2012) 110(1):94–104. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.111.250431
- Morales JM, Martinez-Flores JA, Serrano M, Castro MJ, Alfaro FJ, Garcia F, et al. Association of early kidney allograft failure with preformed IgA antibodies to beta2-glycoprotein I. J Am Soc Nephrol (2015) 26(3):735–45. doi:10.1681/ ASN.2014030228
- Gomez-Puerta JA, Cervera R. Diagnosis and classification of the antiphospholipid syndrome. J Autoimmun (2014) 4(8–49):20–5. doi:10.1016/j.jaut. 2014.01.006
- Miyakis S, Lockshin MD, Atsumi T, Branch DW, Brey RL, Cervera R, et al. International consensus statement on an update of the classification criteria for definite antiphospholipid syndrome (APS). *J Thromb Haemost* (2006) 4(2):295–306. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2006.01753.x
- Klaerke DA, Rojkjaer R, Christensen L, Schousboe I. Identification of beta2-glycoprotein I as a membrane-associated protein in kidney: purification by calmodulin affinity chromatography. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (1997) 1339(2):203–16. doi:10.1016/S0167-4838(96)00233-6
- Serrano M, Martinez-Flores JA, Castro MJ, Garcia F, Lora D, Perez D, et al. Renal transplantation dramatically reduces IgA anti-beta-2-glycoprotein I antibodies in patients with endstage renal disease. *J Immunol Res* (2014) 2014:641962. doi:10.1155/2014/641962
- Serrano A, Garcia F, Serrano M, Ramirez E, Alfaro FJ, Lora D, et al. IgA antibodies against beta2 glycoprotein I in hemodialysis patients are an independent risk factor for mortality. *Kidney Int* (2012) 81(12):1239–44. doi:10.1038/ki.2011.477
- Hadhri S, Rejeb MB, Belarbia A, Achour A, Skouri H. Hemodialysis duration, human platelet antigen HPA-3 and IgA Isotype of anti-beta2glycoprotein I antibodies are associated with native arteriovenous fistula failure in Tunisian hemodialysis patients. *Thromb Res* (2013) 131(5):e202–9. doi:10.1016/j. thromres.2013.03.003
- Morales JM, Serrano M, Martinez-Flores JA, Perez D, Castro MJ, Sanchez E, et al. The presence of pretransplant antiphospholipid antibodies IgA anti-beta-2-glycoprotein I as a predictor of graft thrombosis after renal transplantation. *Transplantation* (2017) 101(3):597–607. doi:10.1097/TP.0000000000001199
- Morales JM, Marcen R, del Castillo D, Andres A, Gonzalez-Molina M, Oppenheimer F, et al. Risk factors for graft loss and mortality after renal transplantation according to recipient age: a prospective multicentre study. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2012) 27(Suppl 4):iv39–46. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfs544
- Morales JM, Marcen R, Andres A, Molina MG, Castillo DD, Cabello M, et al. Renal transplantation in the modern immunosuppressive era in Spain: fouryear results from a multicenter database focus on post-transplant cardiovascular disease. *Kidney Int Suppl* (2008) 74(111):S94–9. doi:10.1038/ki.2008.547

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00468/full#supplementary-material.

- Ruiz-Garcia R, Serrano M, Angel Martinez-Flores J, Mora S, Morillas L, Martin-Mola MA, et al. Isolated IgA anti-beta 2 glycoprotein I antibodies in patients with clinical criteria for antiphospholipid syndrome. *J Immunol Res* (2014) 2014:704395. doi:10.1155/2014/704395
- Tortosa C, Cabrera-Marante O, Serrano M, Martinez-Flores JA, Perez D, Lora D, et al. Incidence of thromboembolic events in asymptomatic carriers of IgA anti ss2 glycoprotein-I antibodies. *PLoS One* (2017) 12(7):e0178889. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0178889
- Annesi I, Moreau T, Lellouch J. Efficiency of the logistic regression and Cox proportional hazards models in longitudinal studies. *Stat Med* (1989) 8(12):1515–21. doi:10.1002/sim.4780081211
- Perico N, Cattaneo D, Sayegh MH, Remuzzi G. Delayed graft function in kidney transplantation. *Lancet* (2004) 364(9447):1814–27. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(04)17406-0
- Louvar DW, Li N, Snyder J, Peng Y, Kasiske BL, Israni AK. "Nature versus nurture" study of deceased-donor pairs in kidney transplantation. J Am Soc Nephrol (2009) 20(6):1351–8. doi:10.1681/ASN.2008070715
- Ponticelli C, Moia M, Montagnino G. Renal allograft thrombosis. Nephrol Dial Transplant (2009) 24(5):1388–93. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfp003
- Brusch A. The significance of anti-beta-2-glycoprotein I antibodies in antiphospholipid syndrome. *Antibodies* (2016) 5(2):16. doi:10.3390/antib5020016
- Ninivaggi M, Kelchtermans H, Lindhout T, de Laat B. Conformation of beta-2glycoprotein I and its effect on coagulation. *Thromb Res* (2012) 130(Suppl 1): S33–6. doi:10.1016/j.thromres.2012.08.269
- Agar C, van Os GM, Morgelin M, Sprenger RR, Marquart JA, Urbanus RT, et al. Beta2-glycoprotein I can exist in 2 conformations: implications for our understanding of the antiphospholipid syndrome. *Blood* (2010) 116(8):1336–43. doi:10.1182/blood-2009-12-260976
- de Groot PG, Meijers JC. beta(2)-Glycoprotein I: evolution, structure and function. J Thromb Haemost (2011) 9(7):1275–84. doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836. 2011.04327.x
- Fischetti F, Durigutto P, Pellis V, Debeus A, Macor P, Bulla R, et al. Thrombus formation induced by antibodies to beta2-glycoprotein I is complement dependent and requires a priming factor. *Blood* (2005) 106(7):2340–6. doi:10.1182/blood-2005-03-1319
- Martínez-Flores J, Serrano M, Morales J, Serrano A. Antiphospholipid syndrome and kidney involvement: new insights. *Antibodies* (2016) 5(3):17. doi:10.3390/antib5030017
- 29. Martinez-Flores JA, Serrano M, Perez D, Camara AG, Lora D, Morillas L, et al. Circulating immune complexes of IgA bound to beta 2 glycoprotein are strongly associated with the occurrence of acute thrombotic events. *J Atheroscler Thromb* (2016) 23(10):1242–53. doi:10.5551/jat.34488
- Serrano M, Martinez-Flores JA, Perez D, Garcia F, Cabrera O, Pleguezuelo D, et al. Beta2-glycoprotein I/IgA immune complexes: a marker to predict thrombosis after renal transplantation in patients with antiphospholipid antibodies. *Circulation* (2017) 135(20):1922–34. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 116.025992
- Ojo AO, Morales JM, Gonzalez-Molina M, Steffick DE, Luan FL, Merion RM, et al. Comparison of the long-term outcomes of kidney transplantation: USA versus Spain. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2013) 28(1):213–20. doi:10.1093/ndt/gfs287
- Canaud G, Bienaime F, Tabarin F, Bataillon G, Seilhean D, Noel LH, et al. Inhibition of the mTORC pathway in the antiphospholipid syndrome. *N Engl J Med* (2014) 371(4):303–12. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1312890
- Ruiz San Millan JC, Lopez-Hoyos M, Segundo DS, Quintela E, Rodrigo E, Gomez-Alamillo C, et al. Predictive factors of allosensitization in renal transplant patients switched from calcineurin to mTOR inhibitors. *Transpl Int* (2014) 27(8):847–56. doi:10.1111/tri.12334
- 34. Liefeldt L, Brakemeier S, Glander P, Waiser J, Lachmann N, Schonemann C, et al. Donor-specific HLA antibodies in a cohort comparing everolimus with cyclosporine after kidney transplantation. *Am J Transplant* (2012) 12(5):1192–8. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03961.x

- Perez D, Martinez-Flores JA, Serrano M, Lora D, Paz-Artal E, Morales JM, et al. Evaluation of three fully automated immunoassay systems for detection of IgA anti-beta 2-glycoprotein I antibodies. *Int J Lab Hematol* (2016) 38(5):560–8. doi:10.1111/jjlh.12543
- 36. Forastiero R, Papalardo E, Morin K, Quirbach C, Lakos G, Mattias K, et al. Comparative evaluation of different immunoassays for the detection of antiphospholipid antibodies: report of a wet workshop during the 13th International Congress on Antiphospholipid Antibodies. *Arthritis Rheum* (2010) 62(Suppl 10):2252. doi:10.1002/art.30166
- Perez D, Tincani A, Serrano M, Shoenfeld Y, Serrano A. Antiphospholipid syndrome and IgA anti-beta2-glycoprotein I antibodies: when Cinderella becomes a princess. *Lupus* (2017) 27(2):177–8. doi:10.1177/0961203317738227

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer KK and handling editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2018 Morales, Serrano, Martinez-Flores, Gainza, Marcen, Arias, Escuin, Pérez, Andres, Martínez, Maruri, Alvarez, Castañer, López-Hoyos and Serrano. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Endothelial to Mesenchymal Transition Represents a Key Link in the Interaction between Inflammation and Endothelial Dysfunction

Endothelial cells that line the inner walls of blood vessels are in direct contact with blood

Jin Gu Cho^{1†}, Aram Lee^{1†}, Woochul Chang², Myeong-Sok Lee¹ and Jongmin Kim^{1*}

¹ Division of Biological Sciences, Sookmyung Women's University, Seoul, South Korea, ²Department of Biology Education, College of Education, Pusan National University, Busan, South Korea

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Olaf Penack, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

Reviewed by:

Claudia Penna, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy Adriana Georgescu, Institute of Cellular Biology and Pathology (ICBP), Romania

*Correspondence:

Jongmin Kim jkim@sookmyung.ac.kr

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 23 October 2017 Accepted: 01 February 2018 Published: 20 February 2018

Citation:

Cho JG, Lee A, Chang W, Lee M-S and Kim J (2018) Endothelial to Mesenchymal Transition Represents a Key Link in the Interaction between Inflammation and Endothelial Dysfunction. Front. Immunol. 9:294. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00294 and display remarkable heterogeneity in their response to exogenous stimuli. These ECs have unique location-dependent properties determined by the corresponding vascular beds and play an important role in regulating the homeostasis of the vascular system. Evidence suggests that vascular endothelial cells exposed to various environments undergo dynamic phenotypic switching, a key biological program in the context of endothelial heterogeneity, but that might result in EC dysfunction and, in turn, cause a variety of human diseases. Emerging studies show the importance of endothelial to mesenchymal transition (EndMT) in endothelial dysfunction during inflammation. EndMT is a complex biological process in which ECs lose their endothelial characteristics, acquire mesenchymal phenotypes, and express mesenchymal cell markers, such as alpha smooth muscle actin and fibroblast-specific protein 1. EndMT is induced by inflammatory responses, leading to pathological states, including tissue fibrosis, pulmonary arterial hypertension, and atherosclerosis, via dysfunction of the vascular system. Although the mechanisms associated with inflammation-induced EndMT have been identified, unraveling the specific role of this phenotypic switching in vascular dysfunction remains a challenge. Here, we review the current understanding on the interactions between inflammatory processes, EndMT, and endothelial dysfunction, with a focus on the mechanisms that regulate essential signaling pathways. Identification of such mechanisms will guide future research and could provide novel therapeutic targets for the treatment of vascular diseases.

Keywords: endothelial dysfunction, inflammatory process, endothelial to mesenchymal transition, endothelial heterogeneity, vascular disease

INTRODUCTION

Endothelial cells (ECs) play a key role in maintaining vascular homeostasis in response to various stimuli. They can regulate vascular tone, permeability, coagulation, and inflammation through the regulation of numerous mediators, such as endothelium-derived relaxing and contracting factor, cell-adhesion molecules, cytokines, and chemokines (1, 2). However, vascular injuries resulting from procedures and conditions, such as angioplasty, stenting, diabetes, hypertension, and immune-mediated damage, can lead to endothelial dysfunction, resulting in disturbance or loss of normal endothelial functions (1, 3-5). Many studies have revealed an association between

endothelial dysfunction and inflammatory stress in vascular biology. Under conditions of chronic inflammation, sustained activation of ECs by inflammatory stimuli, such as interleukin (IL)-6, tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), IL-1 β , and pathogens, cause alterations in normal endothelial function, resulting in impaired endothelial-dependent immune response, which is the hallmark of endothelial dysfunction (6-9). Indeed, endothelial dysfunction due to inflammatory stress contributes to the pathogenesis of many diseases, including fibrosis, atherosclerosis, pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH), and pathological angiogenesis (10-17). In addition, emerging evidence shows that the nucleotide-binding domain, leucine-rich-containing family, pyrin domain-containing-3 (NLRP3) inflammasome not only has a role as a critical sensor in immune response, but also has a critical role in endothelial dysfunction and the pathogenesis of vascular diseases, such as atherosclerosis and metabolic syndrome (18-20). Assembly and activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome results in the conversion of the inactive procaspase-1 into active caspase-1, with subsequent secretion of mature IL-1 β and IL-18 in such diseases (21–25).

Accumulating evidence suggests that endothelial to mesenchymal transition (EndMT) represents a key link in the complex interactions between inflammatory stress and endothelial dysfunction. EndMT is a phenotypic switching process by which ECs lose their characteristics and acquire mesenchymal traits (26, 27). EndMT exhibits features similar to those of epithelial to mesenchymal transition (EMT) and is often considered a specific form of EMT (26, 28). Although both processes use the same signaling pathways and result in cells with a mesenchymal phenotype, studies of the differences between EMT and EndMT are needed due to differences in the origin, fundamental function, and microenvironment of ECs and epithelial cells (29). EndMT was first discovered and has been studied in heart development and emerging studies show that EndMT can occur in postnatal pathologies associated with several diseases, such as fibrosis, cancer, neointima formation, cerebral cavernous malformations, atherosclerosis, and PAH (26, 28-30). Indeed, it has been reported that EndMT contributes to endothelial dysfunction during inflammatory conditions, and that some inflammatory mediators, such as IL-1β, TNF-α, nuclear factor kappa B (NF-κB) transcription factor, and endotoxins, can activate ECs and convert them to mesenchymal-like cells through the EndMT process (6, 7, 31). However, how EndMT contributes to disease progression remains unclear (32), and the specific role of EndMT in inflammatory stimulus-induced endothelial dysfunction has not been fully elucidated due to the dynamic nature of the EndMT process, which consists of multiple steps.

A single layer of ECs lining blood vessels displays heterogeneity in function, morphology, gene expression, and antigen composition depending on location (2) and behaves differently based on its exposure to different microenvironments (33). Therefore, it is also important to understand the molecular basis of inflammation-induced EndMT in the context of endothelial heterogeneity, because this can be critical for developing personalized vascular therapies for patients with vascular bed specific diseases (33). In this review, we summarize the knowledge currently available regarding the role of EndMT in inflammatory processes and discuss endothelial heterogeneity in the context of inflammation.

ENDMT MEDIATORS AND SIGNALING PATHWAYS DURING INFLAMMATION

Endothelial cells play an important role in the maintenance of homeostasis across the entire vascular system (10, 34). ECs actively participate in the regulation of immune responses to various stimuli. To this end, the inflammation-mediated signaling pathway has been extensively studied (6, 17). However, cell signaling associated with inflammation-induced EndMT remains poorly understood. Nevertheless, the molecular mechanisms underlying inflammation-induced EndMT have been gradually identified based on observations of EMT processes that are relatively well studied on inflammatory responses (6). Current evidence suggests that inflammation-induced EndMT, similar to that of EMT, is largely governed by two signaling pathways: the transforming growth factor beta (TGF β) pathway and the non-TGFβ pathway (35). TGFβ is the most well-known EndMT inducer and upregulates the expression of transcription factors, such as snail, slug, and zinc finger E-box-binding homeobox 1 (ZEB1). These transcription factors then upregulate the expression of mesenchymal markers, such as alpha smooth muscle actin (α -SMA), smooth muscle protein 22 alpha (SM22 α), calponin, vimentin, type I collagen, fibronectin, fibroblast-specific protein 1 (FSP-1), N-cadherin, matrix metalloprotein (MMP)-2, and MMP-9 (6, 36, 37).

It has been identified that EndMT related to direct immune responses is triggered in response to pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF- α , IL-1 β , and their combinations. Similarly, inflammation-induced EndMT is characterized by the loss of endothelial phenotypes and gain of mesenchymal-like characteristics, and endothelial/mesenchymal markers are tightly controlled by EndMT mediators, such as ZEB1, β -catenin, Akt/NF- κ B, snail, slug, Notch1, bone morphogenetic protein (BMP)-4, Sp1, phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), and enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) (**Figure 1**).

Tumor necrosis factor- α , a pro-inflammatory cytokine, plays an important role in the regulation of various cellular activities (38). In ECs, TNF- α responses are initiated by the binding of one of two receptors, TNF receptor type 1 and TNF receptor type 2, allowing these receptors to activate transcription factors, such as NF-kB, which leads to the induction of transcription of multiple genes such as vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (31, 39-42). TNF- α also induces EndMT through activation of multiple signaling pathways in various ECs types (39, 40, 43, 44). However, future studies will be needed to clarify what type of TNF- α receptor is involved in EndMT. In lymphatic endothelium, TNF- α -induced EndMT occurs through inhibition of vascular endothelial (VE)cadherin expression while increasing the expression of β -catenin, N-cadherin, and ZEB1, key molecules involved in the EndMT processes (44). A previous study (40) showed that TNF- α drives



Upon chronic inflammatory conditions, involving tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), transforming growth factor beta (TGF β), IL-1 β , and endotoxin and metabolic dysfunction, such as increased serum LDL, glucose, diverse ECs undergo activation, which results in loss of endothelial cell markers and acquisition of mesenchymal-cell markers. EndMT contributes to endothelial dysfunction under inflammatory conditions and metabolic dysfunction, with EndMT mediators identified. This process can cause a variety of postnatal diseases, such as fibrosis, PAH, and metabolic syndrome.

EndMT through Akt/NF- κ B activity in both embryonic and adult-valve endothelium, finding that EndMT-related protein expression involving α -SMA and snail was significantly upregulated, whereas VE-cadherin was significantly downregulated in response to TNF- α in porcine aortic valve ECs (PAVECs), but not

porcine aortic ECs (40); suggesting the importance of determining the molecular mechanism of EndMT in the context of endothelial heterogeneity during inflammation. The same group also demonstrated heterogeneous susceptibility to EndMT in PAVECs in response to TNF- α . Under TNF- α stimulation, non-transforming

cells that maintain endothelial-cell marker expression and transforming cells that acquire mesenchymal-marker expression were isolated using membrane-based three-dimensional culture systems. Transforming cells decreased endothelial marker expression, such as VE-cadherin and endothelial nitric oxide synthase and acquired mesenchymal markers, such as α -SMA, Notch1, MMP-9, BMP-4, and TGF β in PAVECs (**Figure 2**) (39).

Interleukin-1 β is a proinflammatory cytokine (45) involved in endothelial dysfunction (46) and a key inducer of EndMT. IL-1 β -induced phenotypic changes in ECs were first demonstrated in IL-1 β -treated human dermal microvascular ECs undergoing morphological changes and cytoskeletal reorganization, in addition to decreased expression of typical endothelial markers, such as von Willebrand Factor (vWF) and CD31 (47). In addition, long-term exposure of human dermal microvascular ECs to IL-1 β induces the expression of mesenchymal markers such as α -SMA, type I collagen, and calponin and inhibits the expression of vWF (48). Maleszewska et al. (49) reported that the molecular mechanism underlying IL-1 β -induced EndMT involves increased expression of SM22 α , which is encoded by *TAGLN*. Their results demonstrated the epigenetic regulation of *TAGLN via* EZH2, which acts as a key negative regulator in IL-1 β -induced EndMT (49). Moreover, in corneal ECs, IL-1 β induced an EndMT phenotype by increasing fibroblast growth factor (FGF) expression through the PI3K-signaling pathway (50, 51) in accordance with changes in the actin cytoskeleton and cellular morphology (**Figure 2**). The most recent study has shown that the NLRP3 inflammasome, closely associated with mature IL-1 β secretion, is involved in mechanical stretch-induced EndMT in lung fibrosis and NLRP3 inactivation could inhibit EndMT, suggesting novel therapeutic options against mechanical ventilation-induced pulmonary fibrosis (52).

Several studies reported that a combination of cytokines, including TNF- α , IL-1 β , and TGF β , is more powerful than a single cytokine at inducing EndMT. The combination of TGF β 1, IL-1 β , and TNF- α induces EndMT *via* the Sp1 transcription factor, which is a key transcriptional regulator of EndMT-related genes in human intestinal microvascular endothelial cells (31). TGF β 2 and IL-1 β synergistically induce EndMT through increased expression of mesenchymal markers while decreasing the



FIGURE 2 | A schematic illustration of the signaling pathways governing endothelial to mesenchymal transition (EndMT). Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), transforming growth factor beta (TGF β), interleukin (IL)-1 β , and high glucose influences EndMT by regulating signaling pathways. These pathways converge and induce the expression of transcription factors involving Slug, Snail and zinc finger E-box-binding homeobox 1 (ZEB1) (see text for details).

expression of endothelial markers in human esophageal microvascular endothelial cells and human umbilical vein ECs (HUVECs) (53, 54). The combination of TNF- α , IL-1 β , and TGF β 1 also induces EndMT in pulmonary artery ECs, with EndMT cells exhibiting morphological changes, as well as changes in endothelial and mesenchymal markers (7).

Emerging evidence has shown that endothelial dysfunction induced by metabolic disorders such as obesity, hyperglycemia, and dyslipidemia is critically associated with induction of EndMT. Several studies have demonstrated that high glucose induces EndMT, which leads to increased expression of mesenchymal markers, such as α -SMA, FSP-1, type I collagen, fibronectin, vimentin, and MMP-2 along with decreased expression of endothelial markers CD31 and VE-cadherin in various EC types (55-57). It was shown that high-glucoseinduced EndMT occurs through positive regulators, such as Smad2/3, Snail, Rho-associated kinase 1 (ROCK1), serum response factor (SRF), nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-containing protein 2 (NOD2), and ERK in glomerular ECs (57-60). In human aortic ECs (HAECs) and HUVECs, high glucose also induces EndMT through positive regulators, such as angiotensin II, poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1 (PARP-1), endothelin 1 (ET-1), Smad, Akt, p38, and ERK, contributing to diabetic cardiomyopathy (55, 56, 61-63). It has also been shown that oxidized low-density lipoprotein (ox-LDL) accelerates radiation-induced EndMT in HAECs and contributes to radiation-induced atherosclerosis (64), whereas high-density lipoprotein (HDL) inhibits TGF β 1-induced EndMT in HAECs suggesting anti-fibrotic effects of HDL (**Figure 2**) (65).

Although much attention has recently been directed to End-MT because of its importance in many diseases, most studies have been limited to the identification of endothelial and mesenchymal markers in response to inducers of EndMT. Therefore, elucidation of the potential molecular mechanisms regulating pathological EndMT induced by inflammatory stimuli will be important in the future. **Table 1** shows a summary of the main studies exploring EndMT under specific inflammatory stimuli and metabolic dysfunction, including EndMT mediators, endothelial and mesenchymal markers, and EC types.

EC HETEROGENEITY DURING INFLAMMATION

Endothelial cells line the inner wall of blood vessels and exhibit diverse subtypes (2, 8, 33). Different ECs have different structural and functional characteristics based on their exposure to distinct microenvironments (2, 8, 9, 33, 66). They are activated in response to inflammatory stimuli, with this activation resulting in the expression of adhesion molecules necessary for leukocyte binding (33).

TABLE 1 | Summary of the key studies exploring EndMT under specific inflammatory stimuli and metabolic dysfunction.

Stimuli	Endothelial markers	Mesenchymal markers	Endothelial cell types	Positive regulator of EndMT	Reference
TNF-α	VE-cadherin	N-cadherin	LEC	ZEB1 and β-catenin	(44)
TNF-α	VE-cadherin, CD31, eNOS	$\alpha\text{-SMA}$ and MMP-9	PAVEC and eQEE	Akt/NF-κB, Snail, Slug, TGFβ, Notch1, and BMP-4	(39, 40)
IL-1β	VWF	α -SMA, collagen I, and calponin	HDMEC	Non determined	(47, 48)
IL-1β	Non determined	SM22a	HUVEC	pSmad2 and TGFβ2	(49)
IL-1β	Non determined	Cell shape change and actin cytoskeleton	CECs	PI3K	(50, 51)
TNF-α, IL-1β	VE-cadherin, CD31,	α-SMA, FSP-1, vimentin, N-cadherin,	HIMEC	Sp1	(31)
and TGFβ1	and vWF	and fibronectin			
TGF β 2 and IL-1 β	CD31, vWF, and VE-cadherin	SM22 α , FSP-1, collagen 1 A2, vimentin, and α -SMA	HEMEC	Snail	(53)
TGFβ2 and IL-1β	eNOS and vWF	SM22α, calponin	HUVEC	NF-κB	(54)
TNF- α , IL-1 β and TGF β 1	vWF, CD31, VE-cadherin, and Occludin	Calponin, α -SMA, and collagen I	PAECs	Non determined	(7)
High glucose	CD31 and VE-cadherin	$\alpha\text{-SMA},\alpha\text{-SMA},\text{FSP-1},\text{and fibronectin}$	GEnC	TGFβ, pSmad2/3, Snail, ROCK1, NOD1, MEK/ERK, SRF, and Snail	(57–60)
High glucose	CD31 and VE-cadherin	α -SMA, FSP-1, collagen I, collagen III, and MMP-2/9	HAEC	Angiotensin II, Snail, and PARP-1	(55, 61)
High glucose	VE-cadherin and CD31	α -SMA, collagen I, FSP-1, vimentin, and MMP-2/9	HUVEC	TGFβ1, ERK, pSmad2/3, and MAPK (p38 and ERK)	(56, 63)
High glucose	VE-cadherin	FSP-1 and collagen I	HUVEC and HAEC	ET-1, TGFβ1, pSmad3, pAKT, and Snail	(62)
ox-LDL + Radiation	VE-cadherin and CD31	α -SMA, FSP-1, and vimentin	HAEC	Non determined	(64)

TNF-α, tumor necrosis factor-α; IL-1β, interleukin-1β; TGFβ, transforming growth factor-β; VE-cadherin, vascular endothelial cadherin; eNOS, endothelial nitric oxide synthase; vWF, von Willebrand Factor; α-SMA, α-smooth muscle actin; SM22α, smooth muscle protein 22-α; FSP-1, fibroblast-specific protein 1; LEC, lymphatic endothelial cell; PAVEC, porcine aortic valve endothelial cell; eQEE; embryonic quail endocardial explant; HDMEC, human epithelioid dermal microvascular endothelial cell; HUVEC, human umbilical vein endothelial cell; CEC, correal endothelial cell; HIMEC, human intestinal microvascular endothelial cell; HEMEC, human umbilical vein endothelial cell; ZEB1, zinc finger E-box-binding homeobox 1; NF-κB, nuclear factor kappa B; BMP-4, bone morphogenetic protein 4; EZH2, enhancer of zeste homolog 2; FGF-2, fibroblast growth factor 2; PI3K, phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. GEnC, glomerular endothelial cell; ROCK1, Rho-associated kinase 1; HAEC, human aortic endothelial cell; GLP-1, glucagon-like peptide-1; PARP-1, Poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase 1; SRF, Serum response factor; ET-1, endothelin-1; ox-LDL, oxidized low-density lipoprotein; NOD2, Nucleotidebinding oligomerization domain-containing protein 2.

Many studies showed that each EC subtype responds differently to different inflammatory stimuli in vitro (33). Viemann et al. (67) suggested that genes differentially regulated upon TNF-a stimulation between human microvascular ECs and HUVECs exhibit functional differences, and that genes whose expression was altered only in the human microvascular ECs group were associated with signaling and transcription factors, apoptosis, cell proliferation, immune response, and cell structure. However, genes showing altered expression only in HUVECs were associated with chemokines, cytokines, cellsurface molecules, and signaling and transcription factors (67). VCAM-1 expression was only increased in response to TNF-α in HUVECs and glomerular ECs, but not in dermal microvascular ECs (68). In addition, Scott et al. (69) reported changes in heterogeneous gene expression in response to TNF- α , lipopolysaccharide (LPS), and IL-1 β in HUVECs, human pulmonary microvascular ECs, HAECs, carotid artery ECs, coronary artery ECs, subclavian artery ECs, and brachiocephalic artery ECs. TNF- α , and IL-1 β -stimulated organ-specific endothelial heterogeneity has also been reported (70).

These findings suggest that each EC subtype might respond differently to different inflammatory stimuli in the context of EndMT. Indeed, Pinto et al. (71) compared responses to TGF β 1 or TGF β 2 between human coronary artery ECs and microvascular pulmonary artery ECs, finding that in human coronary artery ECs, both TGF β 1 and TGF β 2 upregulated the expression of the mesenchymal markers α -SMA and SM22 α , but only TGF β 1 had an effect on α -SMA expression in human pulmonary microvascular ECs. In addition, TNF- α increased the expression of the mesenchymal markers in PAVECs, although this response was not observed in porcine aortic ECs (40).

Importantly, other inflammation-associated endothelial activators, such as shear stress or protein kinase C (PKC), have also been studied in this context (33). Methe et al. (72) showed that venous and coronary artery specific flows differentially regulate the expression of endothelial adhesion molecules as well as KLF2/KLF4 transcription factors in human saphenous vein ECs and human coronary artery ECs. Two ECs have also been reported to show heterogeneity in adhesion molecule expression in response to PKC. Here, PKC activation induces E-selectin and VCAM-1 expression in HUVECs, but not in human dermal microvascular ECs (73).

Differences in the behavior of various EC subtypes in response to inflammatory stimuli have also been reported *in vivo* (33). Tamaru et al. (74) showed that induction of adhesion molecule expression in response to IL-1 β stimulation is both tissue- and cell-type specific. However, no changes were observed in VCAM-1 expression in brain and liver microvascular ECs in response to LPS stimulation (75, 76). Furthermore, van Meurs et al. (77) showed that E-selectin and VCAM expression in human glomerular ECs differs from that in other ECs. In CD31deficient mice, apoptosis of peritubular-capillary ECs occurs upon LPS administration, although other microvessel ECs were unaffected (78). Given the extent of endothelial heterogeneity found both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, studying the molecular mechanisms and functions associated with the EndMT process in inflammation in the context of endothelial heterogeneity will eventually enable us to better understand vascular diseases and develop more sophisticated and effective therapeutic drugs.

TARGETING ENDMT FOR THERAPEUTIC AND CLINICAL APPLICATIONS IN VASCULAR DISEASES

Endothelial to mesenchymal transition is recognized to not only occur during development but also it is now clear that EndMT underlies pathological processes associated with multiple diseases (6, 26, 79, 80). EndMT is also controlled by a variety of stimuli, including inflammation, growth factors, and hypoxia (81–83). Particularly, inflammation-induced EndMT aggravates inflammation and destroys vascular homeostasis, leading to pathogenesis of several diseases, such as cardiac fibrosis, PAH, and atherosclerosis (31, 84, 85). Given the involvement of EndMT in multiple inflammatory diseases, preventing EndMT may represent a useful approach to treat inflammatory diseases.

Several factors have been identified as the negative regulators of EndMT signaling pathways (86-88). Vascular endothelial growth factor-A reverses TGF_{β2}-induced EndMT (89), and HDL and the extracellular-matrix protein fibulin 1 and kallistatin also exert inhibitory effects on TGFβ-induced EndMT (65, 90, 91). Furthermore, the most common aldosterone receptor antagonist, spironolactone has a protective role against TGFβ-induced EndMT in HUVECs (92) and, rapamycin suppresses mechanistic target of mTOR signaling, leading to the inhibition of EndMT (93). Although emerging studies report multiple EndMT mediators that play critical roles in EndMT induction, the targeting of EndMT mediators requires careful evaluation due to the modulation of EndMT exhibiting differential effects in different ECs based on endothelial heterogeneity. For example, IL-1β upregulates FGF2 expression through PI3K activation, which leads to EndMT of corneal ECs (51). Lee et al. (50) suggested that blocking the IL-1β and FGF2 pathways would prevent inflammation-induced EndMT in corneal ECs; however, FGF2 exerts an inhibitory effect on TGFβ-mediated EndMT via miR-20a in HUVECs (81, 94). Moreover, another study showed that FGF receptor-1 is a key inhibitor of TGFβ-driven EndMT in HUVECs (95), and the endogenous antifibrotic peptide N-acetyl-seryl-aspartyl-lysyl-proline restores FGF receptor levels and upregulates levels of the let-7, resulting in the inhibition of EndMT in human dermal microvascular ECs (96). Therefore, further studies are needed to completely elucidate the mechanisms associated with FGF2, as well as many mediators involved in EndMT (81).

In the context of diseases, studies on the inhibitory effect of EndMT have mainly focused on fibrosis. The common feature of many fibro-proliferative diseases is inflammation (97). Fibrosis results from chronic inflammation, possibly owing to infection, autoimmune reactions, or allergic reactions, which results in the release of inflammatory mediators, abnormal cell proliferation, and deposition of extracellular-matrix components (81, 82, 84, 97). BMP7 has been shown to exhibit anti-EndMT effects and reduce cardiac fibrosis; however, most other BMPs are positive regulators of EndMT (81, 85, 98, 99). Hepatocyte growth factor reduces cardiac fibrosis by suppressing TGF β 1-mediated EndMT (100). Cinacalcet, a calcimimetic agent, reduces serum levels of parathyroid hormone and suppresses EndMT, leading to attenuation of cardiac fibrosis (101). Similarly, losartan and irbesartan, two angiotensin II-receptor type 1 blockers, ameliorate cardiac fibrosis by inhibiting EndMT (61, 102). Scutellarin and relaxin are also EndMT inhibitors and prevent cardiac fibrosis by regulating Notch1 and Jagged-1 (86, 103). Furthermore, inhibition of CD45 protein tyrosine phosphatase leads to reduced EndMT in TGF β 1-treated mitral valve ECs (104). The anti-fibrotic effects of linagliptin, which blocks EndMT, have also been reported *in vitro* and in diabetic kidneys (105). Similarly, macitentan inhibits endothelin-1 or TGF β 1-induced EndMT in systemic sclerosis (106).

Cytokine-induced inflammation is widely considered a major cause of PAH development (107). Moreover, remodeling of the pulmonary artery under inflammatory conditions is a major feature of PAH (12–15). Recent evidence suggests that inflammationinduced EndMT is a key contributor to pathological pulmonary vascular remodeling associated with transition of ECs to α -SMAexpressing mesenchymal-like cells in obstructive vascular lesions of PAH (7, 29). Clinical data also indicate that the serum levels of IL-1, -6, -8, -10, and TNF- α are elevated in PAH patients (107). In this context, salvianolic acid A, a polyphenol compound, inhibits EndMT in PAH, thereby attenuating inflammation associated with monocrotaline-induced PAH (108). Another study showed that the delivery of BMP receptor-2 resulted in less right-ventricle hypertrophy, pulmonary vascular resistance, and improved cardiac function through attenuation of EndMT (109). Kang et al. (87) suggested that ponatinib, a multi-target tyrosine-kinase inhibitor, delays TGF β 1-mediated EndMT and has therapeutic potential for use in PAH therapy, where it could act by regulating Wnt signaling.

Atherosclerosis is a vascular disease mediated by a typical inflammatory response. Inflammatory stimuli continuously lead to calcified plaque formation (110). Atherosclerosis lesions mostly comprise EndMT-derived fibroblast-like cells, which are regulated by various EndMT mediators, such as snail, slug, and β -catenin (84, 111, 112). Other pathways might also lead to atherosclerosis by inducing EndMT via TGFB, oxidative stress, hypoxia, Wnt/β-catenin signaling, and BMP signaling (81, 84, 113). These data suggest that EndMT is a major source of neointimal hyperplasia and plays a role in the progression of arteriosclerosis through inflammation. In particular, excessive BMP activity promotes the calcification of atherosclerotic lesions through EndMT and serine-protease inhibitors also reduce EndMT and vascular calcification (88, 114). Consistent with this report, vascular calcification was found to be reduced in response to a BMP inhibitor in matrix-gla-protein-deficient mice (115).

It has been shown that metabolic syndrome, which is associated with metabolic dysfunction such as obesity, hyperglycemia, insulin resistance, and dyslipidemia has a central role in the

TABLE 2 | Summary of the key studies exploring endothelial to mesenchymal transition (EndMT) as a therapeutic target in various diseases.

Model of Study	Negative regulator of EndMT	Clinical relevance	Reference	
Isoproterenol-induced myocardial fibrosis rat model	Relaxin	Cardiac fibrosis	(86)	
Bleomycin-induced PAH model	Ponatinib (multi-targeted tyrosine-kinase inhibitor)	Pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH)	(87)	
TGFβ1-induced EndMT	HDL	Non-determined	(65)	
TGFβ-induced EndMT	Spironolactone (aldosterone receptor antagonist)	Non-determined	(92)	
Mouse models of pressure overload and	BMP-7	Cardiac fibrosis	(85)	
chronic allograft rejection				
Heterotopic heart transplantation model	BMP-7	Endocardial fibroelastosis	(99)	
Pressure-overload mouse model	HGF	Cardiac fibrosis	(100)	
Rat model of uremia and secondary hyperparathyroidism	Cinacalcet (calcimimetic agent)	Cardiac fibrosis	(101)	
TGFβ1-induced EndMT	Losartan (angiotensin II receptor type 1 blocker)	Non determined	(102)	
Isoproterenol -induced myocardial fibrosis rat model	Scutellarin	Cardiac fibrosis	(103)	
Ovine inferior myocardial infarction model	CD45-selective PTPase inhibitor	Myocardial infarction	(104)	
STZ-induced diabetic mice	Linagliptin (DPP-4 inhibitor)	Diabetic kidney fibrosis	(105)	
TGFβ and ET-1-induced EndMT	Macitentan (ET-1 receptor antagonist)	Systemic sclerosis	(106)	
MCT-induced PAH model	Salvianolic acid A	Pulmonary arterial hypertension	(108)	
Hypoxia, MCT-induced PAH model	Delivery of BMPR2	Pulmonary arterial hypertension	(109)	
STZ-induced diabetic rats	Lovastatin	Diabetic nephropathy	(58)	
<i>db/db</i> diabetic mice	Fasudil (ROCK1 inhibitor)	Diabetic nephropathy	(59)	
STZ-induced SHR diabetic rats	Irbesartan (angiotensin II receptor type 1 blocker)	Diabetic cardiomyopathy	(61)	
STZ-induced diabetic mice	GLP-1 analog	Diabetic cardiomyopathy	(55)	
STZ-induced diabetic rats	CCG-1423 (SRF inhibitor)	Diabetic nephropathy	(57)	
STZ-induced diabetic ET-1 [#] ; Tie2-Cre(+) mice	ET-1 silencing	Diabetic cardiomyopathy	(62)	
STZ-induced diabetic mice	Low-dose irisin	Diabetic cardiomyopathy	(63)	
TGFβ1-induced EndMT	HDL	Non determined	(65)	

TNF-α, tumor necrosis factor-α; IL-1β, interleukin-1β; TGFβ, transforming growth factor-β; VE-cadherin, vascular endothelial cadherin; eNOS, endothelial nitric oxide synthase; vWF, von Willebrand factor; α-SMA, α-smooth muscle actin; SM22α, smooth muscle protein 22-α; FSP-1, fibroblast-specific protein 1; LEC, lymphatic endothelial cell; PAVEC, porcine aortic valve endothelial cell; eQEE, embryonic quail endocardial explant; HDMEC, human epithelioid dermal microvascular endothelial cell; HUVEC, human umbilical vein endothelial cell; CEC, correal endothelial cell; HIMEC, human intestinal microvascular endothelial cell; PAEC, pulmonary artery endothelial cell; ZEB1, zinc finger E-box-binding homeobox 1; NF-κB, nuclear factor kappa B; BMP-4, bone morphogenetic protein 4; EZH2, enhancer of zeste homolog 2; FGF-2, fibroblast growth factor 2; PI3K, phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. STZ, streptozotocin; SHR, spontaneously hypertensive rats; HDL, High-Density Lipoproteins; HGF, hepatocyte growth factor; MCT, monocrotaline. pathogenesis of cardiovascular disease, diabetes mellitus type 2, and tissue remodeling (116). Abnormalities associated with chronic inflammation are key risk factors of metabolic dysfunction, leading to the endothelial dysfunction that is critically involved in the development of such diseases (64, 116–119). In the context of metabolic syndrome, studies on EndMT induced by metabolic dysfunction have mainly focused on diabetic nephropathy and cardiomyopathy. Several studies have shown that EndMT contributes to diabetic nephropathy, while inhibition of EndMT by lovastatin, fasudil, and CCG-1423 could ameliorate diabetic nephropathy in streptozotocin (STZ)-induced diabetic animal models (57–59). In addition, inhibition of EndMT by Irbesartan, glucagon-like peptide-1 analog, ET-1 inhibition and low-dose irisin could prevent diabetic cardiomyopathy in diabetic animal models (55, 61–63).

Taken together, the currently available data indicate that EndMT plays a key role in various fibrosis-related and cardiovascular diseases (**Figure 1**; **Table 2**). Considering the large number of studies that suggest targeting EndMT as a novel therapeutic approach for many diseases, clarifying the underlying signaling mechanisms associated with EndMT and establishing strategies to regulate EndMT are urgently needed.

CONCLUSION

Endothelial to mesenchymal transition plays an important role not only during the development process but also in adults under physiological and pathological conditions. A central role for EndMT emerges from the complex network of interactions that underlie inflammation-induced endothelial dysfunction. There is accumulating evidence indicating that EndMT is a key feature in inflammation-related endothelial dysfunction. It is through this phenotypic switch that EndMT causes diverse vascular diseases, such as atherosclerosis, PAH, and fibrosis. Therefore,

REFERENCES

- Sena CM, Pereira AM, Seica R. Endothelial dysfunction a major mediator of diabetic vascular disease. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2013) 1832(12):2216–31. doi:10.1016/j.bbadis.2013.08.006
- Aird WC. Endothelial cell heterogeneity. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med (2012) 2(1):a006429. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a006429
- Gimbrone MA Jr, Garcia-Cardena G. Endothelial cell dysfunction and the pathobiology of atherosclerosis. *Circ Res* (2016) 118(4):620–36. doi:10.1161/ CIRCRESAHA.115.306301
- Vanhoutte PM, Shimokawa H, Feletou M, Tang EH. Endothelial dysfunction and vascular disease – a 30th anniversary update. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)* (2017) 219(1):22–96. doi:10.1111/apha.12646
- Juni RP, Duckers HJ, Vanhoutte PM, Virmani R, Moens AL. Oxidative stress and pathological changes after coronary artery interventions. J Am Coll Cardiol (2013) 61(14):1471–81. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2012.11.068
- Perez L, Munoz-Durango N, Riedel CA, Echeverria C, Kalergis AM, Cabello-Verrugio C, et al. Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition: cytokinemediated pathways that determine endothelial fibrosis under inflammatory conditions. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev* (2017) 33:41–54. doi:10.1016/ j.cytogfr.2016.09.002
- Good RB, Gilbane AJ, Trinder SL, Denton CP, Coghlan G, Abraham DJ, et al. Endothelial to mesenchymal transition contributes to endothelial dysfunction in pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Am J Pathol* (2015) 185(7):1850–8. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2015.03.019

the modulation of EndMT might yield new therapeutic strategies for the treatment of diverse diseases. Although our current understanding of the molecular mechanisms underlying EndMT in the context of inflammation is advancing, further studies are needed in the future to completely understand the molecular mechanism associated with EndMT in inflammation-related diseases. Given that heterogeneity is apparent in ECs of different organs in response to different inflammatory stimuli, it will also be important to determine the molecular mechanisms associated with EndMT in the context of endothelial heterogeneity during inflammation in future studies. In conclusion, the study of EndMT will provide valuable insights into the molecular mechanisms leading to various human diseases and will help develop more sophisticated and effective therapeutic drugs for patients suffering from these diseases.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JK, JC, and AL wrote the manuscript. JK, WC, and MS-L were critically involved in the design of the work and the discussion of the content. All the authors approved the final manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Dr. Danielle L. McLean for her critical review of the manuscript and thoughtful discussions.

FUNDING

This research was supported by the Basic Science Research Program through the National Research Foundation of Korea (NRF) funded by the minister of Education, Science and Technology (NRF-2016R1A5A1011974 and NRF-2016R1C1B2006591 to JK).

- Kim JD, Lee HW, Jin SW. Diversity is in my veins: role of bone morphogenetic protein signaling during venous morphogenesis in *zebrafish* illustrates the heterogeneity within endothelial cells. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2014) 34(9):1838–45. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303219
- Aird WC. Phenotypic heterogeneity of the endothelium: II. representative vascular beds. *Circ Res* (2007) 100(2):174–90. doi:10.1161/01.RES. 0000255690.03436.ae
- Rajendran P, Rengarajan T, Thangavel J, Nishigaki Y, Sakthisekaran D, Sethi G, et al. The vascular endothelium and human diseases. *Int J Biol Sci* (2013) 9(10):1057–69. doi:10.7150/ijbs.7502
- Lee A, Papangeli I, Park Y, Jeong HN, Choi J, Kang H, et al. A PPARgammadependent miR-424/503-CD40 axis regulates inflammation mediated angiogenesis. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7(1):2528. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-02852-4
- Lee A, McLean D, Choi J, Kang H, Chang W, Kim J. Therapeutic implications of microRNAs in pulmonary arterial hypertension. *BMB Rep* (2014) 47(6):311–7. doi:10.5483/BMBRep.2014.47.6.085
- Kim JD, Lee A, Choi J, Park Y, Kang H, Chang W, et al. Epigenetic modulation as a therapeutic approach for pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Exp Mol Med* (2015) 47:e175. doi:10.1038/emm.2015.45
- Kim J, Kang Y, Kojima Y, Lighthouse JK, Hu X, Aldred MA, et al. An endothelial apelin-FGF link mediated by miR-424 and miR-503 is disrupted in pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Nat Med* (2013) 19(1):74–82. doi:10.1038/ nm.3040
- 15. Kim J, Hwangbo C, Hu X, Kang Y, Papangeli I, Mehrotra D, et al. Restoration of impaired endothelial myocyte enhancer factor 2 function

rescues pulmonary arterial hypertension. *Circulation* (2015) 131(2):190-9. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.013339

- Galle J, Quaschning T, Seibold S, Wanner C. Endothelial dysfunction and inflammation: What is the link? *Kidney Int* (2003) 63:S45–9. doi:10.1046/j. 1523-1755.63.s84.12.x
- Zhang C. The role of inflammatory cytokines in endothelial dysfunction. Basic Res Cardiol (2008) 103(5):398–406. doi:10.1007/s00395-008-0733-0
- Chen Y, Pitzer AL, Li X, Li PL, Wang L, Zhang Y. Instigation of endothelial Nlrp3 inflammasome by adipokine visfatin promotes inter-endothelial junction disruption: role of HMGB1. *J Cell Mol Med* (2015) 19(12):2715–27. doi:10.1111/jcmm.12657
- Vandanmagsar B, Youm YH, Ravussin A, Galgani JE, Stadler K, Mynatt RL, et al. The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nat Med* (2011) 17(2):179–88. doi:10.1038/ nm.2279
- Varghese GP, Folkersen L, Strawbridge RJ, Halvorsen B, Yndestad A, Ranheim T, et al. NLRP3 inflammasome expression and activation in human atherosclerosis. J Am Heart Assoc (2016) 5(5):e003031. doi:10.1161/ JAHA.115.003031
- Franchi L, Munoz-Planillo R, Nunez G. Sensing and reacting to microbes through the inflammasomes. *Nat Immunol* (2012) 13(4):325–32. doi:10.1038/ ni.2231
- Chen Z, Martin M, Li Z, Shyy JY. Endothelial dysfunction: the role of sterol regulatory element-binding protein-induced NOD-like receptor family pyrin domain-containing protein 3 inflammasome in atherosclerosis. *Curr Opin Lipidol* (2014) 25(5):339–49. doi:10.1097/MOL.000000000000107
- Cerretti DP, Kozlosky CJ, Mosley B, Nelson N, Van Ness K, Greenstreet TA, et al. Molecular cloning of the interleukin-1 beta converting enzyme. *Science* (1992) 256(5053):97–100. doi:10.1126/science.1373520
- Thornberry NA, Bull HG, Calaycay JR, Chapman KT, Howard AD, Kostura MJ, et al. A novel heterodimeric cysteine protease is required for interleukin-1 beta processing in monocytes. *Nature* (1992) 356(6372): 768–74. doi:10.1038/356768a0
- He Y, Zeng MY, Yang DH, Metro B, Nunez G. NEK7 is an essential mediator of NLRP3 activation downstream of potassium efflux. *Nature* (2016) 530(7590):354-+. doi:10.1038/nature16959
- Chen PY, Simons M. When endothelial cells go rogue. EMBO Mol Med (2016) 8(1):1–2. doi:10.15252/emmm.201505943
- Ghosh AK, Quaggin SE, Vaughan DE. Molecular basis of organ fibrosis: potential therapeutic approaches. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood)* (2013) 238(5): 461–81. doi:10.1177/1535370213489441
- Potenta S, Zeisberg E, Kalluri R. The role of endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in cancer progression. Br J Cancer (2008) 99(9):1375–9. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6604662
- Arciniegas E, Frid MG, Douglas IS, Stenmark KR. Perspectives on endothelialto-mesenchymal transition: potential contribution to vascular remodeling in chronic pulmonary hypertension. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2007) 293(1):L1–8. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00378.2006
- Sanchez-Duffhues G, Orlova V, Ten Dijke P. In brief: endothelial-tomesenchymal transition. *J Pathol* (2016) 238(3):378-80. doi:10.1002/ path.4653
- Rieder F, Kessler SP, West GA, Bhilocha S, de la Motte C, Sadler TM, et al. Inflammation-induced endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition: a novel mechanism of intestinal fibrosis. *Am J Pathol* (2011) 179(5):2660–73. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2011.07.042
- Welch-Reardon KM, Wu N, Hughes CC. A role for partial endothelialmesenchymal transitions in angiogenesis? *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2015) 35(2):303–8. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.114.303220
- Dauphinee SM, Karsan A. Endothelial Dysfunction and Inflammation. Basel: Birkhäuser (2010). xii,234 p.
- Gori T, Dragoni S, Di Stolfo G, Forconi S. Endothelium and haemorheology. *Ann Ist Super Sanita* (2007) 43(2):124–9.
- Dejana E, Hirschi KK, Simons M. The molecular basis of endothelial cell plasticity. Nat Commun (2017) 8:14361. doi:10.1038/ncomms14361
- Gonzalez DM, Medici D. Signaling mechanisms of the epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Sci Signal (2014) 7(344):re8. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2005189
- Yu QC, Song W, Wang D, Zeng YA. Identification of blood vascular endothelial stem cells by the expression of protein C receptor. *Cell Res* (2016) 26(10):1079–98. doi:10.1038/cr.2016.85

- MacEwan DJ. TNF ligands and receptors a matter of life and death. Br J Pharmacol (2002) 135(4):855–75. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0704549
- Farrar EJ, Butcher JT. Heterogeneous susceptibility of valve endothelial cells to mesenchymal transformation in response to TNFalpha. *Ann Biomed Eng* (2014) 42(1):149–61. doi:10.1007/s10439-013-0894-3
- Mahler GJ, Farrar EJ, Butcher JT. Inflammatory cytokines promote mesenchymal transformation in embryonic and adult valve endothelial cells. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2013) 33(1):121–30. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA. 112.300504
- Al-Soudi A, Kaaij MH, Tas SW. Endothelial cells: from innocent bystanders to active participants in immune responses. *Autoimmun Rev* (2017) 16(9):951–62. doi:10.1016/j.autrev.2017.07.008
- Modur V, Zimmerman GA, Prescott SM, McIntyre TM. Endothelial cell inflammatory responses to tumor necrosis factor alpha. ceramidedependent and -independent mitogen-activated protein kinase cascades. *J Biol Chem* (1996) 271(22):13094–102. doi:10.1074/jbc.271.22.13094
- Wu KQ, Muratore CS, So EY, Sun C, Dubielecka PM, Reginato AM, et al. M1 macrophage-induced endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition promotes infantile hemangioma regression. *Am J Pathol* (2017) 187(9):2102–11. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2017.05.014
- 44. Chakraborty S, Zawieja DC, Davis MJ, Muthuchamy M. MicroRNA signature of inflamed lymphatic endothelium and role of miR-9 in lymphangiogenesis and inflammation. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* (2015) 309(10):C680–92. doi:10.1152/ajpcell.00122.2015
- Dinarello CA. Proinflammatory cytokines. Chest (2000) 118(2):503–8. doi:10.1378/chest.118.2.503
- Bhagat K, Vallance P. Inflammatory cytokines impair endotheliumdependent dilatation in human veins in vivo. *Circulation* (1997) 96(9): 3042-7. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.96.9.3042
- Romero LI, Zhang DN, Herron GS, Karasek MA. Interleukin-1 induces major phenotypic changes in human skin microvascular endothelial cells. *J Cell Physiol* (1997) 173(1):84–92. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1097-652(199710) 173:1<84:AID-JCP10>3.0.CO;2-N
- Chaudhuri V, Zhou L, Karasek M. Inflammatory cytokines induce the transformation of human dermal microvascular endothelial cells into myofibroblasts: a potential role in skin fibrogenesis. *J Cutan Pathol* (2007) 34(2): 146–53. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0560.2006.00584.x
- Maleszewska M, Gjaltema RA, Krenning G, Harmsen MC. Enhancer of zeste homolog-2 (EZH2) methyltransferase regulates transgelin/smooth muscle-22alpha expression in endothelial cells in response to interleukin-1beta and transforming growth factor-beta2. *Cell Signal* (2015) 27(8):1589–96. doi:10.1016/j.cellsig.2015.04.008
- Lee JG, Ko MK, Kay EP. Endothelial mesenchymal transformation mediated by IL-1beta-induced FGF-2 in corneal endothelial cells. *Exp Eye Res* (2012) 95(1):35–9. doi:10.1016/j.exer.2011.08.003
- Lee HT, Lee JG, Na M, Kay EP. FGF-2 induced by interleukin-1 beta through the action of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase mediates endothelial mesenchymal transformation in corneal endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem* (2004) 279(31):32325–32. doi:10.1074/jbc.M405208200
- Lv Z, Wang Y, Liu YJ, Mao YF, Dong WW, Ding ZN, et al. NLRP3 inflammasome activation contributes to mechanical stretch-induced endothelialmesenchymal transition and pulmonary fibrosis. *Crit Care Med* (2018) 46(1):e49–58. doi:10.1097/CCM.00000000002799
- Nie L, Lyros O, Medda R, Jovanovic N, Schmidt JL, Otterson MF, et al. Endothelial-mesenchymal transition in normal human esophageal endothelial cells cocultured with esophageal adenocarcinoma cells: role of IL-1beta and TGF-beta2. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* (2014) 307(9):C859–77. doi:10.1152/ajpcell.00081.2014
- Maleszewska M, Moonen JR, Huijkman N, van de Sluis B, Krenning G, Harmsen MC. IL-1beta and TGFbeta2 synergistically induce endothelial to mesenchymal transition in an NFkappaB-dependent manner. *Immunobiology* (2013) 218(4):443–54. doi:10.1016/j.imbio.2012.05.026
- 55. Yan F, Zhang GH, Feng M, Zhang W, Zhang JN, Dong WQ, et al. Glucagon-Like peptide 1 protects against hyperglycemic-induced endothelial-tomesenchymal transition and improves myocardial dysfunction by suppressing poly(ADP-Ribose) polymerase 1 activity. *Mol Med* (2015) 21:15–25. doi:10.2119/molmed.2014.00259
- 56. Yu CH, Suriguga, Gong M, Liu WJ, Cui NX, Wang Y, et al. High glucose induced endothelial to mesenchymal transition in human umbilical vein

endothelial cell. Exp Mol Pathol (2017) 102(3):377-83. doi:10.1016/j. yexmp.2017.03.007

- 57. Zhao L, Zhao J, Wang X, Chen Z, Peng K, Lu X, et al. Serum response factor induces endothelial-mesenchymal transition in glomerular endothelial cells to aggravate proteinuria in diabetic nephropathy. *Physiol Genomics* (2016) 48(10):711–8. doi:10.1152/physiolgenomics.00082.2016
- Ma Z, Zhu L, Liu Y, Wang Z, Yang Y, Chen L, et al. Lovastatin alleviates endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in glomeruli via suppression of oxidative stress and TGF-beta1 signaling. *Front Pharmacol* (2017) 8:473. doi:10.3389/fphar.2017.00473
- Peng H, Li Y, Wang C, Zhang J, Chen Y, Chen W, et al. ROCK1 induces endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in glomeruli to aggravate albuminuria in diabetic nephropathy. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:20304. doi:10.1038/srep20304
- 60. Shang J, Zhang Y, Jiang Y, Li Z, Duan Y, Wang L, et al. NOD2 promotes endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition of glomerular endothelial cells via MEK/ERK signaling pathway in diabetic nephropathy. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2017) 484(2):435–41. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2017.01.155
- Tang RN, Lv LL, Zhang JD, Dai HY, Li Q, Zheng M, et al. Effects of angiotensin II receptor blocker on myocardial endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in diabetic rats. *Int J Cardiol* (2013) 162(2):92–9. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard. 2011.06.052
- 62. Widyantoro B, Emoto N, Nakayama K, Anggrahini DW, Adiarto S, Iwasa N, et al. Endothelial cell-derived endothelin-1 promotes cardiac fibrosis in diabetic hearts through stimulation of endothelial-tomesenchymal transition. *Circulation* (2010) 121(22):2407–18. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.110.938217
- Liu X, Mujahid H, Rong B, Lu QH, Zhang W, Li P, et al. Irisin inhibits high glucose-induced endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition and exerts a dose-dependent bidirectional effect on diabetic cardiomyopathy. J Cell Mol Med (2017) 22(2):808–22. doi:10.1111/jcmm.13360
- Kim M, Choi SH, Jin YB, Lee HJ, Ji YH, Kim J, et al. The effect of oxidized low-density lipoprotein (ox-LDL) on radiation-induced endothelial-tomesenchymal transition. *Int J Radiat Biol* (2013) 89(5):356–63. doi:10.3109/ 09553002.2013.763193
- Spillmann F, Miteva K, Pieske B, Tschope C, Van Linthout S. High-density lipoproteins reduce endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2015) 35(8):1774–7. doi:10.1161/ATVBAHA.115.305887
- Aird WC. Phenotypic heterogeneity of the endothelium I. Structure, function, and mechanisms. *Circ Res* (2007) 100(2):158–73. doi:10.1161/01. RES.0000255691.76142.4a
- Viemann D, Goebeler M, Schmid S, Nordhues U, Klimmek K, Sorg C, et al. TNF induces distinct gene expression programs in microvascular and macrovascular human endothelial cells. *J Leukoc Biol* (2006) 80(1):174–85. doi:10.1189/jlb.0905530
- Murakami S, Morioka T, Nakagawa Y, Suzuki Y, Arakawa M, Oite T. Expression of adhesion molecules by cultured human glomerular endothelial cells in response to cytokines: comparison to human umbilical vein and dermal microvascular endothelial cells. *Microvasc Res* (2001) 62(3):383–91. doi:10.1006/mvre.2001.2356
- Scott DW, Vallejo MO, Patel RP. Heterogenic endothelial responses to inflammation: role for differential N-glycosylation and vascular bed of origin. J Am Heart Assoc (2013) 2(4):e000263. doi:10.1161/JAHA.113.000263
- Invernici G, Ponti D, Corsini E, Cristini S, Frigerio S, Colombo A, et al. Human microvascular endothelial cells from different fetal organs demonstrate organ-specific CAM expression. *Exp Cell Res* (2005) 308(2):273–82. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2005.04.033
- Pinto MT, Covas DT, Kashima S, Rodrigues CO. Endothelial mesenchymal transition: comparative analysis of different induction methods. *Biol Proced Online* (2016) 18:10. doi:10.1186/s12575-016-0040-3
- Methe H, Balcells M, Alegret MD, Santacana M, Molins B, Hamik A, et al. Vascular bed origin dictates flow pattern regulation of endothelial adhesion molecule expression. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2007) 292(5): H2167–75. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00403.2006
- Mason JC, Yarwood H, Sugars K, Haskard DO. Human umbilical vein and dermal microvascular endothelial cells show heterogeneity in response to PKC activation. *Am J Physiol* (1997) 273(4 Pt 1):C1233–40. doi:10.1152/ ajpcell.1997.273.4.C1233
- 74. Tamaru M, Tomura K, Sakamoto S, Tezuka K, Tamatani T, Narumi S. Interleukin-1beta induces tissue- and cell type-specific expression of adhesion

molecules in vivo. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (1998) 18(8):1292-303. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.18.8.1292

- 75. Yano K, Okada Y, Beldi G, Shih SC, Bodyak N, Okada H, et al. Elevated levels of placental growth factor represent an adaptive host response in sepsis. J Exp Med (2008) 205(11):2623–31. doi:10.1084/jem.20080398
- Shapiro NI, Yano K, Sorasaki M, Fischer C, Shih SC, Aird WC. Skin biopsies demonstrate site-specific endothelial activation in mouse models of sepsis. *J Vasc Res* (2009) 46(5):495–502. doi:10.1159/000210662
- van Meurs M, Wulfert FM, Knol AJ, De Haes A, Houwertjes M, Aarts LP, et al. Early organ-specific endothelial activation during hemorrhagic shock and resuscitation. *Shock* (2008) 29(2):291–9. doi:10.1097/SHK. 0b013e318145a7c1
- Carrithers M, Tandon S, Canosa S, Michaud M, Graesser D, Madri JA. Enhanced susceptibility to endotoxic shock and impaired STAT3 signaling in CD31-deficient mice. *Am J Pathol* (2005) 166(1):185–96. doi:10.1016/ S0002-9440(10)62243-2
- Lin F, Wang N, Zhang TC. The role of endothelial-mesenchymal transition in development and pathological process. *IUBMB Life* (2012) 64(9):717–23. doi:10.1002/iub.1059
- Xiao L, Kim DJ, Davis CL, McCann JV, Dunleavey JM, Vanderlinden AK, et al. Tumor endothelial cells with distinct patterns of TGFbeta-driven endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition. *Cancer Res* (2015) 75(7):1244–54. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-1616
- Gong H, Lyu X, Wang Q, Hu M, Zhang X. Endothelial to mesenchymal transition in the cardiovascular system. *Life Sci* (2017) 184:95–102. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2017.07.014
- Wynn TA. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of fibrosis. J Pathol (2008) 214(2):199–210. doi:10.1002/path.2277
- Yoshimatsu Y, Watabe T. Roles of TGF-beta signals in endothelialmesenchymal transition during cardiac fibrosis. *Int J Inflamm* (2011) 2011: 724080. doi:10.4061/2011/724080
- Chen PY, Qin L, Baeyens N, Li G, Afolabi T, Budatha M, et al. Endothelialto-mesenchymal transition drives atherosclerosis progression. *J Clin Invest* (2015) 125(12):4514–28. doi:10.1172/JCI82719
- Zeisberg EM, Tarnavski O, Zeisberg M, Dorfman AL, McMullen JR, Gustafsson E, et al. Endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition contributes to cardiac fibrosis. *Nat Med* (2007) 13(8):952–61. doi:10.1038/nm1613
- Zhou X, Chen X, Cai JJ, Chen LZ, Gong YS, Wang LX, et al. Relaxin inhibits cardiac fibrosis and endothelial-mesenchymal transition via the Notch pathway. *Drug Des Devel Ther* (2015) 9:4599–611. doi:10.2147/DDDT. S85399
- Kang Z, Ji Y, Zhang G, Qu Y, Zhang L, Jiang W. Ponatinib attenuates experimental pulmonary arterial hypertension by modulating Wnt signaling and vasohibin-2/vasohibin-1. *Life Sci* (2016) 148:1–8. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2016.02.017
- Guihard PJ, Yao J, Blazquez-Medela AM, Iruela-Arispe L, Bostrom KI, Yao Y. Endothelial-mesenchymal transition in vascular calcification of Ins2Akita/+ mice. *PLoS One* (2016) 11(12):e0167936. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0167936
- Paruchuri S, Yang JH, Aikawa E, Melero-Martin JM, Khan ZA, Loukogeorgakis S, et al. Human pulmonary valve progenitor cells exhibit endothelial/mesenchymal plasticity in response to vascular endothelial growth factor-A and transforming growth factor-beta2. *Circ Res* (2006) 99(8):861–9. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000245188.41002.2c
- Harikrishnan K, Cooley MA, Sugi Y, Barth JL, Rasmussen LM, Kern CB, et al. Fibulin-1 suppresses endothelial to mesenchymal transition in the proximal outflow tract. *Mech Dev* (2015) 136:123–32. doi:10.1016/j.mod. 2014.12.005
- Guo Y, Li P, Bledsoe G, Yang ZR, Chao L, Chao J. Kallistatin inhibits TGFbeta-induced endothelial-mesenchymal transition by differential regulation of microRNA-21 and eNOS expression. *Exp Cell Res* (2015) 337(1):103–10. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2015.06.021
- 92. Chen X, Cai J, Zhou X, Chen L, Gong Y, Gao Z, et al. Protective effect of spironolactone on endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in HUVECs via Notch pathway. *Cell Physiol Biochem* (2015) 36(1):191–200. doi:10.1159/000374063
- 93. Gao H, Zhang J, Liu T, Shi W. Rapamycin prevents endothelial cell migration by inhibiting the endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition and matrix metalloproteinase-2 and -9: an in vitro study. *Mol Vis* (2011) 17:3406–14.

- Correia AC, Moonen JR, Brinker MG, Krenning G. FGF2 inhibits endothelialmesenchymal transition through microRNA-20a-mediated repression of canonical TGF-beta signaling. *J Cell Sci* (2016) 129(3):569–79. doi:10.1242/ jcs.176248
- Chen PY, Qin LF, Tellides G, Simons M. Fibroblast growth factor receptor 1 is a key inhibitor of TGF beta signaling in the endothelium. *Sci Signal* (2014) 7(344):ra90. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2005504
- Nagai T, Kanasaki M, Srivastava SP, Nakamura Y, Ishigaki Y, Kitada M, et al. N-acetyl-seryl-aspartyl-lysyl-proline inhibits diabetes-associated kidney fibrosis and endothelial-mesenchymal transition. *Biomed Res Int* (2014) 2014:696475. doi:10.1155/2014/696475
- Sziksz E, Pap D, Lippai R, Beres NJ, Fekete A, Szabo AJ, et al. Fibrosis related inflammatory mediators: role of the IL-10 cytokine family. *Mediators Inflamm* (2015) 2015:764641. doi:10.1155/2015/764641
- Medici D. Endothelial-mesenchymal transition in regenerative medicine. Stem Cells Int (2016) 2016:6962801. doi:10.1155/2016/6962801
- Xu XB, Friehs I, Hu TZ, Melnychenko I, Tampe B, Alnour F, et al. Endocardial fibroelastosis is caused by aberrant endothelial to mesenchymal transition. *Circ Res* (2015) 116(5):857–66. doi:10.1161/Circresaha.116.305629
- 100. Okayama K, Azuma J, Dosaka N, Iekushi K, Sanada F, Kusunoki H, et al. Hepatocyte growth factor reduces cardiac fibrosis by inhibiting endothelialmesenchymal transition. *Hypertension* (2012) 59(5):958–65. doi:10.1161/ HYPERTENSIONAHA.111.183905
- 101. Wu M, Tang RN, Liu H, Pan MM, Lv LL, Zhang JD, et al. Cinacalcet ameliorates cardiac fibrosis in uremic hearts through suppression of endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition. *Int J Cardiol* (2014) 171(3):e65–9. doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2013.11.105
- 102. Wylie-Sears J, Levine RA, Bischoff J. Losartan inhibits endothelialto-mesenchymal transformation in mitral valve endothelial cells by blocking transforming growth factor-beta-induced phosphorylation of ERK. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2014) 446(4):870–5. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2014.03.014
- 103. Zhou H, Chen X, Chen L, Zhou X, Zheng G, Zhang H, et al. Anti-fibrosis effect of scutellarin via inhibition of endothelial-mesenchymal transition on isoprenaline-induced myocardial fibrosis in rats. *Molecules* (2014) 19(10):15611–23. doi:10.3390/molecules191015611
- Bischoff J, Casanovas G, Wylie-Sears J, Kim DH, Bartko PE, Guerrero JL, et al. CD45 Expression in Mitral valve endothelial cells after myocardial infarction. *Circ Res* (2016) 119(11):1215–25. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA. 116.309598
- 105. Kanasaki K, Shi S, Kanasaki M, He J, Nagai T, Nakamura Y, et al. Linagliptinmediated DPP-4 inhibition ameliorates kidney fibrosis in streptozotocininduced diabetic mice by inhibiting endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition in a therapeutic regimen. *Diabetes* (2014) 63(6):2120–31. doi:10.2337/ db13-1029
- 106. Cipriani P, Di Benedetto P, Ruscitti P, Capece D, Zazzeroni F, Liakouli V, et al. The Endothelial-mesenchymal transition in systemic sclerosis is induced by Endothelin-1 and transforming growth factor-beta and may be blocked by macitentan, a dual endothelin-1 receptor antagonist. *J Rheumatol* (2015) 42(10):1808–16. doi:10.3899/jrheum.150088
- 107. Groth A, Vrugt B, Brock M, Speich R, Ulrich S, Huber LC. Inflammatory cytokines in pulmonary hypertension. *Respir Res* (2014) 15:47. doi:10.1186/ 1465-9921-15-47

- 108. Chen Y, Yuan T, Zhang H, Yan Y, Wang D, Fang L, et al. Activation of Nrf2 attenuates pulmonary vascular remodeling via inhibiting endothelialto-mesenchymal transition: an insight from a plant polyphenol. *Int J Biol Sci* (2017) 13(8):1067–81. doi:10.7150/ijbs.20316
- Reynolds AM, Holmes MD, Danilov SM, Reynolds PN. Targeted gene delivery of BMPR2 attenuates pulmonary hypertension. *Eur Respir J* (2012) 39(2):329–43. doi:10.1183/09031936.00187310
- 110. Shanahan CM. Inflammation ushers in calcification: a cycle of damage and protection? *Circulation* (2007) 116(24):2782–5. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.107.749655
- 111. Evrard SM, Lecce L, Michelis KC, Nomura-Kitabayashi A, Pandey G, Purushothaman KR, et al. Endothelial to mesenchymal transition is common in atherosclerotic lesions and is associated with plaque instability. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:11853. doi:10.1038/ncomms11853
- 112. Yu W, Liu Z, An S, Zhao J, Xiao L, Gou Y, et al. The endothelial-mesenchymal transition (EndMT) and tissue regeneration. *Curr Stem Cell Res Ther* (2014) 9(3):196–204. doi:10.2174/1574888X09666140213154144
- 113. Kovacic JC, Mercader N, Torres M, Boehm M, Fuster V. Epithelial-tomesenchymal and endothelial-to-mesenchymal transition: from cardiovascular development to disease. *Circulation* (2012) 125(14):1795–808. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.040352
- 114. Bostrom KI, Yao J, Guihard PJ, Blazquez-Medela AM, Yao Y. Endothelialmesenchymal transition in atherosclerotic lesion calcification. *Ather*osclerosis (2016) 253:124–7. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2016.08.046
- 115. Malhotra R, Burke MF, Martyn T, Shakartzi HR, Thayer TE, O'Rourke C, et al. Inhibition of bone morphogenetic protein signal transduction prevents the medial vascular calcification associated with matrix Gla protein deficiency. *PLoS One* (2015) 10(1):e0117098. doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0117098
- 116. Cavalera M, Wang J, Frangogiannis NG. Obesity, metabolic dysfunction, and cardiac fibrosis: pathophysiological pathways, molecular mechanisms, and therapeutic opportunities. *Transl Res* (2014) 164(4):323–35. doi:10.1016/j. trsl.2014.05.001
- Lumeng CN, Saltiel AR. Inflammatory links between obesity and metabolic disease. J Clin Invest (2011) 121(6):2111–7. doi:10.1172/JCI57132
- Kong P, Christia P, Frangogiannis NG. The pathogenesis of cardiac fibrosis. Cell Mol Life Sci (2014) 71(4):549–74. doi:10.1007/s00018-013-1349-6
- Rizvi AA. Cytokine biomarkers, endothelial inflammation, and atherosclerosis in the metabolic syndrome: emerging concepts. *Am J Med Sci* (2009) 338(4):310–8. doi:10.1097/MAJ.0b013e3181a4158c

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that this research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Cho, Lee, Chang, Lee and Kim. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Role of the Endothelium during Antibody-Mediated Rejection: From Victim to Accomplice

Amy Rachael Cross^{1,2}, Denis Glotz^{1,2,3,4} and Nuala Mooney^{1,2,4*}

¹ INSERM U1160, Paris, France, ²University Paris Diderot, Sorbonne Paris Cité, Paris, France, ³AP-HP, Hôpital Saint Louis, Département de Néphrologie, Paris, France, ⁴LabEx Transplantex, Université de Strasbourg, Strasbourg, France

Antibody-mediated rejection (AMR) of solid organ transplants is characterized by the activation and injury of the allograft endothelium. Histological and transcriptomic studies have associated microvascular inflammation and endothelial lesions with the severity of rejection and poor graft outcomes. The allograft endothelium forms the physical barrier between the donor organ and the recipient; this position directly exposes the endothelium to alloimmune responses. However, endothelial cells are not just victims and can actively participate in the pathogenesis of rejection. In healthy tissues, the endothelium plays a major role in vascular and immune homeostasis. Organ transplantation, however, subjects the endothelium to an environment of inflammation, alloreactive lymphocytes, donor-specific antibodies, and potentially complement activation. As a result, endothelial cells become activated and have modified interactions with the cellular effectors of allograft damage: lymphocytes, natural killer, and myeloid cells. Activated endothelial cells participate in leukocyte adhesion and recruitment, lymphocyte activation and differentiation, as well as the secretion of cytokines and chemokines. Ultimately, highly activated endothelial cells promote pro-inflammatory alloresponses and become accomplices to AMR.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Olaf Penack, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

Reviewed by:

Ralf Dressel, University Medical Center, University of Göttingen, Germany Myra Coppage, University of Rochester Medical Center, United States

*Correspondence: Nuala Mooney nuala.mooney@univ-paris-diderot.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 23 October 2017 Accepted: 12 January 2018 Published: 29 January 2018

Citation:

Cross AR, Glotz D and Mooney N (2018) The Role of the Endothelium during Antibody-Mediated Rejection: From Victim to Accomplice. Front. Immunol. 9:106. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00106 Keywords: endothelial cells, antibody-mediated rejection, donor-specific antibodies, transplantation immunology, inflammation

ANTIBODY-MEDIATED REJECTION (AMR)

With the decline in the incidence of acute rejection, chronic rejection has become the major cause of allograft loss in solid organ transplantation (1). Moreover, AMR represents the predominant mechanism of chronic rejection (2, 3). In the case of renal transplantation, AMR is identified by the presence of circulating donor-specific antibodies (DSAs), morphologic evidence for tissue injury such as transplant glomerulopathy (characterized by reduplication of glomerular basement membranes), and evidence for antibody interaction with the vascular endothelium such as C4d deposition and/or microvascular inflammation (4, 5). Similar criteria for AMR diagnosis are used in cardiac (6), pulmonary (7), and pancreatic (8) transplantation and establish the involvement of the endothelium in the processes of AMR.

Both DSA existing prior to transplantation and DSA produced *de novo* post transplantation are harmful, although a recent study reported that AMR patients with preexisting DSA had superior graft survival to patients with *de novo* DSA (9). In the subset of patients with *de novo* DSA, the detection of endothelial lesions was associated with the poorest survival rates. While the correlation between DSA and microvascular endothelial lesions is well recognized, recent data have

97

revealed that DSAs also accelerate arteriosclerosis (10) and that they have a key role in premature and accelerated fibrosis of the allograft (11).

In AMR, the vast majority of known DSA are directed against the highly polymorphic HLA antigens. DSAs directed against either class of HLA antigen are deleterious; however, DSAs directed against HLA class II antigens have been more strongly associated with late-onset AMR, de novo antibody production, and reduced graft survival (12). Patients who develop HLA class II DSA have a higher risk of developing transplant glomerulopathy and microvascular endothelial damage associated with reduced graft survival (13). Of note, DSAs do not exclusively target HLA antigens; several non-HLA DSAs have been identified in proteomic and transcriptomic studies following allograft rejection (14). Such non-HLA DSAs often target endothelial-expressed antigens and accelerate vascular injury, such as vimentin, MICA, collagen, laminin-like globular domains of perlecan, and the angiotensin receptor type 1 (15, 16).

Endothelium damage in the presence of DSA was first considered to be a consequence of complement activation on the basis of the detection of a product of the activated complement cascade, C4d, in the microvasculature of AMR graft biopsies. Following studies on animal and human tissues, it became clear that complement activation is not a prerequisite for allograft vasculopathy (17, 18). Nonetheless, complement-binding anti-HLA DSAs have been associated with an increased rate of AMR, worse tissue damage, and more extensive microvascular inflammation than non-complement-binding anti-HLA DSAs (19).

These data demonstrate the clear involvement of the endothelium in AMR. Furthermore, they associate DSA and even complement with increased endothelial cell inflammation and vascular damage.

ENDOTHELIUM ACTIVATION IN AMR

The allograft microvasculature is the initial site of contact between the recipient's circulating immune system and donor antigens. As such, the endothelium takes on the role of a primary target of alloresponses. However, the endothelium is not an inert structure and actively participates in vascular and immune homeostasis. AMR-associated inflammation, alloantibodies, and activation of the complement cascade have been shown in recent studies to produce distinct endothelial phenotypes and impact their capacity to regulate and activate the alloimmune response (20–22).

Comparison of gene transcripts isolated from DSA-positive and -negative patient biopsies has confirmed endothelium activation as a characteristic of AMR (23). Hidalgo et al. reported a set of 132 DSA-specific transcripts that were functionally associated with HLA, interferon gamma effects, macrophages, natural killer (NK) cells, endothelial cells, inflammation, and immunoglobulins. Furthermore, 23 transcripts were selectively expressed during rejection from DSA-positive patients and they were chiefly expressed by the endothelium (8/23). This evidence supports the notion that DSAs contribute to a distinctive activation of endothelial cells during rejection. The allograft endothelium is capable of expressing HLA molecules, which in the context of allotransplantation exposes the endothelium to recognition by the recipient's humoral and cellular immune system. The expression of HLA class I antigens is readily detected in the renal microvascular endothelium, whereas that of HLA class II antigens is modest in the steady state and significantly increased in rejection (24, 25). HLA class II antigen expression is regulated by pro-inflammatory factors and displays a hierarchical expression of its isotypes (DR > DP > DQ) (26) and a non-identical time course of expression with HLA-DR and -DP being more readily induced than HLA-DQ. HLA-DR and HLA-DQ are frequently the target of *de novo* DSA and are significantly upregulated by the microvasculature post transplantation, as well as in AMR (27, 28).

Signaling mediated by ligand binding to HLA molecules in different cell types has been extensively reviewed elsewhere (29–31). In the endothelial cell, the alloantibody binding of endothelial HLA class I and II molecules has been shown to mediate signal transduction, independent of complement activation ((20, 21) and reviewed in ref. (32)). The relevance of these signaling pathways has been confirmed by the detection of phosphorylatedsignaling proteins, such as S6RP, in biopsies from patients with cardiac allograft vasculopathy and their quantitative correlation with AMR, but not other forms of rejection (33). Non-HLA DSAs directed against the angiotensin receptor type 1 DSA have been reported to be biologically active in vascular cells through the activation of Erk, AP-1, and NF-kB activation (34).

Complement activation, as a result of DSA binding, can synergize with the direct signal transduction induced by DSA-HLA ligation on the endothelium to further modify endothelial activation. This synergy has been observed to increase exocytosis of pro-thrombotic and pro-inflammatory molecules. While DSA-activated exocytosis was independent of complement activation, it could be increased by the addition of the C5a fragment of complement (35). Also, panel-reactive antibodies and the complement membrane attack complex combine to amplify a set of pro-inflammatory genes and the molecular expression of VCAM-1 (21).

In this review, we will use recent studies to explore endothelial cell participation in the physiopathology of AMR. We will primarily address atypical endothelial activation in the allograft and how these conditions may dictate alternative interactions with the cellular effectors of AMR, such as lymphocytes, NK cells, and myeloid cells.

ACTIVATED ENDOTHELIAL CELLS MODULATE ALLOGENEIC LYMPHOCYTES

As antigen-presenting cells, albeit non-professional, endothelial cells are in a unique position to promote the recognition of "nonself" allograft antigens, to recruit leukocytes and to modulate alloimmunity. Leukocyte infiltration is typical during allograft rejection. Interestingly, the composition of the infiltrates has been observed to contain equivalent numbers of intravascular CD3+ lymphocytes and CD68+ myeloid cells in the biopsies from cardiac-transplant patients with AMR (36).

Under inflammatory conditions, endothelial HLA molecules and adhesion molecules are upregulated and are sufficient to activate the alloproliferation of CD4+ T lymphocytes and concomitant increases in IL-2 and IFNy secretion (37, 38). In an *in vitro* experimental model, allogeneic human ECs expressing HLA-DR were capable of selectively activating CD4+ T cell differentiation toward the pro-inflammatory Th17 and the anti-inflammatory Treg subsets, by mechanisms involving IL-6 secretion and CD54 expression, respectively (38). Allograft infiltration of Th17 cells has been associated with shorter allograft survival (39), while the proportion of intragraft Treg cells has been positively correlated with graft survival (40, 41). The importance of HLA class II was also underlined by a study wherein the blocking of expression of endothelial HLA class II antigens by antibodies or siRNA was able to prevent CD4+ T activation and the IL-2 production required for a CD8+ alloresponse (42). These data led to the proposal that the extent of endothelial expression of HLA class II has functional consequences on lymphocyte-associated alloresponses.

In our most recent study, HLA class II antibody binding to activated endothelial cells, in an inflammatory context, induced the phosphorylation of Akt, MEK, and ERK. The downstream effect of HLA class II ligation was modified by endothelial immunogenicity. The activation of Akt by anti-HLA-DR antibody was implicated in the increased IL-6 secretion by the endothelial cells in an allogeneic setting and therefore enhanced endothelial cell-mediated differentiation of pro-inflammatory Th17 (20). Jane-Wit et al. showed that panel-reactive antibodies activated an inflammatory gene expression profile in endothelial cells through the activation of the non-canonical pathway of NF-kB. This signal transduction increased endothelial cell immunogenicity and promoted CD4+ -T cell differentiation toward the pro-inflammatory Th1 subset. Antibody-mediated increases in endothelial cell immunogenicity were significantly enhanced by the activation of the classical complement cascade (21) (see Figure 1).

Regarding costimulatory molecules, ICOSL is strongly expressed by human endothelial cells in the presence of TNF α and IL-1 β and played a functional role in CD4+ T activation (43). There are discrepancies in the literature regarding PD-L1; vascular endothelial expression was required for the generation of allogeneic Treg in a mouse-transplant model (44), whereas the lack of endothelial PD-L1 expression resulted in a greater generation of effector T cells and cardiac-transplant rejection in a chimeric mouse model (45). PD-L1 did not appear to be implicated in Treg expansion in an experimental model of human microvascular EC (38).



FIGURE 1 | Activated endothelial cells modulate allogenic T lymphocyte activity. Allogenic endothelial cells expressing HLA class II molecules are capable of inducing the secretion of IL-2 and alloproliferation by CD4+ memory lymphocytes. The T helper cell production of IL-2 facilitates the differentiation of memory CD8+ T cells into cytotoxic lymphocytes (CTLs), which can mediate rejection by targeting donor HLA class I molecules. Meanwhile, alloproliferation in CD4+ lymphocytes is associated with the selective expansion of pro-inflammatory Th17 (endothelial IL-6-dependent), anti-inflammatory Treg (endothelial ICAM-1 dependent) and pro-inflammatory Th1 subsets. Interestingly, donor-specific antibodies (DSAs) binding to HLA class II molecules alter endothelial cell immunogenicity. DSA binding can activate the Akt/PI3K-signaling pathway, consequently increasing endothelial IL-6 secretion and increasing the expansion of the pro-inflammatory Th17 subset. In addition, the amplification of the Treg population was decreased after DSA binding. Both the binding of DSA and the sub-lytic activation of the complement cascade can synergize to activate non-canonical NF-κB signaling in endothelial cells, ultimately resulting in an increased expansion of the Th1 subset and a greater secretion of IFNγ.

THE NK CELL CONTRIBUTION TO ENDOTHELIUM DAMAGE

Strong support for the implication of NK cells in AMR came from a mouse model of cardiac transplant in which the adoptive transfer of DSA led to chronic allograft vasculopathy and in which the depletion of NK cells limited cardiac allograft vasculopathy (46). Further support for the implication of NK cells in AMR in patients also came from the initial study by Hidalgo et al., which revealed that 6/23 transcripts selectively associated with the presence of DSA were highly expressed in NK cells (23). The data from transcript studies were supported by the detection of CD56 + cells (alongside CD68 + cells) in peritubular capillaries of biopsies from patients with AMR. Further study indicated that high NK transcript expression was associated with late-stage AMR, with microvascular inflammation, and with DSA (3). The notion of IFNy release by the NK cell, following triggering by DSA fixation to both the EC and the NK cell, heightening local inflammation, which in turn would increase both HLA class I and II molecular expression by the endothelium and thus enrich the density of targets for DSA binding, was raised. While high NK transcript expression is associated with AMR, they can also be detected in biopsies from patients with T cell-mediated rejection.

The role of NK cell interactions with the graft endothelium in AMR has also been postulated as a mechanism of allograft damage. Such interactions were proposed to take place after DSA binding to the endothelium and the simultaneous binding of the constant antibody fragment (Fc) to circulating NK cells. Several outcomes of antibody binding to NK cells through activating receptors are possible, including antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC) with target cell lysis or the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines. The latter is a more likely consequence in AMR as lytic damage to the endothelium is infrequently observed (see **Figure 2A**).

A recent study set out to model the DSA interaction with the NK cells *in vitro* by stimulating human NK cells from healthy donors with an immobilized antibody directed against CD16a (47). Interestingly, the detection of both chemokines and inflammatory cytokines supported the idea that NK cytokine production may be more relevant than cell lysis to AMR. Although the six NK-associated transcripts initially described by Hidalgo et al. (23) were expressed, they were not increased by antibody binding to NK cells.

A novel functional assay of NK activity was recently tested using DSA and NK cells from ABMR patients to indirectly determine NK lytic function and the cytotoxic potential of patient alloantibodies, the NK Cellular Humoral Activation Test (NK-CHAT) (48). Results from the study showed that ADCC activity was lower in transplant recipients with preserved graft function and that scoring the outcome of the NK-CHAT test allowed the prediction of ABMR.



FIGURE 2 | Endothelial cell activation and recruitment of natural killer (NK) cells and monocytes. **(A)** Donor-specific antibodies (DSAs) binding to endothelial cells may lead to the ligation of Fc receptors on NK cells and contribute to antibody-dependent cell-mediated cytotoxicity (ADCC) directed against the allograft or to the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as interferon gamma (IFNγ). IFNγ is a key factor in the quantitative expression of HLA class II molecules. Changes in IFNγ could conceivably increase the targets for DSA and thus increase antibody-mediated damage. **(B)** During antibody-mediated rejection, DII4 is upregulated on endothelial cells and is capable of modulating the differentiation of monocytes into macrophages displaying a pro-inflammatory M1 phenotype. **(C)** DSA binding to endothelial HLA class I molecules initiates intracellular signaling, such as the activation of ERK1/2, S6 kinase, S6 ribosomal protein, and mTOR. This signal transduction leads to the exocytosis of Weibel–Palade bodies and increases cell surface P-selection, which can augment monocyte recruitment and adhesion to the endothelial layer. Classical complement activation, resulting from DSA binding, is capable of synergizing with DSA signaling to further upregulate endothelial cell surface P-selectin and increase monocyte recruitment.

ENDOTHELIAL CELL RECRUITMENT AND POLARIZATION OF MONOCYTES/ MACROPHAGES

Immunohistochemical studies of rejecting biopsies have observed significant leukocyte infiltration associated with the severity of allograft damage. A majority of these cells are intravascular CD68+ monocytes/macrophages (49, 50). In biopsies from cardiac-transplant patients with AMR, an equivalent number of intravascular CD3+ lymphocytes and CD68+ myeloid cells were observed (36). Transcriptomic studies of biopsies have identified macrophage transcripts as the selective genes set that allow the discrimination of AMR and non-AMR patients (51). The myeloid gene set correlates with both the severity of AMR and the MFI of anti-HLA DSA. Furthermore, the changes in macrophage-associated genes suggest Fc γ receptor-mediated phagocytosis as an active pathway in AMR (51).

Monocyte and macrophages may be important mediators of rejection through different mechanisms including antigen processing and presentation, co-stimulation, cytokine production, and tissue remodeling (52). Endothelial cells interact with monocytes through cytokine crosstalk as well as contact-dependent mechanisms, and recent research has elucidated specific mechanisms by which AMR-activated endothelial cells may act upon monocyte responses.

Reed et al. found that HLA class I antibodies are capable of activating endothelial cells by an increase in intracellular calcium, leading to the exocytosis of Weibel-Palade bodies and a concomitant increase in cell surface P-selectin (53). This increase in P-selectin is sufficient to modulate and increase monocyte adhesion to the endothelial cells, and a mouse model of anti-HLA class I DSA-induced AMR found that blocking P-selectin significantly reduced the macrophage load in the graft (54). Furthermore, following the increase in surface P-selectin, Fc receptors binding to the HLA class I-bound DSA contributed to the stability of monocyte adhesion (55). Additionally, the activation of the classical complement cascade by the Fc portion of DSA that releases components such as C5a and C3a has been shown to further enhance endothelial surface P-selectin increases mediated by HLA class I DSA and thereby increase monocyte recruitment to the endothelium (56) (see Figure 2C).

Notch ligands and receptors are important regulators of immune cells. Within endomyocardial biopsies, the Notch4 receptor is exclusively expressed on the apical side of endothelial cells and is downregulated during AMR. Conversely, the Notch ligand Dll4 is detected and upregulated on both intravascular macrophages and endothelial cells during AMR. Pabois et al. found that the pro-inflammatory stimulation of endothelial cells *in vitro* could recreate the changes in Notch4 and Dll4 observed in AMR (22). Endothelial Dll4 regulates Notch signaling in monocytes and encourages the differentiation of monocytes into macrophages with a predominantly pro-inflammatory M1 phenotype, which corresponds to the phenotype of intravascular macrophages observed in the endomyocardial biopsies during AMR. The M1 subset is considered to be phagocytic and pro-inflammatory, while the M2 subset is attributed to anti-inflammatory and pro-fibrotic abilities (see **Figure 2B**).

FROM VICTIM TO ACCOMPLICE

The endothelium has been long recognized as a victim in AMR. Endothelial lesions, endothelial cell swelling, and reduplication of the capillary basement membranes are strongly associated with the severity of AMR and poor graft outcomes.

However, studies have only recently begun to reveal the active involvement of endothelial cells in the physiopathology of rejection. Allotransplantation and AMR expose the endothelium to inflammation, HLA/non-HLA DSA, and often complement activation. As a consequence of such stimulation, endothelial cells become atypically activated with an altered immunogenicity and an altered capacity to modulate alloimmune responses. DSA-bound endothelial cells act as a scaffold for Fc-dependent NK cell activation. Activated endothelial cells can induce the alloproliferation of CD4+ T lymphocytes, alter T cell polarization, and indirectly aid anti-graft CD8+ T cell responses. Activated endothelial cells possess a greater capacity for monocyte recruitment and are implicated in pro-inflammatory monocyte differentiation.

Is endothelial cell activation a consequence or a cause of AMR? Endothelial cell activation is associated with episodes of AMR, but this does not exclude the possibility that the activation precedes the clinical diagnosis. For example, HLA-DQ expression is upregulated post transplantation in stable as well as in deteriorating allografts, despite the molecule being regulated by inflammation (27, 28). The idea of a subclinical activation of the endothelium could contribute to the chronicity of AMR through long-standing low-level activation of T cells, NK cells, and myeloid cells despite the systemic therapeutic immunosuppression. Few studies have assessed the impact of such therapies on the immunomodulatory properties of the allograft endothelium (57) and fewer still have tried to directly manipulate the endothelium. Yet, with the growing understanding of endothelial involvement in the mechanisms of AMR, this avenue for treatment remains to be explored.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AC, DG, and NM contributed to the writing of this review.

FUNDING

AC was funded by the Société Francophone de Transplantation. This work was funded by the Agence pour la Biomédecine and Vaincre La Mucoviscidose.

REFERENCES

- Meier-Kriesche H-U, Schold JD, Srinivas TR, Kaplan B. Lack of improvement in renal allograft survival despite a marked decrease in acute rejection rates over the most recent era. *Am J Transplant* (2004) 4:378–83. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2004.00332.x
- Lee P-C, Terasaki PI, Takemoto SK, Lee P-H, Hung C-J, Chen Y-L, et al. All chronic rejection failures of kidney transplants were preceded by the development of HLA antibodies. *Transplantation* (2002) 74:1192–4. doi:10.1097/ 01.TP.0000031249.33030.FB
- Sellarés J, de Freitas DG, Mengel M, Reeve J, Einecke G, Sis B, et al. Understanding the causes of kidney transplant failure: the dominant role of antibody-mediated rejection and nonadherence. *Am J Transplant* (2012) 12:388–99. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03840.x
- Loupy A, Haas M, Solez K, Racusen L, Glotz D, Seron D, et al. The Banff 2015 kidney meeting report: current challenges in rejection classification and prospects for adopting molecular pathology. *Am J Transplant* (2017) 17:28–41. doi:10.1111/ajt.14107
- Haas M. The revised (2013) Banff classification for antibody-mediated rejection of renal allografts: update, difficulties, and future considerations. *Am J Transplant* (2016) 16:1352–7. doi:10.1111/ajt.13661
- 6. Berry GJ, Burke MM, Andersen C, Bruneval P, Fedrigo M, Fishbein MC, et al. The 2013 international society for heart and lung transplantation working formulation for the standardization of nomenclature in the pathologic diagnosis of antibody-mediated rejection in heart transplantation. *J Heart Lung Transplant* (2013) 32:1147–62. doi:10.1016/j.healun. 2013.08.011
- Levine DJ, Glanville AR, Aboyoun C, Belperio J, Benden C, Berry GJ, et al. Antibody-mediated rejection of the lung: a consensus report of the international society for heart and lung transplantation. *J Heart Lung Transplant* (2016) 35:397–406. doi:10.1016/j.healun.2016.01.1223
- Drachenberg CB, Torrealba JR, Nankivell BJ, Rangel EB, Bajema IM, Kim DU, et al. Guidelines for the diagnosis of antibody-mediated rejection in pancreas allografts-updated Banff grading schema. *Am J Transplant* (2011) 11: 1792–802. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03670.x
- Aubert O, Loupy A, Hidalgo L, Duong van Huyen J-P, Higgins S, Viglietti D, et al. Antibody-mediated rejection due to preexisting versus *de novo* donor-specific antibodies in kidney allograft recipients. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2017) 28(6):1912–23. doi:10.1681/ASN.2016070797
- Hill GS, Nochy D, Bruneval P, Duong van Huyen JP, Glotz D, Suberbielle C, et al. Donor-specific antibodies accelerate arteriosclerosis after kidney transplantation. J Am Soc Nephrol (2011) 22:975–83. doi:10.1681/ASN. 2010070777
- Gosset C, Viglietti D, Rabant M, Vérine J, Aubert O, Glotz D, et al. Circulating donor-specific anti-HLA antibodies are a major factor in premature and accelerated allograft fibrosis. *Kidney Int* (2017) 92(3):729–42. doi:10.1016/j. kint.2017.03.033
- Haas M, Mirocha J, Reinsmoen NL, Vo AA, Choi J, Kahwaji JM, et al. Differences in pathologic features and graft outcomes in antibody-mediated rejection of renal allografts due to persistent/recurrent versus de novo donor-specific antibodies. *Kidney Int* (2017) 91:729–37. doi:10.1016/j.kint. 2016.10.040
- Issa N, Cosio FG, Gloor JM, Sethi S, Dean PG, Moore SB, et al. Transplant glomerulopathy: risk and prognosis related to anti-human leukocyte antigen class II antibody levels. *Transplantation* (2008) 86:681–5. doi:10.1097/ TP.0b013e3181837626
- Li L, Wadia P, Chen R, Kambham N, Naesens M, Sigdel TK, et al. Identifying compartment-specific non-HLA targets after renal transplantation by integrating transcriptome and "antibodyome" measures. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:4148–53. doi:10.1073/pnas.0900563106
- Cardinal H, Dieudé M, Brassard N, Qi S, Patey N, Soulez M, et al. Antiperlecan antibodies are novel accelerators of immune-mediated vascular injury. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13:861–74. doi:10.1111/ajt.12168
- Delville M, Charreau B, Rabant M, Legendre C, Anglicheau D. Pathogenesis of non-HLA antibodies in solid organ transplantation: where do we stand? *Hum Immunol* (2016) 77:1055–62. doi:10.1016/j.humimm.2016.05.021
- Hirohashi T, Uehara S, Chase CM, DellaPelle P, Madsen JC, Russell PS, et al. Complement independent antibody-mediated endarteritis and transplant

arteriopathy in mice. Am J Transplant (2010) 10:510–7. doi:10.1111/j. 1600-6143.2009.02958.x

- Loupy A, Hill GS, Suberbielle C, Charron D, Anglicheau D, Zuber J, et al. Significance of C4d Banff scores in early protocol biopsies of kidney transplant recipients with preformed donor-specific antibodies (DSA). *Am J Transplant* (2011) 11:56–65. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2010.03364.x
- Loupy A, Lefaucheur C, Vernerey D, Prugger C, van Huyen J-PD, Mooney N, et al. Complement-binding anti-HLA antibodies and kidney-allograft survival. *N Engl J Med* (2013) 369:1215–26. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1302506
- Lion J, Taflin C, Cross AR, Robledo-Sarmiento M, Mariotto E, Savenay A, et al. HLA class II antibody activation of endothelial cells promotes Th17 and disrupts regulatory T lymphocyte expansion. *Am J Transplant* (2016) 16:1408–20. doi:10.1111/ajt.13644
- Jane-Wit D, Manes TD, Yi T, Qin L, Clark P, Kirkiles-Smith NC, et al. Alloantibody and complement promote T cell-mediated cardiac allograft vasculopathy through noncanonical nuclear factor-κB signaling in endothelial cells. *Circulation* (2013) 128:2504–16. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 113.002972
- Pabois A, Pagie S, Gérard N, Laboisse C, Pattier S, Hulin P, et al. Notch signaling mediates crosstalk between endothelial cells and macrophages via Dll4 and IL6 in cardiac microvascular inflammation. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2016) 104:95–107. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2016.01.016
- Hidalgo LG, Sis B, Sellares J, Campbell PM, Mengel M, Einecke G, et al. NK cell transcripts and NK cells in kidney biopsies from patients with donor-specific antibodies: evidence for NK cell involvement in antibodymediated rejection. *Am J Transplant* (2010) 10:1812–22. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2010.03201.x
- Muczynski KA, Ekle DM, Coder DM, Anderson SK. Normal human kidney HLA-DR-expressing renal microvascular endothelial cells: characterization, isolation, and regulation of MHC class II expression. J Am Soc Nephrol (2003) 14:1336–48. doi:10.1097/01.ASN.0000061778.08085.9F
- Muczynski KA, Cotner T, Anderson SK. Unusual expression of human lymphocyte antigen class II in normal renal microvascular endothelium. *Kidney Int* (2001) 59:488–97. doi:10.1046/j.1523-1755.2001.059002488.x
- Cross AR, Lion J, Loiseau P, Charron D, Taupin J-L, Glotz D, et al. Donor specific antibodies are not only directed against HLA-DR: minding your Ps and Qs. *Hum Immunol* (2016) 77(11):1092–100. doi:10.1016/j.humimm.2016.04.003
- Hubscher SG, Adams DH, Elias E. Changes in the expression of major histocompatibility complex class II antigens in liver allograft rejection. *J Pathol* (1990) 162:165–71. doi:10.1002/path.1711620210
- Suitters A, Rose M, Higgins A, Yacoub MH. MHC antigen expression in sequential biopsies from cardiac transplant patients—correlation with rejection. *Clin Exp Immunol* (1987) 69:575–83.
- Zhang X, Rozengurt E, Reed EF. HLA class I molecules partner with integrin β4 to stimulate endothelial cell proliferation and migration. *Sci Signal* (2010) 3:ra85. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2001158
- Haylett RS, Koch N, Rink L. MHC class II molecules activate NFAT and the ERK group of MAPK through distinct signaling pathways in B cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2009) 39:1947–55. doi:10.1002/eji.200838992
- Al-Daccak R, Mooney N, Charron D. MHC class II signaling in antigenpresenting cells. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2004) 16:108–13. doi:10.1016/j.coi. 2003.11.006
- Valenzuela NM, McNamara JT, Reed EF. Antibody-mediated graft injury: complement-dependent and complement-independent mechanisms. *Curr Opin Organ Transplant* (2014) 19:33–40. doi:10.1097/MOT.0000000000000040
- 33. Lepin EJ, Zhang Q, Zhang X, Jindra PT, Hong LS, Ayele P, et al. Phosphorylated S6 ribosomal protein: a novel biomarker of antibodymediated rejection in heart allografts. *Am J Transplant* (2006) 6:1560–71. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2006.01355.x
- 34. Dragun D, Müller DN, Bräsen JH, Fritsche L, Nieminen-Kelhä M, Dechend R, et al. Angiotensin II type 1–receptor activating antibodies in renal-allograft rejection. N Engl J Med (2005) 352:558–69. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa035717
- Yamakuchi M, Kirkiles-Smith NC, Ferlito M, Cameron SJ, Bao C, Fox-Talbot K, et al. Antibody to human leukocyte antigen triggers endothelial exocytosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) 104:1301–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.0602035104
- 36. Fedrigo M, Leone O, Burke MM, Rice A, Toquet C, Vernerey D, et al. Inflammatory cell burden and phenotype in endomyocardial biopsies with

antibody-mediated rejection (AMR): a multicenter pilot study from the AECVP. *Am J Transplant* (2015) 15:526–34. doi:10.1111/ajt.12976

- Shiao SL, Kirkiles-Smith NC, Shepherd BR, McNiff JM, Carr EJ, Pober JS. Human effector memory CD4+ T cells directly recognize allogeneic endothelial cells in vitro and in vivo. J Immunol (2007) 179:4397–404. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.179.7.4397
- Taflin C, Favier B, Baudhuin J, Savenay A, Hemon P, Bensussan A, et al. Human endothelial cells generate Th17 and regulatory T cells under inflammatory conditions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108:2891–6. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1011811108
- Deteix C, Attuil-Audenis V, Duthey A, Patey N, McGregor B, Dubois V, et al. Intragraft Th17 infiltrate promotes lymphoid neogenesis and hastens clinical chronic rejection. *J Immunol* (2010) 184:5344–51. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.0902999
- Louis S, Braudeau C, Giral M, Dupont A, Moizant F, Robillard N, et al. Contrasting CD25hiCD4+T cells/FOXP3 patterns in chronic rejection and operational drug-free tolerance. *Transplantation* (2006) 81:398–407. doi:10.1097/01.tp.0000203166.44968.86
- 41. Krustrup D, Madsen CB, Iversen M, Engelholm L, Ryder LP, Andersen CB. The number of regulatory T cells in transbronchial lung allograft biopsies is related to FoxP3 mRNA levels in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid and to the degree of acute cellular rejection. *Transpl Immunol* (2013) 29:71–5. doi:10.1016/j. trim.2013.08.002
- Abrahimi P, Qin L, Chang WG, Bothwell ALM, Tellides G, Saltzman WM, et al. Blocking MHC class II on human endothelium mitigates acute rejection. *JCI Insight* (2016) 1(1):e85293. doi:10.1172/jci.insight.85293
- 43. Khayyamian S, Hutloff A, Büchner K, Gräfe M, Henn V, Kroczek RA, et al. ICOS-ligand, expressed on human endothelial cells, costimulates Th1 and Th2 cytokine secretion by memory CD4+ T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2002) 99:6198–203. doi:10.1073/pnas.092576699
- 44. Krupnick AS, Gelman AE, Barchet W, Richardson S, Kreisel FH, Turka LA, et al. Murine vascular endothelium activates and induces the generation of allogeneic CD4+25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. *J Immunol* (2005) 175: 6265–70. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.175.10.6265
- 45. Riella LV, Watanabe T, Sage PT, Yang J, Yeung M, Azzi J, et al. Essential role of PDL1 expression on nonhematopoietic donor cells in acquired tolerance to vascularized cardiac allografts. *Am J Transplant* (2011) 11:832–40. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03451.x
- Hirohashi T, Chase CM, Della Pelle P, Sebastian D, Alessandrini A, Madsen JC, et al. A novel pathway of chronic allograft rejection mediated by NK cells and alloantibody. *Am J Transplant* (2012) 12:313–21. doi:10.1111/j.1600-6143.2011.03836.x
- Parkes MD, Halloran PF, Hidalgo LG. Evidence for CD16a-mediated NK cell stimulation in antibody-mediated kidney transplant rejection. *Transplantation* (2017) 101:e102–11. doi:10.1097/TP.000000000001586
- 48. Legris T, Picard C, Todorova D, Lyonnet L, Laporte C, Dumoulin C, et al. Antibody-dependent NK cell activation is associated with late kidney allograft dysfunction and the complement-independent alloreactive potential

of donor-specific antibodies. Front Immunol (2016) 7:288. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2016.00288

- Fedrigo M, Feltrin G, Poli F, Frigo AC, Benazzi E, Gambino A, et al. Intravascular macrophages in cardiac allograft biopsies for diagnosis of early and late antibody-mediated rejection. *J Heart Lung Transplant* (2013) 32:404–9. doi:10.1016/j.healun.2012.12.017
- Sellarés J, Reeve J, Loupy A, Mengel M, Sis B, Skene A, et al. Molecular diagnosis of antibody-mediated rejection in human kidney transplants. *Am J Transplant* (2013) 13:971–83. doi:10.1111/ajt.12150
- Loupy A, Duong Van Huyen JP, Hidalgo L, Reeve J, Racapé M, Aubert O, et al. Gene expression profiling for the identification and classification of antibody-mediated heart rejection clinical perspective. *Circulation* (2017) 135:917–35. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.116.022907
- Sica A, Mantovani A. Macrophage plasticity and polarization: *in vivo* veritas. *J Clin Invest* (2012) 122:787–95. doi:10.1172/JCI59643
- Valenzuela N, Mulder A, Reed E. HLA class I antibodies trigger increased adherence of monocytes to endothelial cells by eliciting an increase in endothelial P-selectin and, depending on subclass, by engaging FcyRs. *J Immunol* (2013) 190:1–31. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1201434.HLA
- Valenzuela N, Hong L, Shen XD, Gao F, Young SH, Rozengurt E, et al. Blockade of P-selectin is sufficient to reduce MHC I antibody-elicited monocyte recruitment *in vitro* and *in vivo*. Am J Transplant (2013) 13:299–311. doi:10.1111/ajt.12016.Blockade
- Valenzuela NM, Trinh KR, Mulder A, Morrison SL, Reed EF. Monocyte recruitment by HLA IgG-activated endothelium: the relationship between IgG subclass and FcγRIIa polymorphisms. *Am J Transplant* (2015) 15:1502–18. doi:10.1111/ajt.13174
- Valenzuela NM, Thomas KA, Mulder A, Parry GC, Panicker S, Reed EF. Complement-mediated enhancement of monocyte adhesion to endothelial cells by HLA antibodies, and blockade by a specific inhibitor of the classical complement cascade, TNT003. *Transplantation* (2017) 101:1559–72. doi:10.1097/TP.00000000001486
- Lion J, Burbach M, Cross A, Poussin K, Taflin C, Kaveri S, et al. Endothelial cell amplification of regulatory T cells is differentially modified by immunosuppressors and intravenous immunoglobulin. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:1761. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.01761

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Cross, Glotz and Mooney. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Defenders and Challengers of Endothelial Barrier Function

Nader Rahimi*

Department of Pathology, Boston University School of Medicine, Boston, MA, United States

Regulated vascular permeability is an essential feature of normal physiology and its dysfunction is associated with major human diseases ranging from cancer to inflammation and ischemic heart diseases. Integrity of endothelial cells also play a prominent role in the outcome of surgical procedures and organ transplant. Endothelial barrier function and integrity are regulated by a plethora of highly specialized transmembrane receptors, including claudin family proteins, occludin, junctional adhesion molecules (JAMs), vascular endothelial (VE)-cadherin, and the newly identified immunoglobulin (Ig) and proline-rich receptor-1 (IGPR-1) through various distinct mechanisms and signaling. On the other hand, vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and its tyrosine kinase receptor, VEGF receptor-2, play a central role in the destabilization of endothelial barrier function. While claudins and occludin regulate cell-cell junction via recruitment of zonula occludens (ZO), cadherins via catenin proteins, and JAMs via ZO and afadin, IGPR-1 recruits bullous pemphigoid antigen 1 [also called dystonin (DST) and SH3 protein interacting with Nck90/WISH (SH3 protein interacting with Nck)]. Endothelial barrier function is moderated by the function of transmembrane receptors and signaling events that act to defend or destabilize it. Here, I highlight recent advances that have provided new insights into endothelial barrier function and mechanisms involved. Further investigation of these mechanisms could lead to the discovery of novel therapeutic targets for human diseases associated with endothelial dysfunction.

Keywords: cell adhesion molecules, vascular permeability, endothelial dysfunction, vascular endothelial growth factor A, adherens junctions, gap junctions

INTRODUCTION

To live and reproduce, all vertebrate animals are evolved to have a circulatory system (i.e., heart, veins, and arteries) that safeguards an uninterrupted supply of blood and oxygen to all tissues, followed by the return of the deoxygenated blood to the lungs for re-oxygenation. In addition to its emissary function, the vascular system also plays an indispensable role in hemostasis, immune surveillance, angiogenesis, and vascular permeability (1). Although they differ in function and morphologies, endothelial cells are the main constituents of blood vessels. In some organs such as the brain, endothelial cells form a strong and highly selective blood–brain barrier, but in other organs such as the kidney and pancreas, endothelial cells display selective permeability by forming highly specialized holes on the plasma membrane called fenestrae, which allows rapid exchange of solute and molecules such as hormones.

To maintain the structural and functional integrity that retains the highly dynamic barrier function of blood vessels, which permits continuous leakage of solutes and small molecules but limits extravasation of larger molecules and cells, metazoan cells are evolved to form highly specialized

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Thomas Luft, University Hospital Heidelberg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Luiza Guilherme, University of São Paulo, Brazil Benedetto Bruno, Università degli Studi di Torino, Italy

> *Correspondence: Nader Rahimi nrahimi@bu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 24 September 2017 Accepted: 06 December 2017 Published: 18 December 2017

Citation:

Rahimi N (2017) Defenders and Challengers of Endothelial Barrier Function. Front. Immunol. 8:1847. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01847

104

cell-cell junctions such as desmosomes, adherent junctions, and gap junctions. Not only do these junctions glue cells together, they also generate intracellular signaling and permit junctional remodeling in response to various external and internal cues (2). Curiously, certain viruses employ cell adhesion receptors for their entry into human cells. For example, hepatitis C virus (HCV) uses occludin and claudins to enter liver cells. Coxsackievirus and adenovirus use junctional adhesion molecule (JAM)/coxsackie and adenovirus receptor (CAR) and reoviruses uses JAM-A for their entry into cells [for review see Ref. (3)]. In many human diseases, such as cancer, diabetes, age-related macular degeneration, and chronic inflammatory conditions, this core barrier function of endothelial cells breaks down, leading to the leakage of larger molecules and blood with serious life-threatening consequences. Blood vessel leakiness also is associated with tumor-induced angiogenesis and represents a significant challenge for an effective delivery of anti-cancer drugs to the site of tumors as tumor-associated blood vessels are structurally fragile and hyperpermeable (4).

In addition to their pivotal roles in angiogenesis and inflammation, endothelial cells also play important functions in various other conditions such as surgical trauma, ischemia–reperfusion, alloimmune responses, and chemotherapy and immunosuppressant treatments (5, 6). Activated endothelial cells often upregulate expression of various growth factors, cytokines and chemokines that stimulate endothelial cell proliferation, permeability, and migration (7, 8). Furthermore, they upregulate thrombogenic molecules and specific adhesion molecules that promote thrombosis and immune cell activation (**Figure 1**). Endothelial cells also respond to immunosuppressant and chemotherapeutic drugs. Although the cardiotoxic effects of conventional chemotherapeutic agents are well-documented, the targeted therapeutic drugs such as the antiangiogenic are also associated with endothelial dysfunction, such as hypertension, thromboembolism, myocardial infarction, and proteinuria (9, 10). In organ transplantation, the host immune system is brought into direct contact with the endothelial cell lining of graft vessels, where the graft endothelial cells play a major role in allograft vasculopathy (i.e., allograft rejection) and in the overall long-term survival after any organ transplantation (11, 12).

REGULATION OF ENDOTHELIAL CELL-CELL JUNCTIONS BY CELL ADHESION MOLECULES (CAMs)

Adherens junctions, gap junctions, and desmosomes are principal cell-cell junctions that provide structural integrity and create highly polarized barriers with selective paracellular permeability to solutes, macromolecules, and other cells, which is an essential element of homeostatic maintenance in endothelial and epithelial cells. Tight junctions, in particular, control monolayer permeability and play a significant role in endothelial cells that maintain rigorous barriers, whereas



adherens junctions partake in multiple roles, such as establishment and maintenance of cell-cell adhesion, actin cytoskeleton remodeling, signal transduction, and transcriptional regulation. However, unlike epithelial cells, adherens and tight junctions in endothelial cells are highly interconnected. In addition to their cardinal role in the regulation of homeostatic maintenance and barrier function, proteins involved in the regulation of cell-cell junctions play major role in cellular differentiation, proliferation, migration, signal transduction, and gene expression (13, 14). Altered cell-cell junctions are also associated with the pathogenesis of various diseases, including cancers, diabetic retinopathy, and inflammation (15, 16). A plethora of cell surface receptors including claudins family proteins, occludin, JAMs, vascular endothelial (VE)-cadherin, and the recently identified immunoglobulin (Ig) and proline-rich receptor-1 (IGPR-1) are involved in cell-cell junction signaling through various means and mechanisms. While occludin through its cytoplasmic coiled-coil (CC) domain interacts ZO proteins, claudins family proteins and JAMs through their PDZ-binding motif interact with PDZ-containing proteins such as ZO. JAMs also interact with PAR3, PAR6 and AF6, which are also PDZcontaining proteins. On the other hand, VE-cadherin through its armadillo-binding domain recruits p120, catenin proteins, whereas IGPR-1 through its proline-rich motif interacts with (BPAG1 or BP230), also called dystonin (DST) and SH3 protein interacting with Nck90 (SPIN90)/WISH (SH3 protein interacting with Nck), also called NCK-interacting protein with SH3 domain (NCKIPSD) (Figure 2). Regardless of their mechanisms of recruitment of cytoplasmic-binding partners, it is clear that these receptor-interacting proteins transduce signals that are required for cell-cell junction assembly, cell morphology, and barrier function. In a way, these transmembrane receptors along with their intracellular-binding partners are the defenders of endothelial integrity and barrier function.

Claudins

Claudin family proteins are four-transmembrane type proteins and there are at least 24 claudins present in human genome (17, 18), which represents the largest family of tight junction proteins. By forming homophilic- and heterophilic-trans/cis dimerization, claudins determine the barrier properties and cell-cell interactions (19, 20). Claudins, with the exception of claudin-12, contain a PDZ-binding domain at C-terminal tail that allows them to interact with PDZ-containing scaffold proteins such as zonula occludens (ZO) (19). It appears that unlike cadherins, claudins mediate cell-cell adhesion through a calcium-independent manner (20). Claudins are expressed in both endothelial and epithelial cells, though with some degree of cell type specificity. Claudin-3, claudin-5, and claudin-12 are predominantly expressed in brain endothelial cells (21, 22), whereas renal endothelial cells express claudin-5 and claudin-15 (21, 23). Some claudins such as claudin-2 and claudin-16 specifically control paracellular ionic selectivity by forming ion channels (24, 25), while others such as claudin-8 is proposed to control paracellular Na+ permeability (26). In addition to their canonical function, some claudins also interact with other proteins. For example, claudin-1 acts as a receptor for HCV (27) and for dengue virus (28).

Occludin

Similar to claudins, occludin is a four-transmembrane protein and one of the key components of tight junctions that plays a critical role in the regulation of trans-epithelial/endothelial electrical resistance (29, 30) and actin assembly (31). While the N-terminal extracellular domain is involved in the adhesive function of occludin, its C-terminal is subject to phosphorylation at several tyrosine and serine/threonine residues through multiple kinases and is also involved in the recruitment of SH3 and PDZ-containing zonula occluden (ZO) proteins, which anchor occludin to the actin fibril assembly (Figure 3). In endothelial cells, it regulate tight junction barriers in response to IFNy and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (32-34). The barrier function of occludin is regulated by the phosphorylation of key residues at the cytoplasmic domain (19, 35). For example, phosphorylation of Ser490 was proposed to promote ubiquitination of occludin, which promotes its downregulation (36), whereas





phosphorylation of occludin at different sites is associated with its barrier function (37–39). The key kinases involved in the phosphorylation of occludin are shown (**Figure 3**). The interaction of occludin with tight junction proteins such as ZO family proteins is also affected by phosphorylation at its CC domain (40, 41). Overall, phosphorylation of the C-terminal of occludin at serine/threonine and tyrosine sites by various kinases (**Figure 3**) and dimerization (not shown) of occludin appear to

Junctional Adhesion Molecules

be key mechanisms that govern occludin function (42).

Junctional adhesion molecules are distinct and important cell surface proteins that are involved in the regulation of cellcell adhesion and barrier. JAMs belong to the Ig superfamily proteins and contain two extracellular Ig-like domains, a single transmembrane domain and a C-terminal cytoplasmic domain (44). The cytoplasmic domain of JAMs contains a PDZ domain, which recruits PDZ-binding proteins such ZO and afadin that connects JAM proteins to actin assembly and regulation of epithelial and endothelial barrier function (44-46). JAM-A regulates the barrier function of tight junctions in both endothelial and epithelial cells (47) and is involved in the migration of endothelial cells (48). JAM-C was proposed to be involved in tumor angiogenesis (49). Furthermore, other JAMs such as CAR and endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule are also expressed in endothelial cells and are involved in the regulation of permeability, angiogenesis, and cell migration (50, 51).

MECHANISMS OF DESTABILIZATION OF ENDOTHELIAL BARRIER FUNCTION

The control of the endothelial barrier function is largely mediated by cell-to-cell junctions, which include adherens and tight junctions. CAMs are the key mediators of endothelial barrier function. CAMs mediate cell-cell and cell-matrix adhesion and transmit signals across the plasma membrane to process information from the extracellular environment involved in tissue morphogenesis, angiogenesis, and tumor progression (52, 53).

Various proteins and molecules could destabilize endothelial barrier function and stimulate vascular permeability. Proteins and molecules such as Ang2, chemokines, and IL-8 (interleukin-8), bradykinin, histamine, thrombin, fibrinogen, tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), and endotoxins such LPS could destabilize endothelial barrier. However, VEGF, also called vascular permeability factor, is perhaps the most potent factor involved in the disruption of endothelial barrier function and induction of vascular permeability in pathological conditions (16, 54–56). In tumorigenesis, not only does VEGF induce angiogenesis but also mediates disruption of the vascular barrier, resulting in the leaky vessels leading to an increase in tumor cell extravasation and reduced drug delivery to tumor site which is associated with the development of drug resistance and inefficacy (57). Similarly, VEGF causes vascular permeability and edema in various other diseases such as diabetic retinopathy, age-related macular degeneration, and inflammation (58-61). One of


can phosphorylate VE-cadherin and VE-cadherin-associated proteins such as β -catenin and p120 leading destabilization of VE-cadherin mediated endothelial barrier function. Activation of PI3 kinase and PLC γ 1 can lead to phosphorylation of eNOS and production of nitric oxide (NO) that leads to interruption of endothelial junctions.

VEGF's receptor, VEGF receptor-2 (VEGFR-2), predominantly mediates VEGF-mediated destabilization of endothelial junctions (16, 62). Upon activation by VEGF, VEGFR-2 undergoes various posttranslational modifications including phosphorylation and methylation, which stimulate its activation and recruitment of signaling proteins to the receptor (63-65). Activation of VEGFR-2 by VEGF stimulates diverse signaling events that affect endothelial cell migration, proliferation, tube formation, and regulation of endothelial junctions. However, the activation of Src family kinases, phosphoinositide 3-kinase (66, 67), and phospholipase $C\gamma 1$ (PLC $\gamma 1$) in particular play major roles in the induction of vascular permeability (16, 67) (Figure 4). In addition, VEGFR-2 can also stimulate permeability by directly targeting endothelial junctional proteins such as VE-cadherin and integrins (16, 62, 68, 69), providing an additional layer of complexity to VEGF-mediated destabilization of endothelial barrier function.

Vascular endothelial cadherin (VE-cadherin also called Cadherin-5 and CD144) is considered a main transmembrane component of endothelial adherens junction (70, 71). Similar to E-cadherin, VE-cadherin binds to members of the armadillo repeat family of proteins, p120-catenin, β-catenin, and plakoglobin through its cytoplasmic C-terminal (72). Inactivation of the VE-cadherin gene in both mouse and zebrafish clearly demonstrated its key role in vascular remodeling (73, 74). VE-cadherin plays an important role in controlling endothelial monolayer permeability and angiogenesis. VEGF-induced tyrosine phosphorylation of VE-cadherin at Y658 and Y731 by Src family kinases appear to play a prominent role in the destabilization of adherens junction and increased permeability of endothelial cells (75, 76). Consistent with the regulatory role of phosphorylation on VE-cadherin, other factors such as TNF- α that stimulate permeability also target VE-cadherin through tyrosine phosphorylation at Y658 and Y731 through prolinerich tyrosine kinase 2 and Rac1/Tiam1 (77). Phosphorylation of Y658 and Y731 disrupt VE-cadherin binding with VE-cadherinassociated proteins such as p120-catenin and β -catenin (78). Underscoring the role of phosphorylation in the regulation of VE-cadherin function, several protein tyrosine phosphatases are known to associate with and dephosphorylate VE-cadherin (79, 80). In view of the fundamental role of VEGF in angiogenesis and its robust action in the destabilization of endothelial barrier function in pathological conditions, VEGF system emerged as a major challenger and provocateur of the endothelial barrier function.

IGPR-1 IS A DISTINCT CAM

Immunoglobulin (Ig) and proline-rich receptor-1 is expressed in human endothelial and epithelial cells. Unlike the classical cadherins and tight junction proteins such as JAMs, claudins family proteins, and occludin, IGPR-1 expression is restricted to higher mammalians as it is not present in rodents such as mouse or rat (81). However, its closely related protein, transmembrane and immunoglobulin domain1 is expressed in the renal epithelial cells of human and rodents (82). IGPR-1 colocalizes with VE-cadherin in endothelial cells in cell culture and mediates endothelial cell-cell adhesion and its activity is required for angiogenesis in vitro and regulation of cell migration (81). Further studies revealed that it plays an important role in monolayer permeability (83). IGPR-1 is composed of three major domains: extracellular, transmembrane, and intracellular. The extracellular domain of IGPR-1 contains a single Ig domain followed by a single transmembrane domain and a prolinerich intracellular domain (81). The Ig-containing extracellular domain is required for IGPR-1 to mediate endothelial cell-cell interaction and barrier function (83). IGPR-1 is typically present as a disulfide bound *cis*-dimer, which further forms a trans-dimer complex in a cell density-dependent manner (83) (Figure 5A).

Proline rich sequences (PRDs) play a major role in mediating protein-protein interaction in prokaryotes and eukaryotes (84). PRDs are highly versatile and recognize different consensus motifs or canonical sequences in their protein ligands. A conspicuous



undergoes serine phosphorylation at multiple sites. IGPR-1 through its proline-rich motifs recruits SH3 containing proteins, bullous pemphigoid antigen 1 (BPAG1), and SH3 protein interacting with Nck90 (SPIN90)/WISH (SH3 protein interacting with Nck). Interaction of IGPR-1 with BPAG1 and SPIN90 links IGPR-1 to actin fibril assembly, intermediate filament formation, microtubule cytoskeleton networks, and vimentin filament assembly (see text). (B) The conventional proline-rich motifs and the proline-rich motifs on the cytoplasmic domain of IGPR-1 are shown.

feature of most binding motifs identified for PDRs is the presence of one or more proline residue that interact with the ligand, while residues that flank the core proline residue determines the selectivity (85). Although various protein domains are known to interact with proline-rich sequences (85), Src homology domain 3 (SH3) and WW domains are the most common domains that interact with PRDs (86). The PRDs of IGPR-1 interact with multiple SH3 domain-containing proteins including SPIN90/WISH (SH3 protein interacting with Nck) and bullous pemphigoid antigen 1 (BPAG1) (81). The cytoplasmic domain of IGPR-1 contains at least five PRDs (**Figure 5B**), which are variants of canonical class I (R/KxxPxxP) and class II (PxxPxR/K) PRD motifs (85). Furthermore, SH3 domain-containing proteins can interact with PRDs beyond the PXXP motifs, consistent with their versatility in their interaction with other proteins (85, 87).

In addition to being rich in proline residues, the cytoplasmic domain of IGPR-1 also is heavily phosphorylated at serine residues. A recent liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry analysis of IGPR-1 identified seven phosphorylated serine residues on the cytoplasmic domain of IGPR-1, including Ser186, Ser220, Ser238, Ser243, Ser249, Ser262, and Ser266, five of which are located in the proline-rich region (83). Although the functional importance of these phosphorylation sites remains to be determined, phosphorylation of Ser220 is regulated by homophilic *trans*-dimerization of IGPR-1 and is required for endothelial barrier function and angiogenesis (83).

IGPR-1 SIGNAL TRANSDUCTION IN ENDOTHELIAL CELLS

Although significant work is required to fully understand the signal transduction events orchestrated by IGPR-1, recent studies, however, provide important new insights about signaling of IGPR-1 in endothelial cells (81, 83). Through the screening of a Src-homology3 (SH3) domain array, BPAG1 (or BP230), also called DST and SPIN90/WISH (SH3 protein interacting with Nck), also called NCKIPSD were identified as putative IGPR-1-binding proteins (81). The binding of BPAG1 and SPIN90 with IGPR-1 was further confirmed by recombinant GST-SH3 domain of BPAG1 and SPIN90 in a GST-pull down assay (81).

Bullous Pemphigoid Antigen 1

Bullous pemphigoid antigen 1 is a member of the plakin family proteins, which include desmoplakin, plectin, envoplakin, and periplakin, is involved in cytoskeletal organization (88). BPAG1 is a cytoskeletal linker protein that crosslinks cytoskeletal filaments to membrane-associated complexes at cell junctions in epithelial cells and other cell types (89, 90). BPAG1 is a gigantic protein with 7,570 amino acids and an approximate molecular weight of 834 kDa. However, it is expressed in a various isoforms by mechanism of mRNA alternative splicing, which results in the transcription and translation that generates different isoforms of BPAG1 with varying molecular weights (91). Based on the human genome sequence information, there are 35 different transcripts of BPAG1, many of which are untranslated¹ and based on the available human protein sequence data² there are at least nine isoforms of BPAG1 (Figure 6). BPAG1 is a multidomain protein. It has a conserved N-terminal actin-binding domain, followed by plakin domain which consists of 4-8 spectrin repeats interrupted by a Src-homology3 (SH3) domain. This unique domain is conserved in all plakin family proteins. The C-terminal of BPAG1 composed of additional plakin repeat domains and intermediate filaments binding domain (88, 92-94).

Despite extensive studies on the functional role of BPAG1 in epithelial cells, expression and importance of BPAG1 in endothelial cells remains virtually unknown. However, analysis of publically available gene array datasets³ indicates that BPAG1 is

likely expressed in mouse and human endothelial cells. Based on various recently published gene array analyzes, BPAG1 appears to widely expressed in human vascular endothelial cells derived from lung (95), macrovascular umbilical vein endothelial cells (96), umbilical cord arterial and venous endothelial cells (97), and mouse neonatal retinal endothelial cells (98), suggesting a functional role for BPAG1 in IGPR-1-mediated signal transduction in endothelial cells. Interestingly, one of the major characteristics of epidermolysis bullosa, a neurological condition that causes the skin to blister, is caused by a genetic defect in BPAG1 and it is associated with increased pathological angiogenesis with a leaky vessel (99). Nevertheless, the role of vascular component in epidermolysis bullosa remains unexamined. While the role of BPAG1 in endothelial cells and its possible role in connecting IGPR-1 cytoskeletal filaments remains unresolved, a recent study demonstrated that plectin/epiplakin 1, a closely related protein to BPAG1, is expressed in endothelial cells, which crosslinks vimentin to the actin assembly to regulate vascular integrity (100).

SH3 Protein Interacting with Nck90

SH3 protein interacting with Nck90/WISH (SH3 protein interacting with Nck 90, also called NCKIPSD and DIP, mDiainteracting protein) is another cytoplasmic signaling protein that interacts with IGPR-1 in endothelial cells (81). SPIN90 is involved in actin polymerization *via* its interactions with Arp2/3,



FIGURE 6 | Bullous pemphigoid antigen 1 (BPAG1) is a multidomain protein with various alternatively spliced variants. BPAG1 is a large protein with 7,570 amino acids with multiple domains including N-terminus actin-binding domain, followed by plakin domain which consists of 4–8 spectrin repeats interrupted by a Src-homology3 (SH3) domain. The C-terminal of BPAG1 is composed of additional plakin repeat domains and intermediate filaments binding domain. Various alternatively spliced variants of BPAG1 are also shown.

¹ http://www.ensembl.org.

²http://www.uniprot.org/.

³https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo/.

N-WASP, and actin (101), regulates stress fiber formation (102), Rac-mediated membrane ruffling (103), and binds to Palladin, a cytoskeletal protein that is required for organization of normal actin cytoskeleton, which is important for cell morphology, motility, and cell adhesion (104). SPIN90 is highly expressed in endothelial cells and the siRNA-mediated downregulation of SPIN90 inhibited capillary tube formation, suggesting an important role for SPIN90 in IGPR-1-mediated signaling events in endothelial cells and angiogenesis (81).

Although a significant work remains, the emerging picture of IGPR-1-mediated signal transduction in endothelial cells indicates that IGPR-1 is cross-linked to actin fibril assembly and other cytoskeletal filaments that contributes to endothelial cell adhesion, integrity, and barrier function partly through interaction with SPIN90 and BPAG1. However, deciphering the molecular mechanisms of IGPR-1 in various cell culture systems and animal models other than mouse (IGPR-1 is not expressed mouse or rat) is an important area for future research, which may lead to the discovery of new therapeutic targets for various human diseases associated with endothelial dysfunction.

REFERENCES

- Feletou M, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelial dysfunction: a multifaceted disorder (The Wiggers Award Lecture). Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol (2006) 291:H985–1002. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00292.2006
- Franke WW. Discovering the molecular components of intercellular junctions – a historical view. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol (2009) 1:a003061. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a003061
- Mateo M, Generous A, Sinn PL, Cattaneo R. Connections matter how viruses use cell-cell adhesion components. *J Cell Sci* (2015) 128:431–9. doi:10.1242/jcs.159400
- Fukumura D, Jain RK. Tumor microvasculature and microenvironment: targets for anti-angiogenesis and normalization. *Microvasc Res* (2007) 74:72–84. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2007.05.003
- Lee JH, Okada K, Khush K, Kobayashi Y, Sinha S, Luikart H, et al. Coronary endothelial dysfunction and the index of microcirculatory resistance as a marker of subsequent development of cardiac allograft vasculopathy. *Circulation* (2017) 135:1093–5. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA. 116.025268
- Nickel T, Schlichting CL, Weis M. Drugs modulating endothelial function after transplantation. *Transplantation* (2006) 82:S41–6. doi:10.1097/01. tp.0000231505.91988.26
- Park-Windhol C, D'Amore PA. Disorders of vascular permeability. Annu Rev Pathol (2016) 11:251–81. doi:10.1146/annurev-pathol-012615-044506
- Rajendran P, Rengarajan T, Thangavel J, Nishigaki Y, Sakthisekaran D, Sethi G, et al. The vascular endothelium and human diseases. *Int J Biol Sci* (2013) 9:1057–69. doi:10.7150/ijbs.7502
- Daher IN, Yeh ETH. Vascular complications of selected cancer therapies. Nat Clin Pract Cardiovasc Med (2008) 5:797–805. doi:10.1038/ncpcardio1375
- Suter TM, Ewer MS. Cancer drugs and the heart: importance and management. *Eur Heart J* (2013) 34:1102–11. doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehs181
- Al-Lamki RS, Bradley JR, Pober JS. Endothelial cells in allograft rejection. *Transplantation* (2008) 86:1340–8. doi:10.1097/TP.0b013e3181891d8b
- 12. Ramzy D, Rao V, Brahm J, Miriuka S, Delgado D, Ross HJ. Cardiac allograft vasculopathy: a review. *Can J Surg* (2005) 48:319–27.
- Matter K, Aijaz S, Tsapara A, Balda MS. Mammalian tight junctions in the regulation of epithelial differentiation and proliferation. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2005) 17:453–8. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2005.08.003
- 14. Steed E, Balda MS, Matter K. Dynamics and functions of tight junctions. *Trends Cell Biol* (2010) 20:142–9. doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2009.12.002
- Forster C. Tight junctions and the modulation of barrier function in disease. *Histochem Cell Biol* (2008) 130:55–70. doi:10.1007/s00418-008-0424-9

CONCLUSION

Altered endothelial barrier function is a hallmark of many human disorders. Understanding the molecular mechanisms of vascular permeability could lead to new therapeutic strategies to prevent vascular leakage and improve drug delivery. Moreover, controlling integrity and function of endothelial cells in organ transplantation could reduce complications associated with transplantation medicine.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported in part through grants from the NIH (R21CA191970 and R21CA193958 to NR). The author thanks Rachel Ho for reading and commenting on the manuscript.

- Weis SM, Cheresh DA. Pathophysiological consequences of VEGFinduced vascular permeability. *Nature* (2005) 437:497–504. doi:10.1038/ nature03987
- Morita K, Furuse M, Fujimoto K, Tsukita S. Claudin multigene family encoding four-transmembrane domain protein components of tight junction strands. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1999) 96:511–6. doi:10.1073/ pnas.96.2.511
- Van Itallie CM, Anderson JM. Claudins and epithelial paracellular transport. *Annu Rev Physiol* (2006) 68:403–29. doi:10.1146/annurev.physiol.68. 040104.131404
- Krause G, Protze J, Piontek J. Assembly and function of claudins: structure-function relationships based on homology models and crystal structures. Semin Cell Dev Biol (2015) 42:3–12. doi:10.1016/j.semcdb. 2015.04.010
- Krause G, Winkler L, Mueller SL, Haseloff RF, Piontek J, Blasig IE. Structure and function of claudins. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2008) 1778:631–45. doi:10.1016/j.bbamem.2007.10.018
- Morita K, Sasaki H, Furuse M, Tsukita S. Endothelial claudin: claudin:5/ TMVCF constitutes tight junction strands in endothelial cells. *J Cell Biol* (1999) 147:185–94. doi:10.1083/jcb.147.1.185
- Wolburg H, Wolburg-Buchholz K, Kraus J, Rascher-Eggstein G, Liebner S, Hamm S, et al. Localization of claudin-3 in tight junctions of the bloodbrain barrier is selectively lost during experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and human glioblastoma multiforme. *Acta Neuropathol* (2003) 105:586–92. doi:10.1007/s00401-003-0688-z
- Kiuchi-Saishin Y, Gotoh S, Furuse M, Takasuga A, Tano Y, Tsukita S. Differential expression patterns of claudins, tight junction membrane proteins, in mouse nephron segments. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2002) 13: 875–86.
- Amasheh S, Meiri N, Gitter AH, Schoneberg T, Mankertz J, Schulzke JD, et al. Claudin-2 expression induces cation-selective channels in tight junctions of epithelial cells. *J Cell Sci* (2002) 115:4969–76. doi:10.1242/jcs.00165
- Simon DB, Lu Y, Choate KA, Velazquez H, Al-Sabban E, Praga M, et al. Paracellin-1, a renal tight junction protein required for paracellular Mg2+ resorption. *Science* (1999) 285:103–6. doi:10.1126/science.285.5424.103
- Yu AS, Enck AH, Lencer WI, Schneeberger EE. Claudin-8 expression in Madin-Darby canine kidney cells augments the paracellular barrier to cation permeation. *J Biol Chem* (2003) 278:17350–9. doi:10.1074/jbc. M213286200
- Evans MJ, von Hahn T, Tscherne DM, Syder AJ, Panis M, Wolk B, et al. Claudin-1 is a hepatitis C virus co-receptor required for a late step in entry. *Nature* (2007) 446:801–5. doi:10.1038/nature05654

- Che P, Tang H, Li Q. The interaction between claudin-1 and dengue viral prM/M protein for its entry. *Virology* (2013) 446:303–13. doi:10.1016/j. virol.2013.08.009
- Hirase T, Staddon JM, Saitou M, Ando-Akatsuka Y, Itoh M, Furuse M, et al. Occludin as a possible determinant of tight junction permeability in endothelial cells. J Cell Sci (1997) 110(Pt 14):1603–13.
- McCarthy KM, Skare IB, Stankewich MC, Furuse M, Tsukita S, Rogers RA, et al. Occludin is a functional component of the tight junction. *J Cell Sci* (1996) 109(Pt 9):2287–98.
- Kuwabara H, Kokai Y, Kojima T, Takakuwa R, Mori M, Sawada N. Occludin regulates actin cytoskeleton in endothelial cells. *Cell Struct Funct* (2001) 26:109–16. doi:10.1247/csf.26.109
- Harhaj NS, Felinski EA, Wolpert EB, Sundstrom JM, Gardner TW, Antonetti DA. VEGF activation of protein kinase C stimulates occludin phosphorylation and contributes to endothelial permeability. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* (2006) 47:5106–15. doi:10.1167/iovs.06-0322
- Sundstrom JM, Tash BR, Murakami T, Flanagan JM, Bewley MC, Stanley BA, et al. Identification and analysis of occludin phosphosites: a combined mass spectrometry and bioinformatics approach. J Proteome Res (2009) 8:808–17. doi:10.1021/pr7007913
- Van Itallie CM, Fanning AS, Holmes J, Anderson JM. Occludin is required for cytokine-induced regulation of tight junction barriers. *J Cell Sci* (2010) 123:2844–52. doi:10.1242/jcs.065581
- Chiba H, Osanai M, Murata M, Kojima T, Sawada N. Transmembrane proteins of tight junctions. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2008) 1778:588–600. doi:10.1016/j.bbamem.2007.08.017
- Murakami T, Felinski EA, Antonetti DA. Occludin phosphorylation and ubiquitination regulate tight junction trafficking and vascular endothelial growth factor-induced permeability. *J Biol Chem* (2009) 284:21036–46. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.016766
- 37. Antonetti DA, Barber AJ, Hollinger LA, Wolpert EB, Gardner TW. Vascular endothelial growth factor induces rapid phosphorylation of tight junction proteins occludin and zonula occluden 1. A potential mechanism for vascular permeability in diabetic retinopathy and tumors. *J Biol Chem* (1999) 274:23463–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.33.23463
- DeMaio L, Chang YS, Gardner TW, Tarbell JM, Antonetti DA. Shear stress regulates occludin content and phosphorylation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* (2001) 281:H105–13.
- McKenzie JA, Riento K, Ridley AJ. Casein kinase I epsilon associates with and phosphorylates the tight junction protein occludin. *FEBS Lett* (2006) 580:2388–94. doi:10.1016/j.febslet.2006.03.048
- Kale G, Naren AP, Sheth P, Rao RK. Tyrosine phosphorylation of occludin attenuates its interactions with ZO-1, ZO-2, and ZO-3. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2003) 302:324–9. doi:10.1016/S0006-291X(03)00167-0
- 41. Tash BR, Bewley MC, Russo M, Keil JM, Griffin KA, Sundstrom JM, et al. The occludin and ZO-1 complex, defined by small angle X-ray scattering and NMR, has implications for modulating tight junction permeability. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109:10855–60. doi:10.1073/pnas.1121390109
- Cummins PM. Occludin: one protein, many forms. *Mol Cell Biol* (2012) 32:242–50. doi:10.1128/MCB.06029-11
- 43. Pan L, Chen J, Yu J, Yu H, Zhang M. The structure of the PDZ3-SH3-GuK tandem of ZO-1 protein suggests a supramodular organization of the membrane-associated guanylate kinase (MAGUK) family scaffold protein core. J Biol Chem (2011) 286:40069–74. doi:10.1074/jbc.C111.293084
- Bazzoni G. The JAM family of junctional adhesion molecules. Curr Opin Cell Biol (2003) 15:525–30. doi:10.1016/S0955-0674(03)00104-2
- Mandai K, Rikitake Y, Shimono Y, Takai Y. Afadin/AF-6 and canoe: roles in cell adhesion and beyond. *Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci* (2013) 116:433–54. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-394311-8.00019-4
- 46. Monteiro AC, Sumagin R, Rankin CR, Leoni G, Mina MJ, Reiter DM, et al. JAM-A associates with ZO-2, afadin, and PDZ-GEF1 to activate Rap2c and regulate epithelial barrier function. *Mol Biol Cell* (2013) 24:2849–60. doi:10.1091/mbc.E13-06-0298
- Weber C, Fraemohs L, Dejana E. The role of junctional adhesion molecules in vascular inflammation. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2007) 7:467–77. doi:10.1038/ nri2096
- Naik MU, Naik UP. Junctional adhesion molecule-A-induced endothelial cell migration on vitronectin is integrin alpha v beta 3 specific. *J Cell Sci* (2006) 119:490–9. doi:10.1242/jcs.02771

- Lamagna C, Hodivala-Dilke KM, Imhof BA, Aurrand-Lions M. Antibody against junctional adhesion molecule-C inhibits angiogenesis and tumor growth. *Cancer Res* (2005) 65:5703–10. doi:10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-04-4012
- Inoue M, Ishida T, Yasuda T, Toh R, Hara T, Cangara HM, et al. Endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule modulates atherosclerosis through plaque angiogenesis and monocyte-endothelial interaction. *Microvasc Res* (2010) 80:179–87. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2010.04.005
- 51. Raschperger E, Thyberg J, Pettersson S, Philipson L, Fuxe J, Pettersson RF. The coxsackie- and adenovirus receptor (CAR) is an in vivo marker for epithelial tight junctions, with a potential role in regulating permeability and tissue homeostasis. *Exp Cell Res* (2006) 312:1566–80. doi:10.1016/j. yexcr.2006.01.025
- Cavallaro U, Christofori G. Cell adhesion and signalling by cadherins and Ig-CAMs in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer (2004) 4:118–32. doi:10.1038/nrc1276
- Mehta D, Malik AB. Signaling mechanisms regulating endothelial permeability. *Physiol Rev* (2006) 86:279–367. doi:10.1152/physrev.00012.2005
- Bates DO. Vascular endothelial growth factors and vascular permeability. Cardiovasc Res (2010) 87:262–71. doi:10.1093/cvr/cvq105
- Murohara T, Horowitz JR, Silver M, Tsurumi Y, Chen D, Sullivan A, et al. Vascular endothelial growth factor/vascular permeability factor enhances vascular permeability via nitric oxide and prostacyclin. *Circulation* (1998) 97:99–107. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.97.1.99
- Senger DR, Galli SJ, Dvorak AM, Perruzzi CA, Harvey VS, Dvorak HF. Tumor cells secrete a vascular permeability factor that promotes accumulation of ascites fluid. *Science* (1983) 219:983–5. doi:10.1126/science. 6823562
- Jain RK. Normalization of tumor vasculature: an emerging concept in antiangiogenic therapy. Science (2005) 307:58–62. doi:10.1126/science.1104819
- Caldwell RB, Bartoli M, Behzadian MA, El-Remessy AE, Al-Shabrawey M, Platt DH, et al. Vascular endothelial growth factor and diabetic retinopathy: pathophysiological mechanisms and treatment perspectives. *Diabetes Metab Res Rev* (2003) 19:442–55. doi:10.1002/dmrr.415
- Nagy JA, Benjamin L, Zeng H, Dvorak AM, Dvorak HF. Vascular permeability, vascular hyperpermeability and angiogenesis. *Angiogenesis* (2008) 11:109–19. doi:10.1007/s10456-008-9099-z
- Pober JS, Sessa WC. Evolving functions of endothelial cells in inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol (2007) 7:803–15. doi:10.1038/nri2171
- Witmer AN, Vrensen GF, Van Noorden CJ, Schlingemann RO. Vascular endothelial growth factors and angiogenesis in eye disease. *Prog Retin Eye Res* (2003) 22:1–29. doi:10.1016/S1350-9462(02)00043-5
- 62. Suarez S, Ballmer-Hofer K. VEGF transiently disrupts gap junctional communication in endothelial cells. *J Cell Sci* (2001) 114:1229–35.
- Hartsough EJ, Meyer RD, Chitalia V, Jiang Y, Marquez VE, Zhdanova IV, et al. Lysine methylation promotes VEGFR-2 activation and angiogenesis. *Sci Signal* (2013) 6:ra104. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2004289
- Rahimi N. The ubiquitin-proteasome system meets angiogenesis. Mol Cancer Ther (2012) 11:538–48. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-11-0555
- Rahimi N, Costello CE. Emerging roles of post-translational modifications in signal transduction and angiogenesis. *Proteomics* (2015) 15:300–9. doi:10.1002/pmic.201400183
- 66. Lal BK, Varma S, Pappas PJ, Hobson RW II, Duran WN. VEGF increases permeability of the endothelial cell monolayer by activation of PKB/akt, endothelial nitric-oxide synthase, and MAP kinase pathways. *Microvasc Res* (2001) 62:252–62. doi:10.1006/mvre.2001.2338
- Yuan SY. Protein kinase signaling in the modulation of microvascular permeability. *Vascul Pharmacol* (2002) 39:213–23. doi:10.1016/S1537-1891 (03)00010-7
- Rabiet MJ, Plantier JL, Rival Y, Genoux Y, Lampugnani MG, Dejana E. Thrombin-induced increase in endothelial permeability is associated with changes in cell-to-cell junction organization. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (1996) 16:488–96. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.16.3.488
- Robinson SD, Reynolds LE, Wyder L, Hicklin DJ, Hodivala-Dilke KM. Beta3integrin regulates vascular endothelial growth factor-A-dependent permeability. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* (2004) 24:2108–14. doi:10.1161/01. ATV.0000143857.27408.de
- Dejana E, Tournier-Lasserve E, Weinstein BM. The control of vascular integrity by endothelial cell junctions: molecular basis and pathological implications. *Dev Cell* (2009) 16:209–21. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2009.01.004

- Lampugnani MG, Resnati M, Raiteri M, Pigott R, Pisacane A, Houen G, et al. A novel endothelial-specific membrane protein is a marker of cell-cell contacts. J Cell Biol (1992) 118:1511–22. doi:10.1083/jcb.118.6.1511
- Giannotta M, Trani M, Dejana E. VE-cadherin and endothelial adherens junctions: active guardians of vascular integrity. *Dev Cell* (2013) 26:441–54. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2013.08.020
- Carmeliet P, Lampugnani MG, Moons L, Breviario F, Compernolle V, Bono F, et al. Targeted deficiency or cytosolic truncation of the VE-cadherin gene in mice impairs VEGF-mediated endothelial survival and angiogenesis. *Cell* (1999) 98:147–57. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81010-7
- Montero-Balaguer M, Swirsding K, Orsenigo F, Cotelli F, Mione M, Dejana E. Stable vascular connections and remodeling require full expression of VE-cadherin in zebrafish embryos. *PLoS One* (2009) 4:e5772. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0005772
- Eliceiri BP, Paul R, Schwartzberg PL, Hood JD, Leng J, Cheresh DA. Selective requirement for Src kinases during VEGF-induced angiogenesis and vascular permeability. *Mol Cell* (1999) 4:915–24. doi:10.1016/ S1097-2765(00)80221-X
- 76. Wallez Y, Cand F, Cruzalegui F, Wernstedt C, Souchelnytskyi S, Vilgrain I, et al. Src kinase phosphorylates vascular endothelial-cadherin in response to vascular endothelial growth factor: identification of tyrosine 685 as the unique target site. *Oncogene* (2007) 26:1067–77. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1209855
- Cain RJ, Vanhaesebroeck B, Ridley AJ. The PI3K p110alpha isoform regulates endothelial adherens junctions via Pyk2 and Rac1. J Cell Biol (2010) 188:863–76. doi:10.1083/jcb.200907135
- Potter MD, Barbero S, Cheresh DA. Tyrosine phosphorylation of VE-cadherin prevents binding of p120- and beta-catenin and maintains the cellular mesenchymal state. *J Biol Chem* (2005) 280:31906–12. doi:10.1074/ jbc.M505568200
- Fachinger G, Deutsch U, Risau W. Functional interaction of vascular endothelial-protein-tyrosine phosphatase with the angiopoietin receptor Tie-2. *Oncogene* (1999) 18:5948–53. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1202992
- Nawroth R, Poell G, Ranft A, Kloep S, Samulowitz U, Fachinger G, et al. VE-PTP and VE-cadherin ectodomains interact to facilitate regulation of phosphorylation and cell contacts. *EMBO J* (2002) 21:4885–95. doi:10.1093/ emboj/cdf497
- Rahimi N, Rezazadeh K, Mahoney JE, Hartsough E, Meyer RD. Identification of IGPR-1 as a novel adhesion molecule involved in angiogenesis. *Mol Biol Cell* (2012) 23:1646–56. doi:10.1091/mbc.E11-11-0934
- Arafa E, Bondzie PA, Rezazadeh K, Meyer RD, Hartsough E, Henderson JM, et al. TMIGD1 is a novel adhesion molecule that protects epithelial cells from oxidative cell injury. *Am J Pathol* (2015) 185:2757–67. doi:10.1016/j. ajpath.2015.06.006
- Wang YH, Meyer RD, Bondzie PA, Jiang Y, Rahimi I, Rezazadeh K, et al. IGPR-1 is required for endothelial cell-cell adhesion and barrier function. *J Mol Biol* (2016) 428:5019–33. doi:10.1016/j.jmb.2016.11.003
- 84. Cuadrat RR, da Serra Cruz SM, Tschoeke DA, Silva E, Tosta F, Juca H, et al. An orthology-based analysis of pathogenic protozoa impacting global health: an improved comparative genomics approach with prokaryotes and model eukaryote orthologs. *OMICS* (2014) 18:524–38. doi:10.1089/omi.2013.0172
- Li SS. Specificity and versatility of SH3 and other proline-recognition domains: structural basis and implications for cellular signal transduction. *Biochem J* (2005) 390:641–53. doi:10.1042/BJ20050411
- Zarrinpar A, Bhattacharyya RP, Lim WA. The structure and function of proline recognition domains. *Sci STKE* (2003) 2003:RE8. doi:10.1126/ stke.2003.179.re8
- Saksela K, Permi P. SH3 domain ligand binding: what's the consensus and where's the specificity? *FEBS Lett* (2012) 586:2609–14. doi:10.1016/j. febslet.2012.04.042
- Kunzli K, Favre B, Chofflon M, Borradori L. One gene but different proteins and diseases: the complexity of dystonin and bullous pemphigoid antigen 1. *Exp Dermatol* (2016) 25:10–6. doi:10.1111/exd.12877
- Jefferson JJ, Leung CL, Liem RK. Plakins: goliaths that link cell junctions and the cytoskeleton. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol (2004) 5:542–53. doi:10.1038/ nrm1425

- Leung CL, Green KJ, Liem RK. Plakins: a family of versatile cytolinker proteins. *Trends Cell Biol* (2002) 12:37–45. doi:10.1016/S0962-8924(01) 02180-8
- Fuchs E, Karakesisoglou I. Bridging cytoskeletal intersections. Genes Dev (2001) 15:1–14. doi:10.1101/gad.861501
- 92. Garcia-Alvarez B, Bobkov A, Sonnenberg A, de Pereda JM. Structural and functional analysis of the actin binding domain of plectin suggests alternative mechanisms for binding to F-actin and integrin beta4. *Structure* (2003) 11:615–25. doi:10.1016/S0969-2126(03)00090-X
- Ortega E, Buey RM, Sonnenberg A, de Pereda JM. The structure of the plakin domain of plectin reveals a non-canonical SH3 domain interacting with its fourth spectrin repeat. *J Biol Chem* (2011) 286:12429–38. doi:10.1074/jbc. M110.197467
- 94. Sonnenberg A, Liem RK. Plakins in development and disease. *Exp Cell Res* (2007) 313:2189–203. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2007.03.039
- 95. Cheranova D, Gibson M, Kibiryeva N, Zhang LQ, Ye SQ. Pleiotropic functions of pre-B-cell colony-enhancing factor (PBEF) revealed by transcriptomics of human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells treated with PBEFsiRNA. *Genes Cells* (2012) 17:420–30. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2443. 2012.01598.x
- Viemann D, Goebeler M, Schmid S, Nordhues U, Klimmek K, Sorg C, et al. TNF induces distinct gene expression programs in microvascular and macrovascular human endothelial cells. *J Leukoc Biol* (2006) 80:174–85. doi:10.1189/jlb.0905530
- Aranguren XL, Agirre X, Beerens M, Coppiello G, Uriz M, Vandersmissen I, et al. Unraveling a novel transcription factor code determining the human arterial-specific endothelial cell signature. *Blood* (2013) 122:3982–92. doi:10.1182/blood-2013-02-483255
- Fukushima Y, Okada M, Kataoka H, Hirashima M, Yoshida Y, Mann F, et al. Sema3E-PlexinD1 signaling selectively suppresses disoriented angiogenesis in ischemic retinopathy in mice. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121:1974–85. doi:10.1172/JCI44900
- Cianfarani F, Zambruno G, Castiglia D, Odorisio T. Pathomechanisms of altered wound healing in recessive dystrophic epidermolysis bullosa. *Am J Pathol* (2017) 187:1445–53. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2017.03.003
- 100. Osmanagic-Myers S, Rus S, Wolfram M, Brunner D, Goldmann WH, Bonakdar N, et al. Plectin reinforces vascular integrity by mediating crosstalk between the Vimentin and the actin networks. *J Cell Sci* (2015) 128:4138–50. doi:10.1242/jcs.172056
- 101. Kim DJ, Kim SH, Lim CS, Choi KY, Park CS, Sung BH, et al. Interaction of SPIN90 with the Arp2/3 complex mediates lamellipodia and actin comet tail formation. *J Biol Chem* (2006) 281:617–25. doi:10.1074/jbc. M504450200
- 102. Satoh S, Tominaga T. mDia-interacting protein acts downstream of RhomDia and modifies Src activation and stress fiber formation. *J Biol Chem* (2001) 276:39290–4. doi:10.1074/jbc.M107026200
- 103. Lee S, Lee K, Hwang S, Kim SH, Song WK, Park ZY, et al. SPIN90/WISH interacts with PSD-95 and regulates dendritic spinogenesis via an N-WASPindependent mechanism. *EMBO J* (2006) 25:4983–95. doi:10.1038/sj. emboj.7601349
- 104. Ronty M, Taivainen A, Heiska L, Otey C, Ehler E, Song WK, et al. Palladin interacts with SH3 domains of SPIN90 and Src and is required for Src-induced cytoskeletal remodeling. *Exp Cell Res* (2007) 313:2575–85. doi:10.1016/j.yexcr.2007.04.030

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Rahimi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





CD95/Fas, Non-Apoptotic Signaling Pathways, and Kinases

Matthieu Le Gallo^{1,2,3}, Amanda Poissonnier^{1,2,3}, Patrick Blanco^{4,5} and Patrick Legembre^{1,2,3}*

¹ Centre Eugène Marquis, Rennes, France, ² Equipe Labellisée Ligue Contre Le Cancer, INSERM U1242 COSS Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médical, Rennes, France, ³ Université de Rennes-1, Rennes, France, ⁴ Centre Hospitalier Universitaire (CHU) de Bordeaux, Université de Bordeaux, Bordeaux, France, ⁵ UMR CNRS 5164, Bordeaux, France

Endothelial cells lining new blood vessels that develop during inflammatory disorders or cancers act as doors that either allow or block access to the tumor or inflamed organ. Recent data show that these endothelial cells in cancer tissues and inflamed tissues of lupus patients overexpress CD95L, the biological role of which is a subject of debate. The receptor CD95 (also named Fas or apoptosis antigen 1) belongs to the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor superfamily. Its cognate ligand, CD95L, is implicated in immune homeostasis and immune surveillance. Because mutations of this receptor or its ligand lead to autoimmune disorders such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) and cancers, CD95 and CD95L were initially thought to play a role in immune homeostasis and tumor elimination via apoptotic signaling pathways. However, recent data reveal that CD95 also evokes non-apoptotic signals, promotes inflammation, and contributes to carcinogenesis; therefore, it is difficult to dissect its apoptotic effects from its non-apoptotic effects during pathogenesis of disease. CD95L is cleaved by metalloproteases and so exists in two different forms: a transmembrane form and a soluble ligand (s-CD95L). We recently observed that the soluble ligand is overexpressed in serum from patients with triple-negative breast cancer or SLE, in whom it contributes to disease severity by activating non-apoptotic signaling pathways and promoting either metastatic dissemination or accumulation of certain T cell subsets in damaged organs. Here, we discuss the roles of CD95 in modulating immune functions via induction of mainly non-apoptotic signaling pathways.

Keywords: apoptosis, endothelium, FasL, Fas, lupus metastasis, migration, tyrosine kinase

INTRODUCTION

Accumulating evidence suggests that high endothelial venule (HEV) density in the tumor stroma is a strong predictor of infiltration by CD4⁺ T, CD8⁺ T, and B cells. Although this statement seems obvious because the blood vessels carry oxygen, nutrients, and cells to the organs, selective infiltration by certain T cell subsets at the expense of others is a very complex process. Here, we describe recent data suggesting new roles for CD95L in this process and, more generally, new biological roles for CD95L in progression of cancer and autoimmune disorders such as systemic lupus ery-thematosus (SLE).

The immune system comprises specialized cells that protect the body from infection and cell transformation. Antigen (Ag)-presenting cells (APCs) survey tissues for non-self Ags and capture pathogenic agents. Ags are processed and presented at the cell surface in the context of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecules. Similar to macrophages and B lymphocytes, dendritic

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Olaf Penack, Charité Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

Reviewed by:

Philippe Saas, Etablissement Français du Sang BFC, France Dennis O. Adeegbe, Dana Farber Cancer Institute, United States

*Correspondence: Patrick Legembre patrick.legembre@inserm.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Alloimmunity and Transplantation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 10 July 2017 Accepted: 14 September 2017 Published: 27 September 2017

Citation:

Le Gallo M, Poissonnier A, Blanco P and Legembre P (2017) CD95/Fas, Non-Apoptotic Signaling Pathways, and Kinases. Front. Immunol. 8:1216. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01216 cells are professional APCs. APCs present Ags on MHC class II molecules and not only participate in activating non-self-Agrecognizing T cells but also contribute to elimination of T-cells that recognize self-Ags with a too strong affinity; the latter process is called peripheral tolerance. $\alpha\beta$ T cells display either CD4 or CD8 on their surface. CD4⁺ T helper (Th) lymphocytes bind Ag presented in the context of MHC class II molecules expressed by professional APCs and produce cytokines that drive the immune response. CD8⁺ T-lymphocytes recognize antigenic peptides presented by MHC class I molecules expressed on the surface of all cells (apart from some transformed or infected cells), resulting in elimination of these target cells.

The long list of Th subset lineages shows the complexity of the mechanisms developed by the immune system to respond to the diversity of infectious agents and cancers. Polarization of CD4⁺ T-cell subsets occurs *via* exposure to cytokines, microbiota, high salt concentrations, or high-fat diet (1) that induce expression of different transcription factors such as STAT1, STAT4, and T-bet (for Th1 cells), STAT6 and GATA-3 (for Th2 cells), FoxP3 (for regulatory CD4⁺ T cells; Tregs), Bcl6 (for follicular Th cells; TFH) (2), ROR γ t, ROR α , and STAT3 (for Th17 cells), T-bet and AhR (for Th22 cells) (3), and PU-1 for Th9 cells (4). These T cells express a set of cytokines that organize the entire immune system (innate and adaptive immune cells), so that it responds adequately (or not) to infection and transformation. CD8⁺ cytotoxic T-lymphocytes destroy target cells and spare bystanders. Recent studies show that the immune landscape

(intensity and distribution) within tumors may serve as a prognostic marker for the risk of disease progression and help to predict the efficiency of chemotherapeutic/radiotherapeutic/ immunotherapeutic regimens (5).

To simplify, APCs present Ags to CD4⁺ Th cells, which in turn orchestrate activation of the immune response via a cellular (Th1/Th17) or humoral (Th2) response, or by downregulating the intensity/kinetics of the adaptive immune response by promoting differentiation of Tregs. CD4⁺ Th subsets regulate the adaptive immune response by finely tuning the response to particular infectious agents and cancer cells. In addition, the efficiency of the immune response relies on the ability of these cells to cross blood vessels and migrate within inflamed or transformed tissue to reach the target. Selectins, integrins, and chemokine receptors play a central role in T cell extravasation, which involves several different steps: arrest of cells on the endothelial surface, adhesion and spread, crawling, and transendothelial migration (Figure 1). Once immune function has been achieved, effector T cells are eliminated by molecular mechanisms based on death receptors (DRs) or the BH3-only factor BIM (according to the affinity of the immune cell for the stimulating Ag, i.e., low versus high affinity) (6); however, some Ag-specific memory T cells persist.

Because TCR activation induces *de novo* expression of CD95L by CD8⁺ T-cells, this ligand was regarded as a lethal weapon used by these cells to eliminate target cells (7–9). However, novel studies revisited the biological role of CD95 and found that this receptor also activates non-apoptotic signaling pathways,



FIGURE 1 | CD95L is a chemoattractant for inflammatory T cells and triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) cells. *Left panel:* CD95L is expressed by endothelial cells in damaged organs in lupus patients and in TNBCs. Cleavage of CD95L by metalloproteases releases a soluble form of the ligand. In TNBCs, s-CD95L acts as a chemottractant for tumor cells promoting metastasis. *Right panel:* In chronic inflammatory pathologies like systemic lupus erythematosus, s-CD95L enhances the trafficking of Th17 T cells in damaged organs through the activation of sphingosine 1 phosphate (S1P) pathway. Infiltrating Th17 cells release pro-inflammatory cytokines. Th17 recruitment can be blocked by S1P or CD95 inhibitors.

thereby enhancing pro-inflammatory functions that contribute to the severity of autoimmune disorders and cancers. For instance, CD95/CD95L participates in selective accumulation of pro-inflammatory Th17 cells in the damaged organs of lupus patients (10).

DRs BELONGING TO THE TUMOR NECROSIS FACTOR (TNF) RECEPTOR (TNF-R) FAMILY

CD95

Death receptors including CD95 (11), TNFR1 (12), DR4 (13), DR5 (14), and DR6 (15) belong to the TNF-R superfamily. These type I transmembrane proteins share common features, including extracellular amino-terminal cysteine-rich domains (16, 17) that contribute to both ligand specificity (18) and receptor preassociation (19-21) and the death domain (DD) that encompasses an 80 amino acid sequence located in the cytoplasmic tail; this domain transmits the apoptotic signal through protein-protein interactions (PPIs) (22, 23). Among them, adaptor proteins that interact with the DD, TRADD, and FADD are instrumental in implementing cell death pathways (24-27). It is noteworthy that TNF-R members do not possess enzymatic activity rather they rely on dynamic PPI formation to recruit enzymes and signals. This property accounts for the versatility and pleiotropy of these receptors in terms of triggered signaling pathways.

Based on the fact that DRs were originally identified and cloned according to their ability to elicit apoptosis, some of these receptors (mainly CD95 for historical reasons) are still considered by a part of the scientific community to be monomaniac death inducers, even though this is clearly not the case (28-31). Historically, a monoclonal antibody designated "apoptosis antigen 1" was selected for its ability to trigger cell death in tumor cells (32); this antibody recognizes Fas/CD95 (11). Accordingly, most future studies investigated the role of the CD95-mediated apoptotic signaling pathway during progression of cancers and inflammatory disorders. Nonetheless, and unlike TNFatargeting therapeutics, all molecules acting as CD95 agonists failed to reach clinical trials. This is probably due to the fact that CD95 does not only function as a DR and that inhibiting it rather than activating it may be a more attractive therapeutic option for patients suffering from cancers and chronic inflammatory disorders. Although the molecular events that generate the apoptotic signal induced by CD95 are well defined, it is not clear how the receptor activates non-apoptotic signaling pathways (i.e., NF-KB, MAPK, and PI3K).

CD95L

Transmembrane CD95L (m-CD95L) is a potent inducer of cell death (33). m-CD95L can be cleaved by different metalloproteases and although s-CD95L interacts with CD95 it fails to trigger cell death (34, 35). It does, however, trigger non-apoptotic signaling pathways (36, 37). Until now, no-one has explained how the interaction between a unique ligand (CD95L) and a unique receptor (CD95) induces such different signaling pathways. It may be that differences in the kinetics of CD95 aggregation, or its internalization and/or membrane distribution, may account for the induction of one cue at the expense of another. Our hypothesis is that the magnitude and pace of execution of the above mechanisms may depend on the stoichiometry of the ligand interacting with CD95. Indeed, while s-CD95L exists mainly as a homotrimer (35), its membrane-bound counterpart exists as multi-aggregated homotrimers (38). This is an important feature of TNF family members; these membrane-bound ligands are processed by metalloproteases to release a soluble ligand counterpart (30). The difference in their stoichiometry (soluble and homotrimeric ligand versus membrane-bound and multiaggregated homotrimeric CD95L) and/or their conformational effect on the receptor (natural ligand versus agonistic antibodies) might explain the differences in activated cell signaling pathways (39, 40). Similarly, TNF α can be cleaved by the metalloprotease TACE (41, 42) to release a soluble form of the cytokine (s-TNF α). Whereas s-TNFa only activates TNFR1, m-TNFa binds and activates both TNFR1 and TNFR2 (43). Activating TNFR1 induces cellular processes ranging from cell death (apoptosis or necroptosis) to cell proliferation, migration, and differentiation; implementation of these cellular responses reflects the dynamic formation of PPIs following receptor activation (44).

The transmembrane form of CD95L was originally detected at the surface of activated lymphocytes (45) and natural killer (NK) cells (46), where it not only contributes to eliminating tumor and infected cells but also kills T-cells through a process called activation-induced cell death (AICD) and dendritic cells (47). CD95L is also expressed on the surface of neurons (48), corneal epithelia, and endothelia (49, 50), where it prevents infiltration of immune cells and thereby inhibits the spread of inflammation within these sensitive organs, which are commonly referred to as "immune-privileged" sites. Of the different types of intestinal epithelial cells, Paneth cells express CD95L (51), although no expression has been reported in normal villus epithelium. However, mouse villus epithelial cells express CD95L after exposure to oxidative stress, and this expression may affect the way the immune response reacts to the microbiota (52).

More recently, different groups have shown that, even if CD95L can be detected on the surface of immune cells, the ligand is mainly found on the surface of endothelial cells lining blood vessels feeding cancer tissues (37, 53) or damaged organs in lupus patients (10, 36). Although many studies have examined expression of CD95L, few report expression of this ligand on the surface of endothelial cells, probably because they used the incorrect antibodies. Indeed, although several anti-CD95L antibodies exist, only one (clone G247-4) gives reliable results in immunohistochemistry experiments (54). In patients with inflammatory bowel diseases, G247-4 detected CD95L in HEVs expressing HEV markers such as MAdCAM-1 and MECA-79 (55). Strikingly, CD95L-expressing HEVs observed in cow's-milk-sensitive enteropathy (CMSE) and celiac disease were surrounded by lymphoid follicles. Moreover, overexpression of m-CD95L in CMSE correlated with increased concentrations of serum CD95L, enlargement of mucosal lymphoid nodules in the gastrointestinal tract (GIT), and infiltration by

intraepithelial lymphocytes (56). These data suggest that, after cleavage by metalloproteases, s-CD95L attracts leukocytes to the inflamed GIT.

We recently detected CD95L in endothelial cells lining blood vessels in inflamed skin of lupus patients and in tumor tissues from women with triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) (10, 37). This ligand is cleaved by metalloprotease to yield s-CD95L, which is present in the serum of these patients at higher amounts than in that of healthy donors. Our initial study showed that the naturally processed ligand triggers PI3K and Ca2+ signaling pathways in activated T cells, which then accumulate in the inflamed organs of SLE patients (36); this raises the question of whether all T cells, or only certain Th subsets, respond to s-CD95L and contribute to SLE pathology by accumulating in inflamed organs. As aforementioned, TCR engagement leads to the overexpression of CD95 (57) and CD95L (9) rendering activated T-cells susceptible to apoptosis and contributing to their elimination by AICD (58, 59). Overexpression of m-CD95L in activated CD4+CD25^{high}Foxp3+ Tregs serves to eliminate CD8+ T-cells (60). Strikingly, blood Tregs isolated from patients affected by head and neck squamous cell carcinoma and stimulated with anti-CD3 mAb and IL-2 exhibit a higher level of CD95L as compared to that present at the surface of Tregs from healthy donors, providing a potential explanation for the elimination of tumor-infiltrating CD8+ effector T-cells in these cancer patients (60). Similar to Tregs, myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) inhibit adaptive and innate immunity and accumulate in the blood of cancer patients, chronic inflammation and infection. They consist of two major subsets, granulocytic (G-MDSC) and monocytic (M-MDSC) subsets, producing immune suppressive factors including arginase I, inducible nitric oxide synthase, and cytokines and thereby, inhibiting effector T-cell functions (61). Similar to Tregs, MDSCs express CD95 and die in response to CD95L stimulation (62). Consequently, gld BALB/c mice, which express a mutated CD95L unable to bind its receptor, show an accumulation of MDSCs as compared to their wild-type counterpart (62) indicating that CD95/CD95L pair is instrumental in the homeostasis of this immunosuppressive cell population. Interestingly, a syngeneic graft of Lewis lung carcinoma in CD95-KO mice (C57BL/6 strain) did not reveal any increase in the number of MDSCs in the spleen or the tumor tissues as compared to wild-type mice (63). The G-MDSC subset is the prevalent population of MDSCs in different tumor models with an expected ratio of 60% of G-MDSCs (63). An in-depth analysis of LCC-infiltrating MDSCs highlighted that the loss of CD95L skewed cell populations toward the M-MDSC subset, which displayed a higher immunosuppressive activity as compared to G-MDSCs (63). Overall, these findings indicate that the loss of CD95L or CD95 might create an immunosuppressive environment by increasing the number of Tregs and MDSCs and/or by increasing in the M-MDSC/G-MDSC ratio and thereby renders mice more susceptible to tumor progression as compared to the wild-type mice.

Th17 cells contribute to kidney damage and pathology severity in SLE patients (64, 65). Although blood Tregs express higher CD95 levels than Th17 cells, this former regulatory T-cell did not respond to s-CD95L (10). On the other hand, Th17 cells underwent endothelial transmigration and accumulated in inflamed organs of lupus patients in a CD95-dependent manner. In an effort to explain the CD95-driven accumulation of Th17 cells in damaged organs, we showed that these Th17 cells exposed to s-CD95L upregulate expression of the adhesion molecule PSGL-1, which not only promotes tethering of lymphocytes to endothelial cells and subsequent rolling (Figure 1) but also provokes secretion of effector cytokines when highly expressed by T cells (66). Indeed, Bradley team suggests that PSGL-1 expression affects the interaction of T-cells with APCs and more specifically, among the CD4⁺ Th1, activation of cells with the highest PSGL-1 levels are the most proliferative effectors with the greatest capacity for effector cytokine secretion (66) probably through a PI3K-driven mechanism (67). Therefore, s-CD95L might fuel the inflammatory process in lupus patients first by mediating accumulation of Th17 cells in organs and second by altering the pattern of cytokines released in the inflamed tissues (Figure 1). The sphingosine 1 phosphate (S1P) signaling pathway is a critical regulator of many pathophysiological processes (68). Unlike Tregs, exposure of Th17 cells to s-CD95L causes them to upregulate expression of S1P (10). Activating the S1P signaling pathway in Th17 cells exposed to s-CD95L provides a molecular mechanism by which Th17 cells transmigrate in the presence of this soluble ligand. Successful development of the S1P analog FTY720 and its use as a drug to treat multiple sclerosis (69) shows that it is possible to target S1P signaling in humans and, therefore, that S1P antagonists would be an attractive therapeutic option for preventing CD95-mediated transmigration of Th17 cells in SLE patients (Figure 1). Interestingly, the ectopic expression of CD95L by endothelial cells also promotes transmigration of CD95-expressing myeloid cells by tethering cells and slowing cell rolling (70).

Nonetheless, the role of endothelial CD95L remains controversial because, while Coukos et al. observed that the membrane-bound ligand served as a barrier to prevent CD8 T-cell extravasation (while sparing Treg accumulation in the tumor tissue) (53) (Figure 1), we found that CD95L on the surface of endothelial cells can be cleaved by metalloproteases to create a gradient that is responsible for accumulation of Th17 cells in inflamed organs (extravasation) (10, 36) or the metastatic dissemination of TNBC cells (intravasation) (37) (Figure 1). In agreement with our data, initial experiments with CD95Lexpressing tumor cells did not promote carcinogenesis by killing tumor-infiltrating immune cells but instead caused acceleration of tumor rejection (when compared with CD95L-negative tumor cells), which was associated with massive recruitment of neutrophils to the transplanted area (71). Moreover, CD95L-expressing cells provide T cells with a survival signal (72). For instance, CD95L-expressing β-islets increase CD8⁺ activation, leading to organ damage; also, the same experiment in NOD mice backcrossed with MRL^{lpr/lpr} mice (exhibiting loss of CD95) failed to stimulate T cells, meaning that the mice did not develop diabetes (73). In summary, accumulating evidence suggests that CD95L acts as a direct chemoattractant for neutrophils, macrophages (71, 74-76), T lymphocytes (36), and malignant cells in which the CD95-mediated apoptotic signal is non-productive (77, 78). This ligand can also exert an indirect chemoattractant effect by

promoting the expression of IL-8 and MCP-1 recruiting phagocytes (79, 80). Recent data highlight that inflammatory Th17 cells fail to differentiate when CD95 expression is downregulated (81), suggesting that experiments with CD95L-expressing tumor cells may promote tumor graft rejection by inducing a Th17 differentiation-driven inflammatory environment. The cytokine microenvironment also plays a pivotal role in the CD95 signaling pathway, as highlighted by the fact that addition of TGF- β to the microenvironment of CD95L-expressing tumor cells inhibits their rejection (71). This conclusion remains difficult to reconcile with the fact that TGF- β is a crucial cytokine for Th17 cell development and maintenance (82). Nonetheless, TGF-B1 is also instrumental in Treg differentiation and thereby prevents autoimmunity (83). The current consensus is that TGF-ß orchestrates the differentiation of Th17 and Treg subsets by promoting the expression of both Foxp3 and RORγt (84); but, TGF-β treatment leads exclusively to Treg differentiation, because Foxp3 inhibits RORyt transcriptional activation (84). On the other hand, the presence of IL-6 and/or IL-21 (85) abrogates this inhibition and favors the Th17 differentiation (86, 87). In addition, recent data highlight that, in the presence of TGF-β, differentiated Th17 cells can express regulatory cytokines including IL-9 and IL-10 whereas those derived from medium devoid of TGF-β possess a more inflammatory signature and express Th1-associated molecules such as IFN- γ (88). Therefore, TGF- β may favor differentiation of Tregs or "regulatory" Th17 cells and prevent elimination of CD95L-expressing tumor cells.

Some years ago, we were surprised to observe that there was no correlation between the magnitude of the CD95-mediated non-apoptotic signaling pathways and resistance to cell death, thereby ruling out the hypothesis that the CD95-mediated non-apoptotic signaling pathway counteracts the apoptotic pathway (89). Recent data show that the simultaneous induction of apoptotic and non-apoptotic signaling pathways in cells exposed to cytotoxic CD95L is necessary for an efficient immune response because CD95-mediated non-apoptotic signaling pathways in dying cells allow production of cytokines (including MCP-1 and IL-8) that in turn recruit professional phagocytes via a cellular inhibitor of apoptosis (cIAP)-1 and a cIAP-2-driven molecular mechanism (80). This original and cooperative interplay between apoptotic and non-apoptotic signaling pathways promotes accumulation of macrophages and phagocytes, which then engulf dying cells. These results not only explain the rapid elimination of apoptotic cells in vivo but also may provide a molecular link between cell death and the manner in which Ags (derived from transformed or infected cells) are presented to mount an efficient or impaired immune response.

Of note, s-CD95L can also fuel carcinogenesis by promoting angiogenesis (90, 91), probably through the stimulation of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) secretion by endothelial cells (91). Because in cancer tissues, VEGF, IL-10, and prostaglandin E2 cooperatively stimulate the expression of m-CD95L by endothelial cells (53), we envision that the presence of a metalloprotease, which remains to be identified, can release s-CD95L and thereby triggers a positive feedback loop accelerating carcinogenesis.

TWO CD95L AND MANY CELL SIGNALING PATHWAYS

CD95L is a transmembrane cytokine whose ectodomain can be cleaved close to the plasma membrane by metalloproteases such as MMP3 (92), MMP7 (93), MMP9 (94), and ADAM10 (95, 96); CD95L is then released into the bloodstream as s-CD95L. Metalloprotease-mediated cleavage of CD95L releases a homotrimeric ligand that does not trigger the apoptotic program (35). Indeed, experiments show that hexameric CD95L represents the minimal level of self-association required to signal apoptosis (39). The homotrimeric ligand has long been considered an inert molecule that only competes with its membrane-bound counterpart to antagonize the death signal (34, 35). However, recent work shows that this metalloprotease-cleaved CD95L actively aggravates inflammation and autoimmunity in patients with SLE by inducing non-apoptotic signaling pathways, including the NF- κ B and PI3K pathways (36, 97).

It is noteworthy that there are different forms of s-CD95L. Although the soluble form of CD95L generated by MMP7driven cleavage of its 113ELR115 sequence (the CD95L stalk region) induces apoptosis (93), its counterpart (cleaved between serine 126 and leucine 127) does not (35, 36, 97). For instance, s-CD95L in the bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) fluid of patients suffering from acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) is oxidized at methionines 224 and 225, thereby promoting aggregation of the soluble ligand and boosting its cytotoxic activity (98). The stalk region of CD95L, corresponding to amino acids 103-136, contains all metalloprotease cleavage sites described in the literature. Surprisingly, this region is conserved in s-CD95L detected in ARDS patients, participates in CD95L multimerization, and accounts for ligand-mediated cytotoxicity and damage to the lung epithelium (98). Of note, in ARDS BAL fluid, additional oxidation of s-CD95L occurs at methionine 121, thereby preventing cleavage of CD95L by MMP7 and potentially explaining why this cytotoxic ligand retains its stalk region and contributes to disease pathology (98). Nonetheless, preservation of this region raises the question of whether an as-yet-unidentified MMP7-independent cleavage site exists in the juxtamembrane region of CD95L, or whether the ligand detected in ARDS patients corresponds in fact to the full-length form of CD95L embedded in exosomes (99, 100). Indeed, exosome-bound CD95L can be expressed by human prostate cancer cells (i.e., the LNCaP cell line) and evokes apoptosis in activated T lymphocytes (101). In addition to MMPs, plasmin can also cleave the m-CD95L expressed by neo-vessels in cancers (102). Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) inhibits the activity of urokinase-type plasminogen activator, which converts plasminogen into its active form, plasmin. PAI-1 is a good prognostic marker in patients affected by glioblastoma or breast and colon cancers (102). Plasmin cleaves CD95L between the amino acid residues Arg144 and Lys145 within its trimerization domain and releases a soluble ligand, which surprisingly triggers cell death in endothelial cells (102). Because no analysis of the s-CD95L stoichiometry has been realized in this study, it is difficult to decipher whether the soluble plasmin-generated CD95L corresponds to an aggregate of homotrimers or whether

cleavage by plasmin releases a peculiar homotrimeric ligand, which interacts with other components accounting for its unexpected apoptotic effect.

Overall, these findings emphasize the importance of finely characterizing the stoichiometry of naturally processed CD95L in the serum of patients affected by cancers or chronic/acute inflammatory disorders to predict the biological role (i.e., apoptotic versus non-apoptotic) of this soluble ligand. Such investigations will improve our understanding of the molecular mechanisms set in motion by this ligand, and our appreciation of its downstream biological functions.

INTERPLAY BETWEEN CASPASE-8 AND KINASES IN THE CD95 SIGNALING PATHWAYS

As mentioned earlier, CD95 does not possess any enzymatic activity; however, by triggering a large number of PPIs, it activates different signaling pathways resulting in different clinical outcomes. Here, the aim is not to exhaustively describe the initial events of the CD95-mediated signaling pathway, but rather to focus on the role of kinases in these pathways. Unlike m-CD95L, whose interaction with CD95 leads to formation of the apoptotic complex Death-Inducing Signaling Complex (DISC), s-CD95L leads to formation of a molecular complex devoid of FADD and caspase-8, which instead recruits and activates the Src kinase c-yes via production of NADPH oxidase 3 and ROS (36, 78); this unconventional receptosome is designated the motilityinducing signaling complex (MISC) (36, 37). This process was also observed in apoptotic-resistant glioblastoma cells, in which CD95 stimulation triggers recruitment of a molecular complex that contains the Src tyrosine kinase c-yes (78). This complex promotes micrometastatic dissemination of glioblastoma cells. Similarly, upon injury to the central nervous system, neutrophils and macrophages overexpress CD95L, which promotes migration of these cells via activation of the src kinase Syk (76). Of note, while deleting CD95 from neural cells has no effect on pathology progression, deleting CD95L from myeloid cells accelerates spinal cord recovery by reducing the infiltration of neutrophils and macrophages and the magnitude of inflammation. These findings clearly show that the CD95-mediated apoptotic response



is not responsible for CD95/CD95L function in this pathological context, but that the ligand/receptor pair is required for accumulation of inflammatory cells contributing to the degradation of the organ.

Although our data showed no trace of caspase-8 in the MISC of TNBC cells exposed to s-CD95L (37), we cannot rule out the presence of trivial amounts of this protease in MISC (undetectable by western blotting). Caspase-8 is known to participate in cell migration mainly through an enzymatic-independent mechanism. Src kinases abrogate the protease activity of caspase-8 by phosphorylating it at tyrosine 380 (Y380) (103); this favors recruitment of the PI3K adaptor p85 alpha subunit, thereby activating the PI3K signaling pathway (104) (Figure 2). A study revealed that in hepatocytes, hyperosmolarity induces association between a receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK) [called epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)] and CD95 through a JNK and PKC-dependent mechanism that remains to be elucidated (105). Strikingly, this study showed that CD95/EGFR increases both DISC formation and the caspase-8-dependent apoptotic response in hepatocytes. More recent data show that EGFR phosphorylates caspase-8 at Y380 through activation of Src kinases, and that this RTK-mediated translational modification prevents triggering of the CD95-mediated apoptotic signaling pathway (103). Several reports confirm that phosphorylation of caspase-8 at Y380 inhibits its protease activity (106, 107). The death effector domains of caspase-8 are both sufficient and necessary for EGFR-dependent cell migration (108). Because caspase-8 phosphorylation at Y380 recruits Src kinases, including Fyn, Lyn, and Src kinases, it is tempting to speculate that this process constitutes a positive feedback loop, which in turn phosphorylates additional caspase-8 molecules (107) (Figure 2). We recently observed that exposure of TNBC cells overexpressing EGFR to s-CD95L induces association of CD95 with EGFR, thereby promoting cell migration and metastatic dissemination of these cancer cells (37). RTK-driven Y380 phosphorylation of caspase-8 might prime certain cancer cells to become unresponsive to the apoptotic signal triggered by cytotoxic CD95L, thereby diverting this cell signaling pathway toward promoting cell migration, an essential step in cancer cell metastasis (Figure 2). These data are in agreement with those published in a recent study showing that another RTK, PDGFR-β, is recruited by CD95 in colon cancer cells exposed to CD95L to trigger cancer cell metastasis (109). CD95 triggers phosphorylation of PDGFR at tyrosine 1021, thereby promoting recruitment of phospholipase C γ 1 (PLC γ 1) (109). Of note, we recently showed that PLCy1 directly docks onto the calcium-inducing domain of CD95 (10), suggesting that PDGFR-\beta-dependent recruitment of PLCy1 might increase the amount of lipase recruited by CD95, and/or sustain its presence at the plasma membrane to increase production of inositol trisphosphate, which activates the Ca²⁺ response and diacylglycerol to stimulate conventional and novel PKCs (Figure 2). CD95 induces T cell migration by activating PLCy1 (36), which necessitates its Src kinasedriven phosphorylation at tyrosine 783 (Y783) (110). Also, the RTK called hepatocyte growth factor receptor or c-Met binds and sequesters CD95 to impair its interaction with CD95L,

highlighting another molecular mechanism used by RTKs to prevent apoptosis (111).

These findings show that CD95-mediated recruitment of RTKs, or *vice versa*, may correspond to a physiological process that simultaneously inhibits the apoptotic signal by phosphorylating caspase-8, thereby promoting cell motility by activating the PI3K signaling pathway. However, it is unclear how CD95 interacts with RTKs.

CONCLUSION AND PERSPECTIVES

Although the CD95/CD95L interaction can eliminate malignant cells by promoting formation of the DISC, it can also promote carcinogenesis by maintaining inflammation and/or by inducing metastatic dissemination (36, 76-78, 97, 112, 113). The molecular mechanisms underlying the switch between these different signaling pathways remain enigmatic. An important question to be addressed is how the magnitude of CD95 aggregation regulates formation of "Death"- versus "Motility"-ISCs. Answering these questions will lead to development of new therapeutic agents with the ability to prevent the spread and chronicity of inflammation, or to impinge on carcinogenesis, at least with respect to pathologies associated with increased s-CD95L, such as cancers [e.g., pancreatic cancer (114), large granular lymphocytic leukemia, breast cancer (37), and NK cell lymphoma (115)] and autoimmune disorders [e.g., rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis (116), and graft-versus-host-disease (117, 118), or SLE (36, 119)].

This review highlights that CD95L is frequently detected overexpressed at the surface of endothelial cells covering blood vessels in tissues of patients affected by inflammatory disorders or cancers. Although its role remains to be elucidated, growing evidence suggest that this ectopic expression can be a biological marker whose combination with a "lethal" metalloprotease might turn out to enhance the severity of autoimmune disorders and cancers. An extensive review of the CD95/CD95L role in the function of endothelial cells indicates that besides its role in the immune system, CD95 can directly regulate angiogenesis either by implementing cell death when encountering its transmembrane ligand or by promoting survival and migration of these endothelial cells when exposed to s-CD95L. Finally, CD95 can also stimulate the production of nitric oxide and thereby control blood pressure (120) revealing its complex biological role in the context of the endothelium survival, proliferation, and function.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from INCa PLBIO, Fondation ARC, and La Ligue contre le Cancer. MG is supported by Région Bretagne.

REFERENCES

- Stockinger B, Omenetti S. The dichotomous nature of T helper 17 cells. Nat Rev Immunol (2017) 17:535–44. doi:10.1038/nri.2017.50
- Chtanova T, Tangye SG, Newton R, Frank N, Hodge MR, Rolph MS, et al. T follicular helper cells express a distinctive transcriptional profile, reflecting their role as non-Th1/Th2 effector cells that provide help for B cells. J Immunol (2004) 173:68–78. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.173.1.68
- Basu R, O'Quinn DB, Silberger DJ, Schoeb TR, Fouser L, Ouyang W, et al. Th22 cells are an important source of IL-22 for host protection against enteropathogenic bacteria. *Immunity* (2012) 37:1061–75. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2012.08.024
- Gerlach K, Hwang Y, Nikolaev A, Atreya R, Dornhoff H, Steiner S, et al. TH9 cells that express the transcription factor PU.1 drive T cell-mediated colitis via IL-9 receptor signaling in intestinal epithelial cells. *Nat Immunol* (2014) 15:676–86. doi:10.1038/ni.2920
- Kirilovsky A, Marliot F, El Sissy C, Haicheur N, Galon J, Pages F. Rational bases for the use of the immunoscore in routine clinical settings as a prognostic and predictive biomarker in cancer patients. *Int Immunol* (2016) 28:373–82. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxw021
- Strasser A, Jost PJ, Nagata S. The many roles of FAS receptor signaling in the immune system. *Immunity* (2009) 30:180–92. doi:10.1016/j.immuni. 2009.01.001
- Chu JL, Ramos P, Rosendorff A, Nikolic-Zugic J, Lacy E, Matsuzawa A, et al. Massive upregulation of the Fas ligand in lpr and gld mice: implications for Fas regulation and the graft-versus-host disease-like wasting syndrome. *J Exp Med* (1995) 181:393–8. doi:10.1084/jem.181.1.393
- Nagata S, Golstein P. The Fas death factor. Science (1995) 267:1449–56. doi:10.1126/science.7533326
- Yang Y, Mercep M, Ware CF, Ashwell JD. Fas and activation-induced Fas ligand mediate apoptosis of T cell hybridomas: inhibition of Fas ligand expression by retinoic acid and glucocorticoids. *J Exp Med* (1995) 181:1673–82. doi:10.1084/jem.181.5.1673
- Poissonnier A, Sanseau D, Le Gallo M, Malleter M, Levoin N, Viel R, et al. CD95-mediated calcium signaling promotes T helper 17 trafficking to inflamed organs in lupus-prone mice. *Immunity* (2016) 45:209–23. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.06.028
- 11. Itoh N, Yonehara S, Ishii A, Yonehara M, Mizushima S-I, Sameshima M, et al. The polypeptide encoded by the cDNA for human cell surface antigen Fas can mediate apoptosis. *Cell* (1991) 66:233–43. doi:10.1016/0092-8674 (91)90614-5
- Loetscher H, Pan YC, Lahm HW, Gentz R, Brockhaus M, Tabuchi H, et al. Molecular cloning and expression of the human 55 kd tumor necrosis factor receptor. *Cell* (1990) 61:351–9. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(90)90815-V
- Pan G, O'Rourke K, Chinnaiyan AM, Gentz R, Ebner R, Ni J, et al. The receptor for the cytotoxic ligand TRAIL. *Science* (1997) 276:111–3. doi:10.1126/science.276.5309.111
- Walczak H, Degli-Esposti MA, Johnson RS, Smolak PJ, Waugh JY, Boiani N, et al. TRAIL-R2: a novel apoptosis-mediating receptor for TRAIL. *EMBO J* (1997) 16:5386–97. doi:10.1093/emboj/16.17.5386
- Pan G, Bauer JH, Haridas V, Wang S, Liu D, Yu G, et al. Identification and functional characterization of DR6, a novel death domain-containing TNF receptor. *FEBS Lett* (1998) 431:351–6. doi:10.1016/S0014-5793(98) 00791-1
- Smith CA, Farrah T, Goodwin RG. The TNF receptor superfamily of cellular and viral proteins: activation, costimulation, and death. *Cell* (1994) 76:959–62. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(94)90372-7
- Locksley RM, Killeen N, Lenardo MJ. The TNF and TNF receptor superfamilies: integrating mammalian biology. *Cell* (2001) 104:487–501. doi:10.1016/ S0092-8674(01)00237-9
- Bodmer JL, Schneider P, Tschopp J. The molecular architecture of the TNF superfamily. *Trends Biochem Sci* (2002) 27:19–26. doi:10.1016/ S0968-0004(01)01995-8
- Papoff G, Hausler P, Eramo A, Pagano MG, Di Leve G, Signore A, et al. Identification and characterization of a ligand-independent oligomerization domain in the extracellular region of the CD95 death receptor. *J Biol Chem* (1999) 274:38241–50. doi:10.1074/jbc.274.53.38241
- 20. Siegel RM, Frederiksen JK, Zacharias DA, Chan FK, Johnson M, Lynch D, et al. Fas preassociation required for apoptosis signaling and dominant

inhibition by pathogenic mutations. *Science* (2000) 288:2354–7. doi:10.1126/ science.288.5475.2354

- Edmond V, Ghali B, Penna A, Taupin JL, Daburon S, Moreau JF, et al. Precise mapping of the CD95 pre-ligand assembly domain. *PLoS* One (2012) 7:e46236. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0046236
- 22. Itoh N, Nagata S. A novel protein domain required for apoptosis. Mutational analysis of human Fas antigen. *J Biol Chem* (1993) 268:10932–7.
- Tartaglia LA, Ayres TM, Wong GH, Goeddel DV. A novel domain within the 55 kd TNF receptor signals cell death. *Cell* (1993) 74:845–53. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(93)90464-2
- Boldin MP, Varfolomeev EE, Pancer Z, Mett IL, Camonis JH, Wallach D. A novel protein that interacts with the death domain of Fas/APO1 contains a sequence motif related to the death domain. *J Biol Chem* (1995) 270: 7795–8. doi:10.1074/jbc.270.14.7795
- Chinnaiyan AM, O'Rourke K, Tewari M, Dixit VM. FADD, a novel death domain-containing protein, interacts with the death domain of Fas and initiates apoptosis. *Cell* (1995) 81:505–12. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95) 90071-3
- Hsu H, Xiong J, Goeddel DV. The TNF receptor 1-associated protein TRADD signals cell death and NF-kappa B activation. *Cell* (1995) 81:495–504. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90070-5
- Kischkel FC, Hellbardt S, Behrmann I, Germer M, Pawlita M, Krammer PH, et al. Cytotoxicity-dependent APO-1 (Fas/CD95)-associated proteins form a death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) with the receptor. *EMBO J* (1995) 14:5579–88.
- Hoogwater FJ, Steller EJ, Westendorp BF, Borel Rinkes IH, Kranenburg O. CD95 signaling in colorectal cancer. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2012) 1826: 189–98. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2012.03.007
- Martin-Villalba A, Llorens-Bobadilla E, Wollny D. CD95 in cancer: tool or target? *Trends Mol Med* (2013) 19:329–35. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2013. 03.002
- Fouque A, Debure L, Legembre P. The CD95/CD95L signaling pathway: a role in carcinogenesis. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2014) 1846:130–41. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2014.04.007
- Peter ME, Hadji A, Murmann AE, Brockway S, Putzbach W, Pattanayak A, et al. The role of CD95 and CD95 ligand in cancer. *Cell Death Differ* (2015) 22:885–6. doi:10.1038/cdd.2015.25
- Trauth BC, Klas C, Peters AM, Matzku S, Moller P, Falk W, et al. Monoclonal antibody-mediated tumor regression by induction of apoptosis. *Science* (1989) 245:301–5. doi:10.1126/science.2787530
- Siegmund D, Lang I, Wajant H. Cell death-independent activities of the death receptors CD95, TRAILR1, and TRAILR2. *FEBS J* (2017) 284:1131–59. doi:10.1111/febs.13968
- 34. Suda T, Hashimoto H, Tanaka M, Ochi T, Nagata S. Membrane Fas ligand kills human peripheral blood T lymphocytes, and soluble Fas ligand blocks the killing. *J Exp Med* (1997) 186:2045–50. doi:10.1084/jem. 186.12.2045
- 35. Schneider P, Holler N, Bodmer JL, Hahne M, Frei K, Fontana A, et al. Conversion of membrane-bound Fas(CD95) ligand to its soluble form is associated with downregulation of its proapoptotic activity and loss of liver toxicity. J Exp Med (1998) 187:1205–13. doi:10.1084/jem.187.8.1205
- Tauzin S, Chaigne-Delalande B, Selva E, Khadra N, Daburon S, Contin-Bordes C, et al. The naturally processed CD95L elicits a c-yes/ calcium/PI3K-driven cell migration pathway. *PLoS Biol* (2011) 9:e1001090. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1001090
- Malleter M, Tauzin S, Bessede A, Castellano R, Goubard A, Godey F, et al. CD95L cell surface cleavage triggers a pro-metastatic signaling pathway in triple negative breast cancer. *Cancer Res* (2013) 73:6711–21. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-1794
- Soderstrom TS, Nyberg SD, Eriksson JE. CD95 capping is ROCKdependent and dispensable for apoptosis. J Cell Sci (2005) 118:2211–23. doi:10.1242/jcs.02343
- Holler N, Tardivel A, Kovacsovics-Bankowski M, Hertig S, Gaide O, Martinon F, et al. Two adjacent trimeric Fas ligands are required for Fas signaling and formation of a death-inducing signaling complex. *Mol Cell Biol* (2003) 23:1428–40. doi:10.1128/MCB.23.4.1428-1440.2003
- Chaigne-Delalande B, Mahfouf W, Daburon S, Moreau JF, Legembre P. CD95 engagement mediates actin-independent and -dependent apoptotic signals. *Cell Death Differ* (2009) 16:1654–64. doi:10.1038/cdd.2009.111

- Black RA, Rauch CT, Kozlosky CJ, Peschon JJ, Slack JL, Wolfson MF, et al. A metalloproteinase disintegrin that releases tumour-necrosis factoralpha from cells. *Nature* (1997) 385:729–33. doi:10.1038/385729a0
- Moss ML, Jin SL, Milla ME, Bickett DM, Burkhart W, Carter HL, et al. Cloning of a disintegrin metalloproteinase that processes precursor tumournecrosis factor-alpha. *Nature* (1997) 385:733–6. doi:10.1038/385733a0
- 43. Grell M, Douni E, Wajant H, Lohden M, Clauss M, Maxeiner B, et al. The transmembrane form of tumor necrosis factor is the prime activating ligand of the 80 kDa tumor necrosis factor receptor. *Cell* (1995) 83:793–802. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(95)90192-2
- Dondelinger Y, Darding M, Bertrand MJ, Walczak H. Poly-ubiquitination in TNFR1-mediated necroptosis. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2016) 73:2165–76. doi:10.1007/s00018-016-2191-4
- 45. Takahashi T, Tanaka M, Brannan CI, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Suda T, et al. Generalized lymphoproliferative disease in mice, caused by a point mutation in the Fas ligand. *Cell* (1994) 76:969–76. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(94) 90375-1
- Montel AH, Bochan MR, Hobbs JA, Lynch DH, Brahmi Z. Fas involvement in cytotoxicity mediated by human NK cells. *Cell Immunol* (1995) 166: 236–46. doi:10.1006/cimm.1995.9974
- Singer GG, Abbas AK. The Fas antigen is involved in peripheral but not thymic deletion of T lymphocytes in T cell receptor transgenic mice. *Immunity* (1994) 1:365–71. doi:10.1016/1074-7613(94)90067-1
- Saas P, Walker PR, Hahne M, Quiquerez AL, Schnuriger V, Perrin G, et al. Fas ligand expression by astrocytoma in vivo: maintaining immune privilege in the brain? *J Clin Invest* (1997) 99:1173–8. doi:10.1172/JCI119273
- Griffith TS, Brunner T, Fletcher SM, Green DR, Ferguson TA. Fas ligandinduced apoptosis as a mechanism of immune privilege. *Science* (1995) 270:1189–92. doi:10.1126/science.270.5239.1189
- Stuart PM, Griffith TS, Usui N, Pepose J, Yu X, Ferguson TA. CD95 ligand (FasL)-induced apoptosis is necessary for corneal allograft survival. J Clin Invest (1997) 99:396–402. doi:10.1172/JCI119173
- Moller P, Walczak H, Reidl S, Strater J, Krammer PH. Paneth cells express high levels of CD95 ligand transcripts: a unique property among gastrointestinal epithelia. *Am J Pathol* (1996) 149:9–13.
- Denning TL, Takaishi H, Crowe SE, Boldogh I, Jevnikar A, Ernst PB. Oxidative stress induces the expression of Fas and Fas ligand and apoptosis in murine intestinal epithelial cells. *Free Radic Biol Med* (2002) 33:1641–50. doi:10.1016/S0891-5849(02)01141-3
- Motz GT, Santoro SP, Wang LP, Garrabrant T, Lastra RR, Hagemann IS, et al. Tumor endothelium FasL establishes a selective immune barrier promoting tolerance in tumors. *Nat Med* (2014) 20:607–15. doi:10.1038/ nm.3541
- Restifo NP. Countering the 'counterattack' hypothesis. Nat Med (2001) 7:259. doi:10.1038/85357
- Kokkonen TS, Karttunen TJ. Endothelial Fas-ligand in inflammatory bowel diseases and in acute appendicitis. J Histochem Cytochem (2015) 63:931–42. doi:10.1369/0022155415608917
- Kokkonen TS, Augustin MT, Kokkonen J, Karttunen R, Karttunen TJ. Serum and tissue CD23, IL-15, and FasL in cow's-milk protein-sensitive enteropathy and in coeliac disease. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* (2012) 54:525–31. doi:10.1097/MPG.0b013e318237c145
- Miyawaki T, Uehara T, Nibu R, Tsuji T, Yachie A, Yonehara S, et al. Differential expression of apoptosis-related Fas antigen on lymphocyte subpopulations in human peripheral blood. *J Immunol* (1992) 149:3753–8.
- Alderson MR, Tough TW, Davis-Smith T, Braddy S, Falk B, Schooley KA, et al. Fas ligand mediates activation-induced cell death in human T lymphocytes. *J Exp Med* (1995) 181:71–7. doi:10.1084/jem.181.1.71
- Brunner T, Mogil RJ, Laface D, Yoo NJ, Mahboubi A, Echeverri F, et al. Cell-autonomous Fas (CD95)/Fas-ligand interaction mediates activation-induced apoptosis in T-cell hybridomas. *Nature* (1995) 373:441–4. doi:10.1038/373441a0
- Strauss L, Bergmann C, Whiteside TL. Human circulating CD4+ CD25highFoxp3+ regulatory T cells kill autologous CD8+ but not CD4+ responder cells by Fas-mediated apoptosis. *J Immunol* (2009) 182:1469–80. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.182.3.1469
- Gabrilovich DI, Ostrand-Rosenberg S, Bronte V. Coordinated regulation of myeloid cells by tumours. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12:253–68. doi:10.1038/ nri3175

- Sinha P, Chornoguz O, Clements VK, Artemenko KA, Zubarev RA, Ostrand-Rosenberg S. Myeloid-derived suppressor cells express the death receptor Fas and apoptose in response to T cell-expressed FasL. *Blood* (2011) 117:5381–90. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-11-321752
- Peyvandi S, Buart S, Samah B, Vetizou M, Zhang Y, Durrieu L, et al. Fas ligand deficiency impairs tumor immunity by promoting an accumulation of monocytic myeloid-derived suppressor cells. *Cancer Res* (2015) 75:4292–301. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-1848
- Steinmetz OM, Turner JE, Paust HJ, Lindner M, Peters A, Heiss K, et al. CXCR3 mediates renal Th1 and Th17 immune response in murine lupus nephritis. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:4693–704. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 0802626
- Yang J, Chu Y, Yang X, Gao D, Zhu L, Yang X, et al. Th17 and natural Treg cell population dynamics in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum* (2009) 60:1472–83. doi:10.1002/art.24499
- Baaten BJ, Cooper AM, Swain SL, Bradley LM. Location, location: the impact of migratory heterogeneity on T cell function. *Front Immunol* (2013) 4:311. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2013.00311
- Urzainqui A, Serrador JM, Viedma F, Yanez-Mo M, Rodriguez A, Corbi AL, et al. ITAM-based interaction of ERM proteins with Syk mediates signaling by the leukocyte adhesion receptor PSGL-1. *Immunity* (2002) 17:401–12. doi:10.1016/S1074-7613(02)00420-X
- Maceyka M, Harikumar KB, Milstien S, Spiegel S. Sphingosine-1-phosphate signaling and its role in disease. *Trends Cell Biol* (2012) 22:50–60. doi:10.1016/j. tcb.2011.09.003
- Brinkmann V, Billich A, Baumruker T, Heining P, Schmouder R, Francis G, et al. Fingolimod (FTY720): discovery and development of an oral drug to treat multiple sclerosis. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2010) 9:883–97. doi:10.1038/nrd3248
- Gao L, Gulculer GS, Golbach L, Block H, Zarbock A, Martin-Villalba A. Endothelial cell-derived CD95 ligand serves as a chemokine in induction of neutrophil slow rolling and adhesion. *Elife* (2016) 5:e18542. doi:10.7554/ eLife.18542
- Chen JJ, Sun Y, Nabel GJ. Regulation of the proinflammatory effects of Fas ligand (CD95L). *Science* (1998) 282:1714–7. doi:10.1126/science.282. 5394.1714
- Park SM, Schickel R, Peter ME. Nonapoptotic functions of FADDbinding death receptors and their signaling molecules. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* (2005) 17:610–6. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2005.09.010
- Chervonsky AV, Wang Y, Wong FS, Visintin I, Flavell RA, Janeway CA Jr, et al. The role of Fas in autoimmune diabetes. *Cell* (1997) 89:17–24. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00)80178-6
- Allison J, Georgiou HM, Strasser A, Vaux DL. Transgenic expression of CD95 ligand on islet beta cells induces a granulocytic infiltration but does not confer immune privilege upon islet allografts. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1997) 94:3943–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.8.3943
- Kang SM, Schneider DB, Lin Z, Hanahan D, Dichek DA, Stock PG, et al. Fas ligand expression in islets of Langerhans does not confer immune privilege and instead targets them for rapid destruction. *Nat Med* (1997) 3:738–43. doi:10.1038/nm0797-738
- Letellier E, Kumar S, Sancho-Martinez I, Krauth S, Funke-Kaiser A, Laudenklos S, et al. CD95-ligand on peripheral myeloid cells activates Syk kinase to trigger their recruitment to the inflammatory site. *Immunity* (2010) 32:240–52. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2010.01.011
- Barnhart BC, Legembre P, Pietras E, Bubici C, Franzoso G, Peter ME. CD95 ligand induces motility and invasiveness of apoptosis-resistant tumor cells. *EMBO J* (2004) 23:3175–85. doi:10.1038/sj.emboj.7600325
- Kleber S, Sancho-Martinez I, Wiestler B, Beisel A, Gieffers C, Hill O, et al. Yes and PI3K bind CD95 to signal invasion of glioblastoma. *Cancer Cell* (2008) 13:235–48. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.02.003
- Abreu-Martin MT, Vidrich A, Lynch DH, Targan SR. Divergent induction of apoptosis and IL-8 secretion in HT-29 cells in response to TNF-alpha and ligation of Fas antigen. *J Immunol* (1995) 155:4147–54.
- Cullen SP, Henry CM, Kearney CJ, Logue SE, Feoktistova M, Tynan GA, et al. Fas/CD95-induced chemokines can serve as "find-me" signals for apoptotic cells. *Mol Cell* (2013) 49:1034–48. doi:10.1016/j.molcel.2013.01.025
- Yosef N, Shalek AK, Gaublomme JT, Jin H, Lee Y, Awasthi A, et al. Dynamic regulatory network controlling TH17 cell differentiation. *Nature* (2013) 496:461–8. doi:10.1038/nature11981

- Gutcher I, Donkor MK, Ma Q, Rudensky AY, Flavell RA, Li MO. Autocrine transforming growth factor-beta1 promotes in vivo Th17 cell differentiation. *Immunity* (2011) 34:396–408. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2011. 03.005
- Chen W, Jin W, Hardegen N, Lei KJ, Li L, Marinos N, et al. Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25- naive T cells to CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3. *J Exp Med* (2003) 198:1875–86. doi:10.1084/jem.20030152
- Zhou L, Lopes JE, Chong MM, Ivanov II, Min R, Victora GD, et al. TGF-beta-induced Foxp3 inhibits T(H)17 cell differentiation by antagonizing RORgammat function. *Nature* (2008) 453:236–40. doi:10.1038/ nature06878
- Korn T, Bettelli E, Gao W, Awasthi A, Jager A, Strom TB, et al. IL-21 initiates an alternative pathway to induce proinflammatory T(H)17 cells. *Nature* (2007) 448:484–7. doi:10.1038/nature05970
- Bettelli E, Carrier Y, Gao W, Korn T, Strom TB, Oukka M, et al. Reciprocal developmental pathways for the generation of pathogenic effector TH17 and regulatory T cells. *Nature* (2006) 441:235–8. doi:10.1038/ nature04753
- Mangan PR, Harrington LE, O'Quinn DB, Helms WS, Bullard DC, Elson CO, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta induces development of the T(H)17 lineage. *Nature* (2006) 441:231–4. doi:10.1038/nature04754
- Ghoreschi K, Laurence A, Yang XP, Tato CM, Mcgeachy MJ, Konkel JE, et al. Generation of pathogenic T(H)17 cells in the absence of TGF-beta signalling. *Nature* (2010) 467:967–71. doi:10.1038/nature09447
- Legembre P, Barnhart BC, Peter ME. The relevance of NF-kappaB for CD95 signaling in tumor cells. *Cell Cycle* (2004) 3:1235–9. doi:10.4161/cc.3. 10.1194
- Biancone L, Martino AD, Orlandi V, Conaldi PG, Toniolo A, Camussi G. Development of inflammatory angiogenesis by local stimulation of Fas in vivo. J Exp Med (1997) 186:147–52. doi:10.1084/jem.186.1.147
- Zhang C, Gao F, Teng F, Zhang M. Fas/FasL complex promotes proliferation and migration of brain endothelial cells via FADD-FLIP-TRAF-NF-kappaB pathway. *Cell Biochem Biophys* (2015) 71:1319–23. doi:10.1007/ s12013-014-0351-4
- Matsuno H, Yudoh K, Watanabe Y, Nakazawa F, Aono H, Kimura T. Stromelysin-1 (MMP-3) in synovial fluid of patients with rheumatoid arthritis has potential to cleave membrane bound Fas ligand. *J Rheumatol* (2001) 28:22–8.
- Vargo-Gogola T, Crawford HC, Fingleton B, Matrisian LM. Identification of novel matrix metalloproteinase-7 (matrilysin) cleavage sites in murine and human Fas ligand. Arch Biochem Biophys (2002) 408:155–61. doi:10.1016/ S0003-9861(02)00525-8
- 94. Kiaei M, Kipiani K, Calingasan NY, Wille E, Chen J, Heissig B, et al. Matrix metalloproteinase-9 regulates TNF-alpha and FasL expression in neuronal, glial cells and its absence extends life in a transgenic mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Exp Neurol* (2007) 205:74–81. doi:10.1016/j. expneurol.2007.01.036
- 95. Kirkin V, Cahuzac N, Guardiola-Serrano F, Huault S, Luckerath K, Friedmann E, et al. The Fas ligand intracellular domain is released by ADAM10 and SPPL2a cleavage in T-cells. *Cell Death Differ* (2007) 14: 1678–87. doi:10.1038/sj.cdd.4402175
- 96. Schulte M, Reiss K, Lettau M, Maretzky T, Ludwig A, Hartmann D, et al. ADAM10 regulates FasL cell surface expression and modulates FasL-induced cytotoxicity and activation-induced cell death. *Cell Death Differ* (2007) 14:1040–9. doi:10.1038/sj.cdd.4402101
- O'Reilly LA, Tai L, Lee L, Kruse EA, Grabow S, Fairlie WD, et al. Membrane-bound Fas ligand only is essential for Fas-induced apoptosis. *Nature* (2009) 461:659–63. doi:10.1038/nature08402
- Herrero R, Kajikawa O, Matute-Bello G, Wang Y, Hagimoto N, Mongovin S, et al. The biological activity of FasL in human and mouse lungs is determined by the structure of its stalk region. *J Clin Invest* (2011) 121:1174–90. doi:10.1172/JCI43004
- Bianco NR, Kim SH, Morelli AE, Robbins PD. Modulation of the immune response using dendritic cell-derived exosomes. *Methods Mol Biol* (2007) 380:443–55. doi:10.1007/978-1-59745-395-0_28
- 100. Alonso R, Mazzeo C, Rodriguez MC, Marsh M, Fraile-Ramos A, Calvo V, et al. Diacylglycerol kinase alpha regulates the formation and polarisation of mature multivesicular bodies involved in the secretion of Fas

ligand-containing exosomes in T lymphocytes. Cell Death Differ (2011) 18:1161–73. doi:10.1038/cdd.2010.184

- 101. Abusamra AJ, Zhong Z, Zheng X, Li M, Ichim TE, Chin JL, et al. Tumor exosomes expressing Fas ligand mediate CD8+ T-cell apoptosis. *Blood Cells Mol Dis* (2005) 35:169–73. doi:10.1016/j.bcmd.2005.07.001
- 102. Bajou K, Peng H, Laug WE, Maillard C, Noel A, Foidart JM, et al. Plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 protects endothelial cells from FasLmediated apoptosis. *Cancer Cell* (2008) 14:324–34. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008. 08.012
- 103. Cursi S, Rufini A, Stagni V, Condo I, Matafora V, Bachi A, et al. Src kinase phosphorylates caspase-8 on Tyr380: a novel mechanism of apoptosis suppression. *EMBO J* (2006) 25:1895–905. doi:10.1038/sj.emboj. 7601085
- 104. Senft J, Helfer B, Frisch SM. Caspase-8 interacts with the p85 subunit of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase to regulate cell adhesion and motility. *Cancer Res* (2007) 67:11505–9. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-5755
- 105. Reinehr R, Schliess F, Haussinger D. Hyperosmolarity and CD95L trigger CD95/EGF receptor association and tyrosine phosphorylation of CD95 as prerequisites for CD95 membrane trafficking and DISC formation. FASEB J (2003) 17:731–3. doi:10.1096/fj.02-0915fje
- 106. Barbero S, Barila D, Mielgo A, Stagni V, Clair K, Stupack D. Identification of a critical tyrosine residue in caspase 8 that promotes cell migration. J Biol Chem (2008) 283:13031–4. doi:10.1074/jbc.M800549200
- 107. Powley IR, Hughes MA, Cain K, Macfarlane M. Caspase-8 tyrosine-380 phosphorylation inhibits CD95 DISC function by preventing procaspase-8 maturation and cycling within the complex. *Oncogene* (2016) 35:5629–40. doi:10.1038/onc.2016.99
- Finlay D, Howes A, Vuori K. Critical role for caspase-8 in epidermal growth factor signaling. *Cancer Res* (2009) 69:5023–9. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-3731
- 109. Steller EJ, Ritsma L, Raats DA, Hoogwater FJ, Emmink BL, Govaert KM, et al. The death receptor CD95 activates the cofilin pathway to stimulate tumour cell invasion. *EMBO Rep* (2011) 12:931–7. doi:10.1038/embor. 2011.129
- 110. Akimzhanov AM, Wang X, Sun J, Boehning D. T-cell receptor complex is essential for Fas signal transduction. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:15105–10. doi:10.1073/pnas.1005419107
- 111. Wang X, Defrances MC, Dai Y, Pediaditakis P, Johnson C, Bell A, et al. A mechanism of cell survival: sequestration of Fas by the HGF receptor Met. *Mol Cell* (2002) 9:411–21. doi:10.1016/S1097-2765(02)00439-2
- 112. Chen L, Park SM, Tumanov AV, Hau A, Sawada K, Feig C, et al. CD95 promotes tumour growth. *Nature* (2010) 465:492-6. doi:10.1038/ nature09075
- 113. Bivona TG, Hieronymus H, Parker J, Chang K, Taron M, Rosell R, et al. FAS and NF-kappaB signalling modulate dependence of lung cancers on mutant EGFR. *Nature* (2011) 471:523–6. doi:10.1038/nature09870
- Bellone G, Smirne C, Carbone A, Mareschi K, Dughera L, Farina EC, et al. Production and pro-apoptotic activity of soluble CD95 ligand in pancreatic carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* (2000) 6:2448–55.
- 115. Tanaka M, Suda T, Haze K, Nakamura N, Sato K, Kimura F, et al. Fas ligand in human serum. Nat Med (1996) 2:317–22. doi:10.1038/ nm0396-317
- 116. Hashimoto H, Tanaka M, Suda T, Tomita T, Hayashida K, Takeuchi E, et al. Soluble Fas ligand in the joints of patients with rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* (1998) 41:657–62. doi:10.1002/1529-0131(199804)41:4<657::AID-ART12>3.3.CO;2-E
- 117. Kanda Y, Tanaka Y, Shirakawa K, Yatomi T, Nakamura N, Kami M, et al. Increased soluble Fas-ligand in sera of bone marrow transplant recipients with acute graft-versus-host disease. *Bone Marrow Transplant* (1998) 22:751–4. doi:10.1038/sj.bmt.1701427
- 118. Das H, Imoto S, Murayama T, Kajimoto K, Sugimoto T, Isobe T, et al. Levels of soluble FasL and FasL gene expression during the development of graft-versus-host disease in DLT-treated patients. *Br J Haematol* (1999) 104:795–800. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2141.1999.01246.x
- 119. Tomokuni A, Otsuki T, Isozaki Y, Kita S, Ueki H, Kusaka M, et al. Serum levels of soluble Fas ligand in patients with silicosis. *Clin Exp Immunol* (1999) 118:441–4. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2249.1999.01083.x
- 120. Takemura Y, Fukuo K, Yasuda O, Inoue T, Inomata N, Yokoi T, et al. Fas signaling induces Akt activation and upregulation of endothelial nitric

oxide synthase expression. *Hypertension* (2004) 43:880–4. doi:10.1161/01. HYP.0000120124.27641.03

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Le Gallo, Poissonnier, Blanco and Legembre. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

